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1 
 
INTRODUCTION 
 
1.1  The principal functions and responsibilities of the Auditor 
General of Canada are set out in Sections 56 to 65, Part VII, of the 
Financial Administration Act, R.S., c. F-10.  His responsibilities in 
respect of those Crown corporations for which he has been appointed 
auditor are set out in Sections 76 to 78 of the Act.  The relevant 
sections of the Act are included as Appendix A to this Report. 
 
 In compliance with Section 61 of the Act, my Report for the 
fiscal year ended March 31, 1977, is presented herewith. 
 
1.2  My examination included general reviews of the accounting 
procedures and such tests of accounting records and other supporting 
evidence as were considered necessary in the circumstances.  The staff 
of the Audit Office was given full access to all vouchers, records and 
files relating to the accounts of all departments, Crown corporations 
and other agencies and was provided with all the information and 
explanations required.  I should like to express my appreciation and 
that of my associates in the Audit Office for the co-operation 
extended to us by officials of departments, agencies and Crown 
corporations. 
 
1.3  The financial statements of the Government of Canada for the 
fiscal year ended March 31, 1977, which have been prepared by the 
Receiver General for Canada in accordance with the provisions of 
Section 55 of the Financial Administration Act and which appear in 
Volume I of the Public Accounts of Canada, have been examined and 
certified by me as required by Section 60 of the Act.  These 
statements and my certificates thereon are reproduced in Part 13 of 
this Report. 
 
1.4  Also included in Part 13 is a statement of the Exchange Fund 
Account showing assets and liabilities as at December 31, 1976, 
together with my Report to Parliament in accordance with Section 18 of 
the Currency and Exchange Act, R.S., c. C-39. 
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MATTERS OF SPECIAL IMPORTANCE AND INTEREST 
 
2.1  In this Part of my Annual Report, I wish to direct the 
attention of the House of Commons to matters that I consider to be of 
special importance and interest.  A reference in the heading to the 
appropriate Part number indicates those dealt with in greater detail 
in the succeeding Parts. 
 
Government Actions to Improve Financial Management and Control 
 
2.2  In my 1976 Annual Report, I wrote of my concern that 
Parliament - and indeed the Government - had lost, or was close to 
losing, effective control of the public purse.  I said also that the 
full results of my Office's two-year study of financial management and 
control across Government had led me inescapably to the opinion that: 
 
Based on the study of the systems of departments, agencies and Crown 
corporations audited the Auditor General, financial management and 
control in the Government of Canada is grossly inadequate.  
Furthermore, it is likely to remain so until the Government takes 
strong, appropriate and effective measures to rectify this critically 
serious situation. 
 
 As explained in my Report, I reached that opinion after the most 
careful consideration.  It was supported by the findings expressed in 



my 1975 Report after the first year of the Financial Management and 
Control Study of departments and agencies, by the results of our 
monitoring during 1976 of government actions to remedy this 
unsatisfactory situation, and by the detailed findings of our study of 
financial management and controls in Crown corporations summarized in 
18 recommendations in Part 5 of my 1976 Report. 
 
2.3  Having reached this opinion, I took what for me was the 
unprecedented action of making three key recommendations as a specific 
organizational solution to the serious problems described in my 1975 
and 1976 Reports.  These recommendations represented, in highly 
summarized form, a synthesis of literally hundreds of detailed 
recommendations arising from our study of financial management and 
controls in departments, agencies and Crown corporations.  
Professional staff of my Office and senior representatives of major 
public accounting firms across Canada recruited under the Executive 
Interchange Program of the Public Service Commission and under 
professional service contracts devoted more than 100,000 hours to the 
study. 
 
 I recommended: 
 
-first, the establishment of the position of chief financial officer 
of the Government, preferably with the title of Comptroller General of 
Canada; 
 
-second, the appointment to this position of a person with appropriate 
professional qualifications, with a proven record of outstanding 
competence and achievement at senior levels of responsibility, and 
with extensive experience as a senior financial executive in a large-
scale organization in either the public or private sector; and 
 
-third, the appointment in each department, agency and Crown 
corporation of a senior financial officer, preferably designated as 
the Comptroller (in combination, if appropriate, with another 
designation such as Assistant Deputy Minister in departments or Vice-
President in Crown corporations), who would be directly responsible to 
the deputy head or chief executive officer for all aspects of 
financial administration within his organization and who would possess 
the professional and personal qualifications and senior financial 
executive experience that are commensurate with his important 
responsibilities. 
 
 I went on to say that implementation of these recommendations 
would lay the essential foundation of a soundly-conceived program for 
restoring effective control over public funds and assets, and for 
ensuring probity, prudence and economy in their management.  I was 
confident that the Government, Parliament and, indeed, all taxpaying 
Canadians would subscribe to these objectives. 
 
2.4  Immediately after my 1976 Report was tabled in the House of 
Commons on November 22, 1976, the Honourable Robert Andras, then only 
recently appointed the President of the Treasury Board, announced the 
establishment of a Royal Commission of Inquiry on Financial Management 



and Accountability in the Government of Canada.  Appointed to the 
Commission as Chairman was Mr. Allen T. Lambert, Chairman of the Board 
of the Toronto Dominion Bank, and as members Mr. Robert Després, 
President of the University of Quebec, Professor J.E. Hodgetts, of the 
University of Toronto, and Mr. O.G. Stoner, a senior federal public 
servant who was then the Deputy Minister of Industry, Trade and 
Commerce. 
 
 Commenting on the Commission's terms of reference, Mr. Andras 
noted that its mandate would be basically twofold, namely to inquire 
into and report on the structure, systems and procedures required: 
 
-to ensure that financial management and control exercised at all 
levels and in all federal departments and agencies meet the highest 
attainable standards; and 
 
-to establish effective administrative accountability of deputy 
ministers and heads of Crown agencies to the Government, and, where 
appropriate, to Parliament. 
 
He went on to state: 
 
The first object of enquiry reflects the extent to which the 
Government shares the concerns expressed by the Auditor General in his 
Report to this House for fiscal year 1975-76.  The second object of 
the enquiry reflects the Government's determination that the complex 
of issues, both technical and political, raised in considering certain 
specific recommendations of the Auditor General, be clarified or 
resolved as swiftly and as effectively as possible. 
 
 In a press interview a few days later, Mr. Lambert said that he 
had informed the Government that: 
 
The Royal Commission would not be affronted nor its work hampered in 
any way if any and all of the Auditor General's recommendations, 
including that for a Comptroller General, were implemented 
immediately. 
 
2.5  Shortly after Mr. Andras announced the appointment of the 
Royal Commission, he and I began a series of meetings which were to 
extend over several months during which we discussed in detail the 
work that lay behind, and the reasons for, the three key 
recommendations which appeared in my 1976 Report.  As a result, each 
of us came to understand better the other's perspective on the serious 
deficiencies in financial management and control within the 
Government. 
 
2.6  I was pleased to note the following statement, a positive 
response to one of my three key recommendations, which was made by the 
President of the Treasury Board in a House of Commons debate on 
December 9, 1976: 
 
There are about 1,800 financial officers in the public service of 
Canada, and indeed the Treasury Board is very much in agreement with 



the Auditor General that it iS not enough.  Too many financial 
management and control operations are entrusted to clerical people and 
people whose qualifications are often insufficient.  Many departments 
and agencies have not yet elevated their chief financial officer to 
the position that he or she must occupy in the management structure in 
order to maintain or upgrade standards of financial administration.  . 
. .  It is my opinion, and our endeavour in almost every case - on 
some very small boards it might be slightly different that this person 
should report not through anybody else but directly, at least, to the 
deputy minister of the department, the chairman of a board or the 
president of a Crown corporation. 
 
Responding to a question from the Leader of the Opposition, Mr. Andras 
went on to say that with respect to departments such persons generally 
would be at the assistant deputy minister level. 
 
2.7  On April 25, 1977, Mr. Andras introduced Bill C-20, the 
Auditor General Act, for second reading in the House of Commons. 
(First reading was on November 1, 1976, moved also by Mr. Andras.)  On 
April 25, the Minister made two further announcements of great 
significance on matters that had been included in my 1976 Report.  
First, he indicated that new omnibus, Crown corporation legislation, 
including major amendments to Part VIII of the Financial 
Administration Act, would be presented to the House of Commons after a 
complete review of Crown corporations then being conducted by the 
Privy Council Office.  Second, he announced the Government's intention 
to create the position of Comptroller General of Canada carrying the 
rank and status of a deputy minister and reporting directly to the 
President of the Treasury Board. 
 
 In making his announcement concerning the Comptroller General, 
Mr. Andras stated: 
 
I am pleased to report, Mr. Speaker, that after a long and detailed 
series of constructive discussions that I have held personally with 
the Auditor General, we have been able to clarify the intent of his 
recommendation and to reach a clear understanding of the duties, 
responsibilities and reporting relationships for the Comptroller 
General.  I am reassured to find, Mr. Speaker, that there never has 
been any real difference between the views and opinions of the Auditor 
General and the Government's declared objective to further strengthen 
administrative controls and to eliminate inefficiencies and waste... 
 
In general terms, the Comptroller General will be responsible to the 
Treasury Board for the quality and integrity of the financial control 
systems and administrative policies and practices in use throughout 
the federal Public Service.  The greater part of the responsibilities 
of this new office, will comprise those which were assigned to the 
Financial Administration Branch of the Treasury Board Secretariat, on 
its creation in March 1976.  There will be a special "functional" 
relationship between the Comptroller General and the chief financial 
administrators of departments, agencies and corporations, thus 
enabling the Comptroller to provide necessary guidance, while 
maintaining the principle of decentralized management adopted as a 



result of the Glassco Commission's recommendations... 
 
By this action, this appointment, which will entail a major 
restructuring of the Treasury Board Secretariat, we reiterate our 
determination to maintain the highest possible standards of control 
through the creation of an office that could best be described as the 
"chief financial administrator of the Federal Public Service". 
 
2.8  Based on my discussions with the Minister, I am confident 
that he and the Government fully understand and share my view on the 
critical importance of selecting a truly outstanding individual as the 
first Comptroller General of Canada - a position which I rate, as do 
the senior members of the Canadian accounting profession who serve as 
a committee of independent advisers to my Office, as the most 
important and responsible financial executive position in Canada 
whether in the public or private sector.  I have been informed that a 
comprehensive search has been under way for several months to find 
candidates for this important position from within government and 
major commercial and industrial organizations and that it is now 
October 1977) in its final stages. 
 
2.9  Other positive, constructive and important actions by the 
Government since the tabling of my 1976 Report, some of which will be 
referred to in subsequent paragraphs of this Part and all of which 
have significant impact on financial control, include: 
 
-the announcement on December 16, 1976, by the President of the 
Treasury Board of new Government policy and guidelines concerning the 
commercial practices of Crown corporations; 
 
-the enactment by Parliament of the new Auditor General Act and its 
proclamation by the Governor General effective August 1, 1977; 
 
-the granting by Parliament on the advice of the Government of a 
significant increase in resources to the Audit Office through Main 
Estimates for 1976-1977; and 
 
-the release on August 18, 1977, by the President of the Privy Council 
of a paper setting out Government Proposals on the Control, Direction 
and Accountability of Crown Corporations. 
 
2.10  Taken together, these actions by the Government and 
Parliament comprise, in the phraseology I used in my 1976 Report, 
"strong, appropriate and effective measures" to achieve ultimately a 
satisfactory system of financial management and control within the 
Federal Government and the restoration to Parliament of an appropriate 
degree of control over the public purse.  Much careful planning, some 
skilful marshalling of capable professional resources and plenty of 
hard work lies ahead in order to reach this goal.  But, most 
importantly, the direction has been reversed and a start - a good 
start - has been made.  At this time (October 1977) the most 
significant matter yet to be dealt with is the selection and 
appointment of a truly outstanding individual as the first Comptroller 
General of Canada.  The person selected faces an exceedingly 



challenging task.  He will need the full support of his Minister, the 
President of the Treasury Board, of the Government, and of his 
colleagues, the deputy heads and chief executive officers of the 
various departments, agencies and Crown corporations.  My colleagues 
in the Audit Office and I offer the Comptroller General our complete 
co-operation. 
 
Computer and Information Systems Evaluation (CAISE) Study (Parts 3 to 
6) 
 
2.11  The Computer and Information Systems Evaluation (CAISE) 
Study comprised an in-depth review and evaluation of controls 
pertaining to electronic data processing (EDP) in the Federal 
Government.  This Study, announced in my 1976 Report, supplements the 
Financial Management and Control Study conducted over the last three 
years which concentrated largely on the overall effectiveness of 
financial management and control systems within the Federal Government 
and did not attempt to deal specifically with the computerized aspects 
of the systems, or with the Government's management of EDP.  The CAISE 
Study was carried out by 40 auditors and EDP specialists recruited 
from accounting and consulting firms in Canada under the Executive 
Interchange Program of the Public Service Commission, or under 
professional service contracts, and 25 professional staff members of 
the Audit Office. 
 
 Broadly viewed, the CAISE Study dealt with two distinct areas: 
first, an assessment of management control over EDP resources and 
related expenditures; and, second, an evaluation of controls over 
financial data processed by computers. 
 
2.12  Parts 3, 4, and 5 of this Report contain the observations 
and recommendations of government-wide significance arising from the 
CAISE Study.  Part 6 contains the findings resulting from our review 
of financial controls in nine major computer-based systems.  The 
overall conclusions of the Study, as outlined in Part 3, are as 
follows: 
 
-Management Control Over Electronic Data Processing Resources. 
Significant improvements are required and can be made in the process 
by which EDP resources in the Government are managed and controlled 
both by departments, which have Primary responsibility for the 
management of these resources, and by the Treasury Board Secretariat, 
which has the government-wide responsibility for monitoring and co-
ordinating the use of these resources. 
 
 -Controls Over Financial Information Processed by Computers. 
Controls over certain of the computerized systems reviewed, which 
process and account for many billions of dollars of public funds, are 
inadequate to ensure the accuracy, completeness and proper 
authorization of the financial information being processed: 
 
-in most of the departments reviewed, sufficient attention has not 
been paid to implementing sound financial accounting controls over the 
computerized systems; and 



 
-the Treasury Board has not established minimum control standards and 
procedures specifically applicable to financial information processed 
by computer systems, and the evaluation of financial controls in these 
systems by departmental internal audit groups and the Treasury Board 
Secretariat has been inadequate to ensure the existence of proper 
controls. 
 
2.13  The Study was conducted under the direction of Ruben J. 
Rosen, C.A., a partner of Touche Ross Co., on loan to the Office under 
the Executive Interchange Program.  Associated with him in this 
responsibility was a Steering Committee comprising the following 
partners of participating firms and members of our senior management 
group: 
 
Donald A. Brown, C.A.    Coopers & Lybrand 
John Callum, C.A.    Clarkson, Gordon & Co. 
Colin Campbell, C.A.   Touche Ross & Co. 
Keith Dorricott, F.C.A.   Deloitte, Haskins & Sells 
Ronald G. Gage, F.C.A.   Clarkson, Gordon & Co. 
Raymond H. Healey, P. Eng., C.A. Thorne Riddell & Co. 
Robert D. Humfrey, R.I.A.  Peat, Marwick and Partners 
D. Larry Meyers, P. Eng., C.A. Office of the Auditor General 
Erik Peters, C.A.    Office of the Auditor General 
Larry W. Shick, P. Eng.   Price Waterhouse Associates 
 
Mr. Rosen and the members of this Steering Committee have reported to 
me that they unanimously support the overall conclusions of the Study 
which are set out above. 
 
2.14  In its review of the Benefit and Overpayment System of the 
Unemployment Insurance Commission, reported in paragraphs 6.45 to 6.49 
of Part 6, the CAISE Study described serious control weaknesses in the 
System that can expose the Commission to the payment of benefits 
through error or fraud.  Also, the Commission itself had detected a 
large number of these types of payments through certain of its control 
functions.  Under these circumstances, I considered it necessary, 
before giving my opinion on the Commission's financial Statements for 
the year ended December 31, 1976, to obtain additional specialized 
professional assistance to estimate, through scientifically designed 
testing procedures and within reasonable limits of materiality, the 
extent of undetected overpayments of benefits and the significance of 
the control weaknesses described in the CAISE Study. 
 
 The results of this additional investigation were such that I 
found it necessary to include in my report to the Minister of 
Employment and Immigration on the financial statements of the 
Commission a matter that in my opinion should be brought to the 
attention of Parliament, namely the need for the Commission to improve 
controls over the payment of initial and continuing benefits to 
claimants.  Paragraph 17.10 of this Report contains further comment. 
 
Completion of the Financial Management and Control Study 
(Parts 7 & 8) 



 
2.15  The Financial Management and Control Study, initiated in May 
1974, evaluated the adequacy of financial management and control in 
the departments, agencies and Crown corporations my Office audits.  
During the current year, reviews were carried out in the remaining 
entities identified in the original terms of reference, concluding the 
initial round of studies of financial management and control practices 
begun in 1974.  Over the last three years, 82 individual reports 
aggregating over 3,000 pages have been issued on detailed studies 
conducted in 50 departments and agencies, 28 Crown corporations, two 
corporations not scheduled in the Financial Administration Act and the 
Governments of the Yukon and Northwest Territories. 
 
2.16  The current year's studies, reported in Part 7 and Appendix 
D of this Report, indicate a number of significant deficiencies in 
financial management and control, similar to those disclosed in 
previous years.  Considering the similarity of the financial functions 
of most departments and agencies, it seems reasonable to have expected 
that the senior financial officers of those studied this year would 
have:  (1) reviewed the observations which were included in my 1975 
Report, and the 1976 and 1977 Proceedings of the Public Accounts 
Committee relating to the results of the Study; (2) made a comparison 
of the findings and recommendations and the actions taken with the 
financial management and control practices within their own 
organizations; and (3) initiated action to correct deficiencies before 
we began our current studies.  Unfortunately, there has been little 
evidence of such initiative on the part of the senior financial 
administrators in most of the departments and agencies covered this 
year. 
 
2.17  Part 8 of this Report itemizes and comments on corrective 
actions taken or planned to the end of August of this year in response 
to the 34 main recommendations of government-wide significance we made 
as a result of our review of financial management and control 
practices in departments and agencies of the Government during 1975.  
Although it is not yet possible to assure Parliament that the actions 
taken are sufficient to remedy the problems we identified, it is 
evident there is a significantly increased awareness of and agreement 
on the need to improve financial management and control in the 
Government. 
 
 In terms of significant visible changes to rectify major internal 
control weaknesses, progress has not been spectacular.  And, given the 
detailed information already developed and made available through the 
Financial Management and Control Study, perhaps more effort has been 
applied to further studies and the formation of interdepartmental 
committees and less to prompt actions to correct identified major 
deficiencies than might seem warranted.  But, as pointed out in my 
1975 and 1976 Reports, this is probably symptomatic of organizational 
and procedural weakness in financial management and control that seems 
to have been widespread throughout the Government for some 
considerable time.  Here lies the challenge for the Comptroller 
General to provide action-oriented leadership. 
 



2.18  In my 1975 Report, I recommended that a comprehensive study 
be made with a view to revamping the form of the Estimates so that the 
information they contain would be more meaningful and useful to 
Parliament and so that the approved Estimates would be the cornerstone 
for a fully effective government expenditure control system straight 
through to the lowest organizational unit to which responsibility 
accounting and direct costing can be applied effectively. 
 
 Although this recommendation was strongly supported by the 
members of the Public Accounts Committee and agreed to in principle by 
Treasury Board officials, either for lack of resources or for other 
undisclosed reasons there has been no visible action to date.  I have 
been told recently by a senior government official that there is some 
uncertainty as to the precise nature of the improvements proposed.  To 
clarify the objectives and thereby to encourage action, I have 
initiated a demonstration project using wherever possible information 
that is now available within departments.  When the results are 
available it is hoped they will be helpful in expediting improvements 
in the form of the Estimates. 
 
2.19  In my 1975 Report, based on the results of the findings of 
the first year of the Financial Management and Control Study, I 
reported that the system of internal audit throughout the Government 
needed substantial improvement if it were to be made an effective and 
reliable instrument of financial control.  The Financial 
Administration Branch of the Treasury Board Secretariat undertook to 
study this matter and recently released an exposure draft of a new 
manual entitled - Standards for Internal Financial Audit in the 
Government of Canada.  In the process of developing this exposure 
draft, the Secretariat has created an increased awareness of the 
importance of internal financial audit throughout the Government. 
 
 My Office has a twofold interest in the auditing activities being 
conducted within the Federal Government.  First, with our new formal 
mandate under the Auditor General Act to observe whether expenditures 
are made with due regard for economy and efficiency and whether 
satisfactory procedures are in place to evaluate program effectiveness 
- in short, whether value is being obtained for money spent - it is 
incumbent on us to ascertain the nature, extent and effectiveness of 
the work being done not only by groups involved in internal financial 
audit but also by groups conducting "operational audits", "management 
audits" or "cost effectiveness audits".  Second, the work performed by 
all these groups is a factor we must consider in determining the 
nature, timing, and extent of our own auditing procedures. 
Accordingly, I recently initiated a review for the purpose of 
assessing whether there is good "value for money" being obtained in 
the whole area of auditing within the Federal Government including my 
own Office, whether there is duplication or overlapping and, if so, 
whether it can be reduced or eliminated by modifications in existing 
audit programs. 
 
Government Proposals for the Direction, Control and Accountability of 
Crop Corporations (Part 9) 
 



2.20  Part 5 of my 1976 Report summarized the results of our 
analysis of the financial relationships that Parliament and the 
Government have with Crown corporations, and it highlighted 
significant weaknesses concerning internal financial management and 
control activities common to a number of Crown corporations studied.  
Eighteen main recommendations of government-wide significance were 
presented.  The overall conclusion of our study of financial 
management and controls in Crown corporations was as follows: 
 
In the majority of the Crown corporations audited by the Auditor 
General, financial management and control is weak and ineffective.  
Moreover, co-ordination and guidance by central government agencies of 
financial management and control practices in these Crown corporations 
are virtually non-existent. 
 
 Both our government-wide recommendations and the more specific 
recommendations on individual Crown corporations were designed to 
provide Parliament and the Government with assurance that the 
activities of those Crown corporations that are funded in whole or in 
part out of the public purse are under effective financial control. 
 
2.21  On August 18, 1977, the President of the Privy Council, 
following a study conducted by the Privy Council Office, released a 
document entitled Crown Corporations - Direction, Control, 
Accountability - Government of Canada's Proposals.  The introduction 
to these Proposals states that: 
 
The Government has decided to publish this Paper at this time in order 
to encourage public discussion and comment and allow the Government to 
hear and consider the comments of the Royal Commission on Financial 
Management and Accountability, the Auditor General, the interested 
public and, of course, the Crown corporations themselves, prior to 
introduction of an omnibus Crown Corporations Bill in Parliament. 
 
A copy of this document was sent to me by the Prime Minister on August 
17, inviting my observations and comments on the various Proposals. 
 
2.22  I was pleased to have had the opportunity to comment on the 
Government's Proposals.  In October 1977, I wrote to the Prime 
Minister and attached to my letter a memorandum analyzing the impact 
of the Proposals on each of the 18 recommendations contained in Part 5 
of my 1976 Report.  This memorandum is reproduced in Part 9 of this 
Report. 
 
 Briefly, in my letter, I stated that in my opinion the Proposals 
provide clear and welcome evidence of the Government's desire to 
correct the deficiencies identified in the study of financial 
management and controls of Crown corporations conducted by my Office. 
 I also pointed out, however, that a complete assessment of the 
Proposals would not be possible until my Office had had the 
opportunity to review: 
 
- revised schedules to the Financial Administration Act identifying 
the government-owned or controlled corporations which are to be 



considered Crown corporations; and 
 
- the Position Paper which the Proposals indicate will be presented 
to the Royal Commission on Financial Management and Accountability to 
explain the administrative systems and procedures that should be put 
in place to fulfil the purposes of the Proposals and the related new 
Crown corporations legislation. 
 
 Also, I recommended that further consideration be given to 
defining the responsibilities of Crown corporation auditors and that 
account be taken of the July 7, 1977, Report of the Standing Committee 
on Public Accounts to the House of Commons, which contained a number 
of significant recommendations affecting Crown corporations. 
 
2.23  Concerning the audits of those Crown corporations of which 
the Auditor General has been appointed auditor, I intend to apply the 
same audit standards and to discharge the same reporting mandate in 
terms of scope as apply to all other Government entities dependent in 
whole or in part on the public purse; these requirements are defined 
in the Auditor General Act.  No doubt this would apply as well to 
private sector auditors appointed as auditors of Crown corporations or 
government-owned or controlled corporations partially or wholly 
dependent on funds provided by Parliament for their operation. 
However, it would seem desirable that this be made clear in new 
legislation. 
 
 For government-owned and controlled corporations that are 
commercially viable, financial criteria similar to those used in the 
private sector may be adequate to evaluate the overall quality of 
performance.  Regardless of other financial criteria, however, in the 
evolving emphasis on accountability a convincing case can be made, in 
my opinion, for the application of consistent audit guidelines, 
standards and reporting for all entities in which public funds are 
involved and the new Auditor General Act charts a clear course in this 
matter. 
 
Grants and Contributions (Part 12) 
 
2.24  During our two-year study of grants and contributions we 
noted serious control deficiencies in commitment, spending and payment 
procedures, and significant weaknesses in other areas.  In particular, 
the requirements for the exercise of spending and payment authorities 
for grants and contributions have either been completely ignored by 
departments and agencies or only partially met.  Also, there is a lack 
of accountability by recipients of contributions and some departments 
are not enforcing proper procedures to ensure that accountability 
requirements, where they exist, are met on a timely basis. 
 
 The Study revealed widespread inconsistencies in the 
classification of "grants" and "contributions" and confusion occurs 
because the terms often are used interchangeably.  For certain 
programs:  no criteria have been approved by the Treasury Board; some 
contributions are not supported by an official agreement; and 
enforcement of the terms and conditions of agreements which do exist 



is inadequate.  In addition, to prevent lapsing of appropriations, 
some departments made advances at the end of the fiscal year in excess 
of the immediate requirements of recipients. 
 
 Parliament approves substantial funds each year for grants and 
contributions.  For the fiscal year 1975-76 when this study was 
started, expenditures for grants, contributions and other transfer 
payments amounted to $18,600 million.  Exclusion of transfer payments 
to the provinces for health care and other fiscal arrangements and of 
payments for unemployment insurance and income security left $7,300 
million for grants and contributions to provinces, organizations and 
individuals.  Main Estimates for the fiscal year 1977-78 raised this 
last amount to $7,700 million, $2,500 million for grants and $5,200 
million for contributions.  The magnitude of these amounts emphasizes 
the need for strict internal financial control, sound administrative 
procedures, and comprehensive directives and guidelines on the 
management of funds. 
 
 Since 1971, Treasury Board Circular 1971-18 has governed the 
payment of grants and contributions.  We have been informed that a new 
directive is being drafted to define grants and contributions better, 
to implement precise guidelines governing each category and to ensure 
improved financial control.  We hope that Part 12 of this Report 
outlining the general weaknesses identified during the two year study 
and our related recommendations, will hasten corrective action to 
bring about better control. 
 
Questionable Practices 
 
2.25  In 1973 the Watergate revelations in the United States 
focused attention on questionable corporate conduct, specifically on 
payments to the Committee to Re-elect the President.  Subsequent 
public and private sector investigations and further disclosures 
shifted attention from domestic political payments to foreign 
political payments, then to other payments made in foreign countries 
and finally to corporate bribery in the United States. 
 
 Canadian concern with governmental and corporate accountability 
and the auditor's responsibilities has increased considerably partly 
due to the heightened awareness in the United States and partly due to 
events in Canada, including the hearings conducted by the Standing 
Committee on Public Accounts during the last year on the questionable 
practices of Atomic Energy of Canada Limited and Polysar Limited. 
 
2.26  On December 16, 1976, the President of the Treasury Board 
announced new government policy and guidelines concerning the 
commercial practices of Crown corporations.  In concluding his remarks 
on that occasion, Mr. Andras stated: 
 
...I wish to emphasize that rigorous ethical standards and dedication 
to propriety - whether on the part of individuals, corporations, 
governments or nations - carry with them acceptance of certain 
practical limitations on action and performance.  In other words, what 
I am really saying today is that, while we Canadians need and want to 



expand our foreign trade, we are not prepared to sell our goods and 
services on any terms or at any conditions. 
 
Principles, just as commodities, can be expensive.  We Canadians must 
be fully aware of the price we must pay to live by our principles, to 
be the kind of people we want to be and to maintain the kind of 
society we want to have.  We do not claim that the Canadian way of 
doing things makes us any better than other people or other countries. 
 But it is the Canadian way - the way we have chosen for ourselves. 
 
 On February 7, 1977, the Secretary of the Treasury Board issued a 
circular letter to the deputy heads of departments and heads of 
agencies emphasizing that the policy and guidelines announced by-the 
Minister in December apply not only to Crown corporations but also to 
all government departments and agencies. 
 
2.27  On July 7, 1977, the Standing Committee on Public Accounts 
presented to the House of Commons its Second Report, the Polysar 
Report, which was the culmination of many hearings conducted over 
several months on the questionable commercial practices of Polysar 
Limited.  These practices had first been reported by my predecessor in 
a letter to the Prime Minister of Canada dated March 22, 1973. 
 
 This report of the Public Accounts Committee does much to make 
the auditors of publicly funded organizations and enterprises, 
including of course the Auditor General of Canada, aware of what 
Parliament expects and has a right to expect from them in carrying out 
their duties and reporting on the results of their audit examinations. 
 Because of its significance, the full text of the Committee's report 
has been reprinted as Appendix E of this Annual Report. 
 
2.28  In the light of the new Government policy and guidelines and 
the recommendations contained in the Public Accounts Committee's 
Polysar Report, and taking into account also the authoritative 
pronouncements made by various legislative, regulatory and 
professional bodies, my Office has modified its audit procedures to 
reduce the possibility that questionable practices of departments, 
agencies and Crown corporations might go undetected.  Furthermore, we 
have expanded the scope of letters of representation to refer 
specifically to the new Government policy and guidelines.  
Departments, agencies and corporations provide such letters of 
representation from top management to assure the Auditor General that 
he has been made aware of all significant matters that should be 
brought to his attention in connection with his audit examination. 
 
2.29  Our audit examinations during the current year identified 
questionable practices by one Crown corporation, the Canadian Saltfish 
Corporation, and by one department, the Department of External 
Affairs.  In both cases, the Ministers concerned have been notified 
and the situations have been reviewed by the appropriate senior 
officials as well as, in the case of the Canadian Saltfish 
Corporation, by its Board of Directors.  Nothing came to our attention 
during the course of our examinations which indicated financial 
impropriety for personal gain by members of the Corporation or the 



Department.  Both organizations have issued clear instructions to 
discontinue these practices and we shall monitor to ensure compliance. 
Details are set out in paragraphs 17.2 and 17.3 of this Report. 
 
The Auditor General Act 
 
2.30  On November 1, 1976, the President of the Treasury Board 
introduced for first reading in the House of Commons Bill C-20, "An 
Act respecting the office of the Auditor General of Canada and matters 
related or incidental thereto".  This Bill represented the culmination 
of the work of the Independent Review Committee on the Office of the 
Auditor General which I appointed in October 1973 to conduct a 
thorough and impartial study of the responsibilities, relationships 
and independence of the Auditor General.  The study was the first of 
its kind undertaken since the Audit Office was formally established in 
1878.  The report of the Committee was submitted to me on March 27, 
1975, and was tabled in the House of Commons by the Minister of 
Finance on April 14, 1975.  I am pleased to report that, with only 
minor exceptions, the Committee's recommendations, which appear in 
Appendix C of this Report, have been implemented either through the 
provisions of Bill C-20 or through other actions taken by the 
Government or by my Office.  On April 26, 1977, Bill C-20 received 
second reading in the House of Commons and was referred to the 
Standing Committee on Public Accounts.  Between May 17 and June 14, 
the Committee held a series of five hearings on the Bill, most of 
which were attended by the President of the Treasury Board.  These 
hearings were characterized by frank and constructive exchanges 
between Mr. Andras, representing the Government, and all the members 
of the Committee.  In its First Report to the House of Commons dated 
June 15, 1977, the Committee reported on its deliberations and 
proposed a number of amendments to improve the Bill.  These were 
accepted by the House and the Bill received third reading on June 29. 
 
2.31  On July 5, I attended a meeting of the Senate Committee on 
National Finance where the Bill was being considered following second 
reading in the Senate.  Following passage of the Bill in the Senate, 
it was granted Royal Assent on July 14, 1977, and subsequently 
proclaimed to be effective August 1, 1977. 
 
2.32  The new Auditor General Act represents, in my opinion and 
that of my colleagues in the Audit Office, an important milestone in 
the history of the Office and a piece of landmark legislation which is 
likely to influence government auditing in other jurisdictions, both 
provincially in Canada and internationally.  We in the Audit Office 
are particularly gratified to have been granted by Parliament a new 
mandate and increased professional and administrative independence 
just before the beginning of the Office's centennial year. 
 
 The full text of the new Auditor General Act is contained in 
Appendix B of this Report. 
 
Study of Procedures In Cost Effectiveness (S.P.I.C.E.) 
 
2.33  The key recommendation of the Independent Review Committee 



was that the Auditor General should call attention in his annual 
reports to any cases where he has observed that value for money has 
not been obtained for public expenditures.  This recommendation is 
reflected in the new Auditor General Act in Section 7(2) which 
provides in part that each annual report of the Auditor General to the 
House of Commons 
 
 ...shall call attention to ... any cases in which he has observed 
that... 
 
(d)money has been expended without due regard to economy or 
efficiency; or 
 
(e)satisfactory procedures have not been established to measure and 
report the effectiveness of programs, where such procedures could 
appropriately and reasonably be implemented. 
 
 Although the Audit Office, during my term of office as well as 
the terms of my two predecessors, Mr. Maxwell Henderson and Mr. Watson 
Sellar, did report to the House of Commons instances that came to 
attention during regular audit examinations where full value had not 
been received for payments made by departments, agencies or Crown 
corporations, the new Act now - for the first time - formally assigns 
the responsibility for this type of reporting to the Auditor General. 
 
2.34  Recognizing the imminence of the introduction of the Auditor 
General Act and, consequently, the pressing need to prepare my Office 
for its new responsibility, in September 1976 I initiated the Study of 
Procedures in Cost Effectiveness with the following objectives: 
 
-to compile information on the "state of the art" of management 
control systems in the public sector, in terms of economy, efficiency 
and effectiveness; 
 
-to assess and report on existing procedures for planning, measuring 
and controlling activities in Canada's public service (in the 
interests of economy, efficiency and effectiveness); and 
 
-to recommend to the Office of the Auditor General how this new 
mandate should be exercised in the future. 
 
 The Study is directed by Kenneth G. Belbeck, President of the 
management consulting firm of Stevenson & Kellogg, Ltd., who has been 
associated with the Office since September 1, 1976, as Director 
General - S.P.I.C.E. under the Executive Interchange Program of the 
Public Service Commission.  Working with him are approximately 60 
senior professionals assigned to the Study from my Office and 
recruited from leading management consulting and public accounting 
firms across Canada. 
 
2.35  As the above objectives indicate, the S.P.I.C.E. Study's 
initial approach was basically research oriented.  Until recently, the 
Study has been examining selected programs within certain departments 
and agencies of the Government, gathering information and knowledge, 



developing expertise and identifying the talents and resources 
required by the Audit Office for the fulfilment of its new mandate. 
 
 As provided for in the new Auditor General Act which came into 
effect on August 1, 1977, the first results of our studies based on 
the value for money concept will be communicated to the House of 
Commons in my 1978 Report.  To attain this objective, we have recently 
modified the initial research orientation of the Study and transformed 
it into an expanded operational program.  We are continuing the 
program of individual examinations in specific areas of Government 
operations to obtain audit evidence on the quality of management 
controls.  Concurrently, in-depth studies crossing the boundaries of 
departments and agencies are being initiated to explore issues of a 
government-wide nature that have emerged from our examinations to 
date. 
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INTRODUCTION AND OVERALL CONCLUSIONS OF THE CAISE STUDY 
 
3.1  The purpose of the Computer and Information Systems 
Evaluation (CAISE) Study was to conduct an in-depth review and 
evaluation of controls pertaining to electronic data processing (EDP) 
in the Federal Government.  This Study was announced in the Auditor 
General's 1976 Report to the House of Commons. 
 
 Broadly viewed, the CAISE Study dealt with two distinct areas: 
first an evaluation of controls over financial information that is 
processed by computers, and second, an assessment of management 
control over electronic data processing resources and related 
expenditures. 
 
EDP in the Federal Government 
 
3.2  The Report of the Royal Commission on Government 
Organization (Glassco Commission), published in 1962, identified 44 
punched card installations in use, and 11 EDP installations in 
existence or in various stages of planning. The cost of "Automatic 
Data Processing", including punched card equipment and computers, was 
estimated at $4 million.  The Report pointed to the need for 
government to plan, co-ordinate and control the use of automatic data 
processing, and presented a number of recommendations in each of these 
areas. 
 
3.3  Since then, the number of computers and the number and 
complexity of computer applications has increased substantially.  
Today, the computer has become an important and essential tool, vital 
to the Government's ability to manage effectively.  The great majority 
of government systems that collect revenue or disburse funds through 
various programs, and perform the essential financial accounting 
functions, have been automated in varying degrees by using computers. 
 
 The Federal Government is the largest single user of computers in 
Canada today. The Treasury Board Review of EDP in the Government of 
Canada 1976-77 estimates the Government's "full EDP costs" for 1976-77 
at $283 million. For the fiscal year 1977-78 they are projected at 
$323 million, which includes the cost of 8,763 EDP man-years. These 
figures are based on reports prepared annually by those departments 
which utilize EDP; however, the definition of "full EDP costs" as 
provided by the Treasury Board Secretariat is not interpreted in the 



same way in each department. The figures exclude EDP costs of Crown 
corporations and the cost of computers used in certain technical 
applications, and therefore we believe the actual government 
expenditures for EDP supplies and services to be well in excess of the 
reported figures. 
 
3.4  Given the importance of computers in supporting the 
Government's major programs and in providing the financial and other 
management information required by Government to operate, and given 
also the substantial cost of EDP, the need to manage and control this 
resource and the ability to audit its use are of considerable 
significance. 
 
Background to the Study 
 
3.5  The Financial Management and Control Study, the results of 
which were described in detail in my 1975 and 1976 Reports, assessed 
financial management and control systems within the Federal 
Government. It concentrated largely on the overall effectiveness of 
these systems and did not attempt to deal specifically with the 
computerized aspects of the systems, or with Government's management 
of EDP.  Rather, because of the highly specialized and technical 
nature of EDP, this separate Study (CAISE) was undertaken, designed 
primarily to complement and supplement the Financial Management and 
Control Study. 
 
Terms of Reference 
 
3.6  The CAISE Study reviewed and evaluated: 
 
-activities and controls relating to:  the acquisition of new or 
additional EDP equipment and facilities; systems development and 
maintenance; computer operations; and EDP documentation and standards; 
 
-controls over the computer processing of financial information in 
selected government systems, including the role of internal audit in 
EDP; and 
 
-the extent of compliance with the Treasury Board Guide on EDP 
Administration and the sections of the Treasury Board Guide on 
Financial Administration relating to computer processing of financial 
information and to internal financial audit. 
 
Staffing the CAISE Study 
 
3.7  The Study was carried out by 40 auditors and EDP specialists 
recruited from accounting and consulting firms in Canada under the 
Executive Interchange Program of the Public Service Commission, or 
under professional service contracts. In addition, 25 professional 
staff members of the Office of the Auditor General participated in the 
Study. 
 
 The CAISE Study is under the direction of Ruben J. Rosen, C.A., a 
partner of Touche Ross Co., on loan to the Office under the 



Interchange Program. Associated with him in this responsibility is a 
Steering Committee comprising several partners of firms participating 
in the Study, and several members of our senior management group. 
 
Scope of Approach to the CAISE Study 
 
3.8  The Study began with the preparation of a comprehensive 
inventory of computer installations, computer applications, systems 
under development and other EDP-related projects within major 
departments.  From an analysis of this inventory, individual projects 
were undertaken to assess the effectiveness of management control over 
electronic data processing resources and to evaluate controls over 
financial information processed by computers. 
 
-Management Control Over Electronic Data Processing Resources. 
The objective was to determine the adequacy of management control at 
the departmental level over the principal activities involved in 
developing new computerized systems, including feasibility, 
procurement and project management.  The effectiveness of the Treasury 
Board Secretariat's co-ordination and monitoring of these activities 
on a government-wide basis was also appraised.  A number of systems 
currently being developed and recent procurement of EDP goods and 
services were reviewed in sufficient detail to assess the development 
process and to support our findings.  However, the efficiency and 
effectiveness of the systems resulting from the development projects 
were not assessed. 
 
 The degree of security provided over computer systems, data and 
services was assessed in a number of computer installations, and the 
adequacy of existing government policies and procedures regarding EDP 
security was evaluated. 
 
 The degree of compliance with relevant government policies and 
directives, as contained in the Treasury Board Guide on EDP 
Administration, was also evaluated. 
 
-Controls Over Financial Information Processed by Computers. 
The objective was to evaluate the adequacy of controls over the 
processing of financial information.  Nine major computer-based 
financial systems in seven departments were selected for this in-depth 
control evaluation. The scope of the Study excluded the tests required 
to quantify the financial impact of identified control weaknesses on 
information produced through computer processing.  However, the Study 
findings will be taken into account in planning and conducting our 
continuing audit examinations of the seven departments.  The results 
of our evaluation of each of the nine systems are included in Part 6 
of this Report. 
 
 Through a separate government-wide project, the Study also 
assessed the capability of departmental audit groups to perform 
effective audits in a computerized environment. 
 
 The approach and methodology applied in evaluating controls were 
based on the generally-accepted EDP minimum control standards and 



techniques contained in the Canadian Institute of Chartered 
Accountants' publications, Computer Control Guidelines and Computer 
Audit Guidelines. 
 
Overall Conclusions 
 
3.9  Parts 4 to 6 of this Report contain the detailed 
observations and recommendations based on the results to date of the 
CAISE Study.  The overall conclusions are outlined below: 
 
-Management Control Over Electronic Data Processing Resources. 
Significant improvements are required and can be made in the process 
by which EDP resources in the Government are managed and controlled 
both by departments, which have primary responsibility for the 
management of these resources, and by the Treasury Board Secretariat, 
which has the government-wide responsibility for monitoring and co-
ordinating the use of these resources. 
 
-Controls Over Financial Information Processed by Computers. 
Controls over certain of the computerized systems reviewed, which 
process and account for many billions of dollars of public funds, are 
inadequate to ensure the accuracy, completeness and proper 
authorization of the financial information being processed: 
 
-in most of the departments reviewed, sufficient attention has not 
been paid to implementing sound financial accounting controls over the 
computerized systems; and 
 
-the Treasury Board has not established minimum control standards and 
procedures specifically applicable to financial information processed 
by computer systems, and the evaluation of financial controls in these 
systems by departmental internal audit groups and the Treasury Board 
Secretariat has been inadequate to ensure the existence of proper 
controls. 
 
3.10  Detailed recommendations presented later in this Report are 
designed mainly to: 
 
-enhance the controls over the process by which EDP equipment and 
services are acquired and systems are developed; and 
 
-ensure that effective controls become an integral part of all EDP 
systems which process financial information. 
 
3.11  Reproduced at the end of Part 5 of this Report is the 
complete text of a letter dated October 20, 1977, from the Secretary 
of the Treasury Board in response to our request for his comments on 
the CAISE findings and recommendations included in Parts 4 and 5. 
 



4 
 
MANAGEMENT CONTROL OVER ELECTRONIC DATA PROCESSING RESOURCES 
 
Responsibility for Control 
 
4.1  In 1971, the Treasury Board, concerned with the increase in 
the number of computers and related expenditures within the Federal 
Government, initiated an EDP Policy Project.  The objectives were: 
 
to review the current status of EDP and related government policies on 
the subject, to consider the future growth of EDP activities, and to 
recommend new policies for the future which would ensure the fullest 
and most effective use of EDP, both by each agency and by the 
government service as a whole. 
 
The findings and policy recommendations were published in November 
1971. 
 
  Two direct results were the broadening of responsibilities 
within the Treasury Board Secretariat by establishing the Information 
Systems Division in 1972 to oversee the implementation and 
administration of the Government's EDP policy, and the development and 
publication in 1974 of the Treasury Board Guide on EDP Administration 
which contains the Government's EDP policy, directives and guidelines. 
 
4.2  Treasury Board responsibilities.  The Treasury Board 
Secretariat is the central agency which now has primary responsibility 
for monitoring and coordinating the planning, procurement, operations 
and evaluation of EDP resources on a government-wide basis.  According 
to its Guide on EDP Administration, the role of the Secretariat's 
Information Systems Division is to: 
 
-develop, revise and interpret policies and guidelines for EDP 
planning, procurement, operations and evaluation; 
 
-review and recommend action on departmental and centre plans for EDP 
developments, operations and acquisitions, and on any submissions 
relating to these plans; 
 
-monitor the progress of EDP in the Federal Government, including 
participation in reviews of selected projects and assessments of the 
level of service of particular operations; 
 
-ensure the sharing of information relating to EDP within the Federal 
Public Service; and 
 
-produce an annual review of EDP in the Federal Government. 
 
4.3  The defined purpose of the Guide on EDP Administration is: 
 
to encourage the proper use of electronic data processing (EDP) by 
identifying the objectives which deputy heads and EDP managers should 
pursue in acquiring and administering the EDP resources required to 



support government programs, and by providing a framework for the co-
ordination and control of EDP use in the Public Service in the 
interests of program effectiveness and economy. 
 
It is intended to provide "practical and useful tools both for EDP 
management and for EDP evaluation" and contains mandatory directives, 
which are essential elements in attaining policy objectives and 
effective control and co-ordination of EDP, and non-mandatory 
guidelines, which are recommended courses of action.  The Guide covers 
the following areas: 
 
-Planning for EDP Needs 
 
-Development and Control of EDP Projects 
 
-Choice of EDP Services 
 
-Procurement of EDP Goods and Services 
 
-EDP Financial Administration 
 
-Computer Performance Improvement 
 
-EDP Records Management 
 
-Security in an EDP Environment 
 
-EDP Standards 
 
4.4  Departmental responsibilities.  Each user department has 
specific responsibility under the Treasury Board Guide on EDP 
Administration to examine and choose the best sources of EDP 
facilities and services to meet its needs in terms of service and 
costs.  When a department acquires EDP resources, such as equipment, 
personnel or supportive services, it then has responsibility for their 
overall organization, management, operation or use. 
 
4.5  Several agencies, departments and interdepartmental 
organizations have been assigned additional responsibilities in the 
area of EDP management and control.  The role of each is set out in 
the Treasury Board Guide on EDP Administration; only the more 
significant are noted below. 
 
  The Supply Administration of the Department of Supply and 
Services has responsibility for providing an efficient and effective 
procurement service for EDP goods and services for departments and 
agencies.  The Services Administration, through its Bureau of 
Management Consulting and Audit Services Bureau, offers a wide range 
of consulting and auditing services to all departments on a request 
basis.  In the EDP area, these services include planning, project 
definition and selection, systems design and implementation, 
monitoring activities, and pre-and post-implementation audit.  In 
addition, the Department of Supply and Services furnishes certain 
computer processing services to government departments and agencies. 



The Department of Industry, Trade and Commerce, the Department of 
Communications and Statistics Canada also have government-wide 
responsibilities for certain aspects of EDP that relate to their areas 
of interest. 
 
  An Advisory Committee on Information Systems has been 
established to review and advise the Treasury Board on EDP policies 
and guidelines.  This Committee consists of senior officials from 20 
departments directly or indirectly involved in using or providing EDP 
facilities and services. 
 
  Finally, EDP Security Evaluation and Inspection Teams are 
organized and operated by the Royal Canadian Mounted Police.  On 
request, these teams inspect and report upon EDP facilities within the 
Government and facilities in the private sector which process 
government information. 
 
Scope of Review 
 
4.6  The CAISE Study gave priority to evaluating control over the 
computer processing of financial information.  In the area of 
management control over EDP resources, only the following matters were 
reviewed: 
 
-the process through which new systems are authorized, acquired and 
developed, consisting of the approval to initiate a project, the 
actual procurement of the required equipment and services, and the 
management and control of the project.  This process was assessed by 
reviewing a number of systems currently being developed, and selected 
recent procurements of EDP goods and services; and 
 
-the security over computer systems, data and services. 
 
4.7  Our review took into account: 
 
-the policies, directives and guidelines set out in the Treasury Board 
Guide on EDP Administration; 
 
-the role and responsibilities of the Treasury Board for the 
management of EDP resources in the Government; and 
 
-departmental responsibilities for the management and control of their 
EDP resources. 
 
The remainder of this Part presents our observations and 
recommendations. 
 
Observations and Recommendations 
 
4.8  Present practices by the departments we reviewed and by the 
Treasury Board Secretariat do not ensure that new systems are 
developed in the most efficient and cost-effective manner.  For 
example: 
 



-Effective technical and economic feasibility studies, including 
investigation of alternative approaches and cost/benefit analyses, are 
not being conducted on a consistent basis for major new systems 
development projects. 
 
-Effective project management and control procedures are not being 
applied consistently in new systems development projects. 
 
-Monitoring of the development of new computer-based systems has not 
been adequate to ensure compliance with established directives. 
 
-The Treasury Board Guide on EDP Administration, which is designed to 
assist departments in managing and controlling EDP resources, is a 
useful document; however, it is incomplete and requires revision in 
the areas of project approval, management and control in order to meet 
fully its objectives. 
 
4.9  Existing guidelines and procedures for EDP security do not 
effectively meet the current needs of the Government. 
 
4.10  Development of new computer-based systems.  Without proper 
feasibility studies, there is the risk of making significant 
investments in developing systems that are economically unjustified or 
technically unsuitable. 
 
  Standards of documentation for feasibility studies require 
as a minimum: 
 
-a detailed description of the proposed system; 
 
-the impact of the proposed processing system on the organization 
structure; 
 
-projected resource requirements, such as manpower, equipment and 
physical facilities, over the term of the development cycle and 
estimates for the first five years of operation; 
 
-projected costs of developing the system (including conversion, 
training, testing of programs and systems, etc.) and of its subsequent 
operation; 
 
-anticipated benefits of the proposed system; 
 
-details of alternatives which were considered, and reasons for 
selecting the proposed approach; 
 
-evidence of departmental management approval of the results of the 
study; and 
 
-an outline of the development and implementation plan, and the 
related departmental project monitoring techniques. 
 
  Feasibility studies are necessary to support project 
approval and subsequently to measure the degree of success of the 



completed projects.  While the Guide on EDP Administration does 
contain certain guidelines in this area, it contains neither mandatory 
directives requiring formal feasibility studies, nor does it provide 
standards for preparing, documenting and assessing such studies. 
 
4.11  The Treasury Board Guide on EDP Administration should be 
revised to include mandatory directives, standards and related 
procedures for the documentation and approval of EDP feasibility 
studies.  Where Treasury Board approval in principle for a project is 
required, it should be withheld until there is compliance with the 
directives. 
 
4.12  The development of computer-based systems involves many 
complex and interrelated activities, and major development projects 
may require several hundred man-years of development effort and the 
expenditure of millions of dollars.  By their very nature, these 
projects are subject to technical difficulties and, unless they are 
properly managed and controlled, can incur extensive time and cost 
overruns. 
 
  During the course of our review of recent equipment 
acquisitions and systems development projects, for the purpose of 
assessing the development process, we found that the project 
management and control techniques in use were generally weak.  The 
following specific deficiencies were identified: 
 
-inadequate planning and scheduling of resources; 
 
-absence of detailed budgets and comparisons to actual achievement; 
 
-lack of sufficient check-points for reviewing progress with senior 
departmental management; 
 
-no clear assignment of responsibility for project management and 
control; and 
 
-lack of proper accounting for the development costs. 
 
  The Guide on EDP Administration stipulates that departments 
shall establish "appropriate" development, planning and control 
systems to monitor their EDP projects, and provides guidance on the 
essential procedures and techniques for each stage of development.  It 
does not, however, set out the minimum standards against which 
departmental compliance can be measured.  The Treasury Board resources 
and procedures applied to monitoring EDP development projects, as 
required by the Guide on EDP Administration, are not adequate to 
fulfil this role effectively. 
 
4.13  The Treasury Board Guide on EDP Administration should be 
revised to include project management and control directives and 
standards. 
 
4.14  Departments should ensure that effective project management 
and control systems have been developed and are being used for all EDP 



development projects. 
 
4.15  The Treasury Board Secretariat should perform effective 
monitoring and evaluation of all major EDP development projects. 
 
4.16  EDP security.  Under the direction of the interdepartmental 
Security Advisory Committee, several sub-committees are developing 
policy and standards for the protection of data maintained on 
individuals and for the maintenance of security in the EDP 
environment.  The development of government policy and standards for 
these two areas is required before proper direction can be given to 
departmental EDP personnel.  A lack of appropriate standards could 
result in ineffective security in the EDP environment with the 
following implications: 
 
-loss of data vital to the continuous operation of government 
programs; 
 
-disruption of government services; and 
 
-unauthorized disclosure of confidential data concerning government 
operations or individuals. 
 
  There are no formal security requirements for communicating 
so-called "private information".  As a result, some private data are 
being transmitted between the main computer and remote locations 
without any special security measures.  Since the present security 
classifications do not include a category for this type of 
information, it is generally designated "unclassified". 
 
  Although the Guide on EDP Administration provides general 
directives and guidelines for security in the EDP environment, it does 
not specify the standards of security to be applied to information of 
a classified or of a private nature, and does not provide adequate 
direction to departments and agencies for protecting information on 
individuals. 
 
4.17  Security standards and related procedures should be 
developed, published and enforced to: 
 
-provide for the classification of data, including information on 
individuals, in appropriate categories; and 
 
-establish the level of security required for each category of data. 
 
4.18  The agency which provides independent assessments of the 
adequacy of EDP security within departments is the Royal Canadian 
Mounted Police through its Security Evaluation and Inspection Teams 
(SEIT).  These teams function strictly in a consulting capacity to 
individual departments and have no authority to initiate security 
reviews or to ensure that recommendations are implemented. 
 
  The RCMP teams have conducted a number of security reviews 
of outside service bureaux which process government data.  None of the 



external service bureaux so reviewed has been cleared to process 
classified information.  However, a number of instances were noted of 
departments using service bureaux for processing data that would 
appear to be of a classified or confidential nature. 
 
4.19  The Guide on EDP Administration should be amended to require 
departments to have qualified personnel perform regular EDP security 
evaluations.  The Treasury Board Secretariat should monitor compliance 
with this requirement and should ensure that recommendations are acted 
on. 
 
4.20  Immediate consideration should be given to implementing 
compensating control measures sufficient for ensuring that the 
security level of information processed at private sector computer 
service bureaux is not compromised, or to removing all classified 
information from those bureaux which have not been cleared to an 
appropriate security level. 



5 
 
CONTROLS OVER FINANCIAL INFORMATION PROCESSED BY COMPUTERS 
 
Responsibility for Control 
 
5.1  Departmental responsibilities.  Departments have 
primary responsibility for financial control through the 
establishment and operation of systems which ensure the accuracy, 
completeness and authority of financial information. 
 
 In the EDP environment, financial controls comprise the 
network of manual procedures and computer routines which ensure 
the completeness, accuracy and proper authorization of all data 
processed by the computer and the integrity of computer programs 
and data.  This control network covers the entire system from the 
point where transactions originate, through computer processing, 
to the preparation of financial statements and management 
reports.  The individual controls must be specified and built 
into the system during development, making it essential for 
financial personnel to be actively involved at that stage. 
 
 The lack of effective controls over processing of financial 
information in computer-based systems, as described in paragraph 
5.5, could lead to: 
 
-loss of funds due to undetected errors; 
 
-loss of funds due to deliberate manipulation of transactions; 
 
-incomplete or inaccurate accounting for public funds; 
 
-incomplete or inaccurate management reports; 
 
-excessive administrative costs relating to the manual effort 
required to correct errors; and 
 
-inability to respond to the public's needs in a timely and 
accurate manner. 
 
5.2  To assist departments in achieving adequate financial 
control, the Treasury Board Guide on Financial Administration 
outlines the roles and responsibilities of various departmental 
groups, as follows: 
 
-Data processing managers are responsible for developing and 
maintaining effective and efficient systems and for ensuring 
adequate control over computer operations. 
 
-Financial administration officers within departments, and not 
data processing specialists, have ultimate responsibility for 
ensuring adequate controls over financial information being 
processed. 
 



-Internal audit groups are responsible for evaluating the design 
and operation of departmental systems, which include computerized 
systems, and for determining the extent of compliance with the 
Government's financial policies and directives. 
 
5.3  Treasury Board responsibilities.  Although deputy heads 
have primary responsibility for the adequacy of financial 
management and control systems in their departments, the Treasury 
Board has overall responsibility for financial management 
throughout the Government.  The Treasury Board has charged its 
Secretariat with responsibility for periodically evaluating and 
monitoring departmental financial systems, and assessing the 
extent of departmental compliance with directives and guidelines, 
as outlined in the Guide on Financial Administration. 
 
Scope of Review 
 
5.4  Nine major computer-based systems currently in use were 
selected for an in-depth evaluation of the adequacy of the 
controls over the processing of financial information.  These 
systems are an integral part of programs which in 1975-76 
accounted for approximately $18,000 million of expenditures and 
$22,000 million of revenues.  Reports containing the observations 
and recommendations were prepared at the completion of each 
project and discussed with the responsible departmental officials 
who were asked to provide written responses to the 
recommendations.  These reports, including the departmental 
responses, are printed in Part 6 of this Report. 
 
 As part of the review of controls over the management of EDP 
resources, the process by which financial controls are designed 
and implemented for new systems under development was examined. 
The applicability of existing Treasury Board policies, directives 
and guidelines to computerized systems and the degree of 
departmental compliance with these were also assessed.  In 
addition, the capability of departmental internal audit groups to 
perform effective audits in a computerized environment was 
assessed. 
 
Reservations and Recommendations 
 
5.5  Control over the processing of financial information.  
The control inadequacies identified in the course of our review 
of the nine major systems varied from very significant to 
relatively minor.  The individual reports to deputy heads, which 
are reproduced later in this Report, outline the significant 
control weaknesses identified within each department.  Following 
is a summary of the types of control weaknesses identified: 
 
-inadequate controls to ensure proper authorization of input 
transactions; 
 
-lack of controls to ensure that all transactions are submitted 
for processing and are not lost during processing; 



 
-insufficient control over changes to computer files containing 
permanent data (master files); 
 
-inadequate controls to ensure that all processing errors are 
corrected and re-entered into the system; 
 
-ineffective use of reports generated by the computer for control 
purposes; 
 
-inadequate documentation of systems and programs and 
instructions to persons responsible for preparing input and for 
balancing and controlling output; and 
 
-lack of adequate backup procedures for data files and computer 
equipment to ensure continuity of operation in the event of 
unforeseen major disruption. 
 
5.6  Many of these control weaknesses arise because: 
 
-there is an assumption that the accuracy of information 
processed through a computerized system is the responsibility of 
EDP personnel, and not the concern of departmental financial 
personnel; 
 
-responsibility for control is not always clearly defined between 
the users of the systems and the processors of the data; 
 
-departments seldom designate specific financial officers to 
assume responsibility for the adequacy of controls in individual 
systems both during the development stage and after the systems 
become operational; and 
 
-departmental internal audit groups have not conducted regular 
evaluations of departmental financial management and control 
practices as they relate to EDP systems. 
 
 Our review of systems revealed little evidence of effective 
involvement of financial personnel in the development process.  
Also, the primary control function which should be exercised by 
financial personnel over systems currently in operation is 
frequently missing. 
 
5.7  A contributing factor to the circumstances described 
above is the existence of uncertainty concerning the 
applicability of the provisions of the Treasury Board Guide on 
Financial Administration to all systems processing financial 
information.  The Guide does not indicate clearly that systems 
such as the nine evaluated this year by the CAISE Study fall 
within its scope.  Moreover, financial control standards and 
procedures specifically applicable to computerized systems have 
not been established by the Treasury Board.  As a result, there 
is an absence of central direction and monitoring of management 
and control practices for financial information processed by 



computer systems. 
 
5.8  Departments should clearly define the specific roles 
and responsibilities of departmental financial and data 
processing personnel for controls, and should ensure active 
participation by financial personnel in the specification, design 
and testing of computer systems and related controls. 
 
5.9  Through the use of suitable training programs, 
financial and EDP personnel should be educated in their 
respective roles and responsibilities concerning controls in the 
development and on-going operation of computer systems. 
 
5.10  The Treasury Board Guide on Financial Administration 
should be revised to include specific control standards and 
procedures for all financial information processed by computer 
systems and provision for effective monitoring of departmental 
compliance with these standards and procedures. 
 
5.11  Internal audit capability.  The Treasury Board Guide on 
Financial Administration describes internal financial audit as: 
 
an essential element of internal control which functions by 
reviewing, evaluating, and reporting to management on the 
adequacy of all other controls and on the detailed operation of 
the system of financial administration. 
 
 The degree of computerization within the Government requires 
that a considerable number of internal audit groups have the 
capability either to conduct effective audits in a computerized 
environment or to obtain this expertise from external sources.  
However, our review indicated that there are few departmental 
internal auditors with the necessary expertise and that 
departments rarely contract for the services of outside computer 
audit specialists.  As a result departmental internal audit 
groups do not regularly evaluate the adequacy of controls over 
computerized systems and therefore cannot be relied upon to 
disclose inadequate controls over financial information being 
processed by computers. 
 
 The use of computers does not change audit objectives but 
does affect the approach and procedures used by auditors to 
achieve these objectives.  The existing standards for internal 
audit in the Government do not provide for adequate coverage of 
the unique aspects of auditing in a computerized environment and 
the computer audit work that is being done suffers from a lack of 
proper definition of audit scope and approach. 
 
5.12  A comprehensive action plan should be developed to 
augment significantly the present internal computer audit 
capability in the Government.  Such a plan should include an 
estimate of the computer auditing resources required together 
with plans for recruitment and training to develop those 
resources. 



 
5.13  As part of its financial administration evaluation 
activities, the Treasury Board Secretariat should monitor to 
ensure that effective internal audits of computer-based financial 
systems are conducted on a regular basis. 
 
5.14  Standards and related procedures for internal auditing 
in the computer environment should be established, published and 
enforced.  These should be integrated with existing or planned 
standards for financial, management and security audits and 
should include requirements for: 
 
-integration of the review of computerized aspects of systems and 
controls with other audit work; 
 
-minimum levels of audit documentation for the computer portions 
of the system; 
 
-use and control of computer-assisted audit techniques; 
 
-evaluation of EDP security; and 
 
-auditors trained in computer systems and related auditing 
techniques. 
 
 ***** 
 
 Reproduced below is the complete text of a letter dated 
October 20, 1977, from the Secretary of the Treasury Board in 
response to our request for his comments on the CAISE findings 
and recommendations included in Part 4 and this Part of the 
Report. 
 
 
Secretary of The Treasury Board 
Le Secrétaire du Conseil du Trésor 
 
October 20, 1977 
 
Mr. J.J. Macdonell, 
Auditor General, 
151 Sparks Street, 
Ottawa, Ontario. 
K1A 0G6 
 
Dear Mr. Macdonell: 
 
  I would like to thank you for the opportunity to review 
and comment on the draft report of your "Computer and Information 
Systems Evaluation (CAISE) Study". 
 
  As you are aware, the Treasury Board's concern about 
EDP utilization in the Federal Government was enunciated in 1971. 
 Significant improvements have already been made in the 



management, control and coordination of EDP resources, both 
departmentally and government-wide, since the introduction of the 
EDP policy in 1972 and the Guide on EDP Administration in 1974.  
Because EDP is such a fast-changing technological area, these 
Treasury Board policies and guidelines have been under continuous 
review and evaluation since the date of their promulgation.  We 
therefore welcome the independent assessment and recommendations 
provided by the CAISE study. 
 
  Our comments on the recommendations in your report 
follow.  As you will see, action has already occurred on a number 
of them, others are in progress and the remainder are under 
active consideration.  I am sure you will appreciate the need, 
particularly in the present period of restraint, for us to apply 
rigorous cost-benefit analysis to the resource implications of 
any action we pursue. 
 
Recommendation 4.11 
 
"The Treasury Board Guide on EDP Administration should be revised 
to include mandatory directives, standards and related procedures 
for the documentation and approval of EDP feasibility studies.  
Where Treasury Board approval in principle for a project is 
required, it should be withheld until there is compliance with 
the directives." 
 
With respect to the first portion of this recommendation, the 
Information Systems Division will, in its planned revisions to 
Chapter IV ("Development and Control of EDP Projects") of the 
Guide on EDP Administration, take into account the suggested 
requirements.  In the revision of the chapter, feasibility 
studies will be considered as the first step of project 
development and control procedures and standards. 
 
Ottawa, Ontario 
K1A 0R5 
 
The second part of the recommendation implies that departments 
would have to obtain Treasury Board approval in principle before 
proceeding with EDP projects beyond the feasibility study stage. 
 This would be a new requirement for departments to make such 
submissions and for the Secretariat to review and recommend 
disposition of them.  The impact of introducing such a change 
will be evaluated and appropriate action taken. 
 
Recommendation 4.13 
 
"The Treasury Board Guide on EDP Administration should be revised 
to include project management and control directives and 
standards." 
 
This is agreed to and will be taken into account in the planned 
revision of Chapter IV ("Development and Control of EDP 
Projects") of the Guide on EDP Administration. 



 
Recommendation 4.14 
 
"Departments should ensure that effective project management and 
control systems have been developed and are being used for all 
EDP development projects." 
 
This requirement has already been incorporated in the current 
revision of Chapter II of the Guide on EDP Administration 
entitled "Management Responsibilities for EDP". 
 
Recommendation 4.15 
 
"The Treasury Board Secretariat should perform effective 
monitoring and evaluation of all major EDP development projects." 
 
Since 1974/75 the Information Systems Division has been involved 
in joint departmental/Treasury Board Secretariat monitoring of 
selected EDP development projects.  The nature and scope of this 
function is under review, taking into account the resulting 
additional resource requirements for the Secretariat. 
 
Recommendation 4.17 
 
"Security standards and related procedures should be developed, 
published and enforced to: 
 
-provide for the classification of data, including information on 
individuals, in appropriate categories; and 
 
-establish the level of security required for each category of 
data." 
 
As pointed out in paragraph 4.16 of the CAISE report, policy and 
standards for the classification and protection of personal and 
private information are under development.  The current revision 
of Chapter X ("Security in an EDP Environment") of the Guide on 
EDP Administration has made provision for the implementation of 
such government-wide policies and standards. 
 
Recommendation 4.19 
 
"The Guide on EDP Administration should be amended to require 
departments to have qualified personnel perform regular EDP 
security evaluations.  The Treasury Board Secretariat should 
monitor compliance with this requirement and should ensure that 
recommendations are acted on." 
 
This requirement has already been incorporated in the current 
revision of Chapter X, "Security in an EDP Environment", and is 
reinforced in the revision of Chapter II, "Management 
Responsibilities for EDP". 
 
Recommendation 4.20 



 
"Immediate consideration should be given to implementing 
compensating control measures sufficient for ensuring that the 
security level of information processed at private sector 
computer service bureaux is not compromised, or to removing all 
classified information from those bureaux which have not been 
cleared to an appropriate security level." 
 
This concern is already being acted upon in that interim security 
guidelines are being developed which will be included, as 
appropriate, as contractual requirements.  This should alleviate 
the problems associated with processing "private" information in 
the private sector until the government-wide security standards 
are available. 
 
Recommendations 5.8 and 5.9 
 
"Departments should clearly define the specific roles and 
responsibilities of departmental financial and data processing 
personnel for controls, and should ensure active participation by 
financial personnel in the specification, design and testing of 
computer systems and related controls." 
 
"Through the use of suitable training programs, financial and EDP 
personnel should be educated in their respective roles and 
responsibilities concerning controls in the development and on-
going operation of computer systems." 
 
The Treasury Board Secretariat will review the section in its 
Guide on Financial Administration concerning the roles and 
responsibilities of financial and data processing personnel to 
ensure that it adequately sets out responsibilities for the 
specification, design and testing of computer systems.  The 
Treasury Board also undertakes to review the training 
requirements necessary to provide the required expertise. 
 
Recommendation 5.10 
 
"The Treasury Board Guide on Financial Administration should be 
revised to include specific control standards and procedures for 
all financial information processed by computer systems and 
provision for effective monitoring of departmental compliance 
with these standards and procedures." 
 
The Guide on Financial Administration presently refers financial 
officers to Computer Control Guidelines, published by the 
Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants.  The adequacy of 
this approach will be reviewed and appropriate action taken.  The 
Treasury Board will also issue guidelines to ensure effective 
monitoring of compliance. 
 
Recommendations 5.12, 5.13 and 5.14 
 
"A comprehensive action plan should be developed to augment 



significantly the present internal computer audit capability in 
the Government.  Such a plan should include an estimate of the 
computer auditing resources required together with plans for 
recruitment and training to develop those resources." 
 
"As part of its financial administration evaluation activities, 
the Treasury Board Secretariat should monitor to ensure that 
effective internal audits of computer-based financial systems are 
conducted on a regular basis." 
 
"Standards and related procedures for internal auditing in the 
computer environment should be established, published and 
enforced.  These should be integrated with existing or planned 
standards for financial, management and security audits and 
should include requirements for: 
 
-integration of the review of computerized aspects of systems and 
controls with other audit work; 
 
-minimum levels of audit documentation for the computer portions 
of the system; 
 
-use and control of computer-assisted audit techniques; 
 
-evaluation of EDP security; and 
 
-auditors trained in computer systems and related auditing 
techniques." 
 
A Treasury Board study is nearing finalization which will clearly 
define the objectives and role of internal financial audit, 
including computer auditing and will establish standards for the 
conduct of such audits.  The Financial Administration Branch is 
currently assessing the impact that the proposed standards will 
have on auditing resources, including computer auditing.  At the 
same time an Interdepartmental Committee on Internal Financial 
Audit is determining the training needs of the financial audit 
community in order to meet the requirements of the proposed 
standards.  The standards document, resulting from the Study of 
Internal Financial Audit, clarifies responsibilities for auditing 
computer-based financial systems and the Treasury Board 
Secretariat's responsibility to monitor such audits. 
 
The Interdepartmental Committee on Internal Financial Audit has 
commenced a project to develop an "Internal Audit Handbook" which 
will contain procedures for the conduct of internal audits, 
including computer audits. 
 
  Thank you for the opportunity of commenting on your 
recommendations and I look forward with interest to the 
subsequent phases of the CAISE study. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 



Maurice LeClair 



6 
 
FINANCIAL CONTROLS IN NINE MAJOR COMPUTER-BASED SYSTEMS 
 
Introduction 
 
6.1  As noted in Part 3, nine major computer-based systems were 
subjected to an in-depth review and evaluation of controls over the 
processing of financial information.  The systems selected for review 
were: 
 
Department of Finance - Canada Student Loans System 
     - Provincial Revenue Equalization 
       Payments System 
 
Department of National - Central Computational Pay System 
  Defence 
 
Department of National - Family Allowance System 
  Health and Welfare - Old Age Security/Guaranteed 
       Income Supplement System 
 
Department of National - T-1 Processing Stream 
  Revenue-Taxation 
 
Post Office Department - Cash Receipts and Money Order 
       Systems 
 
Department of Supply - Central and Regional Pay Systems 
  and Services 
 
Unemployment 
  Insurance  - Benefit and Overpayment System 
  Commission 
 
 During the reviews, which were oriented toward evaluating 
financial controls, a number of points relating to the management of 
EDP resources were noted and brought to the attention of departmental 
management. 
 
 Following completion of the reviews, the detailed findings were 
discussed with EDP and financial personnel and summaries of our 
observations and recommendations were prepared.  These summaries were 
discussed with the respective deputy heads, who were asked to respond 
in writing to the recommendations. 
 
6.2  It should be noted that although the scope of our reviews 
was tailored to each specific system, the primary objective remained 
consistent.  It was to evaluate the overall adequacy of controls over 
the processing of financial information.  The reviews were intended to 
identify the weaknesses in internal controls and did not include the 
tests required to seek out specific instances of errors or 
irregularities, or to quantify the financial impact of control 
deficiencies. 



 
6.3  The results of the CAISE Study will be taken into account in 
planning and conducting our continuing audits and will be used to 
assess the scope of audit programs and procedures.  Nevertheless, the 
nature and extent of audit tests cannot compensate for failure to have 
adequate control over EDP activities in the first instance.  Our 
reports to the departments, and their responses, follow. 
 
DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE - Canada Student Loans System 
 
6.4  The financial and accounting controls over the Canada 
Student Loans System were reviewed during the period January to March 
1977. 
 
  The Canada Student Loans System provides for paying interest 
on loans by approved lending institutions to qualified students in 
Canada.  Interest on these loans is paid by the Department until six 
months after completion of the schooling and the loans are guaranteed 
by the Government. 
 
  The system comprises the Loan Sub-system and the Claims 
Sub-system, and their related master files.  The Loan Sub-system 
produces a file of all loans contracted between students and lending 
institutions.  From this file the Department generates interest 
payments to lending institutions during the time that the student is 
eligible for these payments.  The Claims Sub-system produces a file of 
loans to students who have not met repayment terms agreed to with the 
lending institutions.  Loans are placed on this file after repayment 
of the loans by the Department to the lending institutions.  The 
Department then follows up the collection of these loans including 
principal and accrued interest. 
 
  Our review of controls focused on both the computerized 
portion of the system and the related manual procedures.  It excluded 
procedures for the authorization of loans by lending institutions and 
by provincial authorities. 
 
6.5  Summary of observations.  Serious weaknesses exist in the 
financial and accounting controls over the Claims Sub-system, 
impairing the assurance that data processed are complete and accurate. 
 
  The level of documentation of both sub-systems is inadequate 
and the procedures for program changes are not adequate to ensure that 
only authorized changes are made to the programs. 
 
  The following are the detailed observations and 
recommendations arising from our review. 
 
6.6  Control over computer input to the Claims System.  There are 
no controls to ensure that all data are processed to the claims file 
or that all rejected data are properly acted on before re-entry to the 
system. 
 
Recommendation.  Control totals of all data entering the Claims 



Subsystem should be prepared and reconciled to computer printouts by 
someone independent of their preparation and of the computer 
processing activity. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Control totals of all data entering the Claims 
Sub-system are prepared and procedures have been instituted to 
reconcile these to Department of Supply and Services computer 
printouts on a monthly basis.  The reconciliation is carried out by 
the Supervisor, Accounts Sub-section, who is not directly involved in 
the preparation of the control totals or the computer processing 
activity. 
 
Recommendation.  All data rejected by the Claims Sub-system should be 
investigated and corrected for re-entry into the system and 
supervisory personnel should ensure that proper action is taken on all 
rejected data. 
 
Departmental Comment.  With the appointment of the Head of the 
Accounts and Administrative Section, this recommendation has been 
implemented. 
 
6.7  Segregation of duties.  At present the responsibilities of 
the Supervisor, Accounts Sub-section permit modification of the claims 
and of the loans master files without independent review.  This can 
result in unauthorized or erroneous adjustments of the master files, 
which, in the case of the loan master file, could cause incorrect 
payments of interest. 
 
Recommendation.  The responsibilities of the Supervisor, Accounts 
Sub-section and the Head of the Accounts and Administrative Section 
should be redefined to provide for effective segregation of duties. 
 
Recommendation.  Supervisory personnel should review the action taken 
in correcting exceptions reported in the Loan Sub-system and take 
appropriate action to ensure that all exceptions are properly dealt 
with. 
 
Departmental Comment.  The responsibilities of the Head of the 
Accounts and Administrative Section currently include that for proper 
control of input data.  At the time of audit, the position was vacant 
and some responsibilities of that position had temporarily been 
assumed by the Supervisor, Accounts Sub-section.  An incumbent for the 
Head of Section position has now been appointed and the segregation of 
the duties referred to will follow. 
 
6.8  Documentation of systems and programs.  The existing 
documentation of systems and programs is insufficient to facilitate 
changes to the systems and to accommodate employee turnover without 
undue difficulty. 
 
Recommendation.  Proper documentation, including documentation of the 
computer programs and all clerical procedures related to the systems, 
should be developed and updated on a current basis. 
 



Departmental Comment.  Original documentation for both Sub-systems was 
completed; however, documentation of subsequent modifications to the 
systems has not been completed.  Basic documentation will be put in 
order during the planned consolidation of the two programs due to 
start shortly. 
 
6.9  Changes to computer programs.  Current procedures for 
modifying computer programs do not require proper and documented 
approvals, leaving the Department exposed to the risk of unauthorized 
or erroneous amendments. 
 
Recommendation.  Formal computer program modification procedures 
should be established and enforced.  These should include: 
 
-a standard computer program modification request form; 
 
-a requirement for evidence of authorization by a senior official; and 
 
-proper testing procedures and evidence of approval of test results 
before implementation. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Management approval for all amendments to 
computer programs has been re-introduced.  No program changes, testing 
and programming requests can now be accepted by the service bureau 
without signed authorization by specified senior officers. 
 
DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE - Provincial Revenue Equalization Payments 
System 
 
6.10  The financial and accounting controls over the Provincial 
Revenue Equalization Payments System were reviewed during the period 
January to March 1977. 
 
  The function of the system is to calculate equalization 
payments to provinces under Part 1 of the Federal-Provincial Fiscal 
Arrangements Act, R.S., c. F-6.  The system maintains data relating to 
revenues and capacity to earn revenues, and to population statistics 
for each province.  From this data the system calculates the amount of 
the equalization payment to be made to each province.  The total 
payments made by this program in 1976-77 approximated 2,200 million. 
 
  Our review of the controls covered both the computerized 
portion of the system, which is processed at a private sector computer 
service bureau, and the related manual procedures.  It excluded 
procedures which generate the information used as input to the system 
and the procedures which prepare the payments to the provinces. 
 
  The following are the detailed observations and 
recommendations arising from our review.  Rather than providing a 
response to each recommendation, the Department chose to provide 
summary comments on our findings.  These comments appear in paragraph 
6.15. 
 
6.11  Computer input forms.  The present method of keying 



information into the computer directly from source documents without 
the use of specific computer input documents increases the likelihood 
of errors and obscures the audit trail. 
 
Recommendation.  Special computer input forms should be designed to 
reduce the likelihood of errors occurring and to provide a more 
readily accessible audit trail from input through to the final 
reports. 
 
6.12  Changes to computer programs.  Computer program modification 
procedures do not require proper and documented approvals based on 
test results, leaving the Department exposed to the risk of 
unauthorized or erroneous amendments to computer programs. 
 
Recommendation.  Computer program modification procedures should be 
established and adhered to, with particular emphasis on proper testing 
and evidence of approval of test results before implementing the 
modification. 
 
6.13  Documentation of systems and programs.  The existing 
documentation of the system and its programs is insufficient to 
facilitate changes to the system and to accommodate employee turnover 
without undue difficulty. 
 
Recommendation.  Proper documentation of the system, including 
documentation of the computer programs, and procedure manuals for the 
terminal operator and system users should be developed and updated on 
a current basis. 
 
6.14  EDP security.  Present security procedures are not adequate 
to protect the integrity of the computer programs and data.  Access to 
data could be gained and unauthorized changes could be made either 
through the terminal or by someone with access to the computer service 
bureau. 
 
Recommendation.  The Department should take full advantage of the 
password protection available within the computer service bureau to 
reduce the likelihood of unauthorized access. 
 
6.15  The Department of Finance provided the following summary 
comments in response to the above observations and recommendations on 
its Provincial Revenue Equalization Payments System. 
 
Departmental Summary Comments.  The Department of Finance concurs with 
the substance of each of the observations and recommendations made by 
the Computer and Information Systems Evaluation Study of the 
computer-assisted system which has been used in recent years to 
determine the amount of federal equalization payments to provinces.  
In June 1977, a reallocation of professional staff was put into effect 
to Support this program with more expertise in computer system 
development and operation.  An internal review of the existing 
information and computer system is now being carried out to assess all 
electronic data processing requirements related to the computation of 
equalization, with the objective of developing a more comprehensive 



approach.  The preliminary conclusions of this review suggest that a 
substantially modified system should be adopted.  A small group, 
involving program officers and system analysts, has been established 
to design and implement such a system.  It is expected that each of 
the recommendations of the Computer and Information Systems Evaluation 
Study will be incorporated in the new system.  However, pending a 
complete review of the electronic data processing requirements and the 
specifications of the revised system, it is too early to determine the 
exact ways in which this will be done.  The new system will relate to 
the new equalization program which went into effect on April 1, 1977. 
 
DEPARTMENT OF NATIONAL DEFENCE - Central Computational Pay System 
 
6.16  The controls over the functions of the Central Computational 
Pay System which are performed at headquarters were reviewed during 
the months of January and February 1977.  This System processes an 
annual payroll of approximately $1,500 million for 78,000 military 
personnel, representing approximately 40% of the Department's annual 
expenditures.  We excluded from our review the manual payroll 
procedures carried out at the various military bases. 
 
  The Central Computational Pay System is designed with 
adequate financial and accounting controls.  We noted certain minor 
instances where excessive clerical effort was expended in support of 
these controls in the following areas: 
 
-the reconciliation of cheques written by the Department of Supply and 
Services with amounts requisitioned; and 
 
-the handling of rejected input transactions. 
 
  These instances were brought to the attention of 
departmental officials, together with our related recommendations.  
The Department has accepted these observations and has the 
recommendations under consideration for implementation. 
 
6.17  Computer equipment had plan.  In the course of our review, 
we noted that, while computer equipment backup plans have been 
developed for individual systems, an overall computer equipment backup 
plan does not exist to cover the possibility that if either the Borden 
or Ottawa Data Centre were unable to function, the remaining Centre 
could not handle the total processing load.  Computer applications 
have not been ranked so that only the applications with top priority 
would be processed in the event of one data centre becoming partially 
or completely inoperable. 
 
Recommendation.  The Department should develop a computer equipment 
backup plan for the Borden and Ottawa Data Centres including the 
ranking of computer applications by "need-to-process" and also 
including provisions for the use of non-Department of National Defence 
computer facilities.  Subsequently, the staff responsible for each 
application should plan how to use the backup arrangements and these 
plans should be subjected to tests. 
 



Departmental Comment.  The development of an overall computer 
equipment backup plan is being addressed as part of the planned 
integration of all Automatic Data Processing systems at Bases, 
Commands and the Data Centres at Ottawa and Borden.  The ranking of 
computer applications, provision for use of non-Department of National 
Defence facilities and the testing of backup arrangements will be 
included in our planning and implemented in accordance with the 
availability of resources. 
 
DEPARTMENT OF NATIONAL HEALTH AND WELFARE - Family Allowance and Old 
Age Security/Guaranteed Income Supplement Systems. 
 
6.18  We reviewed the financial and accounting controls over the 
Family Allowance and the Old Age Security/Guaranteed Income Supplement 
Systems during the months of March and April 1977. 
 
  The Family Allowance Program disbursed $2,000 million and 
the Old Age Security/Guaranteed Income Supplement Program disbursed 
$4,000 million in 1975-76. 
 
  The manual portions of the systems, which include all 
communications with the beneficiaries, the authorization and coding of 
all transactions and the management of the contents of the master 
files, are performed by 10 regional offices of the Income Security 
Programs Branch.  Our review of this portion of the systems was 
carried out in the Ontario Regional Office only. 
 
  The design and implementation of the computerized portion of 
the systems is carried out by the Department of Supply and Services.  
Our review of these activities was conducted in Ottawa. 
 
  The regional computer centres of the Department of Supply 
and Services process the transactions of both systems.  Our review of 
this aspect of the systems was carried out in the Ontario Regional 
Centre. 
 
  We did not review the cheque issue function of the systems. 
 
6.19  Observation.  Certain controls over the status of Family 
Allowance and Old Age Security/Guaranteed Income Supplement 
beneficiaries cannot be completely effective due to factors beyond the 
control of the Department or to the difficulty and cost of applying 
these controls.  For example, some verification requirements are 
dependent upon the availability of timely and accurate data prepared 
by non-departmental sources.  The Department has recognized the need 
to make its controls more effective and has taken and is taking 
measures to develop procedures to reduce the risk of incorrect 
payments. 
 
  Subject to the above: 
 
-The Old Age Security/Guaranteed Income Supplement System is designed 
with adequate financial and accounting controls.  Some minor elements 
of financial control have not been implemented in the Ontario Region 



and these were brought to the attention of the departmental officials 
together with our recommendations for their implementation. 
 
-The Family Allowance System, developed a number of years ago, only 
requires some minor modifications to bring the financial and 
accounting controls up to the level of control designed for the Old 
Age Security/Guaranteed Income Supplement System. 
 
The Department has accepted these observations and has our 
recommendations under consideration for implementation. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Senior officials of the Department have 
reviewed this report and are in agreement with its contents. 
 
DEPARTMENT OF NATIONAL REVENUE, TAXATION - T-1 ProcessIng Stream 
 
6.20  Our review of controls over the T-1 Processing Stream was 
carried out in February and March 1977. 
 
  The T-1 Processing Stream consists of a series of integrated 
manual and computerized systems and sub-systems used to process, 
collect and account for revenues of approximately $20,000 million per 
year (1975-76) received from individual Canadian taxpayers.  This 
includes amounts collected on behalf of the Canada Pension Plan and 
the Unemployment Insurance Commission. 
 
  Our review focused on internal procedural controls over the 
following aspects of the electronic data processing operations in the 
T-1 Processing Stream: - Organizational controls over the Systems 
Group, including division of duties, controls over systems development 
in connection with the direct data entry system and practices followed 
in systems revisions and in systems documentation. 
 
-Operations and controls over input documents, computer processing 
activities and output, including balancing and distribution at the 
Ottawa Data Centre. 
 
-Physical safeguards to provide continual computing capability and 
security for data, systems and equipment at the Ottawa Data Centre. 
 
  We also reviewed the controls exercised over systems 
development as it relates to CORPAC (Corporation Tax Accounting and 
Collections System). 
 
  The scope of our review took into consideration that in the 
T-1 Processing Stream overall controls are enhanced by significant 
audit activities on individual tax returns, not the least being the 
checks taxpayers carry out on their returns or accounts or both. 
 
6.21  Summary of observations.  Based on our review, the 
electronic data processing operations in the T-1 Processing Stream 
generally are adequately controlled.  However, the following 
weaknesses in control exist: 
 



-The limited involvement by users of financial accounting information 
in system-testing procedures and, to a lesser extent, the lack of 
readily accessible audit trails for the general ledger posting 
summaries have the effect of weakening user control over financial 
accounting. 
 
-Insufficient participation by users in long-term planning and the 
lack of adequately defined standards for feasibility studies and 
project management have the effect of weakening user control over the 
systems being developed on their behalf. 
 
-The lack of comprehensive formalized plans and procedures to ensure 
continued computer operations would significantly impair the 
operations of the Department should the facilities at the Ottawa Data 
Centre become inoperative for an extended period of time. 
 
-While access to the computer room area is adequately controlled, the 
possibility of access to other sensitive areas in the building complex 
by unauthorized persons weakens the EDP security and the control over 
the confidentiality and integrity of information. 
 
  The following are the detailed observations and 
recommendations arising from our review. 
 
6.22  Testing of new systems.  The responsibilities of users of 
financial accounting information for testing new or revised systems 
have not been clearly defined.  Current testing procedures are 
incomplete since they do not always provide for comparing 
predetermined accounting information with results of tests.  
Accordingly, users do not have complete assurance that accounting 
information generated by some computerized systems is reliable. 
Furthermore, there are no readily accessible audit trails for 
assessing the accuracy of the general ledger posting summaries these 
systems generate. 
 
Recommendation.  Formal system testing and acceptance standards should 
be established and enforced.  These standards should include 
requirements for the preparation and approval of test plans, formal 
approval of test results and the comparison of predetermined 
accounting information with the results of tests.  Particular 
attention should be given to defining clearly the role and 
responsibilities of users of financial accounting information in 
system testing. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Agree with the establishment of formal systems 
and testing acceptance standards. 
 
Recommendation.  The Finance Directorate should insist on readily 
accessible audit trails for all computer-generated posting summaries. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Agree. 
 
6.23  Control over journal vouchers.  Controls over certain 
journal vouchers, used to effect transfers of funds from the account 



of one tax remitter to that of another, are not adequate to detect 
inadvertent processing, loss of data or unauthorized manipulation of 
data from within the Department.  Lesser exposures relate to 
inefficiency and embarrassment in dealing with taxpayers.  Compounding 
this problem is the fact that a taxpayer may not be advised of a 
charge or credit to an account for a significant period of time. 
 
Recommendation.  Batch controls over certain journal vouchers used to 
effect transfers of funds from the account of one tax remitter to that 
of another should be established from the point of origin until after 
processing, and checks for authorized approvals should be performed 
when such journal vouchers are entered into the computerized stream. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Agree. 
 
Recommendation.  Computer-produced debit or credit memos should be 
sent for verification purposes to a tax remitter automatically 
whenever there has been a charge or credit to an account.  We 
understand that practical consideration may make it necessary to 
exclude certain housekeeping transactions from this procedure; 
however, such exceptions should be minimized. 
 
Departmental Comment.  While we agree in principle, the practical 
consequences of advising the taxpayers must be considered.  The 
implementation of this recommendation could generate a volume of 
needless enquiries, so the proposal will require careful examination 
by the Department before a decision is made to implement. 
 
6.24  Long-term planning for systems.  Senior line managers in the 
Department are working with highly integrated manual and computerized 
systems and, therefore, long-term planning for effective and efficient 
systems must include planning for both human and EDP resources.  
Formalized, comprehensive long term objectives and plans have not been 
developed by all senior line managers for optimal use of all 
resources.  Rather, it appears that leadership in the areas of systems 
development and systems revisions has been relinquished to the Systems 
Group.  Consequently, long-term plans for systems could be developed 
which do not adequately reflect long-term requirements of users. 
 
Recommendation.  Procedures should be established to ensure that user 
management, including financial personnel, develop comprehensive 
long-term plans for their manual and computerized activities and the 
Systems Group's long-term EDP systems development plan should reflect 
user management's defined requirements.  Priorities for all systems 
development and maintenance work should then be set by user 
management, and detailed scheduling should be carried out jointly by 
the Systems Group and user management. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Agree. 
 
Recommendation.  Planning should include a clear differentiation 
between systems development and systems maintenance.  Costs incurred 
in each activity should be accounted for separately and should be 
planned, controlled and evaluated by the Systems Group and by user 



management. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Departmental management will give some further 
consideration to this recommendation. 
 
6.25  Standards.  Standards for feasibility studies and project 
management, including those for Systems Group and user management 
participation in both of these areas, are incomplete or non-existent. 
 
Recommendation.  Formal standards for performing, documenting and 
approving feasibility studies, for system testing and for project 
management should be established and enforced.  Particular attention 
should be given to defining clearly the roles and responsibilities of 
the users in these processes. 
 
Departmental Comment.  We agree with the establishment of standards 
for feasibility studies and project management. 
 
6.26  Documentation of systems and programs.  Certain user 
requirements for systems revisions and sound recommendations for 
revisions made by the Management Audit Branch have been deferred, 
partly because some systems and sub-systems have become very 
cumbersome and time-consuming to amend.  This problem is aggravated by 
the fact that documentation standards are not always adhered to in 
providing up-to-date systems and program narratives and that 
narratives for systems interactions are not available. 
 
Recommendation.  Systems documentation should be improved so that a 
clear understanding of the effect of a transaction on all systems and 
sub-systems can readily be obtained by the Systems Group and user 
management. 
 
Departmental Comment.  We continuously monitor systems documentation 
and, although we have noted marked improvement over the years, we 
agree that further improvement is required. 
 
6.27  EDP security and back.  No comprehensive formalized plan 
exists to enable the Department to re-establish its EDP capability if 
it were unable to use its facilities at the Ottawa Data Centre for an 
extended period of time.  Also, critical computer programs, data files 
and systems documentation are not adequately backed up at an off-site 
location and no formal arrangements have been made for backup 
equipment. 
 
Recommendation.  To ensure continued computing capability, 
comprehensive plans and procedures should be developed, formalized and 
tested regularly to provide for the use of equipment, critical 
computer programs, data files and systems documentation in the event 
that the facilities at the Ottawa Data Centre are not available. 
 
Departmental Comment.  We agree to do a sensitivity study which has 
already commenced. 
 
Recommendation.  These plans and procedures should include off-site 



storage and regular updating of critical data, programs and systems. 
 
Departmental Comment.  We agree to look at this in relation to the 
Bureau of Management Consulting Services study presently underway for 
all Departments with regard to off-site storage. 
 
6.28  Access to confidential information.  Access to confidential 
information by unauthorized persons is possible because: 
 
-physical access controls over certain time-sharing computer terminals 
are weak; and 
 
-control over data tapes leaving the Department for non-routine 
activities is inadequate. 
 
Recommendation.  To protect against unauthorized access to 
confidential information, time-sharing computer terminals should be 
removed from the Direct Data Entry area and placed in an area with an 
appropriate level of physical security.  Data tapes leaving the 
computer centre for non-routine purposes should be subjected to the 
same tight controls applied to all other data tapes leaving the 
Centre. 
 
Departmental Comment.  Agree and corrective action has been taken. 
 
POST OFFICE DEPARTMENT - Cash Receipts and Money Order Systems 
 
6.29  During the period February to April 1977, we reviewed the 
two major financial computer systems within the Post Office 
Department, the Cash Receipts and Money Order Systems, as they are 
processed by the Cash Account Division, the Money Order Division and 
the EDP installation in Post Office Headquarters. 
 
  These systems control the flow of cash and other monetary 
transactions, which in total amount to almost $2,000 million per year, 
and are accounted for on an imprest basis by approximately 8,600 
postmasters across Canada. 
 
  Our review included only the functions performed at 
Headquarters.  Manual procedures at the post offices were not 
examined. 
 
  The work performed included: 
 
-an evaluation of the financial and accounting controls; and 
 
-an assessment of the physical safeguards to provide continual 
Computing capability and security for the data, the systems and 
related equipment. 
 
6.30  Summary of observations.  Our review indicated that the 
operation of the systems is generally well controlled.  However, two 
general conditions exist which weaken the ability of the systems to 
control the cash transactions of post offices.  First, there is a high 



degree of reliance on the automated verification and reconciliation 
processes without sufficient human monitoring of the results or 
control over program revisions to justify such reliance.  Second, 
practical problems are being encountered in the follow-up of 
discrepancy reports produced by the systems and in the entering of 
adjustments.  Thus any losses which do occur can accumulate before 
they are detected. 
 
  Additionally, because of the nature and timing of the 
various processing modules and of the accounting practices in force, 
there is little reconciliation between system reports and related 
general ledger accounting records. 
 
  Finally, backup duplicates of critical computer files are 
not, in our opinion, safeguarded adequately because of the proximity 
of their off-site storage area to the computing facility. 
 
 Our detailed observations and recommendations follow. 
 
6.31  Reliance on computer Programs.  A large portion of the 
verification and reconciliation procedures is automated through 
computer programs and there is a high degree of reliance placed on 
these automated procedures.  The discrepancies revealed by the 
computer systems are investigated so that they can be corrected and 
their causes identified.  However, little attention is given to 
ensuring, through such techniques as balancing to overall control 
totals, that all discrepancies are detected. 
 
Recommendation.  Present reliance on computer programs should be 
supplemented by computer and manual balancing, covering reconciled as 
well as unreconciled items.  This would ensure the integrity of the 
total amounts processed and thereby enable detection of discrepancies 
which may have passed unnoticed through the computer reconciliation 
programs.  Furthermore, the facility to trace transactions through the 
systems should be improved to allow processed transactions to be 
tested periodically. 
 
Departmental Comment.  More complete balancing procedures and audit 
trails will be incorporated into the systems. 
 
6.32  Changes to computer programs.  Programmers can make changes 
to system programs without independent approval of the revised coding. 
 Frequently, the changes are tested in subsequent computer runs with 
"live" data and without adequate review to ensure there are no 
unauthorized changes or unanticipated effects resulting from changes 
made.  This flexibility in program maintenance can result in erroneous 
procedures accidentally or deliberately being inserted in critical 
programs.  Within the Cash Receipts System, for example, it could 
permit an undetected discrepancy between a deposit reported on a 
postmaster's cash account statement and the Bank of Canada record of 
deposit.  Within the Money Order System, a discrepancy between the 
amount of a money order issue voucher and the amount for which the 
money order was cashed could go unreported through the introduction of 
a program error. 



 
Recommendation.  Revisions to critical computer programs should be 
independently reviewed and approved for accuracy and validity before 
implementation.  In addition, "live" files should not be used for 
testing purposes.  Instead, special test files, with predetermined 
results and control totals, should be created for testing all such 
revisions. 
 
Departmental Comment.  A formalized control system concerning program 
changes will be established between Treasury Operations and Management 
Information Systems. 
 
6.33  Investigation of discrepancies.  At the time the systems 
were designed, the various processing and control functions that 
needed to be performed within them were identified.  However, 
technical and administrative problems have been encountered in making 
these fully operational and, as a result, excessive delays in making 
necessary adjustments have occurred in the Cash Receipts System.  For 
example, the average time from the receipt of a postmaster's monthly 
cash account statement, which is about two weeks after the month-end, 
to the issuance of resulting notices of adjustment is approximately 
seven weeks, despite continual efforts by the Department to improve 
the situation.  Losses could become sizeable before departmental 
procedures (or the periodic field audits) detect them and this can 
adversely affect their recoverability. 
 
Recommendation.  Although some progress is being made in reducing 
delays, considerable restructuring of the Cash Receipts System Is 
required to significantly improve the timeliness of verification and 
reconciliation procedures.  We understand that the Post Office is 
planning to rewrite several of the system modules to incorporate 
improvements.  The need for improved control in this area should be 
carefully assessed in determining the nature of the revisions and how 
soon they will be implemented. 
 
Departmental Comment.  A comprehensive plan for restructuring of the 
System was in existence before this audit and is being implemented; 
this, together with additional controls and audit trails, will provide 
significant improvements. 
 
6.34  Approval of adjustments.  Adjustments to Money Order 
transactions by audit clerks do not always receive independent written 
authorization by supervisory personnel.  This could result in 
inaccurate or improper adjustments being submitted for processing. 
 
Recommendation.  Procedures requiring written approval of adjustments 
being made as a result of Money Order exception reports should be 
published and enforced. 
 
Departmental Comment.  There are a number of procedures designed to 
safeguard against inaccurate or improper audit adjustments.  However, 
we shall ensure adequate verification by supervisory personnel. 
 
6.35  Accounting practices.  The accounting records produced by 



the computer for the Cash Receipts and Money Order Systems do not 
correspond with the Department's general ledger.  For example, there 
is a sizeable balance in the suspense account which reconciles the 
Cash Receipts System to the postmaster control account.  This amount 
cannot be cleared, apparently because its components are unknown. 
 
  Outdated, uncashed money orders are deleted from the 
computer system but there is no procedure to permit the amounts 
written off to be reflected in the general ledger. 
 
  In addition to its operational functions, such as 
controlling supplies of vouchers, the Money Order System is viewed 
basically as a means of detecting illegally cashed money orders.  We 
believe, however, that it also has the potential to serve as an 
effective accounting tool in support of the accuracy of the general 
ledger liability control account.  At present, it is not serving this 
purpose. 
 
Recommendation.  Procedures for reconciling output reports to each 
other and to the general ledger should be developed and implemented to 
provide a check on the accuracy of the reports and to permit the use 
of computer records in support of accounting totals (such as the 
liability for money orders).  This will require a major revision to 
the systems and its feasibility should be carefully assessed in 
conjunction with the existing revision plans. 
 
Departmental Comment.  This will be done, where feasible. 
 
Recommendation.  Present known differences between computer reports 
and general ledger totals should be investigated and corrected and 
consideration should be given to establishing specific accounting 
controls over outdated, uncashed money orders deleted from the 
computer system. 
 
Departmental Comment.  This will be done. 
 
6.36  Compensating procedures.  There are a number of compensating 
procedures in effect which limit the Post Office's exposure to loss 
from the above problems.  These include periodic field inspections of 
post offices, reviews by regional financial officers and rotation of 
editing personnel.  Also, postmasters are held personally accountable 
for their financial transactions. 
 
6.37  Backup files.  Backup files of the Cash Receipts and Money 
Order Systems are stored in an area which is too close to the computer 
centre to ensure adequate security.  Although there is reasonable fire 
protection, other hazards affecting the computer centre also could 
affect these files. 
 
Recommendation.  Backup copies of current files of the Cash Receipts 
and Money Order Systems (and of all other critical systems) should be 
stored at a secure location in a separate building complex. 
 
Departmental Comment.  This will be done. 



 
DEPARTMENT OF SUPPLY AND SERVICES - Central and Regional Pay Systems 
 
6.38  We reviewed the financial and accounting controls over the 
Department of Supply and Services Central and Regional Pay Systems 
during the period September 1976 to March 1977. 
 
  The Regional Pay System, with seven pay offices located 
across Canada, pays 142,000 public servants; the Central Pay System 
pays approximately 158,000 public servants, the majority located in 
Ottawa. Disbursements by these systems approximated $5,500 million in 
the fiscal year 1976-77.  At present, both systems are undergoing 
change; the Central Pay System is gradually being phased out and major 
modifications are underway to upgrade the Regional Pay System. 
 
  Controls in the systems were reviewed from the initiation of 
pay transactions in a department through to the production and 
distribution of payroll cheques and paylists.  The processing of 
expenditure distribution, deduction remittances and T-4 information 
was also reviewed.  We excluded from our review the interfaces of the 
two pay systems with other government systems such as Cheque 
Redemption Control and the Financial Reporting System. 
 
  In the Central Pay System, our review covered pay procedures 
at the Central Pay Division of the Compensation Services Branch, 
Department of Supply and Services and at three pay and benefits 
offices of individual departments.  In the Regional Pay System, we 
reviewed three regional services offices of the Department of Supply 
and Services and selected regional pay and benefits offices of eight 
departments. 
 
6.39  Summary of observations.  The pay processing procedures in 
the Central and Regional Pay Systems contain significant control 
deficiencies.  The deficiencies are such that present controls are 
inadequate to ensure the completeness, accuracy and proper 
authorization of the pay transactions. 
 
  Of specific concern are the lack of adequate control over 
the processing of input documents, particularly those which initiate 
extra duty and other non regular pay transactions, and the apparent 
absence of proper financial and accounting controls in the departments 
over pay transactions. 
 
  If successfully implemented, the changes in system design in 
the Regional Pay System currently under development by the Department 
of Supply and Services will correct many of the present control 
deficiencies in processing pay transactions through the computer 
systems.  Based on our discussions with the Department of Supply and 
Services, the plans appear to be progressing favourably and target 
dates for implementation appear to be on schedule.  However, many of 
the planned changes are a year or two away from complete 
implementation and interim measures considered necessary to counter 
some of the major control deficiencies in both the Central and 
Regional Systems are insufficient. 



 
  Most of the deficiencies in the financial controls that user 
departments exercise over pay information have been identified in 
previous studies by our Office [1976 Report - paragraphs 11.1 and 
11.2; 1975 Report Supplement -paragraphs 5.25 to 5.38 and 6.23 to 
6.27) and most recently in the Treasury Board's Pay Study Task Force 
Reports of January 1976 and November 1976.  The Treasury Board 
Secretariat's Pay Administration Co-ordination Unit, which was 
established as a result of the Task Force Report, is charged with 
co-ordinating the new pay administration function among the Treasury 
Board, the Department of Supply and Services and the user departments. 
 
  The following are the detailed observations and 
recommendations arising from our review. 
 
6.40  Control over pay input documents.  In batch-based 
computerized systems such as the Regional and Central Pay Systems, the 
assurance that all, and only, authorized transactions are processed 
correctly depends to a large extent on the batching of all input 
transactions and on controlling the batches from their point of origin 
until after the completion of computer processing.  Present control 
procedures are deficient because: 
 
-Departments do not ensure that input documents are properly 
transmitted to the Department of Supply and Services for processing.  
In particular, where payroll documents are batched, no proper 
batchcontrol records are maintained.  Thus documents or entire batches 
could be lots and unauthorized documents and batches could be added.  
Also, overtime and extra duty pay documents are not always batched for 
submission to the Department of Supply and Services for processing.  
Recently, that Department has issued instructions that require 
departments to send batch transmittal advices with every type of input 
document; however, all departments have not yet implemented this 
requirement. 
 
-Present batch-control procedures for processing documents within the 
Department of Supply and Services' systems are not adequate.  For 
instance, batches received by the Department from the user departments 
are often split apart and rebatched for processing.  There are no 
procedures for reconciling the rebatched documents with the original 
batches to ensure that documents have not been lots or that 
unauthorized documents have not been added.  Also, input documents 
that are raised within the Department of Supply and Services (such as 
bulk revision forms) are not always batched and controlled from the 
point of origin. 
 
  We have been informed that for the Regional Pay System new 
batch-control procedures were implemented effective May 1, 1977, in 
the Edmonton Regional Services Office and that plans are underway to 
implement similar procedures in the other offices. 
 
Recommendation.  Immediate steps should be taken to ensure that user 
departments are aware of their responsibility for controlling input 
documents submitted to the Department of Supply and Services, and that 



more effective batch-control procedures are implemented within the 
departments. 
 
Treasury Board Secretariat Comment.  Treasury Board Circular No. 
1977-37 dated July 28, 1977, describes the requirements for 
controlling input documents submitted to the Department of Supply and 
Services effective with the full implementation of the Regional Pay 
System. While the mechanics of document control may change with the 
full implementation of the Regional Pay System, the principles 
contained in the Circular are applicable at present.  As pointed out 
in the observation, the Department of Supply and Services is taking 
interim steps to ensure control of input documents. 
 
Recommendation.  The Department of Supply and Services should continue 
to give priority to implementing improved batch control procedures 
within the Regional Pay System.  Moreover, interim measures of a 
practical nature should be taken to strengthen controls in the Central 
Pay System. 
 
Department of Supply and Services Comment.  Regional Pay System.  In 
January 1977 new instructions for improved batch control procedures 
were issued to all regional pay offices through the Pay Policies and 
Procedures Manual.  At the same time, instructions were issued to 
departments through the Personnel - Pay Input Manual. 
 
 Central Pay System.  Some improvement in control in the Central 
Pay System has been obtained through the introduction of better 
batch-control procedures and the potential for error has diminished 
through the reduction of manual intervention in the transcription of 
input data.  While the potential for problems in control over 
departmental input exists, conversion of the Central Pay System to the 
Regional Pay System will begin in six months.  In view of Central 
Pay's relatively short life expectancy it would not be supportable on 
a cost-benefit basis to divert scarce resources from Regional Pay 
enhancement projects already underway to implement major changes in 
Central Pay. 
 
6.41  Authorization procedures.  There is a great deal of 
confusion among the departments as to whether pay-input documents 
require certification under Section 27 of the Financial Administration 
Act that the related work has been performed and, if so, who should be 
responsible for the certification.  In fact, in most departments 
reviewed, input documents used to initiate payments did not bear that 
certification even though it is required on the forms themselves.  We 
also noted instances where pay and benefit officers gave the 
certification for both Section 26, that payment is an authorized 
charge against an appropriation, and Section 27.  In some cases, the 
same officer signed under both Sections. 
 
Recommendation.  The Financial Administration Act and its regulations 
should be clearly interpreted as they relate to pay administration.  
That interpretation should be enforced within every department. 
 
Treasury Board Secretariat Comment.  The Treasury Board Circular No. 



1977-37 dated July 28, 1977, interprets the Financial Administration 
Act and its regulations as they relate to pay administration.  This 
Circular is a follow-up to the Pay Study Task Force Report which was 
issued in November 1976.  The requirements of the Circular will be 
enforced within departments. 
 
6.42  Verification procedures.  The Department of Supply and 
Services is responsible for validating signatures on the input 
documents for payment authority under Section 26 of the Financial 
Administration Act and the departments are required to provide the 
Department of Supply and Services' pay offices with specimen 
signatures of personnel authorized to sign under Section 26. 
 
  Many of the departmental signature cards on file at the 
Department of Supply and Services do not contain sufficient 
information to allow the pay offices to verify authorizations; for 
example, limits of payment authority and types of payment authority 
are frequently missing.  Furthermore, departments are not ensuring 
that signature cards are kept up to date, and the Department of Supply 
and Services is not being notified as soon as signatures become 
invalid. 
 
Recommendation.  Departments should provide the Department of Supply 
and Services with signature cards that are complete and accurate and 
the Department of Supply and Services should be informed as soon as a 
signing authorization is amended. 
 
Treasury Board Secretariat Comment.  The Treasury Board Secretariat 
concurs with the recommendation of the Auditor General.  The Treasury 
Board Guide on Financial Administration sets out instructions on this 
subject for departments and agencies. 
 
 A Treasury Board Circular letter which is soon to be issued sets 
forth the requirement to use a standard specimen signature card and a 
standard method for communicating restrictions to the Department of 
Supply and Services.  The Circular letter also reiterates the 
requirement that cards are withdrawn and re-issued when departmental 
reorganizations or policy changes alter any of the data on the cards 
and are withdrawn as soon as the incumbent gives up the duties of his 
position. 
 
6.43  Computer processing controls.  Within the computer systems, 
controls are not adequate to ensure the complete and accurate 
processing of pay transactions.  Furthermore, there are no controls to 
ensure the integrity of pay transactions and of the data files which 
are updated by these transactions during the computer processing 
cycle.  These deficiencies have been recognized by the Department of 
Supply and Services and plans are currently underway to rectify them 
in the Regional Pay System.  However, no such plans exist for the 
Central Pay System. 
 
Recommendation.  The implementation of procedures to provide more 
effective controls over the computer processing of transactions for 
both Regional and Central Pay Systems should be given high priority. 



 
Department of Supply and Services Comment.  The situatiOn has been 
rectified in the Regional Pay System by the introduction of new 
procedures through the Pay Policies and Procedures Manual to provide 
more effective controls over the computer processing of transactions. 
 Prior to implementation, these procedures were reviewed by the Office 
of the Auditor General.  In view of Central Pay's relatively short 
life expectancy, it would not be supportable on a cost-benefit basis 
to divert scarce resources from Regional Pay enhancement projects 
already underway to implement major changes in Central Pay. 
 
6.44  Review and reconciliation of output by user departments.  
Controls over payrolls at the departmental level are deficient.  Pay 
cheques and reports produced by the Department of Supply and Services 
are often insufficiently reviewed and reconciled by the appropriate 
financial officers and department responsibility centre managers, or 
both.  In particular: 
 
-Paylists are not being reconciled with pay input documents to ensure 
that all changes have been correctly acted on. 
 
-Pay changes initiated by the Department of Supply and Services are 
not being reviewed by the departmentS for accuracy. 
 
-Departmental pay and benefits officers are responsible for initiating 
pay input documents.  In a number of instances, contrary to the 
Treasury Board guidelines departmental pay cheques are being sent to 
these officers for verification and distribution, rather than to 
financial officers. 
 
-Salary distribution reports are not always reviewed by responsibility 
centre managers to verify that charges are accurate. 
 
Recommendation.  Procedures should be enforced to ensure that 
financial officers and responsibility centre managers are performing 
their duties with respect to review, reconciliation and distribution 
of pay cheques and related reports. 
 
Treasury Board Secretariat Comment.  Treasury Board Circular No. 
1975-29 informed Departments and Agencies of an addition to the Guide 
on Financial Administration setting forth the policy of the Treasury 
Board concerning the control of Receiver General Cheques for Salaries 
and Wages. 
 
 During the period March 1975 to November 1975, a number of 
departmental reports for the control of cheques were evaluated.  As a 
result of those evaluations further guidance was provided to all 
Departments through a letter and a list of the major omissions from 
those reports.  Departments were instructed to incorporate all of 
those points in their procedures. 
 
UNEMPLOYMENT INSURANCE COMMISSION - Benefit and Overpayment System 
 
6.45  We reviewed the major computer-based financial system within 



the Commission, the Benefit and Overpayment System, during the period 
from January to April 1977. 
 
  The Benefit and Overpayment System comprises the Benefit 
Pay, Overpayment and Record of Employment Systems, which together 
control the initiation and payment of about $3,000 million per annum 
in benefit warrants to approved claimants from Regional Pay Centres 
across Canada. 
 
  The Benefit and Overpayment System was reviewed from the 
initial application for benefits by claimants at District Offices 
through to the issuance of warrants by Regional Pay Centres.  The 
manual procedures at the District Offices were reviewed in Montreal, 
Thunder Bay and Ottawa.  We reviewed the functions carried out by the 
related electronic data processing systems in the Quebec and Ontario 
Regional Pay Centres and at Systems and National Services in Ottawa. 
 
  The work performed included: 
 
-an evaluation of the financial and accounting controls within the 
Benefit and Overpayment System; 
 
-a review of compensating benefit control programs that are applied 
outside the Benefit and Overpayment System on a national, regional or 
test basis; and 
 
-an assessment of the physical safeguards which provide continual 
computing capability and security for data, systems and equipment. 
 
6.46  Summary of observations.  Within the Benefit and Overpayment 
System, taken as a whole, there are two areas where control weaknesses 
expose the Commission to the payment of benefits through error or 
fraud. 
 
-The overall system, when viewed as a financial system, does not 
contain control procedures sufficient for ensuring that claims for 
initial and continuing benefits are adequately validated before or 
after the issue of the warrant.  The exposure of the Commission would 
appear to be greater with respect to continuing payments than with 
initial payments. 
 
-There are also weaknesses in the control and balancing of data 
throughout the entire system that could allow unauthorized 
transactions to be entered or cause valid transactions to be 
misplaced, without being detected. 
 
  The Commission operates a number of detective control 
programs designed to identify instances of overpayment; however, the 
nature of these programs and the manner in which they are applied 
provide no assurance that they would detect an acceptable proportion 
of actual overpayments.  Since the above control deficiencies are 
inherent in the design and operation of the system, they may reflect 
the emphasis placed by the Commission on the operational nature of the 
benefit pay system to meet the demand for social service.  However, a 



financial system of the magnitude of the Benefit and Overpayment 
System requires a more appropriate involvement of financial personnel 
in the design and in the ongoing operations. 
 
  The Commission has taken adequate measures to backup the 
Regional Pay Centres in the event of a Regional Pay Centre failure in 
the cross-Canada network. 
 
  Following are the key observations and recommendations 
arising from our review. 
 
6.47  Validation of initial and continuing claims data.  The 
design and operation of the Benefit and Overpayment System requires 
claimants to submit data for initial eligibility directly to Agents at 
the District Offices, and to notify the Commission of their continuing 
entitlement to benefits by submitting bi-weekly Claimant's Reports, 
usually by mail, to the Regional Pay Centres or to the District 
Offices. 
 
  A major weakness in financial control exists because the 
system lacks adequate control procedures to verify the relevant 
information independently and to ensure that the claims processed are 
properly validated before or after the warrants are issued.  This 
weakness in control could lead to the occurrence of overpayments, 
erroneous payments or benefits obtained through fraud. 
 
  In the current system the process for assessing the initial 
and continued eligibility of claimants relies extensively on the 
Record of Employment document.  It provides a basis for verifying 
certain key information obtained in the initial claims process and for 
monitoring the continuing eligibility of claimants independently.  The 
Record of Employment System is designed to accomplish this control by 
providing the Benefit and Overpayment System with independent 
verification from employers of the work status and other key data on 
claimants.  The Record of Employment System is therefore a cornerstone 
in the verification and control of the initial and continuing 
eligibility of claimants to receive benefits. 
 
  The present Record of Employment System is deficient since: 
 
-the controls governing the distribution of Record of Employment 
source documents do not ensure that documents are distributed only to 
authorized employers; 
 
-controls are not adequate to ensure that Record of Employment source 
documents originating from the employers are submitted to the 
Commission completely and accurately; 
 
-controls are not adequate to ensure that the claimants' copies of the 
Record of Employment documents originating from District Offices are 
submitted to the Regional Pay Centres.  This results in a substantial 
number not being processed by the computer system; 
 
-current procedures do not ensure that both employee and employer 



copies of the Record of Employment document are processed and compared 
by the computer system; and 
 
-controls do not exist to ensure that the Commission properly follows 
up potential irregularities or overpayments signalled by rejected or 
unmatched Record of Employment documents. 
 
  Some of the controls over information on the status of 
potential claimants cannot be completely effective due to factors 
beyond the control of the Commission.  Certain data needed in the 
verification process are dependent upon timely and accurate 
information being submitted by employers.  As noted above, the 
Commission has not been able to exercise effective controls over this 
aspect of the system.  Thus, all of these deficiencies taken together 
have reduced the effectiveness of this control system below an 
acceptable level. 
 
  The Commission has responded to this exposure by 
implementing a number of compensating control programs designed to 
detect selected situations where irregular payments may have been 
made.  These programs have identified instances of erroneous payments 
and overpayments but their effectiveness as detective controls to 
supplement the preventive controls in the system have not been 
assessed in statistical terms against the system as a whole.  Overall, 
the process by which specific control programs are instituted does not 
ensure that the detective process is carried out in the time and 
manner needed to initiate effective action on identified overpayments. 
 For example, some of these are developed and implemented on a 
regional basis and can vary in nature and extent of penetration 
against the total population of overpayments which may exist.  Given 
the nature of these deficiencies, improper benefit payments may not be 
prevented or detected by the current level of controls in the system. 
 
Recommendation.  In the short term, the control procedures covering 
the operation of the present Record of Employment System should be 
strengthened in the areas noted above and additional procedures should 
be developed to control input and processing of Record of Employment 
documents. 
 
Recommendation.  In the long term, the Commission should expedite its 
studies to evaluate the feasibility of using other systems or 
additional sources of information, such as premium collection data, 
for the verification of claims eligibility.  The results of these 
studies should be used by a project group consisting of personnel with 
systems, financial control and Unemployment Insurance Commission 
operations expertise to design and implement a more effective control 
system. 
 
6.48  Control of documents and input data.  Control is deficient 
over data moving between the manual portion of the system represented 
by District Offices and computer processing at the Regional Pay 
Centres.  Source documents are subject to numerous reviews and 
approvals at initiation in the District Offices and the data received 
and processed at the Regional Pay Centres are balanced after they are 



in the computer system; but the control and balancing of input data 
throughout the system as a whole are weak.  The documents submitted by 
District Offices are subject to some basic input controls but the 
continuity of these controls is broken when the data are received at 
the Regional Pay Centres.  Effective control is lost even though new 
controls are established after the initial data processing steps 
because the controls are set without reference to previous control 
totals.  No use is made of batch controls, document counts or control 
totals on key fields that would provide a basis for properly 
controlling and balancing all input from the District Offices to 
computer processing.  In brief, the System lacks an effective document 
control system to safeguard against the entry of unauthorized 
documents and the inadvertent loss of authorized documents before 
processing by the Regional Pay Centres.  Following are the most 
significant control weaknesses identified: 
 
-control procedures over access to the claims registers in District 
Offices are not sufficient to ensure that only authorized claims are 
recorded; 
 
-input data moving between District Offices and Regional Pay Centres 
are not subjected to effective batch or other controls that are used 
by the system or reported back to the District Offices to ensure that 
only authorized transactions are processed by the system; 
 
-controls are inadequate for ensuring that all errors and rejections 
from the system are corrected and resubmitted; 
 
-access to the key input forms in the District Offices is not 
adequately controlled; and 
 
-control procedures do not ensure that reported exceptions and 
irregularities in the document control system are properly followed up 
by District Office staff. 
 
  Taken together, these deficiencies in control could allow 
unauthorized transactions to be entered into the system or valid 
transactions to be lost, resulting in the payment of benefits through 
error or fraud. 
 
Recommendation.  The new document control system currently being 
developed by the Commission should include procedures to enable the 
District Offices to ensure that all and only those transactions which 
have been authorized and approved by insurance Agents are processed by 
the Regional Pay Centres. 
 
6.49  Control over regional programming staff.  Each Region has 
programming capability which is independent of Systems and National 
Services.  We appreciate the need to provide certain regional on-site 
systems and programming skills to meet the immediate and sometimes 
different information requirements in the Regions.  We are concerned, 
however, that the functional independence of these groups from a 
National Systems management function and related standards could lead 
to the following problems: 



 
 -sub-standard documentation of systems and programming in 
relation to the national standard; 
 
-regional systems development activities that accidentally damage or 
alter major files and programs; and 
 
-loss of control over changes to nationally developed programs. 
 
Recommendation.  The Commission should bring all programming in the 
Regions under the functional control of Systems and National Services. 
 
6.50  The Unemployment Insurance Commission provided the following 
summary comments in response to the above observations and 
recommendations on its Benefit and Overpayment System. 
 
Summary Comments by the Unemployment Insurance Commission. 
The administration of the unemployment insurance program in Canada 
requires a balance between service provided to clientele and control 
over the expenditure of program funds.  Both of these activities make 
demands on limited resources.  Management of the program therefore 
requires that the allocation of resources be such as to produce an 
acceptable balance between the two. 
 
  The service aspects of the administration require that 
decisions on both initial claims and bi-weekly reports be made 
quickly.  Delays in these decisions delay the payment of money to 
individuals, give rise to many enquiries and generally lead to loss of 
effectiveness and efficiency.  Insurance agents in District Offices 
make initial and revised decisions on claims; pay coders in Regional 
Payment Centres make decisions on the bi-weekly reports which lead 
directly to payment. 
 
  At the same time, however, these two responsibility centres 
perform important roles in the control over benefits paid.  Agents are 
at first responsible for checking the veracity of a claim for benefits 
and then for determining that the claimant meets the initial and 
continuing entitlement conditions that lead to payment.  Pay coders 
are responsible for auditing bi-weekly reports to determine the amount 
of benefit that will be paid for any benefit period and for advising 
insurance agents of any condition which would affect eligibility. 
 
  Benefit control activities provide for the more formalistic 
aspects of program control.  The purpose of this function is to 
protect the Unemployment Insurance Account against improper withdrawal 
of benefits and to ensure that claimants and employers observe the 
law.  The basic control measure against internal fraud is based on 
separation of duties.  The document control system, designed to lead 
to the detection of fraudulently inserted documents without slowing 
down the payment process, as developed by the Atlantic and Quebec 
regions is now being evaluated.  The best features of the two systems, 
as well as of the existing system, will be combined into a system 
suitable for national implementation.  A control listing of pay 
transactions processed by the computer and returned to the District 



Office in the form of a microfilm pay list provides the facility for 
the tracing of the origin and disposition of transactions.  The 
complexity of the computer system with its many edit and control 
features provides further protection.  Most importantly, extensive 
subsequent investigations form the protection against external fraud 
and abuse, and are also the fundamental line of defence against 
internal fraud.  We are in agreement that improvements can be made in 
program control without unduly affecting program delivery.  Current 
control developments include both the application of increased 
resources and the betterment of existing control mechanisms.  The 
Commission is aware that problems exist with the Record of Employment 
system.  We have taken action and are planning to correct this 
situation in the following areas: 
 
- Distribution Control 
- Accuracy of Employer Information 
- Processing of Claimants' Records of Employment 
-Comparison of Employer and Claimant Record of Employment Copies 
- Follow-up of Unmatched Records of Employment 
-Insurability and Premium Collection 
 
  The control program initiatives listed above in conjunction 
with improved claims adjudication techniques based on increased 
person-to-person contact with claimants will much improve the ability 
to prevent and detect improper withdrawals from the program. 
 
  It is also intended to repeat each year the statistical 
analysis carried out during the Auditor General's study.  This 
mechanism will provide for an annual assessment of possible levels of 
program abuse and enable an evaluation of effectiveness of control 
activities. 
 
  Control over Regional Programming Staff.  Existing National 
Systems programming and documentation standards are also applicable to 
regional systems and programming staff.  In order to ensure adherence 
to this standard and provide control with a view to reducing the 
chance of accidental contamination or damage to important files and 
programs, the regional systems and programming staff are now subject 
to functional direction by Systems and National Services.  This will 
include reactivation of the Regional Systems Review Committee, 
provision of training and periodic compliance reviews. 
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7 
 
CURRENT STUDIES 
 
Scope of Study 
 
7.1  In May 1974, the Audit Office initiated a government-wide 
study to evaluate the adequacy of financial management and control in 
the departments, agencies and Crown corporations it audits.  The 
results of the study formed the basis of 34 main recommendations on 
departments and agencies reported in 1975 and 18 main recommendations 
on Crown corporations reported in 1976.  The current status of the 
implementation of these recommendations is presented in the following 
two parts of this Report. 
 
7.2  The current year's studies, which covered the remaining 
entities named in the original terms of reference, included seven 
departments and agencies, two Crown corporations, one corporation not 
scheduled in the Financial Administration Act and the Governments of 
the Yukon and Northwest Territories, including their agencies and 
Crown corporations.  In addition, financial management and controls 
were examined in a further eight departments and agencies through 
extensions of our regular audit work. 
 
7.3  The 1976-77 reviews conclude the initial round of studies of 
financial management and control practices begun in 1974.  Over the 
last three years 82 individual reports aggregating over 3,000 pages 
have been issued on detailed studies conducted in 50 departments and 
agencies, 28 Crown corporations, two corporations not scheduled in the 
Financial Administration Act and the two territorial governments. 



 
7.4  As in the previous two years, the current studies were 
directed to an examination of: 
 
 (a)the statutes and centrally-controlled regulations, policies, 
directives and guidelines relevant to financial management and 
control, and the extent of compliance therewith; 
 
 (b)financial systems and procedures including budgetary controls, 
accounting for revenues, expenditures, assets, liabilities and 
commitments, pricing and costing systems, and financial reporting 
systems; 
 
 (c)the integration of accounting processes and systems with 
central systems; 
 
 (d)the extent to which the financial systems and procedures are 
monitored and audited by internal and operational audit groups; 
  
 (e)the type, accuracy, timeliness, purpose and use of financial 
information and reports currently prepared; and 
 
 (f)the duties, responsibilities and functions of financial and 
accounting managers and staff with reference to the system of 
financial and accounting control, and to the relationships of their 
functions with central financial and accounting agencies. 
 
7.5  Appendix D of this Report provides details of the 
observations and recommendations included in the individual reports 
issued to each deputy head or chief executive, together with their 
responses.  The observations and recommendations resulting from 
extending the regular audit work were not of sufficient significance 
to warrant the attention of Parliament, and accordingly are not 
included; these have been reported in normal management letters to the 
deputy heads concerned.  The results of the studies of the two 
territorial governments have been reported separately to the 
territorial councils.  As with previous studies, the actions taken on 
our recommendations will be followed up to determine that they 
satisfactorily remedy the problems we have identified. 
 
Findings 
 
  The following paragraphs outline the significant issues 
which resulted in observations in a number of reports issued in the 
current year. 
 
7.6  Financial leadership.  With a few exceptions, there was a 
lack of strong and effective financial direction in the organizations 
we studied.  This lack of direction was attributable to: 
 
- the failure to clearly and appropriately define  
and communicate the role, responsibilities and authority of the senior 
financial officer; 
 



-the absence of a direct reporting relationship between this officer 
and his deputy head; 
 
-the appointment of a senior financial officer lacking appropriate 
qualifications and adequate experience; and 
 
-the assignment to this officer of time-consuming non-financial 
responsibilities. 
 
In our opinion, the lack of central direction was a primary cause of 
many of the identified problems. 
 
  The lack of formal training programs for both financial 
officers and program officers performing financial duties was another 
cause of the deficiencies that exist and for the lack of initiative in 
undertaking suitable corrective action. 
 
7.7  Financial manuals.  The majority of the entities studied 
this year have prepared or have begun to prepare manuals to 
communicate their financial policies and procedures.  This is 
encouraging but the quality of the communication is less than 
satisfactory because many of the manuals are not complete or require 
amendments. 
 
7.8  Internal control.  We found many examples of improper 
segregation of financial responsibilities and accounting duties that 
negated the fundamental principle of internal check that 
responsibilities should be allocated so that one staff member or one 
element of a system maintains an effective, independent control on the 
integrity and accuracy of another, without unnecessary duplication of 
effort.  For example, systems of most of those entities which collect 
revenue were not designed to include adequate internal checks and thus 
are not effective in ensuring that all revenues are accounted for, 
billed and collected.  Payroll expenditures in most entities are not 
effectively controlled since one person is often responsible for 
initiating the documents that give rise to payroll payments and for 
distributing the resulting payroll cheques, thus increasing the 
possibility of irregularities and errors.  Those small entities that 
could not segregate financial duties properly have not always 
compensated by more extensive supervisory controls. 
 
7.9  Budgetary control and financial reporting.  In many of the 
organizations studied, budgetary control and financial reporting 
systems were found to be less than satisfactory.  Emphasis in budget 
preparation was directed towards obtaining more resources rather than 
the equally important task of establishing the explicit financial 
plans necessary to control expenditures in relation to operations.  
Many activities were not periodically reviewed and assessed to 
determine their continuing validity and resource requirements.  As a 
consequence, although budgetary control systems satisfy appropriation 
and allotment control requirements, they generally do not control 
costs effectively in relation to operations performed.  Financial 
reporting systems do not produce financial information that is 
sufficiently accurate, concise and timely for management to exercise 



effective budgetary control. 
 
7.10  Internal audit.  Many organizations reviewed do not 
undertake effective internal financial audits.  A few of the entities 
studied have no internal audit capability.  In others, internal 
auditing is not effective because of poor auditing methods, limited 
scope, lack of direction or inappropriate reporting relationships. 
 
Summary Comments 
 
7.11  The current year's studies Indicate a number of significant 
deficiencies in financial management and control, similar to those 
disclosed in previous years.  Considering the similarity of the 
financial functions of most departments and agencies, it seems 
reasonable to have expected that the senior financial officers of 
those studied this year would have: (1) reviewed the observations 
which were included in my 1975 Report, and the 1976 and 1977 
Proceedings of the Public Accounts Committee relating to the results 
of the Financial Management and Control study; (2) made a comparison 
of the findings and recommendations and the actions taken with the 
financial management and control practices within their own 
organizations; and (3) initiated action to correct deficiencies before 
we began our current studies.  Unfortunately, there has been little 
evidence of such initiative on the part of senior financial 
administrators in most of the departments and agencies covered this 
year. 



8 
 
REVIEW OF ACTIONS ON REPORTED DEFICIENCIES IN FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT AND 
CONTROL PRACTICES OF DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES 
 
Introduction 
 
8.1  My 1975 Report contained the findings of the first year of 
the Financial Management and Control Study.  Studies that year were 
directed to departments and agencies.  Findings were divided into two 
types - those applying to individual departments and agencies and 
those of government-wide significance.  Part 4 of the 1976 Report 
commented on the actions taken or planned by central agencies and by 
individual departments and agencies to the end of August 1976 in 
response to the deficiencies disclosed by the Study. 
 
8.2  The purpose of this Part is to comment on the corrective 
actions taken or planned to the end of August 1977 in response to the 
34 main recommendations of government-wide significance we made in 
1975 (see italicized paragraphs in this Part).  Management letters to 
deputy heads will comment on the corrective actions taken on the 
findings and recommendations specific to each department and agency.  
In addition, the Public Accounts Committee requested and received from 
selected departments and agencies updated progress reports on these 
corrective actions.  Because of their large number, this Part refers 
only in general terms to departmental recommendations. 
 
8.3  The Minister of Finance tabled my 1975 Report in the House 
of Commons in December 1975.  In June 1976 the Treasury Board 
Secretariat provided the Chairman of the Public Accounts Committee 
with responses to our main recommendations and the Committee, in its 
Sixth Report to the House, endorsed all 34 recommendations, noting 
that the Treasury Board disagreed with only two. 
 
Status of Actions Taken 
 
8.4  Although it is not yet possible to assure Parliament that 
the actions taken are sufficient to remedy the problems we identified 
in 1975, it is evident that there is a significantly increased 
awareness of and agreement on the need to improve financial management 
and control in the Government.  The attention and leadership the 
President of the Treasury Board, the Honourable Robert Andras, and the 
Standing Committee on Public Accounts, under the chairmanship of Mr. 
Lloyd Crouse in 1975-76 and Mr. Allan Lawrence in 1976-77, have 
devoted to this objective have been particularly gratifying. 
Successive Secretaries of the Treasury Board, Mr. Gordon F. 
Osbaldeston to December 1976 and Dr. Maurice LeClair since then, also 
have devoted close personal attention to these matters. 
 
 However, in terms of significant visible changes to rectify major 
internal control weaknesses, progress has not been spectacular.  And, 
given the detailed information already developed and made available 
through the Financial Management and Control Study, perhaps more 
effort has been applied to further studies and the formation of 



interdepartmental committees and less to prompt actions to correct 
identified major deficiencies than might seem warranted.  We think 
many deficiencies, particularly those in individual departments and 
agencies, identified as a result of our studies could have been 
resolved quickly without waiting for the completion of studies and the 
development of standards. 
 
 The Government has announced its intent to appoint a Comptroller 
General of Canada and efforts are under way to recruit a suitably 
qualified individual for this important position.  It is hoped that 
the process of developing and implementing improvements in financial 
management and control will accelerate under the leadership of the 
Comptroller General.  This update of the implementation status of the 
1975 recommendations on financial management and control outlines a 
portion of the challenge facing the Comptroller General.  Even with 
the Comptroller General's appointment, however, greater effort will be 
required from departmental financial officers, who in turn will need 
increased support from their deputy heads. 
 
8.5  The following paragraphs set out our 1975 recommendations 
and comment on the actions taken on each. 
 
Estimates and Public Accounts 
 
8.6  Estimates.  A comprehensive study of the form of the 
Estimates, and the information submitted by each department and agency 
in support of appropriation requests, is required to determine changes 
needed to achieve better disclosure, as well as better control by 
Parliament and by the Government of departmental spending in relation 
to the appropriations granted.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.6) 
 
 This recommendation for a study of the Estimates was strongly 
supported by the members of the Public Accounts Committee who on April 
1, 1976, agreed that the Treasury Board should 
 
prepare a paper on a two-part basis - the first part identifying items 
that could be introduced at an early date without undue difficulty and 
the second part introducing changes of a more comprehensive and 
complex nature. 
 
In its Sixth Report to the House of Commons (June 30, 1976), the 
Committee reported that the Treasury Board would undertake a 
comprehensive study of the form of the Estimates and also endorsed the 
preparation of a booklet by the Treasury Board, the Auditor General 
and the Research Officer of the Committee to assist parliamentarians 
in understanding the process and form of the Estimates. 
 
 On October 5, 1977, the Treasury Board Secretariat provided us 
with a draft booklet - A Concise Guide to the Estimates and the Public 
Accounts of Canada - for review and comment.  The Secretariat has 
indicated that the booklet is designed 
 
to provide an understanding of the system of reporting the financial 
operations of the Government of Canada prospective in the Estimates 



and retrospective in the Public Accounts 
 
and subsequently is expected 
 
to serve as the basis from which members (of Parliament), in 
consultation with the Treasury Board and the Auditor General, can 
agree on required improvements. 
 
The booklet therefore represents a first step toward the comprehensive 
study of the form of the Estimates.  However, it does not analyze the 
strengths and shortcomings of the present Estimates or suggest 
opportunities for improvement, except in those areas dealt with in the 
Study of the Accounts of Canada. 
 
 Our recommendation envisaged a study having two principal 
purposes:  to achieve better disclosure of the proposed uses of funds 
requested; and to provide a better basis for parliamentary and 
governmental control of departmental spending.  The action taken so 
far by the Treasury Board Secretariat does not contribute 
significantly to either purpose. 
 
 However we have been informed that, as recommended in the Study 
of the Accounts of Canada, the Estimates for 1977-78 include estimates 
for all non-budgetary loans, investments and advances.  Also, no new 
non-lapsing appropriations are included and existing multi-year votes 
and instances of net voting of revenues are being phased out as 
recommended.  These changes respond positively to specific 
recommendations made in previous Annual Reports by this Office. 
 
 Concerning the form of the Estimates and recognizing that 
parliamentarians will be better able to judge proposals for 
improvements in their form if alternatives are provided, I have 
initiated a demonstration project using, wherever possible, 
information that is now available within departments.  When the 
results are available it is hoped that they will be helpful in 
expediting improvements in the form of the Estimates. 
 
 We urge that this important matter be given high priority by the 
Secretary of the Treasury Board and the Comptroller General.  My 
Office stands ready to provide all data that we have available to 
support and illustrate the numerous detailed recommendations that were 
tabled with the Public Accounts Committee during its hearings on the 
form of the Estimates in March and April 1976. 
 
8.7  The Public Accounts A single central agency should be 
responsible for the form of the Estimates and Public Accounts so that 
a more adequate and consistent accounting can be rendered to 
Parliament.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.7) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat has advised my Office that 
proposed amendments to the Financial Administration Act would 
establish the Treasury Board as the "single central agency responsible 
for the form of the Estimates and Public Accounts". 
 



 The proposed amendments to the Financial Administration Act also 
include provisions to implement the Study of the Accounts of Canada 
and to make other improvements.  Progress has been delayed due to the 
need for additional amendments concerning Crown corporations. 
 
 A comment on the adequacy of the action taken by the Secretariat 
is not possible until the suggested changes to the Financial 
Administration Act are available and the responsibilities of the 
Comptroller General are fully delineated. 
 
Allocation of Resources 
 
8.8  Communication of government objectives.  There is a need for 
governmental and departmental objectives, and program priorities, 
detailed enough to provide effective guidance to be communicated 
formally and on a timely basis to managers responsible for the various 
aspects of financial planning.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.9) 
 
 During the last two years, directors of the Program Branch of the 
Treasury Board Secretariat have been instructed to meet each deputy 
head early in the period when Program Forecasts are prepared to 
discuss priorities, the expected degree of restraint on expenditures, 
special information requirements, etc. 
 
 This action by the Treasury Board Secretariat is useful, but it 
does not meet fully the intent of our recommendation.  To ensure the 
co-ordination of the many persons involved in resource allocation 
decisions, there remains a need for more formal communication which 
clearly documents the Government's priorities and objectives. 
 
8.9  Assignment of responsibility for Program Forecasts.  Senior 
management of departments and agencies should prepare Program 
Forecasts centrally with other levels of management providing 
information for planning, primarily through continuous dialogue with 
headquarters.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.10) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat states that this recommendation is 
consistent with existing Treasury Board policy.  The policy, according 
to the Secretariat, continues to be enforced at every opportunity. 
 
8.10  Content of Program Forecast submissions.  Program Forecast 
information requirements should be studied to make certain that they 
contain only essential detail and specify requirements which recognize 
the fundamentally different natures of the various departments and 
agencies and the diversified programs they administer.  (1975 Report -
paragraph 10.11) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat states that it is Treasury Board 
policy to study Program Forecast information requirements continually 
with these goals in mind. 
 
8.11  Evaluation of continuing programs.  All programs should be 
reviewed in detail on a cyclical basis.  Reviews should be conducted 
by departments, with appropriate central agency participation to 



provide an adequate basis for them to perform their resource 
allocating and budget monitoring responsibilities.  (1975 Report - 
paragraph 10.12) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat agrees that reviews should be 
carried out, but has no specific plan for them.  A number of programs 
have been reviewed over the last several years, primarily when it was 
necessary to re-allocate resources to other programs. 
 
 Essentially, the Secretariat takes the position that it is 
conducting program reviews of all submissions, but it concentrates its 
efforts where it believes significant benefits can be achieved.   
Because there is no specific plan to ensure that all programs are 
reviewed periodically, there is little assurance that low profile 
programs and administration and central service programs are 
adequately examined.  Furthermore, effort is likely to be concentrated 
on those programs that have attracted public attention because of the 
failure to examine them effectively in earlier years. 
 
8.12  Review of personnel requirements.  Departmental personnel 
divisions should participate in the review of Program Forecasts.  In 
addition, the Personnel Policy Branch of the Treasury Board 
Secretariat and the Public Service Commission should be consulted on 
the personnel implications of Program Forecasts before Treasury Board 
approval of budget levels.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.13) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat has agreed with this 
recommendation and has proposed policies and systems on human resource 
planning. 
 
8.13  Quality of information.  Action needs to be taken to improve 
the quality of the data contained in Program Forecasts and Estimates 
submissions by: 
 
-reassessing the suitability of the present structure of departmental 
programs and activities; 
 
-promoting the use of procedures to extend the capability of financial 
systems to measure performance; 
 
-reviewing in greater detail data submitted by departments; 
 
-following-up on actual expenditures as a means of assessing the 
quality of budgetary data; 
 
-establishing centrally the basis of amounts included to cover 
inflation; 
 
-reviewing the effect of changes in inventory levels; and 
 
-following-up on future-year projections included in Program 
Forecasts.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.14) 
 
 A review of the responses and actions reported by the Treasury 



Board Secretariat makes it evident that the Secretariat does not share 
my Office's perception of the problem.  The Secretariat's position is 
that present data are adequate for making resource allocation 
decisions.  We still believe that there is a need to take the action 
recommended because, in our opinion, the data do not provide an 
adequate basis for the Government to control effectively the execution 
of the approved plans and thereby ensure that funds are used for the 
purposes for which they were provided.  As a consequence, 
parliamentary control of the public purse is significantly weaker than 
it should be. 
 
8.14  Communication of procedures and decisions.  A comprehensive 
resource allocation manual should be prepared containing a 
consolidated, updated version of appropriate sections of Treasury 
Board manuals, guides and circulars which deal with the resource 
allocation process.  These should be supplemented by annual letters to 
each department suggesting improvements in the quality, content and 
presentation of the past year's submissions.  Departments should reply 
formally stating plans for improvement.  (1975 Report - paragraph 
10.15) 
 
 Communications currently provided by the Treasury Board 
Secretariat consist of the Planning, Programming and Budgeting Guide, 
the Program Forecast and Estimates Manual, the Guide on Financial 
Administration and circulars on specific topics.  It is the position 
of the Secretariat that communicating through circular letters 
provides flexibility and enables the Secretariat to keep current.  The 
present approach, however, leads to misunderstandings regarding the 
resource allocation process within user departments and agencies.  Use 
of a comprehensive resource allocation manual, supplemented by annual 
letters to each department, could reduce these misunderstandings. 
 
8.15  Program analysts The Treasury Board Secretariat should study 
the reasons for the high rate of turnover of program analysts and take 
steps to remedy the problem.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.16) 
 
 The high rate of turnover of program analysts results from the 
deliberate staffing policy of the Secretariat, which it considers 
beneficial and intends to retain.  The policy is to recruit personnel 
with good qualifications and experience and demonstrated career 
potential from various areas of the Public Service.  Operating 
departments seek to recruit Treasury Board analysts because of these 
same factors and because of the experience they gain while in the 
Secretariat, making high turnover inevitable. 
 
8.16  Documentation of procedures.  The Program Branch ought to 
develop standard internal checklists, questionnaires and methods for 
documentation of decisions.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.17) 
 
 The planned high rate of turnover of program analysts makes even 
more important the use of standard internal checklists, questionnaires 
and methods for documentation of decisions. 
 
 The Program Branch of the Treasury Board Secretariat has 



developed a training guide for new program analysts.  Only one copy of 
the guide exists.  The Branch appears to take the position that, 
because much of the analysis performed by program analysts is 
creative, standard approaches should be kept to a minimum. 
 
 Although the need for creativity is valid, it does not seem 
logical that individuals who are relatively inexperienced as program 
analysts, regardless of their previous experience or demonstrated 
abilities in other functions, should be assessing program submissions 
without the assistance of appropriately detailed lists of questions to 
be asked and items to be scrutinized.  These would not in any way 
restrict the scope for innovative analysis, but would merely ensure 
consistency and reduce the danger that items of significance may be 
overlooked. 
 
8.17  Training in procedures.  An intensive training course 
covering all appropriate aspects of the resource allocation process 
should be developed and made compulsory for all officials primarily 
involved in the planning and budgeting functions in each department 
and agency.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.18) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat, in conjunction with the Public 
Service Commission, has developed a three week Government Expenditure 
Management (G.E.M.) Course for senior public servants.  A pilot course 
in 1976-77 had 20 candidates including program managers, policy 
planning officers and finance officers who had been selected from a 
list of deputy head nominees.  The curriculum covered a broad range of 
resource allocation and financial control topics and exercises.  A 
revised version of the course is to be presented in 1977-78.  As a 
result of the favourable reception accorded this course, an 
abbreviated version was developed for deputy heads.  These courses 
represent a positive step toward making senior managers conscious of 
their responsibilities in the resource allocation process.  However, 
the recommendation was primarily directed towards training those lower 
level officials who are responsible for so much of the process.  It is 
important that the Treasury Board Secretariat's declared intention to 
use the curriculum and course material in training courses for other 
levels of the Public Service be carried out. 
 
8.18  Non-tax revenues.  Departments should be required to assess 
services to the public annually within guidelines given to them by 
Treasury Board and to submit recommendations for continuing revenue 
policies or for increasing or reducing fees charged because of changes 
in the services offered or in the cost of providing them.  Treasury 
Board should in turn be required to submit annual recommendations on 
revenue policies to the Governor in Council for consideration under 
the provisions of Section 13 of the Financial Administration Act. 
(1975 Report - paragraph 10.19) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat agrees with this recommendation 
and intends to give greater emphasis to the subject of revenue 
policies in the Guide on Financial Administration.  The annual Program 
Forecast exercise requires departments to review their services to the 
public and the charges for such services.  However, investigations of 



departmental practices indicate that in a number of departments and 
agencies rates are not reviewed annually, and departmental financial 
manuals still do not include a statement of departmental policy on 
revenue recovery or explain when or how much to bill for goods or 
services. 
 
Budgetary Control 
 
8.19  Use of allotment.  Treasury Board should give more 
consideration to establishing separate allotments where significant 
amounts of funds are provided for purposes that are discretionary and 
therefore controllable by management.(1975 Report - paragraph 10.20) 
 
 Having explained its position to the Public Accounts Committee, 
the Treasury Board Secretariat has no plans to make greater use of 
allotment control.  If there were an effective system of budgetary 
control, greater use of allotment controls probably would not be 
necessary.  However, since present parliamentary votes are so large 
and general in nature, we believe that the Treasury Board Secretariat 
needs some measures to control major program components that are of a 
discretionary nature. 
 
8.20  Need for commitment accounting.  Departments with 
appropriate systems of budgetary control and financial reporting 
should be required to record commitments only as necessary towards the 
end of the year.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.21) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat wishes to continue the recording 
of commitments as a supplement to a budgetary control system.  My 
Office accepts this position, but a review of departmental action 
indicates that while commitment control is receiving priority, little 
is being done to develop appropriate budgetary control systems. 
 
8.21  Control through periodic financIal reporting.  Departmental 
budgetary control and reporting systems need as a minimum: 
 
-properly defined cost components and cost information so managers can 
be held accountable for performance; 
 
-detailed budgets by time period in accordance with the assignment of 
managerial responsibility; 
 
-consistency between budgeting and accounting; 
 
-timely preparation and distribution of periodic financial reports; 
and 
 
-analysis of variances between planned and actual results. (1975 
Report -paragraph 10.22) 
 
 During the last 18 months the Financial Policy Evaluation 
Division of the Treasury Board Secretariat reviewed budgetary control 
and reporting in 17 departments and agencies.  A number of these 
evaluations have been obtained from the departments and agencies 



concerned.  It is evident from these that the Secretariat found 
problems similar to those we reported in 1975.  The Financial Policy 
Evaluation Division is working with departments and agencies to 
develop implementation plans for improving the systems, and the 
Financial Policy Development Division has sponsored a study of the 
timeliness and accuracy of financial reporting which is described 
further in paragraph 8.25. 
 
8.22  Use of non-financial data Performance indicators are needed 
as an integral part of departmental budgetary control and financial 
reporting systems in all areas that can be effectively measured.  
(1975 Report - paragraph 10.23) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat agrees with the need for 
performance indicators and a progress report on performance 
measurement was tabled in the House of Commons on November 17, 1976. 
 
 The effectiveness of a number of applications of performance 
measurement systems will be evaluated as a part of the Study of 
Procedures In Cost Effectiveness, recently initiated by my Office.  
The results will be reported in my 1978 Report. 
 
8.23  Central approval of systems.  A central agency should 
approve and periodically reassess departmental budgetary control and 
financial reporting systems to ensure their adequacy for purposes of 
satisfying the needs of Parliament and of the Government, as well as 
of departments.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.24) 
 
 The Financial Administration Branch of the Treasury Board 
Secretariat has set up a Financial Policy Development Division 
responsible for developing standards and approving departmental 
systems before implementation.  Once they are established, the 
standards and their effect on departmental systems will be assessed. 
 
8.24  Central budgetary control.  A monthly report, based on 
analysis of department budgets and expenditures and variances between 
them, should be prepared so that Treasury Board can take action to 
control overspending or to freeze excessive resources.  (1975 Report -
paragraph 10.25) 
 
 Responses of the Treasury Board Secretariat to this 
recommendation show recognition only of the need for obtaining the 
information it requires for purposes of resource allocation, without 
recognition of responsibility for monitoring its own resource 
allocation decisions and departmental use of the resources 
appropriated.  This contrasts with the recently announced government 
proposal to require quarterly reports from Crown corporations. 
 
Accounting Systems 
 
8.25  General accounting system of DSS.  A study should be 
undertaken to determine the most appropriate method of achieving 
timely and accurate financial reports for departments and agencies. 
(1975 Report - paragraph 10.26) 



 
 The rationale for this recommendation in my 1975 Report was that 
a number of departments and agencies were dissatisfied with the 
financial reporting services provided by the Department of Supply and 
Services.  The 1975 Report also indicated that 70% of those 
departments and agencies surveyed had adopted or were in the process 
of developing separate reporting systems to meet all or a portion of 
their needs, even though this might lead to extensive duplication of 
effort and cost.  It suggested that the extent of apparent 
departmental duplication, along with other factors, indicated that it 
might be preferable to introduce a greater degree of decentralization 
of accounting functions. 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat agrees with the need for such a 
study and it has been started by the Financial Administration Branch, 
in conjunction with the Information Systems Division of the 
Secretariat and the Department of Supply and Services. 
 
 Phase I of the study consisted of circulating a questionnaire to 
departmental senior full-time financial officers and responsibility 
centre managers.  Its conclusions and recommendations were similar to 
the findings we reported in 1975. 
 
 Phase II of the study, which is nearing completion, involves 
developing policies, standards and guidelines for financial reporting. 
Phase III will undertake solutions to the problems identified in Phase 
I and is expected to be completed early in 1978.  However, it is 
likely to be at least 1980 before all major findings can be 
implemented and even that date is dependent on significant resources 
being made available to the project. 
 
 Meanwhile, the Department of Supply and Services has taken 
several actions, such as upgrading input devices and improving 
distribution procedures, to improve timeliness of report distribution. 
 
8.26  Payroll system of DSS and controls over payrolls.  A study 
should be undertaken to determine how departments could better prepare 
and control payroll documentation up to the point of submission to a 
central or regional pay office of the Department of Supply and 
Services, these offices being responsible only for cheque preparation 
and for the systems and procedures necessary to process the payroll, 
to make the required withholdings, and to provide essential 
information to central agencies.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.27) 
 
 Financial staff should be responsible for ensuring that there are 
controls within payroll systems just as in all other administrative 
systems giving rise to financial transactions.  (1975 Report - 
paragraph 10.29) 
 
 It appears that departmental financial controls over payroll have 
not improved significantly.  In reviewing payroll systems during 1976-
77, we noted instances where: 
 
-the person preparing payroll input continued to receive pay cheques 



for distribution to employees; 
 
-data on pay input documents were not routinely being verified either 
for clerical accuracy or for managerial authority; 
 
-employees continued to be paid even though attendance or time 
reporting forms were not being submitted; and 
 
-employees received annual salary increments without documented 
managerial approval. 
 
Unfortunately, many departments seem to be waiting for the Treasury 
Board to develop and issue specific directives and guidelines on 
financial controls over their payroll systems rather than taking the 
initiative and eliminating weaknesses themselves. 
 
 In May 1975, the Treasury Board set up the Pay Study Task Force 
to perform a comprehensive study of the Government of Canada payroll 
system.  As indicated in their November 1976 Phase III Report, 
consideration was given to specific observations from my 1975 Report 
and several financial controls were recommended.  Missing from the 
Task Force Report, however, was a comprehensive description of the 
system of internal control required for a pay system and an 
explanation of how existing control weaknesses would be remedied. 
 
 Also of significance is the fact that many of these 
recommendations provide for controls that are of a detective rather 
than of a preventive nature.  More positive controls should be 
recommended because the present payroll system requisitions cheques on 
a recurring payment basis and in advance of services being rendered.  
Positive controls are normal in other systems where these two 
conditions exist. 
 
 In late July 1977, the Treasury Board released a new policy 
circular on pay administration stating that: 
 
-pay is primarily a departmental responsibility; 
 
-pay must be administered within the constraints of policy and 
procedures will be simplified; 
 
-the data processing aspects of pay administration will be handled by 
an upgraded DSS pay system more closely attuned to departmental needs; 
and 
 
-departments must be prepared to accept the accountability which 
accompanies the delegation of responsibility and authority for pay 
administration. 
 
 This policy circular also identifies standards and defines the 
responsibilities of the Treasury Board, the Department of Supply and 
Services and user departments for the proposed system. 
 
 During the year, as part of the Computer and Information Systems 



Evaluation (CAISE) Study, my Office reviewed the financial and 
accounting controls over the Department of Supply and Services Central 
and Regional Pay Systems.  Our findings are summarized in paragraphs 
6.38 to 6.44 in Part 6 of this Report. 
 
Financial Controls 
 
8.27  Effectiveness of financial controls.  In all financial 
systems, duties should be carefully segregated so that, without 
unnecessary duplication of effort, one staff member or one element of 
a system maintains an effective independent control upon the integrity 
and accuracy of another.  In particular there should be an adequate 
segregation of spending authority from payment authority for all 
expenditure transactions and also of such duties as verifying accounts 
for payment, preparing documentation, requisitioning and distributing 
cheques, and receiving and depositing money.  Control should be 
established as early as practicable and maintained through all stages 
of manual, mechanical and electronic processing.  In particular: 
 
-managers should exercise delegated authority only where they have the 
information to do so; 
 
-controls on all significant data should be established at the 
originating level before processing, and be confirmed by the same 
level after processing; 
 
-controls over expenditures should be established before spending and 
payment authorities are granted; and 
 
-there should be clearly documented evidence of performance of all 
control functions and this evidence should be regularly reviewed by 
managers.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.28) 
 
 All revenues, accounts receivable and significant inventories 
should be under effective systems of control, generally an independent 
accounting control.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.30) 
 
 During the last two years, many departments have effected 
significant improvements in separating spending authority from payment 
authority.  With certain notable exceptions, particularly in the area 
of grants and contributions as reported in Part 12, departmental 
systems for delegating and documenting financial signing authorities 
are now in place.  However, improvements can still be made in another 
basic aspect of internal control systems - the establishment of 
routines whereby information from, or the staff associated with, one 
element of a system maintains an effective independent control on the 
integrity and accuracy of another. 
 
 Follow-up reviews of the departments and agencies reported on in 
1975 and 1976 indicate that deficiencies in many of these 
organizations make them overly dependent on the experience and 
integrity of the employees involved.  Such deficiencies may contribute 
to judgmental errors based on inaccurate and incomplete information, 
and may provide opportunities for fraud. 



 
8.28  Responsibility for improving financial controls. 
Departmental systems should be reviewed and approved by a central 
agency to ensure that they comply with Treasury Board regulations and 
such other instructions as are required to ensure adequate control of 
expenditures, revenues and assets.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.31) 
 
 A Financial Policy Development Division has been established 
within the Treasury Board Secretariat to develop standards for 
financial systems and to approve departmental systems before 
implementation. 
 
 This Division is involved in the study to determine the most 
appropriate method of achieving timely and accurate financial reports 
referred to in paragraph 8.25.  However, it does not yet have 
resources adequate for reviewing and approving all new or existing 
departmental systems.  It is in the process of carrying out this 
function for those major new departmental systems of which it is 
aware. 
 
Internal Audit 
 
8.29  Effectiveness of internal audit.  The central agency of the 
government responsible for prescribing the standards, scope and 
coverage of departmental financial audits should give greater emphasis 
to monitoring departmental internal audits so as to encourage greater 
adherence to the standards.  (1975 Report - paragraph 10.32). 
 
 In continuing its effort to strengthen departmental internal 
audits, the Treasury Board Secretariat has determined that the area of 
greatest importance is the development of comprehensive standards for 
internal financial audits.  A senior officer, the Chief of Internal 
Audit Standards and Evaluation, has been recruited.  His 
responsibilities are: 
 
-to develop and issue internal financial audit standards; 
 
-to monitor the activities of internal financial audit staff to 
improve standards and effectiveness; 
 
-to assess the adequacy and results of internal financial audits; 
 
-to establish a leadership role in the area of internal financial 
audit; 
 
-to establish an interdepartmental committee; and 
 
-to provide advisory services. 
 
 An internal financial audit standards manual is expected in the 
near future.  An exposure draft was recently circulated for comment to 
a number of organizations inside and outside government, including my 
Office.  We shall continue to follow the development of the manual 
and, after it has been issued in final form, shall monitor 



departmental compliance with the new standards it contains. 
 
 Our findings and recommendations arising from an assessment by 
the CAISE Study of the capability of departmental internal audit 
groups to perform effective audits in a computerized environment are 
reported in paragraphs 5.11 to 5.14 of Part 5 of this Report. 
 
 My Office has a twofold interest in the auditing activities being 
conducted within the Federal Government.  First, with our new formal 
mandate under the Auditor General Act to observe whether expenditures 
are made with due regard for economy and efficiency and whether 
satisfactory procedures are in place to evaluate program effectiveness 
- in short whether value is being obtained for money spent - it is 
incumbent on us to ascertain the nature, extent and effectiveness of 
the work being done not only by groups involved in internal financial 
audit but also by groups conducting "operational audits", "management 
audits" or "cost effectiveness audits".  Second, the work performed by 
all these groups is a factor we must consider in determining the 
nature, timing, and extent of our own auditing procedures. 
Accordingly, I recently initiated a review for the purpose of 
assessing whether there is good "value for money" being derived in the 
whole area of auditing within the Federal Government, including my 
Office, and whether modifications can and should be made in the 
existing audit programs of my Office or elsewhere to eliminate 
duplicate, overlapping or redundant effort and corresponding costs. 
 
Financial staff 
 
8.30  Financial community in government.  A comprehensive study of 
personnel systems related specifically to financial administrators 
should be undertaken to consider the advisability of establishing a 
professional government accounting group commensurate with the current 
and future needs of government for financial management and control.  
(1975 Report - paragraph 10.33) 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat does not consider the 
establishment of a separate professional government accounting group 
advisable because it believes creation of such a group might further 
aggravate the shortage of financial administrators. 
 
 Nevertheless, an educational program does exist, which dates back 
several years and now leads to a "Government of Canada Financial 
Management Certificate".  Financial staff trainees are encouraged to 
participate and approximately 700 of these were involved in the 
program last year.  The course was set up in co-operation with the 
Society of Management Accountants and, to obtain a certificate, a 
candidate need complete successfully thirteen of the courses required 
by the Society.  Although this exposes candidates to a professional 
accounting organization, it would be unfortunate if the certificate 
were permitted to lessen the incentive to take the full training 
necessary to become a member of a professional body. 
 
8.31  Staffing the financial function.  A comprehensive review is 
required to establish the need in government for financial 



administration personnel by type and level and to develop a program to 
alleviate the present shortage and excessive turnover.  (1975 Report - 
paragraph 10.34) 
 
 A shortage of financial personnel continues.  To offset this 
shortage and fill positions within the Treasury Board Secretariat and 
in various departments, the Public Service Commission and the 
Financial Administration Branch of the Treasury Board Secretariat 
recently have undertaken a recruiting program for qualified financial 
officers from all sectors of the business community. 
 
 We have been informed by the Treasury Board Secretariat that 
consideration is being given to implementing a Financial Officer 
Development Program as a means of overcoming the shortage of qualified 
financial officers.  This Program would include academic and on-the-
job training similar to that provided in university co-operative plans 
and the establishment of training positions for both university 
graduates and financial support staff.  The creation of this new 
Program would be a positive step towards meeting the need for trained 
financial Staff in the Government. 
 
 A program also has been developed jointly by the Treasury Board 
Secretariat and the Public Service Commission to review all personnel 
aspects of financial administration in the Public Service.  The 
objectives of this program, which is headed by a director in the 
Secretariat's Financial Administration Branch, are to: 
 
-provide leadership and direction to the financial administration 
group; 
 
-ensure that standards applying to selection and staffing attract 
qualified personnel; 
 
-develop a system to identify training and development needs and 
ensure programs are developed to meet these needs; and 
 
-provide career counselling services. 
 
 An interdepartmental advisory committee, with representatives 
from 10 departments, will provide advice and assistance.  The 
effectiveness of this program cannot be assessed at this time since it 
is still in the development stages. 
 
8.32  Financial community leadership.  Responsibility for 
assisting the Public Service Commission in matters relating to the 
training of staff in the financial area, overseeing their career 
development, and advising on their qualifications for advancement 
should be assigned to a central agency of the government having the 
knowledge needed to carry out this role of ensuring that departments 
are staffed by capable financial personnel.  (1975 Report - paragraph 
10.35) 
 
 The Financial Administration Branch of the Treasury Board 
Secretariat has been assisting the Public Service Commission in the 



selection and placement of qualified financial officers, particularly 
at the senior level.  Specifically, this has consisted of providing a 
representative on all selection boards for senior financial officers, 
senior full-time financial officers and other financial senior 
executives.  In addition, the Public Service Commission frequently 
obtains information from the Treasury Board regarding candidates for 
certain other financial positions. 
 
 In April 1977 the Secretary of the Treasury Board and the 
Chairman of the Public Service Commission announced a continuing 
program to facilitate the development of staff involved in financial 
administration functions and to set out the responsibilities of 
departments and the Financial Administration Branch of the Treasury 
Board.  During the last year, the Branch has played a leading role in 
the presentation of courses in financial management and in stimulating 
the activities of the Financial Management Institute.  Also, the 
Branch has established a Senior Financial Management Council composed 
of selected senior financial officers The Council's role is to help in 
providing adequate and effective financial management throughout the 
Government. 
 
Responsibility for Financial Management and Control Within Departments 
 
8.33  Departmental organizational arrangements.  The senior 
departmental officer responsible for financial management and control 
should report directly to the deputy head and be a member of the 
departmental management committee.  He should always have the training 
and experience to act as the deputy head's adviser on all aspects of 
financial management and control, and to provide the necessary 
leadership to all financial staff in the department.  (1975 Report - 
paragraph 10.36) 
 
 My 1975 Report described the manner in which departmental 
financial functions were organized and the variety of reporting 
relationships found across the Government for the senior departmental 
financial officer position.  It was pointed out that, under certain of 
these organizational structures, financial management and control 
concerns could not be expressed adequately at meetings of senior 
management.  In these circumstances, senior departmental management 
was not always advised fully on its financial responsibilities and on 
the financial implications of its decisions by the person in the 
organization best qualified in terms of training, experience and 
departmental responsibility to offer this advice.  Furthermore, such 
situations had contributed to lowering the effectiveness of the 
financial staff in these departments. 
 
 Last year's Report noted that the Treasury Board Secretariat had 
accepted only that part of this recommendation already included in its 
own policy on financial administration, namely that each deputy head 
must designate a senior officer responsible for departmental systems 
of financial administration.  I was pleased to note the following 
elaboration of this policy by the President of the Treasury Board in a 
House of Commons debate on December 9, 1976: 
 



There are about 1,800 financial officers in the public service of 
Canada, and indeed the Treasury Board is very much in agreement with 
the Auditor General that it is not enough.  Too many financial 
management and control operations are entrusted to clerical people and 
people whose qualifications are often insufficient.  Many departments 
and agencies have not yet elevated their chief financial officer to 
the position that he or she must occupy in the management structure in 
order to maintain or upgrade standards of financial administration.  . 
. . It is my opinion, and our endeavour in almost every case - on some 
very small boards it might be slightly different -that this person 
should report not through anybody else but directly, at least, to the 
deputy minister of the department, the chairman of a board or the 
president of a Crown corporation. 
 
Responding to a question from the Leader of the Opposition, Mr. Andras 
went on to say that with respect to departments such persons generally 
would be at the assistant deputy minister level. 
 
 The majority of departments and agencies have designated, as 
senior financial officer, a senior administrative officer who reports 
directly to the deputy head.  In many cases, this administrative 
officer not only represents the financial function, but also a number 
of other functions or services such as personnel, administration, 
information services, computer services, official languages, 
management services and internal audit.  The diversified demands of 
these multiple functions make it difficult for this officer to devote 
adequate time and attention to the financial function.  In addition, 
because most of these other functions tend to be of a service nature, 
there is a strong tendency to consider the financial role to be one of 
service only rather than of control also. 
 
 In other cases, departments and agencies have designated as 
senior financial officer a person engaged full-time in financial 
administration who reports not to the deputy head but to a senior 
administrative officer who is not a professionally qualified and 
experienced financial administrator.  Such a reporting relationship 
does not recognize adequately the responsibilities of the designated 
senior financial officer position and can impede the communication of 
financial advice to the deputy head. 
 
 So that there can be no possibility of a misunderstanding in this 
important matter, we have strongly recommended on numerous occasions - 
and continue to recommend - that the senior financial officer, who 
must possess appropriate professional qualifications and adequate 
experience, report directly to the deputy head or equivalent.  In 
large organizations, his financial administrative responsibilities are 
likely to - and should - occupy his full time.  In smaller 
organizations, and sometimes under certain special circumstances, the 
senior financial officer may be required to discharge other 
responsibilities as well.  When this is the case, it is important that 
these added responsibilities are not such as to detract from the 
effective exercise of his financial control duties.  In any event, I 
support completely the view of the President of the Treasury Board, as 
expressed in the House of Commons, that the senior financial officer 



in each department or agency of Government should report to, and be 
directly accountable to, the deputy head or equivalent for the 
effective discharge of his functions. 
 
 A survey of the backgrounds of the persons designated by their 
deputy heads as senior financial officers was carried out in May 1977. 
In the 33 departments and agencies reviewed only 15, or less than 
half, held professional accounting designations (CA, CGA or RIA).  
Eight others held related university degrees (B.Comm., MBA) and the 
other 10 held neither professional accounting designations nor related 
university degrees.  To function effectively, the senior departmental 
officer responsible for financial management and control in 
departments and agencies must: 
 
-have the financial function as his main concern; 
 
-report directly to the deputy head and be a member of the senior 
management committee; and 
 
-have the training, experience and range of responsibilities to act as 
the deputy head's adviser on financial management and control concerns 
and to provide the necessary leadership to all staff with financial 
responsibilities in the department. 
 
8.34  Internal direction and guidance and scope of 
responsibilities of financial staff.  Senior departmental financial 
officers ought to give greater direction or guidance to staff 
performing financial management and control duties within departments. 
This should include as a minimum: 
 
-comprehensive departmental financial manuals; 
 
-personal contacts with financial and other officers to whom they give 
technical direction, including formal meetings and periodic field 
visits; and 
 
-participation in the selection, training and evaluation of financial 
staff, even where they are not directly under their supervision.  
(1975 Report - paragraph 10.37) 
 
 Senior departmental financial officers ought to be given 
responsibility for: 
 
-providing budgetary, accounting and financial reporting services; 
 
-ensuring that adequate financial controls exist over all assets and 
financial transactions; 
 
-advising and supporting deputy heads and their staff in all matters 
pertaining to financial management and control; 
 
-developing, monitoring and controlling budgetary allocations through 
analysis of financial reports and ensuring the adequacy of the systems 
used in their preparation; and 



 
-furnishing technical direction and guidance to all personnel within 
departments responsible for these duties.  (1975 Report - paragraph 
10.38) 
 
 During the last three years, departmental financial staffs have 
been encouraged to accept an expanded role as defined by Treasury 
Board policy and reinforced by these recommendations.  To date, 
however, departmental efforts have been directed to defining what 
should be done rather than in doing it.  This has been evident in the 
widespread development of departmental financial manuals and the 
documentation and communication of financial roles and 
responsibilities.  Improvements in functional guidance have been noted 
in a number of departments where persons with financial and accounting 
responsibilities now report functionally to the senior financial 
officer and the senior financial officer now participates in the 
evaluation of financial staff not directly under his supervision. 
 
8.35  Appointment of financial officers.  The Public Service 
Commission ought to appoint senior departmental financial officers 
only after consultation with appropriate central agencies to ensure 
that recognition is given to the qualifications and performance of the 
persons recommended by deputy heads.  Appointments of other financial 
officers ought to be made within departments only after similar 
consultation with senior departmental financial officers.  (1975 
Report - paragraph 10.39) 
 
 The Financial Administration Branch of the Treasury Board 
Secretariat is responsible for advising the Public Service Commission 
on all appointments to the senior financial officer positions.  It is 
now routine for this Branch to be consulted whenever a financial 
position is being staffed at a senior level. 
 
Need for Stronger Central Direction 
 
8.36  Consolidation of central responsibilities.  All the 
recommendations in this report have as their objective the improvement 
of financial controls.  The more significant ones, either specifically 
or by implication, recognize the need for a central agency to supply 
overall direction.  It is clear that if controls are to be coordinated 
and are to operate effectively, responsibility for the following 
activities should be clarified and unified wherever possible: 
 
-recommending government policies, directives and guidelines in the 
area of financial management and control, and providing 
interpretations thereof; 
 
-advising on the form of the Estimates and Public Accounts; 
 
-assessing departmental program and activity structures, and cost and 
other measurement systems in support of them; 
 
-approving and monitoring departmental budgetary control, financial 
reporting and financial control systems; 



 
-providing analyses of variances between planned and actual financial 
performance; 
 
-establishing standards for and monitoring internal audit practices 
within departments and agencies; 
 
-establishing the accounting practices governing the financial 
statements and Public Accounts of Canada; and 
 
-assisting the Public Service Commission in the selection, training 
and career development of financial staff.  (1975 Report - paragraph 
10.40) 
 
 As indicated throughout this Part, certain of these activities 
have been carried out by the Financial Administration Branch of the 
Treasury Board Secretariat, particularly during the last year.  And, 
most importantly, the Government has established the position of 
Comptroller General and is seeking to appoint a person with 
outstanding qualifications to the position.  This appointment should 
materially expedite progress towards achieving adequate systems of 
financial management and control in departments and agencies of the 
Government of Canada. 



9 
 
REVIEW OF ACTIONS ON REPORTED DEFICIENCIES IN FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT AND 
CONTROL PRACTICES OF CROWN CORPORATIONS 
 
Introduction 
 
9.1  Monitoring activities.  Part 5 of my 1976 Report contained a 
summary of the observations and 18 main recommendations of 
government-wide significance arising from our study of financial 
management and controls in Crown corporations.  Appendix C of that 
Report contained comprehensive documentation of these findings and 
Appendix D included summaries of the reports on each of the 27 Crown 
corporations studied and the responses of their respective heads. 
 
9.2  In accordance with the undertaking requested by and given to 
the Standing Committee on Public Accounts, my Office has undertaken to 
monitor the actions by the Government and by Crown corporations in 
response to our observations and recommendations.  This Part comments 
on the status of actions to August 1977. 
 
9.3  The Secretary of the Treasury Board, in late October 1976, 
responded by letter to Part 5 of the 1976 Report, but without 
commenting on each of the 18 main observations and recommendations it 
contained.  In the concluding paragraph of his letter, which was 
included in the Report, the then Secretary of the Treasury Board 
stated: 
 
I do not feel that you would want me to comment on each of your 
observations in this response, since they are, in the main, 
enunciations of principles whose implementation will depend in large 
measure on the decisions taken by Parliament as to the future form of 
its relationship with Crown corporations.  I can assure you that your 
findings which, I understand, complement many of the findings of the 
study undertaken by the Privy Council Office, will be given the most 
serious consideration in framing whatever recommendations are made to 
Parliament on this subject. 
 
9.4  Immediately after the tabling of the 1976 Report in the 
House of Commons, the Standing Committee on Public Accounts began its 
deliberation on matters arising from the Report, giving particular 
attention to the status of financial management and control in Atomic 
Energy of Canada Limited, one of the corporations included in the 
Study.  One meeting was devoted to an overview of the issues of 
government-wide significance affecting Crown corporations.  At 
subsequent meetings, the heads of several Crown corporations and their 
senior officers commented on observations and recommendations 
pertinent to their corporations.  The Public Accounts Committee 
requested and received during April of 1977 updated responses from all 
Crown corporations studied.  On April 26, 1977, the Honourable Robert 
Andras, President of the Treasury Board, appeared before the Public 
Accounts Committee and reaffirmed the Government's intent to improve 
the financial management and control of Crown corporations.  At that 
hearing he stated: 



 
... we recognize the problem, we share the concern and the objectives, 
and we are indicating our intent to deal with this in legislative form 
soon. 
 
9.5  On August 18, 1977, the Government, following a study 
conducted by the Privy Council Office, published a document entitled 
Crown Corporations - Direction, Control, Accountability - Government 
of Canada's Proposals.  These Government Proposals go beyond the 
issues that emerged from our study of financial management and 
controls.  In the introduction to the Proposals the Government states: 
 
While the Auditor General's Report addresses the financial management 
and control of Crown corporations, the Government is also concerned 
with the wider question of the general relationship which exists or 
should exist among Crown corporations, ministers, the government and 
Parliament. 
 
One other important difference is that the Government Proposals cover 
all Crown corporations, whereas our study was restricted to those 
which this Office audits and which generally are dependent on the 
public purse and/or carry on operations of a government nature.  Our 
recommendations were intended for Crown corporations exhibiting these 
characteristics and we stated that any corporation meeting the tests 
of financial viability and commercial-type activity could be subject 
to a different set of rules, whose nature we did not attempt to 
describe. 
 
9.6  Summary of observations and recommendations on find 
management and control in Crown corporation Part 5 of my 1976 Report 
summarized the results of our analysis of the financial relationships 
that Parliament and the Government have with Crown corporations, and 
highlighted those significant weaknesses concerning internal financial 
management and control activities which were common to a number of the 
Crown corporations studied. 
 
Our study concluded: 
 
In the majority of the Crown corporations audited by the Auditor 
General, financial management and control is weak and ineffective.  
Moreover, co-ordination and guidance by central government agencies of 
financial management and control practices in these Crown corporations 
are virtually non-existent. 
 
9.7  Both the government-wide recommendations and the more 
specific recommendations on individual Crown corporations were 
designed to enable Parliament and the Government to control 
effectively the activities of those Crown corporations that are 
subsidized in whole or in part from the public purse and to ensure 
that Crown corporations control adequately the public funds entrusted 
to them. 
 
 Each of the 18 main recommendations was designed to serve as an 
important element of financial management and control.  When viewed 



together, these recommendations are aimed at establishing the stronger 
framework necessary to achieve the objectives stated in the previous 
paragraph.  This framework was designed to ensure that: 
 
-the Financial Administration Act would continue as a basis for 
parliamentary and governmental control of Crown corporations; 
 
-Parliament and appropriate central agencies would receive the 
information required to assess corporate plans and monitor performance 
of Crown corporations which do not meet the test of financial 
viability and carry on activities which are similar to other 
government organizations; 
 
-the financial statements of Canada would report the cost of 
government activities in the same way whether they are undertaken by 
Crown corporations or by departmental forms of organization; 
 
-Crown corporations would submit to Parliament and to the Government 
suitable and meaningful financial information about their planned 
activities and that subsequently their activities would be reported 
clearly in the Public Accounts of Canada; 
 
-financing practices would distinguish between Crown corporations' 
costs to be borne by the beneficiaries of their services as opposed to 
those to be paid from the public purse so there would be an adequate 
basis for assessing management's performance; 
 
-mechanisms would exist so the Government could monitor the execution 
of approved programs on a continuous basis to ensure effective 
management and achievement of stated and approved objectives; and 
 
-there would be a clearly defined focal point of responsibility in 
Government for ensuring that Crown corporations entrusted with the use 
of public funds would have effective systems of financial management 
and control. 
 
9.8  Government Proposal for direction, control and 
accountability of Crown corporation.  In the introduction to its 
Proposals, the Government stated that: 
 
The Government has decided to publish this Paper at this time in order 
to encourage public discussion and comment and allow the Government to 
hear and consider the comments of the Royal Commission on Financial 
Management and Accountability, the Auditor General, the interested 
public and, of course, the Crown corporations themselves, prior to 
introduction of an omnibus Crown Corporations Bill in Parliament. 
 
 I am pleased to have had the opportunity to comment on the 
Government Proposals for the direction, control and accountability of 
Crown corporations.  On October 7, 1977, I replied to the letter which 
the Prime Minister had sent me enclosing a copy of the Government 
Proposals.  Attached to my letter was a memorandum which has been 
reproduced in this Part of my Annual Report.  It analyses the impact 
of the Government Proposals on each of the 18 recommendations 



contained in Part 5 of my 1976 Report. 
 
9.9  The following is the complete text of my letter of October 
7, 1977. 
 
           October 7, 1977 
 
The Right Honourable Pierre Elliott Trudeau, 
  P.C., Q.C., M.P., 
Prime Minister of Canada, 
Ottawa, Ontario. 
K1A 0A3 
 
 
Dear Prime Minister: 
 
  I was pleased to receive a copy of the Government Proposals 
for the direction, control and accountability of Crown corporations, 
and your invitation to comment on them. 
 
  At a meeting of the Standing Committee on Public Accounts on 
April 26, 1977, I expressed my belief that the Government and my 
Office have as a common objective the improvement of financial 
management and control in the Government of Canada, including its 
Crown corporations.  In my opinion, these Proposals provide clear and 
most welcome evidence of the Government's desire to correct the 
deficiencies identified in my 1976 Report to the House of Commons. 
 
  Your Government's Proposals affect not only the financial 
management and control of Crown corporations but also the wider 
questions of the general relationships that should exist between them 
and Ministers, the Government, and Parliament.  I am directing my 
comments to those Proposals related to questions of financial 
management and control primarily as they apply to the corporations I 
audit. 
 
  The draft legislation appended to the Proposals provides a 
framework within which the recommendations of the Financial Management 
and Control Study conducted by my Office could be implemented for 
Crown corporations.  Because government-owned or controlled 
corporations not designated as Crown corporations are excluded from 
the Government Proposals, it will be necessary to see the actual 
schedules and what the Government proposes for those not scheduled 
before a complete assessment of the Proposals can be made.  The 
Proposals say the Government intends to present, in a Position Paper 
to the Royal Commission on Financial Management and Accountability, 
the administrative systems and procedures it suggests should be put in 
place to fulfil the purposes of its Proposals.  Since these systems 
and procedures will determine in large measure the extent of achieving 
the improvements in financial management and control I recommended, my 
comments at this time are subject to the effectiveness of methods used 
to implement the Government Proposals. 
 
  Attached to this letter are comments which assess the 



Government Proposals by relating them to each of the recommendations 
in Part 5 of my 1976 Report.  Comments also are provided on two issues 
not raised in my 1976 Report, namely the responsibilities of Crown 
corporation auditors and recent recommendations made by the Standing 
Committee on Public Accounts concerning Polysar Limited. 
 
  It was my understanding at the time of deliberation on the 
Auditor General Act that the duties of auditors of all 
government-owned or controlled corporations would be addressed in the 
Crown corporation legislation.  The Government Proposals deal with the 
appointment of auditors and state that the responsibilities of the 
auditors of those corporations not designated as Crown corporations 
would be the same as those now set forth under Section 77(1) of the 
Financial Administration Act.  No consideration appears to have been 
given to whether the duties of auditors defined in Section 77(1) 
should be expanded to include those set out in Section 7(2)(c), (d) 
and (e) of the Auditor General Act. 
 
  Following recent hearings on Polysar Limited, the Standing 
Committee on Public Accounts made certain recommendations on the 
financial management and control practices of Crown corporations.  I 
support these recommendations and believe that they should be 
considered for inclusion in the Crown corporation legislation. 
 
  In conclusion, I wish to thank you for this opportunity to 
comment on the Government Proposals. 
 
                                            Yours very truly, 
 
                                            J.J. Macdonell 
                                            Auditor General of Canada 
 
 The following sections assess the Government Proposals in 
relation to each of the recommendations contained in my 1976 Report 
which are set out in italics. 
 
Creation and Classification of Crown Corporations. 
 
9.10   Creation of Crown corporations.  All government-owned and 
controlled corporations should be scheduled in the Financial 
Administration Act and subject to its provisions.  (1976 Report - 
paragraph 5.8) 
 
 The draft legislation proposes to control the establishment of 
new government-owned and controlled corporations by requiring that 
each receive the explicit authorization of the Governor in Council. 
 
 The Government Proposals provide for the scheduling in the 
Financial Administration Act only of wholly-owned corporations and 
their subsidiaries, but do express the intention of scheduling as many 
of these as possible.  The Government states that it intends to make 
proposals as soon as possible regarding the control, direction and 
accountability of corporations that remain unscheduled. 
 



 Our proposals did not envisage that all government-owned or 
controlled corporations be listed under the existing schedules of the 
Financial Administration Act.  If all were to be scheduled, it would 
probably be appropriate to create an additional classification in the 
Financial Administration Act to accommodate any requiring rules 
different from those now in the Act.  Thus, the Government's 
proposals, once known, may satisfy this recommendation which was 
designed to ensure that all government-owned or controlled 
corporations were identifiable by Parliament and subject to an 
appropriate set of rules. 
 
9.11  Classification of Crown corporations.  The present 
classification of Crown corporations in the Financial Administration 
Act should be re-examined and two different groups should be created: 
one for all financially dependent corporations or those carrying on 
operations of a governmental nature; the other for all corporations 
meeting the test of financial viability and carrying on commercial 
activities.  Since the nature of a corporation's operations and its 
resulting need for financial independence can and do change, the 
classification system should Provide for regular reassessment of each 
corporation to ensure that classifications remain valid.  (1976 Report 
- paragraph 5.9) 
 
 The Government Proposals maintain the existing Schedule B, C and 
D classification of Crown corporations under the Financial 
Administration Act but eliminate the present criteria for identifying 
corporations to be included in each classification.  In lieu of 
defined classifications, the government proposes scheduling by the 
Governor in Council "according to the degree of control over the 
financial affairs of the corporation that he considers desirable..." 
 
 The tests of financial viability and commercial-type operations 
we recommended appear to be rejected in the Proposals because of the 
difficulty of applying them to corporations which do not fall clearly 
into either classification.  Nevertheless, the Government must use 
some criteria in deciding on the appropriate degree of control, and 
the ones we proposed would appear to have merit from the standpoint of 
Parliament. 
 
 If the actual classification takes into account the 
considerations suggested in the recommendation, the result will be 
substantially the same as the one the recommendation was designed to 
achieve.  Nevertheless, this would be more likely if the suggested 
criteria were incorporated in the legislation. 
 
Budgetary and Accounting Consequences of Crown Corporation 
Classification 
 
9.12  Crown corporations which carry on government-type activity, 
or are financially dependent on the public purse, should be included 
in the Government of Canada accounting entity: 
 
-to be consistent with the basic concept of segregating governmental 
from commercial activities undertaken under the auspices of the 



government; and 
 
-to provide for more informative disclosure of samphire information in 
the Estimates and in the Public Accounts so that these documents 
display consistently all government-type activities financed out of 
the public purse.  (1976 Report - paragraph 5.10) 
 
 The Government Proposals do not deal with the subject of this 
recommendation.  However, it is hoped that the Government will 
consider it while making changes of a similar nature for revolving 
funds as recommended by the Study of the Accounts of Canada.  It is 
difficult to understand why the corporations which are heavily 
dependent on the public purse and carry on government-type activities 
should be regarded as being outside of the accounting entity reported 
on in the financial statements of the Government of Canada. 
 
Forms of Corporate Financing. 
 
9.13  Non-government loans.  Crown corporation loan financing 
derived from external sources should be restricted and where deemed 
necessary it should be subject to appropriate parliamentary review 
through budget submissions.  (1976 Report - paragraph 5.12) 
 
 This recommendation was made because of our concern that allowing 
Crown corporations to borrow directly results in an understatement of 
the net debt of the Government and creates commitments against the 
Consolidated Revenue Fund without the specific approval of Parliament. 
 
 The draft Crown Corporations Act expands the powers of Schedule C 
and D corporations to borrow outside the Government.  This position is 
based on the principle stated in the Proposals that private financing 
is appropriate for the pursuit of strictly commercial objectives 
although government loans or appropriations would be used to achieve 
government objectives.  The Government has indicated its intent to 
present in a schedule in the Public Accounts only borrowings by Crown 
corporations which act as agents of Her Majesty. 
 
 The arguments advanced in the Government Proposals in support of 
this practice are that the commercial activities of Schedule C and D 
corporations should be exposed to the test of the market place and the 
cash drain on the Consolidated Revenue Fund for commercial activities 
should be curtailed.  The first argument, however, is not convincing 
since the prudent investor will look for security more to the 
Government's guarantee or its implied moral obligation to make good on 
possible loan defaults than to the value of the corporation's own 
assets.  Further, failure to disclose in one schedule all borrowings, 
including those of Crown corporations which are not agents of Her 
Majesty, will result in a fragmented presentation of Crown corporation 
indebtedness. 
 
9.14  Equity investment.  The use of equity financing for Crown 
corporations should be eliminated where practical.  (1976 Report - 
paragraph 5.13) 
 



 The Government Proposals do not comment on the use of equity 
financing for Crown corporations. 
 
 My 1976 Report detailed several instances where government loans 
to Crown corporations, including the St. Lawrence Seaway Authority, 
are not likely to be recovered without appropriations from Parliament. 
 On April 1, 1977, new legislation converted loans from Canada 
totalling $624.9 million to equity in the St. Lawrence Seaway 
Authority.  This situation exemplifies the inappropriate use of debt 
financing initially and how misleading equity financing is when an 
operation lacks commercial viability. 
 
 In a situation of this nature, if the intent of Parliament is to 
recover the capital cost and reimburse the Consolidated Revenue Fund, 
the cost should be financed as a loan.  If there is no intent to 
recover the capital cost, then it should be written off through 
budgetary appropriations.  Equity treatment leaves no reasonable basis 
for assessing user charges and managerial performance. 
 
9.15  Government loans.  Crown corporations should be financed so 
as to distinguish clearly between amounts to be recovered from users 
or resulting in financial claims against non-governmental parties 
(i.e., loans) and those to be paid out of the public purse (i.e., 
contributions).  This distinction would be based on the feasibility 
studies prepared by the corporation and approved by the Government.  
(1976 Report - paragraph 5.14) 
 
 In expanding the borrowing powers of corporations, the Government 
Proposals encourage them to raise private financing for the pursuit of 
strictly commercial objectives and state that activities related to 
the achievement of government objectives and which are not viable in a 
commercial sense would be financed through government loans or 
budgetary appropriations.  However, the Proposals do not explain the 
circumstances in which government loans, as opposed to budgetary 
appropriations, would be used to finance activities considered to be 
related to the achievement of government objectives and commercially 
not viable.  Preparation and Government Review of Crown Corporation 
Financial Plans. 
 
9.16  Communication of government objectives and priorities.  
Governmental objectives and priorities, detailed enough to provide 
appropriate guidance, should be communicated formally to Crown 
corporations on a timely basis.  (1976 Report - paragraph 5.16) 
 
 The Government Proposals acknowledge the need to improve the 
communication of objectives by providing that the Government may 
prescribe additional objectives which will be communicated through 
directives, policy statements and the approval of budget and corporate 
plans.  In the Proposals it is stated that: 
 
It is the Government's view that means must exist whereby governments 
may, on a continuous basis, communicate broad policy objectives to the 
corporations and whereby the corporations must account to government 
and Parliament for the achievement of those objectives. 



 
 The Government Proposals state that the designated Minister is 
the focal point for the Government's policy direction, control and 
accountability of a Crown Corporation and the draft legislation makes 
provision for the issue of directives to corporations by the Governor 
in Council.  Boards of Directors of individual Crown corporations are 
to be responsible for adapting corporate policy to this broader public 
policy.  The Proposals thus both recognize the problem and provide the 
means for its resolution. 
 
9.17  Program Forecast and Estimates submissions.  Requirements 
for Crown corporation budgetary submissions should be included in a 
Treasury Board manual.  Specific information requirements for 
individual corporations should be agreed among the Treasury Board 
Secretariat, the appropriate minister and the corporation, and once 
agreed, these requirements should be documented, updated regularly, 
and referred to in letters calling for submissions.  (1976 Report - 
paragraph 5.17) 
 
 Central agencies and ministers have to be informed of Crown 
corporation financial plans to discharge their responsibilities 
effectively under the Financial Administration Act.  To accomplish 
this, the Treasury Board should prescribe the financial and operating 
data required to support Program Forecast and Estimates submissions by 
Crown corporations.  (1976 Report - paragraph 5.18) 
 
 The Government Proposals provide for enabling legislation giving 
the Treasury Board broader powers to prescribe by regulation the form 
in which operating and capital budgets and multi-year plans are to be 
prepared, the information to be contained or to accompany such budgets 
or plans, the time each year they are to be submitted to the 
appropriate Minister and the planning period they are to cover.  This 
authority clearly gives the Treasury Board power to issue suitable 
communications that should, when coupled with the appropriate degree 
of guidance as to objectives, satisfy the intent of these 
recommendations. 
 
9.18  Presentation of financial plans to Parliament The Estimates 
is the document most suited to provide disclosure of Crown corporation 
plans to Parliament.  Therefore, procedures should be amended: 
 
-to consolidate the Estimates and the Capital and Operating Budgets 
into one comprehensive document; and 
 
-to develop appropriate procedures for remedying the deficiencies in 
the content of the information now available. 
 
Once the Capital and Operating Budgets are fully integrated with the 
Estimates, thereby providing detailed supporting information, separate 
Capital Budgets would no longer be required by Parliament.  (1976 
Report - paragraph 5.19) 
 
 All Crown corporations are required to table capital budgets 
under present legislation and this will be continued.  In addition, 



the Proposals call for the tabling in Parliament of operating budgets 
if, in the opinion of the appropriate Minister and the President of 
the Treasury Board, a Crown corporation named in Schedule C has needed 
and is likely to continue to need substantial appropriations from 
Parliament. 
 
 It is also the stated intent of the Government to have operating 
budgets, where required, and capital budgets tabled in Parliament at 
the same time as the Estimates.  However, the Proposals do not provide 
for including these Crown corporation capital and operating budgets in 
the Estimates.  Thus, there will be no overall presentation 
facilitating parliamentary reference and permitting a comprehensive 
assessment of all demands to be placed on the Consolidated Revenue 
Fund.  Moreover, it will continue to be difficult, if not impossible, 
to assess capital budgets that are tabled in Parliament if the 
corresponding operating budgets are not tabled as well. 
 
 There is no requirement in the Government Proposals for a Crown 
corporation listed in Schedule D of the Financial Administration Act 
to table an operating budget in Parliament even if it should need 
significant amounts of public funds.  My 1976 Report recognized that 
there may be some Crown corporations which meet the test of financial 
viability and carry on commercial activities.  Where this is so, the 
public interest can be properly safeguarded by assessing performance 
through comparisons with similar organizations in the private sector 
and in other ways.  If Schedule D of the Financial Administration Act 
is to be amended to include only those Crown corporations which meet 
the above tests, then the Government Proposals and my recommendations 
do not significantly differ.  However, if Schedule D is to continue to 
include Crown corporations which require significant amounts of public 
funds, then Parliament will still receive insufficient data on which 
to evaluate Government proposals concerning the allocation of funds. 
 
Budgetary Control 
 
9.19  Central agency budgetary control.  A central agency should 
be responsible for monitoring Crown corporation financial results in 
relation to financial plans disclosed in the Estimates.  The agency 
should: 
 
 -require standard financial information from each corporation, 
supplemented by additional information as required; 
 
-obtain analysis of significant variances between actual and planned 
expenditures; and 
 
-prepare a monthly report based on the analysis of approved budgets 
and expenditures, and variances between them.  (1976 Report - 
paragraph 5.20) 
 
 The Government Proposals place the onus for monitoring Crown 
corporations on the appropriate Minister and call for the Crown 
corporations to submit quarterly interim financial statements to the 
appropriate Minister.  These interim financial statements will also be 



made available to the Treasury Board Secretariat and the Department of 
Finance, thus clearly providing the means for a central agency to 
perform the duties contained in our recommendation.  Now that the 
Government has announced its intention to appoint a Comptroller 
General of Canada it should be expected that he would have a 
significant part to play with respect to the recommended role of a 
central agency. 
 
9.20  Control of appropriations and cash management Procedures 
should be established to specify the documentation required to support 
draw downs from appropriations and to clarify the role of the 
appropriate Minister.  (1976 Report -paragraph 5.21) 
 
 To ensure effective monitoring of Crown corporation cash 
balances, formal written procedures should be prepared specifying the 
nature of the information required and the form and timing of 
reporting.  The information reported should be verified periodically. 
 (1976 Report - paragraph 5.22) 
 
 The Government Proposals do not refer to this subject, but this 
form of control can be established through administrative procedures. 
 
Financial Reporting to Parliament 
 
9.21  Corporate financial statement Treasury Board should issue 
and enforce directives requiring Crown corporations to use generally 
accepted accounting principles as laid down by the Canadian Institute 
of Chartered Accountants.  (1976 Report - paragraph 5.23) 
 
 The Government Proposals require the Treasury Board to approve 
the accounting principles used by Crown corporations.  The uniform and 
consistent application of generally accepted accounting principles is 
rejected on the grounds that each Crown corporation should be 
permitted to adopt the accounting practices best suited to its unique 
requirements.  This position is somewhat surprising in that principles 
established by the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants now 
apply to the substantially more varied corporations of the private 
sector, with the explicit endorsement of the Government through its 
corporate and taxation statutes.  Since the Proposals state that the 
Treasury Board would approve standards less stringent than those 
established by the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants in only 
exceptional circumstances, it is difficult to understand why our 
recommendation was not accepted.  It is urged that this matter receive 
further consideration. 
 
9.22  Financial disclosure in the Public Account.  To assist 
Parliament in assessing both the individual and the collective 
activities of Crown corporations: 
 
-Volumes I and II of the Public Accounts should include corporate 
financial data appropriately integrated with departmental data, and 
expanded to include on a comparative basis the information proposed 
for the Estimates; and 
 



-Volume III should contain summary financial information.  (1976 
Report - paragraph 5.24) 
 
 The Government Proposals provide for including in Volume III of 
the Public Accounts the financial statements and auditors' reports of 
government-owned and controlled Canadian corporations and such 
subsidiaries of the corporations as the designated Minister may 
prescribe.  They also state the Government's intent to record in a 
separate schedule of the Public Accounts all private borrowings by 
Crown corporations who act as agents of Her Majesty. 
 
 The Government Proposals in this area should result in Parliament 
having annual access to the financial statements of all 
government-owned and controlled Canadian corporations and will provide 
a continuous reference for all of them. 
 
 The intended course of action does not recognize the need to 
provide additional appropriate summary information and analyses of 
Crown corporation financial activities as proposed in our 
recommendation.  Without this type of information, it is likely that 
the expanded number of financial statements in Volume III of the 
Public Accounts will make it even more difficult to assess or to 
understand the overall activities of these corporations. 
 
9.23  Annual reports Treasury Board should: 
 
-issue directives to Crown corporations giving guidelines on the form 
and content of financial and supplementary information to be contained 
in corporate annual reports; and 
 
-monitor the annual reports of Crown corporations to determine why 
they are not tabled in Parliament within the time period specified in 
the Financial Administration Act so that appropriate remedial action 
can be taken.  (1976 Report - paragraph 5.25) 
 
 Under the Government Proposals the appropriate Minister will 
continue to have the authority to prescribe the form of a Crown 
corporation's annual report and this will include the right to require 
the provision of information respecting the business and affairs of 
the corporation in addition to the statements of account.  Also, a 
requirement is introduced for each annual report to be signed by at 
least two directors of the corporation. 
 
 The Proposals may result in achieving the intent of our 
recommendations.  However, the need to ensure consistency in the 
quality of the information contained in annual reports has not been 
specifically recognized in the Proposals with the exception that the 
Treasury Board will have responsibility for approving the form, 
standards and accounting principles applicable to the financial 
statements of all Crown corporations. 
 
Financial Management and Control Within Crown Corporations 
 
9.24  Standards of financial management and control.  The central 



agency of government responsible for prescribing the standards of 
financial management and control in government departments and 
agencies should prescribe and enforce similar standards for Crown 
corporations.  (1976 Report - paragraph 5.26) 
 
 The Government Proposals place primary responsibility for 
ensuring an adequate level of managerial control, including financial 
management and control, on the boards of directors of Crown 
corporations and also provide for greater ministerial direction and 
monitoring.  The Government plans to present the Royal Commission on 
Financial Management and Accountability with a Position Paper on the 
financial management and control of Crown corporations and states that 
this Paper will outline the administrative systems and procedures that 
it suggests be put in place.  Expansion and continuous updating of 
this Paper by a central agency would meet the objectives of our 
recommendation and need not lessen the responsibilities of the 
appropriate Ministers, directors and management.  The Treasury Board's 
Guide on Financial Administration for Departments and Agencies of the 
Government of Canada, appropriately amended, could serve as a basis 
for providing the standards of financial management and control for 
Crown corporations contemplated in our recommendation. 
 
9.25  Responsibility of central agencies.  Central agency 
responsibility for financial management and control of the Crown 
corporations that are financially dependent on appropriations or that 
carry on operations of a governmental nature should be clarified in 
the Financial Administration Act.  These responsibilities should 
include: 
 
-recommending government policies, directives and guidelines in the 
area of financial management and control, and providing 
interpretations thereof; 
 
-advising on the form of the Estimates and Public Accounts; 
 
-assessing program and activity structures, and cost and other 
measurement systems in support of them; 
 
-approving and monitoring budgetary control, financial reporting and 
financial control systems; 
 
-providing analyses of variances between planned and actual financial 
performance; 
 
-establishing standards for and monitoring internal audit practices 
within Crown corporations; 
 
-establishing the accounting practices governing the financial 
statements of Crown corporations and their presentation in the Public 
Accounts of Canada; and 
 
-assisting in the selection, training and career development of 
financial staff.  (1976 Report - paragraph 5.27) 
 



 The Government Proposals clarify and give greater authority to 
the Treasury Board over those parts of our recommendation referring to 
the form of the Estimates and to establishing the accounting practices 
governing the financial statements of Crown corporations. 
 
 The Proposals take the view that the appropriate Minister is the 
focal point of the Government's policy direction, control and 
accountability of a particular corporation, and that boards of 
directors clearly are responsible for managing the business and 
affairs of Crown corporations within the framework of broad policy 
objectives defined by the Government and Parliament.  However, the 
Proposals do not establish a clearly defined means whereby a central 
agency of government may, on an ongoing basis, monitor the financial 
management and control systems of Crown corporations.  Because of the 
seriousness of the deficiencies reported in my 1976 Report with 
respect to the financial management and control systems of individual 
Crown corporations and in light of the Government's announced 
intention to appoint a Comptroller General as chief financial 
administrator for the Government, it is both appropriate and important 
that his responsibilities encompass Crown corporations as well as 
departments and agencies. 
 
Matters Not Dealt With in the Government Proposals 
 
9.26  Duties of auditors Two general Acts, the Auditor General Act 
and the Financial Administration Act, define the responsibilities of 
auditors with respect to governmental organizations. 
 
 Section 6 of the Auditor General Act provides that the Auditor 
General, in his capacity as auditor of the Accounts of Canada, shall 
express his opinion on the financial statements of Canada.  In 
addition, Section 7(2) requires that the annual Report of the Auditor 
General to the House of Commons 
 
shall call attention to ... any cases in which he has observed that... 
 
(c)money has been expended other than for purposes for which it was 
appropriated by Parliament; 
 
(d)money has been expended without due regard to economy or 
efficiency; or 
 
(e)satisfactory procedures have not been established to measure and 
report the effectiveness of programs, where such procedures could 
appropriately and reasonably be implemented. 
 
 Section 77(1) of the Financial Administration Act contains the 
requirement that the auditor of a Crown corporation express his 
opinion on the financial statements of the corporation and states that 
the auditor shall call attention to any other matter falling within 
the scope of his examination that in his opinion should be brought to 
the attention of Parliament. 
 
 In conducting audit examinations of those Crown corporations of 



which the Auditor General has been appointed auditor, it is my 
intention to apply the same audit standards and to discharge the same 
reporting mandate in terms of scope as apply to all other government 
entities dependent in whole or in part on the public purse; the 
requirements are defined clearly in the new Auditor General Act.  No 
doubt this would apply as well to private sector auditors appointed as 
auditors of Crown corporations or government-owned or controlled 
corporations partially or wholly dependent upon funds provided by 
Parliament for their operation.  However, it would seem desirable that 
this be made clear in new legislation. 
 
 In the case of Crown corporations and government-owned and 
controlled corporations that are commercially viable, other financial 
criteria can be applied to evaluate the overall quality of 
performance.  Thus the scope and reporting mandates of auditors of 
such corporate entities, whether it be the Auditor General or a 
private firm, need to be made clear.  Regardless of other financial 
criteria, however, in the evolving emphasis on accountability a 
convincing case can be made, in my opinion, for the application of 
consistent audit guidelines, standards and reporting for all entities 
in which public funds are involved and the new Auditor General Act 
charts a clear course in this matter. 
 
9.27  Recommendations by the Standing Committee on Public Account 
In its Second Report to the House of Commons dated July 7, 1977, on 
the subject of Polysar Limited, (reproduced in Appendix E), the 
Standing Committee on Public Accounts provided a summary of 12 
recommendations affecting Crown corporations which, because of their 
significance, are reported in full below.  The Committee recommended 
that: 
 
(a)The Government monitor compliance with its guidelines on commercial 
practices of Crown corporations, impose penalties for non-compliance, 
and disclose the results to Parliament. 
 
(b)The Government issue guidelines on the operation of foreign 
subsidiaries of Crown corporations to ensure that their practices and 
records come under parliamentary scrutiny. 
 
(c)The responsible ministers be adequately represented on boards of 
directors and audit committees of Crown corporations. 
 
(d)The board of directors of each Crown corporation form an audit 
committee of directors at least a majority of whom are not otherwise 
connected with the Crown corporation; that such committees meet with 
the auditors of the corporation at least annually; and that the 
Auditor General have the right to attend or be represented at all such 
meetings. 
 
(e)Each Crown corporation establish standards of conduct and practice 
and ensure compliance throughout the corporate group. 
 
(f)Auditors of Crown corporations adopt consistent standards of audit 
reporting to ministers and to Parliament. 



 
(g)Auditors of Crown corporations furnish the Auditor General with 
copies of their reports and audited financial statements, provide him 
with other information he deems necessary, and consult with him on a 
regular basis. 
 
(h)The Auditor General have access to corporate records and the right 
to conduct investigations. 
 
(i)The Auditor General develop a manual for the consistent reporting 
by auditors of Crown corporations. 
 
(j)The Auditor General include in his annual Report a summary of all 
matters reported under Section 77 (1) of the Financial Administration 
Act. 
 
(k)The Government issue guidelines respecting the objectives of 
foreign operations of Crown corporations. 
 
(l)The Government ensure that the right of access to information is 
afforded to Parliament and the Government by those Crown corporations 
that operate in foreign countries in order to protect the interests of 
the ultimate shareholders, the Canadian taxpayers, and to permit 
public and parliamentary scrutiny of their corporate interests. 
 
 In paragraph 60 of its Report, the Committee stated that its 
recommendations summarized in (a) to (e) above were intended to apply 
not only to Crown corporations but also to any corporation or agency 
or sizeable operation owned or effectively controlled by the 
Government.  Also, in paragraph 70 of its Report, the Committee made 
the following detailed recommendation which it did not include in its 
summary of recommendations quoted above: 
 
The Government has stated its intention to introduce new legislation 
with respect to Crown corporations.  Your Committee recommends that 
the Government consider the advisability of clearly defining in 
legislation the following:  (a) all agencies of the Crown including 
those corporations substantially owned or effectively controlled by 
the Crown;  (b) the responsibilities of these agencies;  (c) the 
criteria for the appointment of auditors of these agencies; and  
(d) the duties of these auditors. 
 
 We understand that the recommendations of the Public Accounts 
Committee were not available in time for their consideration in 
formulating the Government Proposals.  Accordingly the Proposals do 
not specifically address these recommendations or the concerns which 
gave rise to them.  For example, the Committee recommended that the 
establishment of audit committees of the boards of directors of Crown 
corporations be mandatory and that these committees be formed along 
the lines described in its Report.  Although the Canada Business 
Corporations Act requires private sector corporations to have audit 
committees, the Government does not propose to include a similar 
requirement in its legislation on Crown corporations. 
 



 I support all of the above recommendations of the Public Accounts 
Committee and hope that the Government will give serious consideration 
to implementing them in its final legislative proposals on Crown 
corporations. 
 
Corrective Action Teen Within Individual Crown Corporations 
 
9.28  We have undertaken to monitor the remedial action by 
individual Crown corporations in response to the detailed observations 
and recommendations we made last year.  The updated responses provided 
by the heads of Crown corporations to the Standing Committee on Public 
Accounts in April 1977 formed the basis on which we obtained 
information about corrective action by individual Crown corporations. 
 This knowledge was supplemented by reviews conducted primarily as 
part of our annual audit examinations. 
 
 Much needed improvements within individual corporations, 
particularly in the areas of accounting systems, budgetary control, 
management reporting and internal audit, are still for the most part 
in the developmental stage or in the very early stages of 
implementation.  A start has been made and there is a greater degree 
of recognition by management of the need for strong and effective 
financial management and control.  However, further continued effort 
will be required by the Crown corporations studied before they achieve 
high standards of financial management and control over funds coming 
from or accruing to the public purse.  It is still too early to assess 
in detail what success has been achieved.  In many cases the detailed 
procedures and systems have not been installed pending completion of 
organizational changes. 
 
 We shall continue to monitor the progress of individual Crown 
corporations in improving financial management and control and report 
thereon to Parliament. 
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SPECIAL AUDITS AND INQUIRIES - GENERAL 
 
Introduction 
 
10.1  The Special Audits and Inquiries Branch of the Audit Office 
initiates and conducts studies that are broader in scope than normal 
day-to-day audit activities.  In-house staff resources are 
supplemented as required, by private sector or government specialists 
or by professionals in other disciplines.  Although separate terms of 
reference are established for each project, the main focus in each is 
on the adequacy of existing financial management and control practices 
in specific areas. 
 
10.2  My 1976 Report included observations arising from the 
following special studies made by the Special Audits and Inquiries 
Branch: 
 
  -Travel and Relocation Expenses 
 
  -Grants and Contributions 
 
  -Oil Import Compensation Program 
 
  -Receipt and Deposit of Public Money 
 
  -Office Accommodation 



 
  -Internal Controls in Payroll Systems 
 
  -Manufacturers' Sales Tax 
 
10.3  The study of Travel and Relocation Expenses was continued 
into 1976-77.  The study of Grants and Contributions is a multi-year 
project.  Observations arising from the continuation of these studies 
are contained in Parts 11 and 12 of this Report.  Observations on the 
other five studies mentioned above are contained in this Part.  We 
also refer in this Part to a study initiated in 1976 relating to the 
use of statistical data in determining certain government 
expenditures. 
 
10.4  A study of financial management and control practices 
relating to contracts in the Federal Government was initiated during 
the last year.  This project will be completed during the current year 
and matters which should be drawn to the attention of the House of 
Commons will be included in my 1978 Report. 
 
Oil Import Compensation Program 
 
10.5  Introduction.  In 1974 at the request of the Governor in 
Council we undertook a continuing inquiry into the administration of 
expenditures under the Oil Import Compensation Program under Section 
62 of the Financial Administration Act. 
 
 The Program was implemented during the first quarter of the 1974 
calendar year to cushion the economy from the impact of the rapid 
increase in the price of imported crude oil used in Canada.  The 
Department of Energy, Mines and Resources administered the Program 
under authority of Vote 11b, Appropriation Act No. 1, 1974, c.1, until 
October 31, 1974, when, by virtue of Vote 52a of Appropriation Act No. 
3, 1974, 1974-75-76, c.2, its administration was transferred to the 
Energy Supplies Allocation Board which reports to the Minister of 
Energy, Mines and Resources. 
 
 The Program compensates importers of crude oil and petroleum 
products for specified cost increases, principally taxation and 
participation costs imposed by oil-producing countries since November 
30, 1973, for cargoes, and since September 4, 1973, for freight.  To 
be eligible for compensation, importers are required to maintain 
wholesale prices of imported petroleum products or products obtained 
from compensated crude oil at the levels suggested from time to time 
by the Minister of Energy, Mines and Resources. 
 
 Before July 1975 compensation was based on the lesser of the 
increase in FOB cost or the increase in the host government take and 
participation, for each cargo of crude oil or petroleum product 
imported during the Program as compared to an identical cargo imported 
on the base-date, plus an allowance for the increase in the cost of 
transporting this cargo to Canada. 
 
 The Program underwent a significant change effective July 1, 



1975.  All loadings since then are compensated on a flat-rate basis, 
inclusive of freight, the rate being determined by averaging monthly 
the delivered cost to eastern Canada of crude oil imported by 
efficient suppliers, and deducting the theoretical delivered cost of 
similar Canadian crude oil.  The compensation differential between 
crude oil and imported petroleum products that existed before the 
change to the flat-rate basis has been retained in order to continue 
protection to eastern Canadian refiners. 
 
 A summary of appropriations and expenditures to March 31, 1977, 
follows: 
 
 Fiscal year  Appropriation  Expenditures 
         (000)       (000) 
 
 1973-74     $  240,000   $  157,000 
 1974-75      1,165,000    1,162,000 
 1975-76      1,685,000    1,582,000 
 1976-77      1,410,000      945,000 
 
       $4,500,000   $3,846,000 
 
 My fourth report to the Governor in Council dated September 21, 
1977, noted that all compensation payments for cargoes loaded before 
July 1, 1975 are on a provisional basis until the effect of the host 
government participation on the November 30, 1973, base-date costs has 
been assessed.  An extensive analysis was necessary to ensure that 
comparative base-date costs used by claimants for imports during the 
Program conformed to their supply contracts or, in the absence of 
supply contracts, to the prevailing market prices.  In addition, the 
Board's staff had to ensure that these costs were adjusted to include 
any retroactive participation anticipated by the claimants in 
establishing the selling prices for their products for this period.  
These studies are continuing and the Board is attempting to establish 
final participation costs in the 1977-78 fiscal year so that all 
relevant claims may be finalized.  However, this may not be achieved 
as the finalization of participation costs is dependent upon 
information to be supplied by third parties including overseas 
suppliers shareholders' auditors and governments of producing 
countries. 
 
 The Board's staff also has had to ensure that increases in 
freight cost used in establishing these selling prices were not 
compensated by the Program.  The governing principle that the Board 
recognizes is that claimants should be compensated either by the 
market or by the Program, but not by both.  Conversely, claimants 
should not be asked to bear additional increases in the costs 
specified in the regulations that the Government will not permit them 
to pass on to the market. 
 
 The following are significant items that have come to our 
attention during the course of our examination. 
 
10.6  Special freight compensation for cargoes lightened in the 



Caribbean en route to Canada.  My 1976 Report noted that excessive 
freight compensation of approximately $5 million had been paid to 
importers on the hypothetical basis of the landed vessels having made 
the entire voyage from the original country of export.  It was 
determined that very large crude carriers (VLCC's) had in fact 
transported the cargoes to the Caribbean where they were transshipped 
into smaller vessels and then delivered to Canada. 
 
 Revisions to calculations during 1976-77 have reduced the 
previously reported estimated overpayments of $5 million to $3.8 
million.  In a memorandum dated March 28, 1977, prepared by the Energy 
Supplies Allocation Board for the Minister of Energy, Mines and 
Resources, the Board acknowledged that it had no recourse but to 
recover the overpayment.  The Board has sought legal advice on the 
various methods available for effecting recoveries and the matter is 
now in the hands of counsel for the Board and the affected claimants. 
 However, as at September 21, 1977 none had been recovered. 
 
10.7  Audit scope.  The Energy Supplies Allocation Board, by 
virtue of its policy and Program regulations, has recognized the need 
to have audits made of all claims submitted for compensation.  
Accordingly the Board has engaged independent auditors, generally the 
claimant company shareholders' auditor, to conduct specific 
examinations on the authenticity of claims and on the validity of 
supporting information.  To a lesser extent the Board conducts its own 
audits of selected claims. 
 
 Our review of claims and related audit reports disclosed that 
less than 3 per cent of the total compensation of $945 million paid 
and charged to the fiscal year 1976-77 had been reported on by the 
independent and Board auditors.  Likewise, approximately $700 million 
(44%) of the 1975-1976 fiscal year compensation payments, and 
approximately $158 million (14%) of those effected during 1974-1975 
have yet to be reported on. 
 
 In our opinion, subject to the audit of the compensation payments 
referred to in the preceding paragraph disclosing no significant 
discrepancies, and subject to the matters referred to above in 
connection with special freight compensation for cargoes lightened in 
the Caribbean en route to Canada, payments to March 31, 1977 have been 
properly processed and are in conformity with the legislation, 
regulations and guidelines. 
 
10.8  Audit of price restraint.  The Program aims at cushioning 
Canadian consumers from price increases that would otherwise have been 
necessary in imported petroleum products and products derived from 
imported crude to recover the large increases in producer-country take 
and participation that occurred on or after January 1, 1974.  Canadian 
consumers had already experienced significant price increases during 
the second half of 1973 as a result of increases in posted prices and 
the reduction by the oil companies of discounts off posted prices. 
 
 On September 4, 1973, the Prime Minister, as part of the 
Government's cost-of-living measures, requested voluntary oil price 



restraint.  This request was directed to all producers, refiners, 
importers, jobbers and other wholesalers, and it covered all crude oil 
and condensate produced anywhere in Canada and motor gasoline and most 
products in the middle distillate category, including stove oil, 
kerosene, home-heating oil and diesel fuel, for consumption in Canada. 
 This price restraint applied except where the Minister was satisfied 
that increases in the cost of imported oil warranted passing on these 
increases to Canadian consumers. 
 
 On January 31, 1974, the Minister issued a further statement 
requesting that the freeze be continued until April 1974 and extended 
it to all product prices in Canada with certain exceptions such as 
lubricating oils.  The Minister also stated that product prices would 
be frozen at levels prevailing in January 1974, that is, prices were 
not to reflect the increased tax cost averaging about $4.00 per barrel 
imposed by the oil-producing countries on January 1, 1974.  This 
action gave rise to the Oil Import Compensation Program. 
 
 The ban on price increases that would normally occur from actions 
taken by foreign producer countries has continued throughout the 
Program.  Those price increases approved by the Minister resulted from 
rising non-crude costs and from the decrease in import compensation 
that followed the increases allowed in western Canadian crude oil 
prices. 
 
 The Energy Supplies Allocation Board has been monitoring the 
price behaviour of the oil companies.  In addition to participating 
initially in the examination and collection of data at the companies, 
we have examined the additional data the Board collected from 
September 1974 to December 1976, and are satisfied that price levels 
during this period did not exceed price levels during this period did 
not exceed price levels prevailing in January 1974 adjusted for 
allowable cost increases. 
 
 Since October 14, 1975, the oil companies have been subject to 
Anti-Inflation Board price and profit guidelines and the Energy 
Supplies Allocation Board has been supervising the monitoring of the 
oil industry compliance with these guidelines on behalf of the Anti-
Inflation Board. 
 
Receipt and Deposit of Public Money 
 
10.9  We reviewed governmental practices in the receipt and 
deposit of public money during 1975-76 at selected Ottawa and regional 
office locations of nine departments.  The study indicated that, in 
general, practices did not adequately control cash received, did not 
comply with applicable Treasury Board regulations and resulted in 
delays in depositing receipts.  Weaknesses in controls over the 
establishment and operation of transfer accounts and deposit 
facilities resulted in increased risk of loss or misappropriation of 
public funds and further delayed transmittal of receipts to the Bank 
of Canada. 
 
 Our observations led to the following recommendations that 



appeared in my 1976 Report: 
 
 -The chief financial officer in each department or agency should 
ensure that all cash receipts are subject to adequate systems of 
internal control and that policies and procedures respecting the 
receipt, handling and recording of public money conform to legislative 
and regulatory requirements, and that these are communicated in 
appropriately designed manuals. 
 
 -The Treasury Board should consider adopting as administrative 
policy the requirement that all incoming mail, including mail 
addressed to individuals, be opened in the central mailroom of each 
department except mail redirected to a subsidiary mailroom or records 
office specifically approved by the chief financial officer as a mail-
opening facility. 
 
 -The Treasury Board handbook on mail management should set out 
the minimum requirements for information to be included on the 
mailroom record of receipts and should include all the information 
necessary to establish responsibility for and control over cash 
receipts. 
 
 -The Treasury Board or another central agency should monitor 
departmental performance in receiving and depositing money and provide 
assistance to departments in developing financial systems that comply 
with regulations yet meet their specific needs. 
 
 -The Treasury Board, in co-operation with the Public Service 
Commission, should develop programs to instruct financial officers, 
systems analysts and others involved in designing and maintaining 
financial systems on the need for and the methods of achieving sound 
practices in the handling and depositing of cash receipts. 
 
 -The portion of the Treasury Board Guide on Financial 
Administration dealing with the receipt and deposit of public money 
should be expanded to emphasize the cost to government of delays in 
depositing receipts, and to state guidelines for achieving the 
objectives of financial systems in this area. 
 
 -The Receipt and Deposit of Public Money Regulations should 
require all bank accounts and deposit facilities to be established by 
the Receiver General and the banking community should be advised not 
to accept deposits of public money except with his authority.  
Departments using unauthorized deposit facilities should be required 
to make other arrangements. 
 
 -The Department of Supply and Services should maintain a current 
inventory of authorized bank accounts and deposit facilities and 
devise appropriate systems and procedures for monitoring their use and 
for confirming outstanding balances periodically. 
 
 -To improve the flow of receipts to the Consolidated Revenue 
Fund, the Government should study methods available for transmitting 
funds with a view to developing and implementing a more immediate 



system so deposits with chartered banks would be transmitted the same 
day to the Bank of Canada in Ottawa for credit to the Receiver 
General. As an interim measure, the Government should consider placing 
all departments and agencies on the telex deposit system. 
 
 -The time taken in processing and remitting deductions at source 
by employers and individual tax instalments should be monitored 
continuously and appropriate action should be taken where improper 
remitting procedures or delays in remitting are observed. 
 
 -The procedures in effect for depositing and converting receipts 
in foreign currencies should be reviewed with a view to achieving 
immediate or early credit of such receipts to the Receiver General and 
minimizing the costs of conversion. 
 
10.10  In 1976-77 we examined the receipt and deposit of 
public money in another 16 government departments.  The audit teams 
responsible for departmental audits carried out the review which was 
co-ordinated by the Special Audits and Inquiries Branch.  Management 
letters or reports were issued to each department audited and findings 
were discussed with departmental officials.  The audit disclosed 
weaknesses similar to those reported for 1975-76 and led to similar 
recommendations. 
 
 The Treasury Board is now evaluating and acting upon our 
recommendations.  The Audit Office will continue to monitor the 
situation and will follow up on actions taken. 
 
Office Accommodation 
 
10.11  In 1975-76, the Audit Office conducted a study of the 
financial management and control of office accommodation in the 
Federal Government aimed at establishing the adequacy of: relevant 
legislation, executive regulations, and directives and guidelines of 
control agencies; departmental compliance with the directives and 
guidelines; methods employed in determining new or consolidated space 
requirements and in managing and controlling the use of accommodation; 
and the system of accounting for the cost of accommodation of 
departments and agencies. 
 
 Our review of existing directives and guidelines for the 
provision and allocation of office space at that time indicated that 
some current practices tended to encourage inefficient use of space 
and led to the following recommendations: 
 
 -Departments and agencies should be required to include in their 
annual Program Forecast and Main Estimates submissions, or in a 
separate but related submission, an all-inclusive forecast of 
accommodation requirements based on projected manpower and on 
entitlement in accordance with the promulgated guidelines. 
 
 -The Treasury Board should consider further amending its office 
accommodation guidelines to reflect a more specific target for useable 
square feet per person and a shorter planning period for space under 



direct departmental control, while retaining the overall government 
requirement for a five-year forecast for planning purposes by the 
Department of Public Works. 
 
 -The Government should consider establishing long-term guidelines 
on the growth of the Public Service to facilitate planning for office 
accommodation, with due consideration to decentralization and other 
government objectives. 
 
 -Departments and agencies should be instructed to establish 
appropriate mechanisms for ensuring adherence to Treasury Board 
directives and guidelines with respect to office accommodation.  
Internal audit units of departments and agencies should be required to 
review how their organizations comply with the directives and 
guidelines. 
 
 -Treasury Board staff should monitor compliance with the 
directives and guidelines systematically and regularly. 
 
 -The Department of Public Works should make every effort to 
ensure that all factors pertaining to the cost of a building project 
receive adequate consideration and are reflected in the appraisal 
leading to a choice among alternatives. 
 
 -Departments and agencies should be required to maintain for 
their accommodation Program Forecast submissions and for monitoring 
purposes, a space use record system containing all relevant 
information as to manpower, space entitlement, actual use of space and 
changes in use.  This system and the decision-making process involved 
in the administration of accommodation should be subjected to internal 
audit review. 
 
 -All under-used accommodation currently under departmental or 
agency control should be identified and assessed for possible 
reclassification as vacant space.  The Department of Public Works 
should be assigned the responsibility for all space classified as 
vacant and should satisfy itself that departments and agencies adhere 
to the Treasury Board guidelines on accommodation or obtain specific 
approval for exemption before it implements requests for additional 
space or changes to existing space. 
 
 -The Treasury Board, assisted by the Department of Public Works, 
should ensure that expertise in accommodation administration and 
appropriate staff development is available in departments and 
agencies. 
 
 -The Treasury Board, the Public Service Commission and the 
Department of Public Works should develop and administer training 
programs in accommodation administration, and participation in these 
by staff engaged in this function should be made part of job 
specifications. 
 
 -The Treasury Board, in consultation with the Department of 
Public Works, should complete as soon as possible its project for 



developing meaningful displays of accommodation costs in the Estimates 
and in the Public Accounts and for developing an appropriate reporting 
system to permit such cost displays. 
 
 -The desirability of introducing a cost charge-back system for 
accommodation should again be considered by the Treasury Board once it 
is possible to assess the effectiveness of the controls the Board has 
established and those we are recommending. 
 
10.12  New guidelines were developed and issued in May 1977 
under Treasury Board Circular 1977-28 with further aspects to be 
covered in the future.  Although existing guidelines do not respond to 
all items covered by our observations, they are a definite improvement 
over the previous ones and should assist in improving financial 
management and control of office accommodation. 
 
Internal Controls in Payroll Systems 
 
10.13  In 1976, we undertook a government-wide review of the 
adequacy of internal controls in payroll systems.  These systems cover 
more than 350,000 employees and involve about $5,000 million in annual 
payroll costs (approximately 40% of total government operating 
expenditures).  Our study covered a sample of departments and 
DepartMent of Supply and Services pay offices.  My 1976 Report 
contained a brief summary of our observations.  These included 
inadequate delegation of the responsibility for authorizing direct 
input data to the payroll system, lack of proper reviews of payroll 
charges in departments and a number of internal control weaknesses in 
the payroll systems operated by the Department of Supply and Services. 
 
10.14  During the last year, the Treasury Board and the 
Department of Supply and Services set up a Pay Study Task Force which 
has issued a report of its findings.  In July 1977, the Treasury Board 
issued a new policy circular on pay administration which deals with a 
number of the deficiencies reported.  Further comments on controls 
over payroll appear in paragraphs 6.38 to 6.44 and in paragraph 8.26 
of this Report. 
 
Manufacturers' Sale Tax 
 
10.15  The Excise Branch of the Department of National Revenue 
is responsible for administering the assessment and collection of the 
manufacturers' Sales tax.  Our 1975-76 study indicated that the Branch 
was performing reasonably well within the limits of its available 
resources, although improvements could be made in audit development, 
training, and programs, and in technical interpretations.  The Excise 
Branch has taken steps to correct the deficiencies reported.  The 
Audit Office has not monitored the effect of such measures in 1976-77 
but proposes to do so in the current year. 
 
Use of Statistical Data in Determining Certain Government Expenditures 
 
10.16  Introduction.  During the course of the Financial 
Management and Control Study conducted in 1975 and 1976, we noted that 



a significant proportion of Federal Government expenditures was based 
on statistical data produced by Statistics Canada and other 
departments.  Much of this data appeared to be designed primarily for 
other uses.  There was little evidence of control over the 
appropriateness of the data for these secondary uses. 
 
 These expenditures amount to billions of dollars annually and 
include, for example, fiscal equalization payments to provinces, post-
secondary education financing, extended benefit payments by the 
Unemployment Insurance Commission, the indexing of Old Age Pension and 
Canada Pension payments, payments under the Medical Care Act and the 
indexing of income tax exemptions. 
 
 During the year the Audit Office conducted a general review of 
the uses made of statistical data in determining government 
expenditures.  Our review disclosed that there were few controls to 
ensure the appropriateness of the data for these secondary uses and 
that in some cases the data were ill-suited to the purpose.  This is 
due primarily to the data being designed and produced by other 
departments, such as Statistics Canada, for quite different end uses. 
This problem has many interdepartmental and interagency aspects, but 
no central direction has been provided to resolve it.  Discussions 
with Statistics Canada, the Department of Finance, the Department of 
Employment and Immigration and the Treasury Board Secretariat confirm 
my opinion that such central direction is necessary. 
 
10.17   Fiscal equalization payments to provinces.  The 
"representative tax system" formula has been used by the Department of 
Finance since 1967 to calculate equalization payments.  This formula 
requires a measurement of a province's capacity to derive revenues 
from each type of tax or levy.  Twenty fiscal capacity measurements, 
drawing from approximately 40 data sources, were in use during the 
period of the review. 
 
 As an example, a survey of retail trade is conducted regularly by 
Statistics Canada to provide data used in preparing the National 
Accounts.  Data derived from this survey are also used by the 
Department of Finance for calculating equalization payment 
entitlements.  To improve its usefulness to the National Accounts, 
this survey was recently modified by Statistics Canada to remove 
certain suspected biases.  The new and old surveys were run in 
parallel for the year 1974.  A comparison showed the level of bias by 
province for the old survey to range from +1.4% to -9.0%, the national 
average being -4.0%. 
 
 At our request, the Department of Finance estimated the impact 
that the provincial retail trade estimation biases would have on 
equalization payments.  At the time of the review, the most recent 
year for which final payments had been calculated was fiscal year 
1972.  The data in the original 1972 survey was adjusted for the 
biases uncovered by the improved survey and the entitlements were 
recalculated.  The resulting differences in the provincial 
entitlements ranged from an increase of $2.6 million to a decrease of 
$17.8 million with a total net decrease in entitlement of $19 million. 



 It should be noted that the improvement in the retail trade data came 
about only because of a concern to improve calculations for the 
National Accounts. 
 
 Some of the other 39 major data sources used in computing 
equalization payments also appear to contain significant biases, but 
the impact on the level and distribution of payments has not been 
determined.  There is no effective system for making this 
determination, nor for calculating the benefit/cost of reducing or 
eliminating the biases. 
 
10.18  Extended benefit payments to Unemployment Insurance 
claimants.  The 1971 Unemployment Insurance Act required that local 
unemployment rates reported in the Statistics Canada Labour Force 
Survey be used to calculate extended benefit payments, even though the 
Survey was not designed for this purpose.  The Labour Force Survey 
provides estimates of the unemployment rate at the national, 
provincial and local levels, but not with the precision desirable for 
determining extended benefit payments on an equitable basis at the 
Unemployment Insurance regional level. 
 
 As an example, Unemployment Insurance Region No. 12 at the time 
of our review included the localities Gaspésie-Bas St. Laurent, 
Saguenay-Lac St. Jean, Quebec, Trois Rivières, and the Outaouais.  
During March 1976 the average unemployment rate for the localities 
within Region No. 12 was 11.2% with the individual rates varying from 
7% in the Outaouais to 22.3% in the Gaspésie.  As a result of using 
the region's average rate, claimants in lower unemployment areas, the 
Outaouais and Quebec, were eligible to receive extended benefits for a 
longer period than they would have been entitled to if the local 
unemployment rate had been used. 
 
 The combination of recent changes in the Labour Force Survey and 
in Unemployment Insurance legislation has helped resolve the kind of 
problem found in Region 12.  The regions for extended benefit payments 
are now smaller and more homogeneous. 
 
 There still remains a problem of inequity arising from the 
accuracy of estimates of unemployment and their use in payment of 
extended benefits.  Under the present legislation, each .5% over a 
basic 4% rate of unemployment calls for an increase of two weeks in 
the period of extended benefits.  The estimates of the local rates are 
designed to be within +30% of the true rate 95% of the time.  The 
Commission intends to increase precision by using a three-month, 
moving average determine the local rate but the resulting precision 
will still be no better than -18%.  This means that a region with a 
true unemployment rate of 10% would have a reported rate somewhere 
between 8.2% and 11.8%.  As a result, the maximum extended benefit 
period would be determined to be anywhere between 18 and 32 weeks when 
it should be determined at 24 weeks.  The precision of local estimates 
could be improved by an increase in the sample size of the Labour 
Force Survey.  However, no determination has been made of the 
benefit/cost to the Unemployment Insurance Program of a sample size 
increase. 



 
10.19  Population estimates.  Population statistics are used 
extensively in determining government expenditures.  Many major 
expenditures are based on statistics such as total provincial 
population or the number of people over or under a specific age. 
 
 In most instances, legislation specifies the particular method or 
data source to be used in deriving the statistics.  However, there is 
no assurance that the most appropriate method or source is specified 
in the legislation.  Even in cases where the most appropriate method 
has been specified, it is often prescribed so narrowly that 
technological improvements are effectively excluded from consideration 
and the associated benefits must be foregone.  In other instances a 
choice of methods is permitted but without the requirement to 
demonstrate the superior accuracy of the one chosen. 
 
 As a consequence legislative intent could be frustrated because 
of the uncertainty surrounding the selection of the most appropriate 
data.  Evidence of this is the dispute between Canada and the 
provinces which has arisen over the amounts payable under such 
programs as Medical Care and Hospital Insurance.  The wishes of 
Parliament might be better served by using only Statistics Canada 
official population estimates for population based federal-provincial 
financial transactions. 
 
10.20   The Consumer Price Index.  The Consumer Price Index is 
used extensively to adjust expenditures and revenues for cost-of-
living changes.  For example, pensions, old age security payments, 
family allowances and income taxes are so adjusted.  Many of these 
uses are required by legislation and regulations. 
 
 The Consumer Price Index was specifically designed for use in the 
National Accounts.  It was not designed to measure changes in the 
cost-of-living.  In fact, in 1949 the Cost-of-Living Index was renamed 
the Consumer Price Index to emphasize that it does not necessarily 
measure changes in the cost-of-living. 
 
 The Consumer Price Index is used by departments in a manner for 
which it is not intended.  There is a need to examine its 
appropriateness for these applications. 
 
10.21  Observation and recommendation.  There is a significant 
use of statistical data in expenditure applications for which the data 
have not been designed.  Evidence indicates a need to evaluate the 
appropriateness of the data for these secondary uses. 
 
 The Treasury Board Secretariat should initiate a comprehensive 
review of the uses of statistical data in determining government 
expenditures.  The review's outputs should include an inventory and 
assessment of statistical data used for these purposes, particularly 
data specified by legislation and regulations.  This review could form 
the basis for a policy statement clearly assigning to users and 
suppliers of statistical data their respective responsibilities for 
ensuring that only appropriate data are used in determining government 



expenditures and specifying how needed changes are to be funded.  The 
review might also consider proposals for amending legislation 
provisions relating to uses of statistical data to ensure that they 
are in harmony with Parliament's objectives. 
 



11 
 
TRAVEL AND RELOCATION EXPENSES 
 
Travel and Relocation Expenses in Departments 
 
11.1  During 1975-76 the Audit Office, through its Special Audits 
and Inquiries Branch, began a study of travel and relocation expenses. 
 
 This study was directed towards assessing: the extent to which 
departments and agencies comply with Treasury Board regulations, 
directives, and guidelines; the effectiveness of Treasury Board and 
departmental controls in ensuring efficient use of funds allocated to 
travel and relocation; and whether these expenses are adequately 
disclosed in the Public Accounts. 
 
 We examined the records of six major departments, which together 
account for about 32% of total Government travel expenses.  Although 
travel expenses are not identified separately in the Public Accounts, 
they were estimated to exceed $200 million in 1975-76. 
 
 Our findings indicated that the Treasury Board regulations, 
directives, and guidelines were either inconsistently applied or 
substantially ignored and there appeared to be little or no effort to 
ensure the most efficient use of travel funds.  The results of this 
study were published in my 1976 Report and included the following 
recommendations: 
 
-Each trip should be authorized in writing in advance to ensure that 
all travel is justified, to control travel expenditures effectively 
and to keep such expenditures to a minimum.  Any deviations from 
either the Travel Directive or pre-authorization should be 
satisfactorily explained and approved in writing. 
 
-The scope and extent of the work to be carried out by pre-audit staff 
should be standardized for all government departments and the Treasury 
Board should define and establish by regulation standard documents and 
written information required to support all claims and any deviations 
from the Travel Directive. 
 
-A system should be developed within departments for reporting to 
top-level financial management any instances of non-adherence to 
regulations and procedures governing travel. 
 
-Departments should be required to maintain a system of internal 
control over billings received from the Central Travel Service to 
ensure that tickets purchased and charged are for transportation on 
authorized trips only and that no extra costs are incurred for 
personal trips or stopovers. 
 
-Claims should be submitted for all trips to ensure that trips were 
properly authorized, and ticket duplicates or stubs for commercial 
transportation should be attached to claims so that it can be readily 
determined whether extra costs were incurred because of unauthorized 



stopovers or vacations taken in conjunction with a trip, and whether 
recovery was made if part of a trip was cancelled. 
 
-The Travel Directive should indicate how mileage claims are to be 
verified and claims for mileage between major centres should be 
identified separately from those within a metropolitan area. 
 
-If a request in writing for an employee to use his own car is not 
obtained before the trip, he should be reimbursed at the rate payable 
when the employee requests permission to use his car, with the cost 
restricted to that of a comparable trip by commercial carrier.  When 
the employer authorizes the use of an employee-driven vehicle and the 
destination is more than 200 miles away, the reason for its use should 
be indicated on the trip authorization. 
 
-Expenses should be limited to costs of commercial transportation, 
where adequate commercial transportation is available and convenient, 
and an employee who wishes to use another means of travel such as his 
own vehicle should be required to take annual leave for any excess 
travel time involved. 
 
-Departments should be required to submit to the Treasury Board on or 
before April 1 of each year the number of employees whose estimated 
travel on government business in their privately-owned vehicles will 
exceed 8,000 miles, indicating why the purchase of a government 
vehicle is not warranted. 
 
-In addition, a report showing the number of employees who have used 
their privately-owned vehicles for more than 8,000 miles in a year on 
government travel and the actual cost of the use of the vehicle should 
be submitted to the Treasury Board within 60 days after the end of 
each fiscal year. 
 
-To control rental of vehicles effectively, trip pre-authorizations 
should state reasons for car rental, including any justification for 
rentals of full-sized rather than more economical automobiles. 
 
-Any claims for meals exceeding the amounts specified in the Travel 
Directive should be supported by receipts with the circumstances 
necessitating excess costs indicated. 
 
-The Treasury Board should specify in the Travel Directive the hours 
limiting meal periods or require every department and agency to 
establish meal periods applicable to its employees in travel status.  
Times of departure and arrival should be shown for the beginning and 
end of a trip and for stopover points en route, supported by ticket 
duplicates or stubs when travel is by commercial carrier. 
 
-The Travel Directive should be amended to make it mandatory for the 
employer to arrange for accommodation obtainable at weekly or monthly 
rates for employees required to spend more than two months in travel 
status at one location, or give prior written approval to arrangements 
made by the employee. 
 



-Departments should be required to have on file written authorization 
for relocation and the documentation of all expenses incurred, 
including the prescribed forms used in calculating non-accountable 
allowances and billings for shipment of household effects.  In the 
case of an appointee, the types of expenditures payable should be 
clearly specified and authorized. 
 
-Overdue trip advances and unwarranted and excessive standing advances 
should be recovered through deductions from pay if requests for 
recovery are ignored beyond a 30-day period. 
 
-Procedures should be implemented to ensure that employees refund any 
advances before they proceed on extended periods of leave or language 
training and that the amount of any outstanding accountable advance is 
recovered before the issue of final pay cheques when employees are 
struck off strength, resign or die. 
 
-Claims for hospitality should not be accepted unless circumstances, 
type of function and number and duties of persons entertained are 
clearly indicated and the approval of the Deputy Minister has been 
obtained where required. 
 
-Charge cards should be restricted to persons required to travel on 
short notice or where Central Travel Service and normal cheque-issuing 
facilities are not available.  Internal control procedures should be 
established to prevent the use of government issued charge cards for 
private purposes. 
 
11.2  In 1976-77, we examined travel and relocation expenses in 
another 19 government departments.  Management letters or reports were 
issued to each department audited and findings were discussed with 
departmental officials.  The 1976-77 audit disclosed weaknesses 
similar to those reported in the previous year. 
 
11.3  On April 1, 1977, the Treasury Board issued a revised Travel 
Directive and revised provisions in the Relocation Directive 
incorporating the major recommendations and most of the minor changes 
suggested. 
 
 Implementation of these new Directives and related administrative 
controls should ensure more efficient control of funds allocated to 
travel and relocation. 
 
Scope of 1976-77 Study of Travel and Relocation Expenses 
 
11.4  In addition to extending our study of travel and relocation 
expenses initiated in 1975-76 to 19 other departments, in 1976-77 we 
also completed examinations of: travel and relocation expenses in 
eight Crown corporations; foreign travel expenses; and the operations 
of the Central Travel Service.  The original purpose of the study was 
broadened to determine: 
 
-the extent to which Crown corporations comply with Treasury Board and 
their own regulations, directives, and guidelines; 



 
-the effectiveness of Treasury Board, departmental and Crown 
corporation controls in ensuring efficient use of Crown corporation 
funds allocated to travel and relocation; 
 
-the extent of adherence to Foreign Service Directives and to Treasury 
Board Travel Directives in travel to foreign countries; and 
 
-the adequacy of financial controls relating to the activities of the 
Central Travel Service. 
 
Detailed observations and recommendations resulting from our 
examinations have been reported to the departments, agencies and Crown 
corporations concerned and to the Treasury Board.  The findings are 
summarized in the pages that follow. 
 
Travel and Relocation Expenses in Crop Corporations 
 
11.5  Travel and relocation expenses were examined in eight Crown 
corporations of which the Auditor General is the auditor.  Seven of 
these entities have issued their own travel regulations and one has 
adopted the Treasury Board Travel and Relocation Directives.  Our 
study focused on the adequacy of corporation regulations and the 
extent of adherence to them or to Treasury Board directives where 
applicable. 
 
11.6  Advices.  A review of outstanding travel advance accounts 
indicated that these records do not provide adequate control over 
accountability for advances.  Findings included errors in coding and 
posting, inaccuracies in recorded balances, and delays in adjusting 
incorrect accounts. 
 
 There was also inadequate control over settlement of advances.  
In some instances, unexpended advances were not refunded but were 
carried forward for application to subsequent trips; in others, there 
were substantial delays in submitting claims and in paying refunds 
owed by employees.  At one corporate location, the percentage of 
accounts more than 90 days overdue increased to 35% from 4% in an 
eight-month period, indicating a significant lapse in financial 
control. 
 
 To ensure proper and timely accounting for travel advances, Crown 
corporations should strengthen procedures for recording and monitoring 
and should enforce timely settlement. 
 
11.7  Transportation expenses.  Corporation regulations usually 
specify air travel as the accepted mode of transportation, unless time 
and money may be saved by travel by car, rail or other means.  Costs 
payable are the actual expenses incurred; however in a few instances 
the "equivalent airfare" was paid when an employee travelled by car 
rather than by air.  This practice encourages employees to spend more 
time travelling than is necessary and results in additional travel 
costs associated with accommodation and living expenses.  In several 
cases, the use of a private automobile was authorized without adequate 



consideration of the additional costs involved, resulting in excessive 
expenditures of time and money.  Verification of claims was found to 
be inadequate.  In some cases, payments exceeded actual costs or were 
made for travel that did not take place. 
 
 Where acceptable commercial transportation is available but an 
employee elects to use a private vehicle, reimbursement for 
transportation, meals and accommodation should be limited to the 
estimated travel cost of the most economical means of commercial 
transportation.  In addition, the employee should be required to take 
annual leave for excess time spent on travel. 
 
11.8  Accommodation and living expenses.  Through its Central 
Travel Service, the Federal Government negotiates reduced rates for 
hotel and motel accommodation for employees travelling on government 
business.  Crown corporations often do not take advantage of these 
rates.  In some cases they have negotiated their own rate reductions. 
 
 Crown corporations should investigate the possibility of having 
government accommodation rates apply to corporate travel or negotiate 
comparable rates. 
 
 Treasury Board regulations and those of some Crown corporations 
vary considerably in allowances for meals and incidentals payable to 
employees travelling on business.  Some Crown corporations pay 
allowances that are substantially higher than those specified in the 
Treasury Board Travel Directive.  Claims requirements also differ. 
 
 Allowances paid by Crown corporations for meals and incidental 
expenses should be comparable with those established by the Treasury 
Board for public servants. 
 
11.9  Expenses related to extended travel.  Some Crown 
corporations do not provide adequate direction on paying costs during 
extended periods of travel.  For example, there is generally no 
requirement to seek weekly or monthly accommodation rates; incidental 
expenses are paid throughout extended periods, sometimes at 
considerable cost; and regulations are vague or non-existent about the 
employee's return to his residence on weekends. 
 
 Controls over extended travel expenditures are generally weak.  
Regulations, where they exist, are not always adhered to.  Management 
does not review regularly conditions and payments associated with 
extended travel.  In one Crown corporation studied, non-accountable 
advances for extended travel were paid to contract employees without 
controls to ensure that trips were actually taken. 
 
 In order to control adequately the costs of extended travel and 
related weekend travel home, Crown corporations should establish 
explicit regulations and ensure that they are followed. 
 
11.10 Relocation expenses.  In the Crown corporations examined, 
policies on relocation costs were generally inadequate, resulting in 
weaknesses in control over such expenditures.  Corporate regulations 



do not always define special circumstances justifying payments to new 
appointees or the types of costs to be covered.  Payments have been 
made for relocation expenses that were neither authorized nor 
justified by the employee's circumstances.  In addition, delays in 
relocating employees have resulted in excessive costs for 
accommodation and living expenses.  In one case, an employee was 
reimbursed for extended travel expenses for a period of almost a year 
before his relocation was confirmed. 
 
 Where regulations exist, they are not always followed.  One Crown 
corporation ignored the provisions of its relocation policy in three 
out of the four cases examined and paid interim accommodation expenses 
for a period of up to six months longer than the regulations 
permitted. 
 
 Control over payments for miscellaneous expenses directly 
associated with a transfer is generally inadequate under existing 
policies.  The amount of allowances payable without supporting 
vouchers varies considerably between corporations.  The nature of the 
expenses that the allowances are intended to cover is frequently not 
defined and employees claim and are paid specific incidental expenses 
in addition to the allowance.  Only one corporation sets a limit for 
incidental expenses. 
 
 Corporation regulations should clearly define policy regarding 
relocation costs and the policy should be consistently applied.  The 
type of expenses admissible for reimbursement and the amounts of 
special allowances should be comparable to those established by the 
Treasury Board for public servants. 
 
11.11 Internal financial controls.  Several weaknesses were 
identified in the internal financial controls over travel and 
relocation expenditures.  Documentation of regulations, particularly 
those governing relocation, and their application were generally poor. 
 In some cases, regulations were interpreted locally without reference 
to, and in a way that conflicted with the intent of corporate 
headquarters.  Deviations from regulations were accepted without 
written explanation, despite the fact that in 1971 the Standing 
Committee on Public Accounts recommended such documentation.  There is 
a clear need to remedy this situation. 
 
 Other areas of concern include: 
 
-Authorization of expenditures.  Written pre-authorization for travel 
is not mandatory in all Crown corporations.  Where required, 
authorization forms are frequently inadequate or not properly 
completed.  In some Crown corporations, not all travel has to be 
authorized by an official of higher rank than the employee making the 
trip. 
 
-Audit of claims.  In general, travel sections in financial services 
are not performing an effective audit of claims.  Also, claim forms 
are not sufficiently detailed or are not completed in such a manner as 
to ensure financial control.  For example, cases were noted in which 



required supporting documentation was not submitted for claims of 
transportation, accommodation and other expenses. 
 
-Delegation of signing authority.  In one Crown corporation, a revised 
system of signing authority, which was to take effect in October 1975, 
had not been implemented one year later.  Most regions still followed 
the system established in 1962.  Moreover, the review disclosed 
discrepancies between the regional delegation of authority and 
corporate policy. 
 
-Segregation of duties.  In one Crown corporation, an improper 
segregation of duties exists in the travel section in financial 
services, resulting in the combination of commitment, spending, and 
payment authorities in one position. 
 
  Crown corporations should strengthen systems of financial 
control over travel and relocation expenditures. 
 
Foreign Travel 
 
11.12 Our study was also extended in 1976-77 to an examination of 
compliance with the travel and relocation provisions of the Foreign 
Service Directives. 
 
11.13 Advances and submission of claims.  Departments issue 
advances to employees undertaking foreign travel to cover the cost of 
transportation, accommodation and meals.  In addition, vacation travel 
assistance is provided in accordance with the Foreign Service 
Directives to employees at certain posts where living conditions are 
considered difficult, on condition that at least six months have 
elapsed since the employee's arrival at the post and another six 
months of duty remain after the expiration of the period of vacation 
leave.  This assistance takes the form of a transportation ticket 
purchased on behalf of the employee.  The employee is subsequently 
required to provide evidence that the ticket has been used as 
intended. 
 
 In a number of instances, there were considerable delays (five or 
six months) in the use of tickets issued for leave or in the 
employee's accounting for the advance.  In two cases, vacation travel 
assistance was granted to persons who did not meet one or both of the 
conditions for such assistance, notwithstanding that appropriate 
departmental audit observations were raised.  Delays in submitting 
claims were prevalent.  In a few cases, there was a lapse of six to 
ten months between the time expenses were incurred and the date of the 
claim. 
 
 Departments should ensure that transportation tickets are 
provided a reasonable number of days prior to planned departure date, 
and that travel claims are submitted for each trip within 15 days 
after completion of the trip as required by the Foreign Service 
Directives. 
 
11.14 Accommodation and meals.  There were instances of lengthy 



stays in commercial accommodation at regular daily rates and for hotel 
accommodation at rates in excess of government-negotiated daily rates. 
 There is no requirement in the Foreign Service Directives that 
self-contained accommodation available at weekly or monthly rates be 
obtained for employees in travel status for extended periods. 
 
 Although the Foreign Service Directives require that, on 
relocation, employees are to claim actual and reasonable expenses for 
meals, the practice is to pay the daily meal rate authorized by the 
Treasury Board Travel Directive to employees in removal status in 
Canada and the United States. 
 
 The Foreign Service Directives should be amended to require 
departments to assume responsibility for making arrangements, wherever 
possible, for accommodation during periods of extended travel at 
facilities offering self-contained units at weekly or monthly rates.  
For meal expenses incurred in Canada and the United States on 
relocation, reimbursement should be in accordance with the Treasury 
Board Relocation Directive in lieu of the Foreign Service Directives. 
 
11.15 Substantiation of claims some of the files examined were 
found to be incomplete in that they lacked documentation in support of 
claims, proper authorization of expenditures, or explanations of 
unusual items or payments. 
 
 All departments should ensure that supporting vouchers are 
submitted for expenses claimed, proper authorization has been obtained 
and explanations have been provided for any unusual items or payments. 
 
11.16 Composite allowances.  It has long been the practice of the 
Department of External Affairs to establish and pay composite 
allowances to members of Canadian delegations to international 
conferences and meetings.  According to the Treasury Board Travel 
Directive, the Department has the authority to pay actual and 
reasonable expenses but not to establish special composite allowances. 
 
 The Department should discontinue the practice of establishing 
and paying special composite allowances unless prior approval is 
obtained from the Treasury Board. 
 
Central Travel Service 
 
11.17 We also reviewed and evaluated financial management and 
control of the functions and operations of the Central Travel Service, 
an agency organized to arrange transportation and accommodation for 
government departments and agencies, to negotiate special rates for 
government employees, and to verify and pay government transportation 
accounts. 
 
 The review focused on the use of the Service by departments and 
agencies, the economies achieved in travel expenditures, the 
effectiveness of departmental and agency controls over transportation 
billings, and the extent to which its operations satisfy financial 
management and control requirements.  A number of weaknesses were 



found, particularly in the area of financial control. 
 
11.18 Reservation and ticket services.  The Central Travel Service 
is responsible for providing reservation and ticket services for 
government employees.  It has arranged with the two major Canadian 
airlines, Air Canada and Canadian Pacific for them to make 
transportation, accommodation and car rental reservations.  The 
present arrangement has evolved through ad hoc negotiations.  In the 
absence of a formal agreement between the Central Travel Service and 
the airline companies, the agency has little effective control over 
the quality of service. 
 
 The arrangements with the two major airline companies for 
providing reservation and ticket services for government employees 
should be formalized as soon as possible. 
 
11.19 Billing systems and procedures.  Under existing 
arrangements, the airline companies submit monthly accounts to the 
Service, which pays the airlines directly then rebills departments and 
agencies for appropriate amounts.  These procedures create substantial 
problems of financial control for both the Service and customer 
departments and agencies. 
 
 Within the Service, there is no effective control over payments 
at the time they are made to the airline companies since departments 
and agencies must verify the billings.  In effect, airline accounts 
are paid when submitted, and the amounts charged are verified later 
when Service customers receive the agency's invoices.  Departments and 
agencies do not systematically control use of travel order numbers, 
which are assigned to customers of the Service, nor do they always 
verify the agency's billings properly before approval for payment.  
Departmental control procedures were found to be unsatisfactory and 
below acceptable accounting standards. 
 
 Considerable difficulty is encountered in collecting accounts 
receivable from customer departments and agencies.  Some departments 
consistently make late payments; others do not pay the full amount of 
the invoice where a credit or adjustment is due but submit payment for 
the reduced amount.  The first practice is contrary to financial 
control provisions of the Financial Administration Act in that 
departments and agencies are carrying forward travel costs into a 
fiscal period subsequent to the one in which they were incurred and 
for which funds were appropriated.  In the second case, Treasury Board 
travel regulations are contravened, and an additional burden is 
imposed on the accounting staff of the Central Travel Service since it 
must reconcile the payments with invoices issued and credits owing. 
 
  An examination of receivables outstanding indicated that 
collection procedures are not totally effective. 
 
 To some extent, existing billing systems and procedures defeat 
one of the main purposes of having a central travel facility.  Staff 
in customer organizations are in fact heavily involved in initiating 
reservations, controlling travel order numbers, verifying Central 



Travel Service billings, relating billings to employees travel claims, 
and following up credits and adjustments. 
 
  Our examination revealed that control over authorized use of 
transportation services is inadequate, both at the point at which 
reservations are made and within departments and agencies.  Because of 
weaknesses in verification procedures, employees could make bookings 
through the Central Travel Service for tickets intended for personal 
use and have tickets paid for by the department. 
 
 Although the Treasury Board requires that all Federal Government 
departments and agencies use the facilities of the Central Travel 
Service, some regional offices choose to make their own travel 
arrangements.  By so doing, they avoid paying the service charge 
imposed on customers of the agency and also relieve themselves of the 
cost and burden of maintaining a separate accounting system to control 
monthly billings received from the Central Travel Service. 
 
 Consideration should be given to having employees pay for 
transportation directly out of travel advances.  Accounting and 
control procedures then would be greatly simplified and their 
effectiveness improved.  Such a system would eliminate the need for 
rebilling of travel accounts and facilitate verification of 
transportation expenditures. 



12 
 
GRANTS AND CONTRIBUTIONS 
 
Introduction 
 
12.1  The Grants and Contributions Study seeks to evaluate the 
adequacy of financial management and control over grants and 
contributions in all departments and agencies of Government for which 
the Auditor General has audit responsibility. 
 
 The study work program provides for an examination of the 
following aspects of grants and contributions procedures: 
 
-legislation and Treasury Board regulations, policies, directives, and 
guidelines and the extent of compliance with them; 
 
-the adequacy of internal control systems and procedures; 
 
-a sample of cases to establish whether adequate control procedures 
are adhered to; 
 
-the type and extent of reporting structure; 
 
-the extent of monitoring and of auditing by internal, operational, or 
independent audit groups; and 
 
-the extent of a functional or line responsibility for the activities 
within departments and agencies. 
 
 This comprehensive review, planned on a multi-year basis, will 
eventually cover grant and contribution activities included in 
approximately 80 programs in all departments and agencies.  From 
1977-78, the review will be integrated with regular audit operations. 
 
 In this Part we present a general report on multi-departmental or 
government-wide issues that have emerged in the course of our review 
of 20 departments, agencies, and Crown corporations over the past two 
years.  This is followed by condensed reports that highlight points of 
interest and observations on grant and contribution programs audited 
during 1976-77 in six departments and agencies. 
 
 Detailed reports were issued to each department and agency 
outlining our observations and recommendations.  The reports were 
discussed with senior officials and in many cases corrective action 
was taken. 
 
Government-Wide Issues Respecting Grants and Contributions 
 
12.2  During our two-year study we noted serious control 
deficiencies in commitment, spending and payment procedures, and 
significant weaknesses in other areas.  In particular, the 
requirements for the exercise of spending and payment authorities for 
grants and contributions have either been completely ignored by 



departments and agencies or only partially met.  Also, there is a lack 
of accountability by recipients of contributions and some departments 
are not enforcing proper procedures to ensure that accountability 
requirements, where they exist, are met on a timely basis. 
 
 The study revealed widespread inconsistencies in the 
classification of "grants" and "contributions" and confusion occurs 
because the terms often are used interchangeably.  For certain 
programs: no criteria have been approved by the Treasury Board; some 
contributions are not supported by an official agreement; and 
enforcement of the terms and conditions of agreements which do exist 
is inadequate.  In addition, to prevent lapsing of appropriations, 
some departments made advances at the end of the fiscal year in excess 
of the immediate requirements of recipients. 
 
 Parliament approves substantial funds each year for grants and 
contributions.  For the fiscal year 1975-76 when this study was 
started, expenditures for grants, contributions and other transfer 
payments amounted to $18,600 million.  Exclusion of transfer payments 
to the provinces for health care and other fiscal arrangements and of 
payments for unemployment insurance and income security left $7,300 
million for grants and contributions to provinces, organizations and 
individuals.  Main Estimates for the fiscal year 1977-78 raised this 
last amount to $7,700 million, $2,500 million for grants and $5,200 
million for contributions.  The magnitude of these amounts emphasizes 
the need for strict internal financial control, sound administrative 
procedures, and comprehensive directives and guidelines on the 
management of funds. 
 
 Since 1971, Treasury Board Circular 1971-18 has governed the 
payment of grants and contributions.  We have been informed that a new 
directive is being drafted to define grants and contributions better, 
to implement precise guidelines governing each category and to ensure 
improved financial control.  We hope that this Part, outlining the 
general weaknesses identified during the two-year study and our 
related recommendations, will hasten corrective action to bring about 
better control. 
 
12.3  Characteristics of grand Grants are outright payments which 
are not considered to be accountable.  Even when applied to capital 
financing or other specific projects, no audit is required to ensure 
that funds are used for the purposes for which they were intended. 
 
 Appropriations for grants are listed in the Main Estimates, and 
recipients are identified by name, where practicable, with the amount 
to be awarded.  In some instances, grants are grouped by categories of 
recipients only, thereby limiting disclosure in the Estimates and 
Public Accounts. 
 
 The grouping of grants by categories of recipients should be 
restricted to small payments made to groups of individuals or to 
organizations meeting specific legislative requirements or other 
eligibility criteria; these criteria should be clearly defined by the 
Treasury Board in the planned directive on grants and contributions. 



 
 Treasury Board Circular 1971-18 provides that the amounts for 
grants included in the Estimates "may not be increased or redirected 
to other than the named recipient or class of recipients without 
authority of Parliament." 
 
 A substantial number of grants examined in the course of the 
study actually were, in our view, contributions and could have been 
classified and accounted for as Such. 
 
12.4  Characteristics of contributions.  Contributions are 
payments which are subject to audit and made in accordance with 
conditions set by a department or agency, approved by the Treasury 
Board and accepted by the recipient.  Where contributions are given 
under a department's program, they are generally grouped in the Main 
Estimates by category of recipients. 
 
 The wording used in the Estimates to describe contributions is 
often too general to inform Members of Parliament and others of the 
particular purposes for which funds are requested.  In some instances, 
the same wording is used for programs with different objectives; and 
in some departments, programs have such broad characteristics that any 
project could comply with the criteria.  Applicants might obtain 
contributions for a specific purpose through two different programs in 
one department or from two different departments.  Since departments 
do not usually produce lists of contribution recipients, there is a 
risk of duplicate funding of projects or organizations. 
 
 Descriptive wordings in the Estimates should clearly identify all 
the different contribution programs within each department.  A list of 
recipients of contributions should be available in each department and 
measures taken to prevent duplicate funding. 
 
12.5  Confusion between grants and contributions.  The study 
revealed widespread inconsistencies in the classification of grants 
and contributions.  There were frequent changes in classification of 
items in these two categories, usually from contributions to grants. 
 
 The terms "grants" and "contributions" are used interchangeably 
in descriptions of projects, project evaluations, and letters 
notifying recipients of awards, and also in submissions to the 
Treasury Board and regulations approved by Order in Council.  The 
confusion is similarly apparent in the use of the word "grants" in 
titles given to some contribution programs.  Such inconsistencies may 
mislead the donor department and the recipient, and impede the 
implementation of effective controls. 
 
 A uniform system of classification should be adopted following a 
review of grants and contributions in the Estimates and a special 
effort made to minimize the number of grants. 
 
12.6  Capital grants and contributions.  Projects of a capital 
nature are funded through both grants and contributions and may 
involve payments of several million dollars. 



 
 In some instances of capital grant funding, conditions of 
accountability are imposed upon recipients.  Although this practice is 
appropriate in the interest of financial control, grants, as defined 
in the Main Estimates are not subject to accountability. 
 
 Financial assistance of a capital nature should be classified as 
contributions and administered as such, including the requirements for 
the submission of financial statements and reports on the use of 
funds. 
 
 Deficiencies were noted in the information submitted in support 
of requests for payment of some capital projects financed by 
contributions.  Also, in certain cases, payments were made in amounts 
larger than originally approved without validation of declared 
increases in costs. 
 
 Each payment for contributions of a capital nature should be 
supported by a statement of expenditures incurred to date.  Requests 
for additional contributions to a project should be accompanied by 
details of increased costs and sufficient other information to 
substantiate the increase. 
 
 In certain instances applicants for capital project funding were 
not required to provide evidence that they had obtained competitive 
bids before construction.  Furthermore, in evaluating proposals expert 
advice was not always sought on technical aspects of capital projects. 
 
 Technical expertise should be sought from the Department of 
Public Works before approval of capital project contributions. 
 
12.7  Program criteria, terms and conditions.  For grants and 
contributions that may be awarded to classes or groups of recipients, 
the department or agency is required to obtain Treasury Board approval 
of terms and conditions of awards and payments.  For certain programs, 
no criteria have been approved, and program officers use terms and 
conditions applicable to similar programs.  Where programs are subject 
to the provisions of an Order in Council, these provisions are 
generally too broad to permit adequate control of expenditures. 
 
 Detailed terms and conditions should be submitted to and approved 
by the Treasury Board for all programs, as required by Treasury Board 
Circular 1971-18 on grants and contributions. 
 
12.8  Contribution applications and agreement.  The systems that 
have been established for analysis, evaluation, and approval of 
applications for contributions are generally well defined.  However, 
there is a general lack of adequate documentation of decisions made 
during these processes to ensure compliance with established 
procedures. 
 
 Agreements governing approved contributions are deficient in 
several respects.  In some cases, the agreement is not explicit and 
important conditions are omitted.  Certain contributions are not 



supported by an official agreement.  Where a notice or letter of 
approval is issued in lieu of an agreement, it frequently fails to 
specify all the conditions under which the award is made; recipients 
often are not required to countersign the document to indicate 
acceptance. 
 
 An agreement outlining terms and conditions as approved by the 
Treasury Board should always be signed by both parties for every 
contribution approved by a department. 
 
 Enforcement of the terms and conditions of agreements also is 
inadequate.  Many departments and agencies make payments on request 
regardless of whether or not the recipient has met the conditions of 
the agreement. 
 
 No payment should be made or contribution renewed unless the 
recipient has complied with all requirements of the agreement. 
 
12.9  Federal-provincial agreements.  In several departments and 
agencies, there are federal-provincial agreements applying to grants 
and contributions.  A number of weaknesses were identified in existing 
agreements. 
 
 Some agreements are out of date, imprecise, or incomplete for 
such matters as audit responsibilities and the maximum amount of 
federal contributions.  In some cases, agreements are signed under 
programs for which terms and conditions have not been approved by the 
Treasury Board. 
 
 To assist departments and agencies to administer shared-cost 
programs effectively, departments should have terms and conditions as 
well as agreement forms approved by the Treasury Board for 
contributions paid under federal-provincial agreements. 
 
 Provinces are frequently not required to submit claims for 
payment by a specific date; consequently, claims are received at 
irregular intervals and sometimes two or three years after 
expenditures are incurred.  Payment in one fiscal year of claims 
covering costs incurred by the provinces for two years or more can 
distort the costs of departmental programs reported in the Public 
Accounts.  Where interim payments are made to the provinces based on 
estimated expenditures, delays in submitting actual cost statements 
can lead to temporary financing in excess of provincial requirements 
and further delays in the payment of refunds to the Federal 
Government. 
 
 Interim claims should be submitted by the provinces by March 31, 
followed as soon as possible thereafter by final claims. 
 
 The terms and conditions of agreements are not always met.  For 
example, where claims require certification by the appropriate 
provincial authority, they are often submitted without an audit 
certificate validating reported expenditures. 
 



 Terms and conditions outlined in federal-provincial agreements 
should be adhered to. 
 
12.10 Monitoring and evaluation.  Procedures for monitoring and 
evaluating expenditures on grants and contributions exist in most 
departments and agencies, but they are not always applied in a 
thorough and consistent manner.  For certain programs, the lack of 
effective monitoring controls or the absence of documented results of 
the evaluation process can lead to continued support of projects that 
are being improperly managed. 
 
 Departments should ensure that adequate monitoring procedures are 
performed and documented to ascertain that the objectives of the 
program are being met. 
 
12.11 Internal financial controls.  The study disclosed serious 
weaknesses in internal financial controls in most organizations 
examined.  In general, departments and agencies did not delegate 
financial signing authority for grants and contributions, as required 
under different sections of the Financial Administration Act, or hold 
recipients accountable for the use of funds.  Specific areas of 
concern included the following: 
 
-Commitment authority.  Commitment control under Section 25 of the 
Financial Administration Act was not adequately or consistently 
applied in most departments and agencies.  In many instances, the 
requirement for certification of documents by authorized signature 
before a commitment is made was not complied with, and occasionally 
commitment signing authority had not been delegated. 
 
Specific delegation charts of financial signing authorities should be 
completed and adhered to and commitment controls should be enforced. 
 
-Spending and payment authorities.  The requirements for the exercise 
of spending and payment authorities have either been completely 
ignored or only partially met.  In certain departments and agencies, 
signing authorities were exercised without prior delegation.  Cheque 
requisitions were frequently signed when there was no specimen 
signature on file to verify the authenticity of signing authority, or 
spending and payment authorities were exercised by the same person.  
Specimen signature cards, when they were available, were often 
incomplete. 
 
Spending and payment authorities should be exercised only when 
payments are in accordance with terms and conditions set out in the 
agreement and after evidence that account verification procedures have 
been thoroughly applied. 
 
-Payments, advances and account verification.  Grants are usually paid 
in one or more instalments.  Contribution payments most often take the 
form of a series of advances followed by a final adjusted payment. 
 
It was observed that agreements normally contained conditions 
governing periodic advance payments, but these conditions were not 



alwayS met.  Periodic advances were made without satisfactory 
accounting by recipients for previous advances and without adherence 
to other terms and conditions. 
 
To prevent lapsing of appropriations, one department made advances at 
the end of the fiscal year in excess of the immediate requirements of 
recipients, or for projects to be carried out some months later in the 
following year.  In one other case, substantial funds were paid into a 
trust account for a project that was deferred. Expenditures of this 
kind were not disclosed as advances in the Public Accounts. 
 
Statements of costs from recipients on which contribution payments 
were made did not always provide detail sufficient to give a proper 
accounting for the use of funds.  Departments and agencies also did 
not carry out adequate account verification procedures before making 
payments. 
 
Departments should keep adequate control over advance payments, 
require timely accounting from the recipients, and report in the 
Public Accounts on advances which are in excess of amounts set by 
terms and conditions approved by the Treasury Board and have not been 
accounted for at the end of the fiscal year. 
 
-Audits.  All expenditures incurred by the recipient of a contribution 
are subject to audit to ensure compliance with the terms and 
conditions of the contribution agreement.  It was found that a very 
small percentage of contribution payments were audited on site by 
government audit teams; and often the agreements did not make 
provision for such an audit.  Where audit reports were received by 
departments and agencies, procedures were lacking to ensure that 
appropriate follow-up action was taken on auditors' recommendations. 
 
In most cases, departments and agencies asked recipients to provide 
statements of expenditures or certified financial statements in 
support of requests for payment.  Payments were frequently made 
without a thorough analysis of the financial information that was 
supplied.  As noted above, many financial statements examined in the 
study did not adequately account for costs incurred in relation to 
contribution payments. 
 
Provisions for auditing contributions should be included in every 
agreement, audits should be performed on a timely basis and financial 
or audit reports should be analyzed closely and acted on promptly. 
 
Energy, Mines and Resources 
 
12.12 Our examination in the Department of Energy, Mines and 
Resources covered grants and contributions paid in 1975 and 1976 in 
all eight sectors and branches.  Departmental expenditures for grants 
and contributions are related to two major programs: Mineral and 
Energy Resources and Earth Sciences.  Although these expenditures are 
not large, there are grounds for concern over the way they are 
managed.  The two main weaknesses are in administrative procedures and 
documentation. 



 
12.13 Disclosure in the Estimates and Public Accounts 
Supplementary Estimates in December 1975 included $750,000 for grants 
and contributions for a joint federal-provincial study.  This 
appropriation was reduced in March 1976 by $500,000, which was 
transferred within the same Vote to other expenditures with Treasury 
Board approval.  The Public Accounts for 1975-76 did not disclose this 
transfer, nor did they reveal other transfers that served to increase 
appropriations for certain other contributions. 
 
 In the interest of full and accurate disclosure, all approved 
transfers of allotments within the same Vote should be recorded in the 
Public Accounts. 
 
 The Department's Energy Policy Sector awards grants to two 
research institutes.  Appropriations and expenditures for a grant 
amounting to $125,000 to one research institute are identified 
specifically in the Public Accounts, but those directed to another 
institute amounting to $325,000 are included in the general category 
of "grants in aid of energy resources research". 
 
 Grants to research institutes should be disclosed separately in 
both the Estimates and the Public Accounts. 
 
12.14 Grant to one research institute.  In 1974, the Department 
undertook to provide $625,000, payable in instalments of $125,000 
annually over a five-year period, in support of research at a 
university institute.  This amount was to be matched by the province, 
and an additional $500,000, payable in annual instalments of $100,000, 
was to be contributed by a private association.  All funds received 
were to be held in trust and regular audit reports provided to all 
three parties to the agreement. 
 
 The Department made two payments of $125,000 each in March 1975 
and March 1976 but received no audit report in either year.  
Subsequently, it was learned that the institute did not begin 
operations until November 1, 1976, and expenditures had not been made 
before that date.  The university has reported that the $250,000 paid 
by the Department has been deposited in a trust account for the 
institute, but there has been no confirmation of the receipt of annual 
payments from the other two parties.  This information should be 
obtained, supported by an audit report, and the Department Should 
consider withholding future payments until the funds now on deposit 
have been spent.  Grant payments should not be made unless the 
fundamental objectives leading to the award of the grant still exist 
and established conditions are adhered to. 
 
12.15 Approval of grants, continuations and lack of agreement The 
Department funds extramural research and development projects through 
a program of research agreements.  As at June 1976, awards made under 
this program for 1976-77 totalled $1.06 million.  Documentation of 
review and approval decisions was found to be inadequate.  There are 
no formal minutes of the departmental Grants Review Committee which 
evaluates the recommendations of the sector and branch Appraisal 



Committees.  Furthermore these recommendations are not formally signed 
or approved by the appropriate directors general; there are no 
documents supporting the approval of grants by the Review Committee.  
Action has now been taken to correct these deficiencies. 
 
 An agreement specifying the objectives of a project and the 
obligations of the participating parties is usually required for a 
contribution.  Since 1974, the Department has been making 
contributions to a project for which no formal agreement exists.  
Assurance has been given that any future commitment of funds to the 
project will be supported by a signed agreement between the parties. 
 
12.16 Monitoring and evaluation of projects Most assistance 
agreements provide for monitoring and evaluation by the parties -- for 
example, through progress reports, consultants studies, and other 
material. Furthermore, one of the Treasury Board conditions for 
expenditures on contributions is that payment be subject to an 
evaluation of project effectiveness in relation to departmental 
objectives.  The absence of a formal agreement for one project 
precluded either effective monitoring of its progress or evaluation of 
its results.  In certain instances, agreements do exist but they 
include no clear statement of objectives or they fail to assign 
responsibility for monitoring and evaluation procedures. 
 
 Several other instances were found where monitoring and 
evaluation procedures were inadequate.  One recurring weakness was the 
lack of formal documentation of progress on a project, such as the 
maintenance of a control sheet for recording the completion of various 
stages of work and the production of periodic reports. In one case, 
the agreement provided for annual progress reports, but there was no 
evidence that this requirement was met in the project's first three 
years.  On another four-year federal-provincial project, 
responsibility for evaluation was assigned to the provincial 
representatives; although the project was completed about a year ago, 
an evaluation report has not been submitted. 
 
 Proper monitoring and evaluation of a project's evolution and 
results should be made on a timely basis and the reports thereof 
should be available on file. 
 
12.17 Substantiation of claims for payment.  On a number of 
occasions departmental personnel have exercised payment authority for 
project expenditure claims not supported by adequate documentation.  
In two instances, journal vouchers prepared by another department were 
accepted as sufficient validation.  Payment of one contribution was 
made without reference either to an audit or to a statement in support 
of the claim by the provincial authority participating in the project, 
and the cheque was issued before a statement of disbursements on the 
project was received.  The Department has requested a refund of the 
resulting overpayment, which has now been outstanding for more than a 
year. 
 
12.18 Internal financial controls.  A number of inadequacies were 
found in the Department's system of internal financial controls, 



particularly those relating to spending and payment authorities.  In 
one instance, spending authority was improperly assumed.  In several 
instances, files of specimen signature cards were found to be 
incomplete or inaccurate and cancelled cards were not always retained 
in the appropriate file. 
 
Employment and Immigration 
 
12.19 In the Department of Employment and Immigration we examined 
grants and contributions listed under Votes 10, 15, and 20 of the Main 
Estimates.  In 1976-77 the Department's budget for grants and 
contributions was $504 million.  The study included programs 
administered by national headquarters, regional offices, provincial 
job creation branch offices, and Canada Manpower Centres.  This 
examination resulted in our main concern, that the Department, while 
it has made efforts, has not yet implemented satisfactory financial 
controls.  This situation has resulted from the priority it places on 
the delivery of its programs and the spending of the funds 
appropriated for them. 
 
12.20  Disclosure in the Estimates and Public Accounts.  The 
Main Estimates for the Department do not identify clearly some 
programs.  For example, the 1976-77 Estimates used the same 
descriptive wording for three programs listed as contributions in Vote 
10 and the 1977-78 Estimates used the same wording for five programs. 
These general descriptions give little or no assistance to Members of 
Parliament and others in understanding the purposes for which funds 
were appropriated. 
 
 The descriptive wording in the Estimates should provide proper 
and meaningful disclosure of the Department's contribution programs. 
 
 The Development and Utilization of Manpower Program is provided 
for under both Votes 5 and 10.  Vote 5 covers salaries and other 
operating and maintenance expenditures, and Vote 10 covers 
contributions.  The Department has included under Vote 5 two programs 
that resemble or overlap programs funded by contributions: Canada 
Manpower Training Program purchase of training courses and the 
Outreach Program.  Course purchases involve the purchase of training 
courses from the provinces and are managed and reviewed in conjunction 
with the contributions for Canada Manpower Training Program Allowances 
under Vote 10.  The purchase of courses and payment of trainee wages, 
is included under Vote 10 as contributions.  Furthermore, 
contributions paid under the Training Improvement Program and payments 
to the provinces for administration expenses for the Canada Manpower 
Training Program and the Canada Manpower Industrial Training Program 
are included with purchase of training courses under Vote 5.  Similar 
comments can be made for the Outreach Program under Vote 5 and 
Purchase of Services for immigrants listed as a contribution in Vote 
15.  The Outreach Program has distinct similarities with contributions 
such as the Local Initiatives and Local Employment Assistance Programs 
included in Vote 10.  Purchase of Services for immigrants has 
similarities with professional services purchased under contract and 
shown in Vote 5. 



 
 These inconsistencies in allocating costs to operating or 
contribution Votes make it difficult to identify the true costs of the 
Department's contribution programs. 
 
 The classification of items under operating or contribution Votes 
should be reviewed to ensure that all items are allocated properly and 
consistently. 
 
 In 1976-77, special Adjustment Assistance contributions were 
approved for three special refugee movement programs.  Although the 
Treasury Board stipulated that these funds must be identified as 
separate allotments, the Department grouped the three programs under 
the allotment for settlement assistance for immigrants. 
 
 Assistance for immigrants is planned and approved on very 
different terms from special assistance for refugees, and 
contributions for these purposes should be disclosed separately in the 
Estimates and the Public Accounts. 
 
12.21 Terms and conditions of programs.  Terms and conditions 
under which contributions are made to a class of recipients are to be 
submitted to the Treasury Board for approval.  Many required 
conditions and some major administrative practices of the Department 
were omitted from the document submitted to the Treasury Board for the 
Canada Manpower Adjustment Program.  Contributions were paid before 
Treasury Board approval of the terms and conditions of the Community 
Employment Strategy Program. 
 
 A revised set of terms and conditions for the Canada Manpower 
Adjustment Program should be prepared and submitted to the Treasury 
Board for review and approval and the Department should implement new 
programs only after the Treasury Board has approved the applicable 
terms and conditions. 
 
12.22 Approval of contributions.  Weaknesses were found in 
departmental procedures for approving contributions and in adherence 
to these procedures by program officers.  For example, procedures 
applied to the Canada Manpower Training Program Allowances did not 
require a review and approval of contributions by an officer other 
than the Manpower counsellor.  For this Program, which involves 
contributions of approximately $200 million annually, a Manpower 
counsellor evaluates, determines and approves the contribution to be 
paid.  Such approval was required by the Canada Manpower Mobility 
Program but not obtained in many Canada Manpower Centres.  
Contributions paid by Canada Manpower Centres should be approved by a 
financial officer after they have been authorized by a Manpower 
counsellor. 
 
12.23 Contribution agreements.  Under most departmental programs, 
agreements, letters, or forms are signed by the Department and by 
recipients of contributions, committing both parties to specified 
terms and conditions.  The study found that where letters were used 
instead of standard agreements, many important terms and conditions 



were omitted; and in other cases, there were no signed agreements of 
any kind to ensure adherence to program requirements. 
 
 Contributions should be subject to an agreement detailing the 
program terms and conditions and it should be signed by the recipient 
and the Department. 
 
 Recipients of contributions are required to meet the terms and 
conditions of signed agreements before payments are made.  Payments 
under most programs are based on financial progress reports or claims 
from recipients.  In six of the programs examined, certain payments 
were made for expenses incurred by recipients that did not comply with 
the terms and conditions of the agreements.  In other cases, 
departmental officers did not comply with procedures for either the 
timing or the method of making contribution payments. 
 
 Contributions should be paid only for expenses that are in 
accordance with the terms and conditions of each program and of 
agreements in effect. 
 
 In one region, contributions for trainee allowances were paid 
towards a course that did not meet program criteria and that included 
trainees at the director or executive director level of social 
institutions.  There was no documentation on file to explain how these 
individuals benefited from the occupational upgrading or increased 
earning capacity that the course was to provide. 
 
12.24 Monitoring and evaluation of programs.  The Department 
monitors the activities of recipients of contributions under most 
programs.  Projects are usually monitored throughout their duration by 
on-site visits, to ensure compliance with the terms and conditions of 
the program and the agreement. 
 
 Several weaknesses were found in current monitoring practices and 
procedures.  Visits were not made as frequently as required.  Some 
files contained no monitoring reports.  Where reports were filed, they 
did not adequately document the way recipients complied with 
departmental terms and conditions, and they reflected inconsistencies 
in the performance of the monitoring function by program officers.  
For some programs, checklists were provided for use by officers during 
monitoring visits, but these were not always used, nor were they 
standardized for all provinces.  In cases where violations of 
agreements had occurred, they were often detected too late to take 
corrective action. 
 
 The Department should review its monitoring activities to ensure 
that procedures are adequate and documented. 
 
12.25 Canada Manpower Centres.  Canada Manpower Centres are 
responsible for administering three programs that together account for 
approximately 55% of the Department's contribution expenditures: The 
Canada Manpower Mobility Program, Canada Manpower Training Program 
Allowances and Trainee Travel Allowances, and the Immigrant Adjustment 
Assistance Program.  Some of the many weaknesses found in the 



administration of these programs are the following: 
 
-The master client registration form used in Canada Manpower Centres 
was not employed effectively for all programs and was found to be 
impractical for the Immigrant Adjustment Assistance Program.  There 
was no requirement for the form to be signed and dated by a Manpower 
official and in many instances it was not signed and dated by the 
client; it did not contain a record of contribution payments and their 
results; it did not record the client's history of participation in 
training courses; or it was missing from the file. 
 
-There was no verification required of the number of dependants 
claimed by the client in any of the programs; and the Canada Manpower 
Mobility Program clients were not held accountable for the use of some 
assistance payments. 
 
-In many instances, Canada Manpower Training Allowances overpayment 
resulted from the Department's policy of assumed attendance under 
which absence reports were received after the pay period to which they 
applied. 
 
-Under the Immigrant Adjustment Assistance Program, there is a lack of 
detailed terms and conditions identifying levels of approved 
assistance, the duration of assistance, and cases of special need 
requiring a flexible interpretation and application of the Program. 
 
The chapter in the departmental manual, which is the main reference 
for administration of the Immigrant Adjustment Assistance program, 
Should be updated to provide additional detail and direction on almost 
all aspects of procedures now in effect. 
 
12.26 Internal financial controls.  Serious weaknesses were found 
in the Department's system of internal financial controls.  The 
following matters were identified as being of particular concern and 
should be corrected as soon as possible. 
 
-Commitment authority.  Signing authority under Section 25 of the 
Financial Administration Act has not been delegated by the Minister 
for any of the Department's grants and contributions programs; 
consequently, there is no certification before commitment that funds 
are available to discharge such commitment.  A task force is currently 
developing appropriate commitment certification and control procedures 
for each program. 
 
-Spending and payment authorities.  Spending authority has not been 
delegated for several programs.  Where it has been delegated, it is 
exercised inconsistently.  Before 1976, spending and payment 
authorities were frequently exercised by the same officer, contrary to 
Treasury Board policy.  Despite improvements in 1976-77, the study 
revealed that many responsibility centres are still using incorrect 
procedures in approving expenditures. 
 
To achieve independent financial control, the Treasury Board requires 
that payment authority should normally be delegated to financial 



officers.  In many cases, particularly in programs administered by 
Canada Manpower Centres, it was found that program personnel were 
exercising payment authority, and there was no independent review by 
financial officers to ensure that proper procedures were being 
followed.  Division of duties in Canada Manpower Centres generally did 
not comply with accepted financial control procedures. 
 
Files of specimen signature cards were found to be incomplete or out 
of date; and in some cases, they did not correspond to the correct 
delegation of signing authority.  Some officers in field offices 
exercised signing authorities that had not been delegated to them.  
Other officers exercised authorities in the absence of the incumbent 
of the delegated position.  In some of these cases temporary 
delegations were assumed by incumbents of positions contrary to 
Treasury Board policy, were not supported by specimen signature cards 
or tended to become permanent since effective dates were not 
documented. 
 
-Account verification.  Section 5 of the Account Verification and 
Payment Requisition Regulations requires that certain verification 
procedures be carried out before an account is paid.  For the majority 
of contribution payments examined, there was inadequate evidence that 
all the necessary procedures were completed.  In some cases, because 
of a lack of written verification procedures, inconsistent methods 
were used or no attempt was made to verify accounts before payment. 
 
-Payments and advances.  Under the terms of some programs, advance 
payments are made and charged to the current fiscal year, even though 
the recipient is not likely to incur expenditures until the following 
fiscal year.  In these cases, payment arrangements should be 
stipulated in terms and conditions consistent with Treasury Board 
Circular 1971-18.  These advance payments should normally cover 
current financial requirements of funded projects.  An example of 
unauthorized and excessive advance payments is given in paragraph 16.7 
of this Report. 
 
-Financial reporting.  Annual forecasts of expenditures are shown in 
departmental financial reports issued monthly for all programs in all 
regions.  These forecasts are prepared by both regional offices and 
program branches at headquarters.  There are frequent discrepancies 
between forecasts, which are noted in departmental monthly reports but 
seldom explained.  One probable cause is that regional office and 
headquarters staff use different forecasting methods.  Some program 
branches make little use of the monthly departmental report as they 
obtain their own information from other sources.  Furthermore, the 
monthly report is prepared from other reports submitted by regional 
offices and the Department of Supply and Services.  Basic reporting 
systems should be integrated where appropriate, and all expenditure 
figures shown in the monthly financial reports should be agreed upon 
or properly reconciled. 
 
In some Canada Manpower Centres, there was no reconciliation with 
records in cheque Edgers and document registers of expenditures listed 
in monthly reports prepared by the Department of Supply and Services. 



 Moreover, there were no required procedures to ensure that such 
reconciliations would be performed to verify the accuracy of 
expenditures recorded. 
 
-Audits.  At the time of the study no external audits had been 
performed in five contribution programs, and the first audits were 
under way for a program introduced in 1963.  In some cases, audit 
reports on file recommended adjustments to project costs or 
improvements in financial control, but there was no evidence that 
appropriate corrective action had been taken or that follow-up 
procedures were in effect. 
 
Secretary of State 
 
12.27 We evaluated the procedures that the Department of the 
Secretary of State follows in awarding grants and contributions, 
including those for recommending, approving, monitoring, and final 
reporting on use of funds.  In 1976-77, the Department's budget for 
grants and contributions was $742 million.  The deficiencies found 
were reviewed with the Department and action has been initiated to 
correct some of them. 
 
12.28 Federal-provincial agreements The Department maintains cost-
sharing agreements with the provinces under three programs, 
Citizenship, Education Support, and Bilingualism Development.  
Weaknesses were identified in the following areas: 
 
-Terms and conditions.  Under the Citizenship Program there is no 
Treasury Board Minute approving the terms and conditions of 
contributions for the Immigrant Orientation Program, as required by 
Treasury Board Circular No. 1971-18.  Existing agreements were signed 
approximately 20 years ago, and they lack the precision required for 
effective control of claims and expenditures.  Definitions of terms 
are very broad or inaccurate, and the agreements do not include 
adequate detail on such matters as deadlines for submission of claims, 
audit responsibilities of both parties to the agreement and procedures 
to be followed where adjustments of claims are required.  There is 
also no specified limit on the amount that participating provinces may 
claim.  Bilingualism in Education accounts for most of the expenditure 
under the Department's Bilingualism Development Program and consists 
of payments to the provinces for programs authorized by Order in 
Council P.C.  1975-13/360.  These programs include support of language 
instruction at the elementary, secondary and post-secondary levels, 
travel bursaries for students, capital funding of language training 
centres, support of teacher training, fellowships, special projects 
and student exchange. 
 
The Order in Council sets out broad terms and conditions for these 
programs, but there are no Treasury Board Minutes approving detailed 
requirements for effective administration.  Consequently, there is a 
weakening of control in the financial management of contributions. 
 
New standard agreements should be prepared and discussed with the 
provinces where required and detailed terms and conditions for 



federal-provincial programs should be submitted to the Treasury Board 
for approval. 
 
-Claims for payment.  Agreements for the Immigrant Orientation Program 
fail to specify a maximum dollar limit to the federal contribution or 
deadlines within which provinces may submit claims.  There are 
substantial delays now in submitting claims. 
 
The Education Support Program is intended to assist provinces in 
meeting the costs of post-secondary education through a series of 
payments at regular intervals throughout the year.  Each province is 
required to submit annually an interim return showing estimated 
operating expenditures for post-secondary educational institutions and 
a final return stating actual expenditures.  The Department makes 
final adjustment payments only after complete statistical information 
and audited final returns have been compiled.  The final payment for 
the year 1969-70 was made in 1974-75, and there were instances where 
activities for 1970-71 to 1975-76 had not been finalized at the time 
of our audit.  Such delays are due to late submissions of final 
audited claims by the provinces. 
 
Under the Bilingualism in Education Program, the Department is 
authorized to reimburse each province up to $100,000 per annum for 
capital and other non-operating costs relating to language training 
centres for the official languages. 
 
Where provinces submit claims for expenditures incurred during two or 
three fiscal years, payment is charged to the fiscal year in which the 
claims are paid. 
 
Every attempt should be made to have interim provincial claims 
submitted and paid by March 31, followed as soon as possible by a 
final adjusted claim. 
 
12.29 Capital grants The Department operates an Arts and Culture 
Program with the objective of supporting and managing artistic 
programs other than those of the federal cultural agencies.  This 
Program includes capital grants for the construction, expansion, or 
improvement of performing arts facilities.  Terms and conditions for 
the grants were set out by the Treasury Board in November 1975.  One 
requirement is that the Secretary of State appoint an assessment 
committee to study applications and recommend approval of grants. No 
formal assessment committee has yet been appointed. 
 
 A formal assessment committee should be appointed and the minutes 
of committee meetings should serve to document the members' evaluation 
of proposed capital projects. 
 
 In evaluating proposals for capital grants under the Arts and 
Culture Program, the Department obtains advice from the Canada Council 
and from various members of the arts community regarding the quality 
and degree of professionalism of the performing arts company applying 
for support.  Architectural plans and anticipated project costs are 
included with the application, but they are not adequately analyzed 



before grants are approved.  Cost overruns and requests for 
corresponding increases in grants support are not uncommon. 
 
 The Department should obtain expert assistance in evaluating 
architectural, engineering, and construction elements of proposals to 
ensure that the design is appropriate and that anticipated costs are 
reasonable.  In addition, the assessment of projects should be 
documented and recommendations for approval signed by evaluation 
officers. 
 
 Recipients of capital grants under the Arts and Culture Program 
are required to provide the Department with audited financial 
statements and progress reports on funded projects, but this is not 
always done. 
 
12.30 Internal financial controls.  Weaknesses in financial 
control were found in the following areas: 
 
-Budgetary control.  For the last three years, provincial claims for 
contributions under the Immigrant Orientation Program have 
substantially exceeded the allotment in the Department's budget.  As a 
result, the Department has been required to seek additional funds from 
the Treasury Board to cover past claims and claims anticipated for the 
current fiscal year.  Because agreements with the provinces do not 
specify the maximum federal contribution, the Department has no 
control over the cost of this Program and little basis for determining 
budgetary requirements. 
 
-Delegation of signing authorities.  There has been no formal 
delegation in the Department of signing authorities for spending and 
paying funds allotted to grants and contributions, although officials 
in positions below the ministerial level are exercising them.  In view 
of the material amount of grants and contributions the Department 
administers, the lack of delegation of signing authorities represents 
a serious weakness in internal control. 
 
Spending and payment authorities should be appropriately delegated and 
specimen signature cards maintained on file for verification.  In 
exercising spending authority, all payments should be certified as 
being in accordance with grant approvals or contribution agreements. 
 
-Validation of claims.  Under the Bilingualism in Education Program, 
an instance was found where payments totalling approximately $2 
million were made as a contribution to the costs of a provincial 
building without sufficient documentation in support of the claims and 
without performance of an audit of expenditures by either the 
provincial auditor or the Department. 
 
-Control and evaluation.  Under the Citizenship Program, recipients of 
grants and contributions generally are required to submit an activity 
report at the conclusion of the project.  A review of files in 
regional offices of the Department revealed that in many cases there 
were no progress or activity reports, follow-up letters requesting 
such reports, final reports or assessments by recipients, financial 



statements, documented evaluations of projects by regional field 
officers, or analyses by district or regional officers of those 
financial reports that were submitted.  In the absence of such reports 
or other formal documentation, it is difficult to evaluate the 
effectiveness of the use of funds under the Program. 
 
The Canada Council 
 
12.31 In 1976-77, we reviewed procedures the Canada Council 
follows in awarding grants and the internal controls it applies in 
administering the grants program.  The main function of the Council is 
to subsidize activities in the arts, humanities and social sciences, 
and for this purpose it receives an annual grant from Parliament, 
based on the Treasury Board's approval of the Council's budget 
estimates.  The amount allocated for the fiscal year 1976-77 totalled 
$60 million. 
 
 The deficiencies found in the Council's management of grants were 
attributable largely to a lack of clearly defined policies and 
consistent procedures.  The following summary identifies specific 
areas in which improvements should be made. 
 
12.32 Documentation in support of applications and awards.  There 
was a lack of adequate documentation on some files, both for 
applications submitted and for subsequent action on individual 
projects.  For example, some applications lacked a definition of 
project objectives, necessary financial information such as projected 
budgets, or proof of the applicant's eligibility for support.  In some 
cases, no written application was on file.  Other information missing 
from files included staff recommendations on applications, progress 
reports, complete financial statements, and grant notice forms.  
Proper documentation in support of applications and awards should be 
on file for each grant paid by the Council. 
 
12.33 Monitoring and evaluation.  Deficiencies were found in the 
monitoring and evaluation of projects.  Although grant notices 
generally require that recipients submit progress reports, financial 
statements, and final reports on completion of a project, in fact in 
some programs these documents are frequently not supplied. 
 
 The Council should ensure compliance with the terms of grant 
notice forms and also review the suitability of current monitoring and 
financial reporting requirements as a basis for program evaluation. 
 
12.34 Procedures manual.  In view of the many omissions from 
applicants' files, there is a clear need for a policy and procedures 
manual which describes eligibility and assessment criteria, 
identifying all types of documentation required in support of an 
application, outlining the stages in evaluating an application, 
specifying the documents to be filed at various points in the 
evaluation process, and describing appropriate acceptance and payment 
procedures.  Plans are under way to develop such a manual, and it is 
suggested that the Council give this project high priority. 
 



12.35 Internal financial controls.  A number of weaknesses were 
found in the Council's system of internal financial control, and again 
these were attributable mainly to the lack of well-defined procedures. 
 The following areas were identified as being of particular concern: 
 
-Budgetary control.  There are no guidelines to indicate the Council's 
policy and procedures on budget transfers.  Two instances were noted 
of budget transfers that were made without previous diScussion with 
the appropriate section head or were otherwise not satisfactorily 
explained. 
 
Spending and payment authorities.  Improvements should be made in the 
definition and exercise of spending and payment authorities within the 
Council.  Weaknesses include insufficient distinction between the two 
functions, an incomplete file of specimen signatures and the use of 
initials rather than full signatures for spending and payment 
authorization. 
 
National Museums of Canada 
 
12.36 We evaluated the adequacy of financial management and 
control which the National Museums of Canada exercises over grants and 
contributions.  Funds for this purpose are provided under Vote 90 of 
the Department of the Secretary of State. 
 
12.37 Change from contributions to grants In October 1975, the 
Treasury Board approved an amendment to the Contributions Program of 
the National Museums, including the transfer to the grants category of 
funds formerly designated as contributions.  The amount thus 
transferred for 1976-77 was $8.2 million. 
 
 For these grant awards the National Museums requires audit and 
accountability criteria to ensure that the use of funds is consistent 
with and supportive of the objectives of the assistance program.  
These criteria include payment of grants for core funding in two 
instalments, the second one being made after the recipient 
organization has reported relevant expenditures for the previous year; 
and full reporting on the use of funds by recipients of project 
grants, supported by an audited financial statement and an assessment 
of the effectiveness of the project. 
 
 Since the National Museums recognizes the requirements for 
accountability for its core funding and project funding assistance 
program, it should review with the Treasury Board the classification 
of this financial assistance in relation to the planned directive on 
grants and contributions. 
 
12.38 Control over advance payment Most contributions by the 
National Museums have represented advance payments rather than 
reimbursements of past expenditures.  In paragraph 11.14 of our 1975 
Report, it was observed that there were weaknesses in the system of 
accounting for advances and that accounting records were incomplete in 
this respect. 
 



 Monitoring of advance payments and accountability for their use 
consists of an occasional review of files and preparation of a summary 
identifying amounts unaccounted for by program and by province.  As at 
December 14, 1976, about $3.8 million in advances paid in 1975-76 and 
prior fiscal years had not been accounted for; and of this amount, 
$1.6 million represented unexpended funds.  These outstanding advances 
are not identified in the Public Accounts. 
 
 Effective financial control requires the establishment of an 
accounting system to determine the status of outstanding advances, 
including a monthly report to senior officials and identification of 
amounts unaccounted for by recipients and by year.  In addition, 
recipients of advances should be required to return any unexpended 
funds within one month after the end of the fiscal year, unless they 
can provide satisfactory evidence of acceptable plans for subsequent 
use. 
 
 Advances which are in excess of amounts set by terms and 
conditions approved by the Treasury Board and have not been accounted 
for at the year end should be disclosed in the Public Accounts. 
 
12.39 Reporting and evaluation.  The Treasury Board has required 
recipients of project funding assistance to "provide the National 
Museums of Canada with a full report detailing the manner in which the 
funds were spent", including an audited financial statement covering 
the entire project and detailing costs to which the funds were 
applied. 
 
 The standard letter now used to inform recipients of terms and 
conditions of project funding does not include the requirement for 
audited financial statements. 
 
 Terms and conditions of project funding should specify all the 
reporting and evaluation requirements specified by the Treasury Board, 
and the National Museums should ensure that recent and future 
recipients of funds satisfy these requirements. 
 
 In one case, a payment of $25,000, representing one-half of a 
contribution approved in 1975-76, was made in 1976-77 to a museum, 
although the organization failed to supply required budget information 
and to accept formally the terms and conditions of the contribution.  
The Treasury Board approval of the contribution was also qualified by 
the requirement that, before any payment was made, an evaluation of 
the organization's past work that had been supported by National 
Museums funds would be carried out by the Secretariat and by suitable 
experts in the field.  This evaluation was made only in April 1977. 
 
12.40 Internal financial controls.  Weaknesses in financial 
control were identified in the following areas: 
 
-Delegation of signing authority.  The authority to sign cheque 
requisitions under Section 26 of the Financial Administration Act has 
been delegated to organizational positions in the National Museums, 
but spending authority has not been similarly delegated.  Also, the 



specimen signature cards on file for verification of the exercise of 
delegated payment authority are not up to date. 
 
-Financial reporting.  Financial information is provided through a 
monthly expenditure report issued by the Department of Supply and 
Services.  This report does not identify year-to-date payments to 
recipient organizations, and no formal procedures have been 
established to reconcile totals on the monthly reports with individual 
payments recorded by the National Museums.  Action is now being taken 
to correct these deficiencies. 
 
In addition, not all payments made by the National Museums of Canada 
are supported by adequate documentation. 
 
In instances where unsupported payments have been made, an 
investigation should be conducted and appropriate corrective action 
taken. 
 
National Research Council of Canada 
 
12.41 In the National Research Council we examined all programs 
and activities involving expenditure on grants and contributions.  
Observations were reported to the Council's authorities and 
implementation of many of our recommendations has already started.  
Although the audit did not disclose any major weaknesses, a number of 
deficiencies and recommendations for remedial action are reported in 
the following paragraphs. 
 
12.42 Scholarships and grants in aid of research.  The program is 
divided into four activities. 
 
-Grants and contributions for research expense and equipment costs 
awarded to individuals and groups on the recommendation of their 
peers. 
 
-Developmental grants and contributions awarded to individuals, groups 
and institutions for major research installations, research programs, 
special research projects and regional development of research 
capability. 
 
-Scholarships and fellowships awarded in national competitions for the 
training and development of highly qualified manpower. 
 
-Grants to support national and international activities in science 
and engineering. 
 
 Currently, all four activities are administered by the Office of 
Grants and Scholarships and the Office of International Relations.  In 
1976-77, the appropriation for all scholarships and grants-in-aid of 
research was $86 million. 
 
 Recipients of grants under this program are selected by Grant 
Selection Committees.  There are about 20 of these committees, 
representing the various scientific disciplines, and their membership 



is drawn mainly from the scientific community outside the National 
Research Council.  The Office of Grants and Scholarships has developed 
administrative guidelines for most of the committees, with a view to 
achieving a degree of consistency and standardization in their method 
of operations; but there are substantial variations in the procedures 
that are actually followed.  In some cases, no guidelines exist; for 
example, there are none for site visits by Grant Selection Committees. 
 In other cases existing guidelines are not observed.  Once the 
selection process has been completed, committees are required to 
report their decisions to the Office of Grants and Scholarships in 
accordance with specific guidelines on format and content; but these 
guidelines are not always followed.  Finally, there is some question 
as to the extent of the authority of the committees and the right of 
the National Research Council to overrule their decisions. 
 
 The authority structure within the program is further complicated 
by the existence of the Committee on Grants and Scholarships as a 
standing committee of the National Research Council.  This Committee 
is composed mainly of members of the Council of the National Research 
Council and of a few outside members.  It receives minutes of its 
sub-committees and reports from all grants, scholarships and other 
selection committees, reviews the awards recommended, and discusses 
problem areas.  The minutes of the Committee on Grants and 
Scholarships do not always indicate that the minutes of its 
sub-committees or reports from other committees have been tabled or 
approved formally.  In addition, there is incomplete central listing 
of grants awarded by executive management action so that these are 
easily omitted from the minutes.  There is also some confusion as to 
the exact authority and mandate of the Committee on Grants and 
Scholarships with respect to the approval of awards. 
 
 There is a need for the Office of Grants and Scholarships to 
establish clear policies and guidelines for the different committees 
at the National Research Council and to ensure that, once established, 
they are adhered to.  The question of final decision-making authority 
also should be resolved. 
 
12.43 Canada-France-Hawaii Telescope Project.  In 1973, Canada 
undertook a commitment to contribute to the cost of designing and 
constructing a 3.6 meter optical telescope and associated facilities 
in Hawaii.  The contribution to capital costs is to be about $14 
million (50% of the total), plus about $340,000 annually to help cover 
operating and administrative costs until construction is completed in 
1977-78.  Subsequently, Canada will contribute U.S. $425,000 
(estimated in 1973 dollars) annually to the operating costs of the 
Canada-France-Hawaii.  Telescope Corporation which has assumed 
financial and managerial responsibility for the project.  In 1976-77, 
the appropriation for the project was $4.96 million. 
 
 In view of the magnitude of the funds committed to the 
Canada-France-Hawaii Telescope Project, it is important that relevant 
financial information on the project be included in the Annual Report 
of the National Research Council.  Such information should indicate 
actual project costs, the extent of the Council's interest in the 



Canada-France-Hawaii Telescope Corporation which amounts to 42.5% of 
the Corporation's total equity, and the commitment to fund operations 
after construction of the telescope has been completed. 
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FINANCIAL STATEMENTS OF THE GOVERNMENT OF CANADA FOR THE 
FISCAL YEAR ENDED MARCH 31, 1977, AS PREPARED BY THE RECEIVER 
GENERAL AND INCLUDED IN THE PUBLIC ACCOUNTS OF CANADA 
 
EXCHANGE FUND ACCOUNT STATEMENT OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES AT DECEMBER 
31, 1976 
 
GOVERNMENT OF CANADA 
 
Statement of Revenue and Expenditure for the Year Ended March 31,1977 
(in millions of dollars) 
 



        Revenue  Net Revenue 
      Gross credited to 
      Revenue appropriation 1977  1976 
 
REVENUE 
 
Tax revenue- 
 Income tax- 
  Personal    14,620    14,620 12,709 
  Corporation     5,377     5,377  5,748 
  Non-resident       451       451    482 
Excise taxes- 
  Sales     3,929     3,929  3,515 
  other       485       485    438 
  Special excise tax - 
 Gasoline      600       600    425 
Oil export charge     661       661  1,063 
custom import duties  2,097     2,097  1,887 
Excise duties      865       865    815 
Miscellaneous       70        70     11 
 
 Total    29,155    29,155 27,093 
 
Non-tax revenue- 
 Return on investments   2,493     2,493  2,097 
 Post Office-Net postal 
 revenue       615       615    444 
 Refunds of previous years' 
  expenditures       184       184    121 
 Services and service fees  59     59  48 
 Proceeds from sales   15     15  12 
 Privileges, licences and permits 35     35  38 
 Bullion and coinage   17     17  37 
 Premium, discount and exchange        2 
 Miscellaneous     67     67  64 
 
 Total      3,485    3,485   2,863 
 
Revenue credited to 



 appropriations    875  875 
 
 Total revenue    33,515  875  32,640 29,956 
 
 
      Gross Revenue  Net expenditure 
      expen- credited to 
      diture appropriations 1977  1976 
 
EXPENDITURE 
 
Agriculture     636   6  630  651 
Communications      72      21   51   65 
Consumer and Corporate Affairs  84      84   62 
Energy, Mines and Resources    1,423      78    1,345    1,820 
Environment     521      36  485  453 
External Affairs    730     730  679 
Finance        8,306   6    8,300    6,915 
Governor General and 
 Lieutenant-Governors     3       3    2 
Indian Affairs and Northern 
 Development       1,014      11    1,003  843 
Industry. Trade and Commerce  771     771  628 
Justice       85      85   82 
Labour       32      32   40 
Manpower and Immigration     2,770       2,770    1,836 
National Defence      3,556      191    3,365    2,974 
National Health and welfare   10,965       14   10,951    9,731 
National Revenue    476   29  447  395 
Parliament      73      73   67 
Post Office       1,151   48    1,103  913 
Privy Council      33      33   32 
Public works         746   63  683  630 
Regional Economic Expansion  495     495  489 
Science and Technology   247    6  241  204 
Secretary of State      1,581       10    1,571    1,323 
Solicitor General    811      126  685  584 
Supply and Services        156   41  115   98 
Transport        1,455      142    1,313    1,196 



Treasury Board         199    6  193  142 
Urban Affairs         631    6  625  440 
Veterans Affairs    783   35  748  684 
 
 Total expenditure    39,805      875   38,930   33,978 
 Total revenue     33,515      875   32,640   29,956 
 
BUDGETARY DEFICIT      6,290       6,290    4,022 
 
 The accompanying Notes arc an integral part of this statement. 
Details of revenues and expenditures by departments can be found in departmental sections of Volume 11. 
 
T. K. SHOYAMA,       J.L. FRY. 
Deputy Minister of Finance.    Deputy, Receiver General for Canada. 
 
Auditor General's certificate 
 The above Statement has been examined in accordance with the provisions of the Financial Administration Act. I have 
obtained all the information and explanation I have required and, subject to the comments in my report to the House of 
commons, I certify that the Statement is in agreement with the accounts maintained by the Receiver General for Canada and 
that, in my opinion, it exhibits a correct view of the expenditure and revenue of Canada for the year ended March 31,1977 in 
accordance with the accounting policies referred to in Note 1 to the Financial Statements of the Government of Canada. 
 
September 15, 1977       J. J. MACDONELL, 
           Auditor General of Canada. 
 
(This Statement and the Notes thereto are to be found in Volume I, Section 3 of the Public Accounts) 
 
GOVERNMENT OF CANADA 
 
Statement of Assets and Liabilities as at March 31, 1977 
(in millions of dollars) 
 
             Net increase 
              or 
         1976-77 1975-76 decrease (-) 
 
ASSETS 
 Loans, investments and advances- 
  Crown corporations and agencies, 



 Schedule A, Section 10 - 
    Lending institutions- 
 Central Mortgage and Housing 
 Corporation       9,173  8,336    837 
 Export Development Corporation   1,390  1,188    202 
 Farm Credit Corporation     2,238  1,961    277 
 Federal Business Development Bank     504    197    307 
 Other           16     16 
         13,321 11,698  1,623 
 
    All other Crown corporations- 
 Air Canada         313    396  - 83 
 Atomic Energy of Canada Limited   1,204  1,048   156 
 Canadian National Railways    2,923  2,883    40 
 Petro-Canada         494    237   257 
 Other        1,983  1,861   122 
          6,917  6,425   492 
 
  Total Crown corporations and agencies  20,238 18,123  2,115 
 
  Other loans, investments and advances- 
 Provincial and territorial governments, 
  Schedule B, Section 10     1,414  1,281    133 
 National governments including developing 
  countries, Schedule C, Section 10   2,272  2,081    191 
 Unemployment Insurance Account-Interest- 
  bearing advances           70   - 70 
 Municipal Development and Loan Board- 
  Advances, Schedule D, Section 10     202    213   - 11 
 Veterans' Land Act Fund advances-Less 
  allowance for conditional benefits, 
  Schedule D, Section 10       476    508   - 32 
 Government controlled corporations. 
  Schedule E, Section 10       446    404     42 
 Private sector enterprises, Schedule F, 
  Section 10         137    230   - 93 
 Inactive loans, Schedule G, Section 10     56     56 
 Miscellaneous, Schedule H, Section 10    184    171     13 
          5,187  5,014    173 



 
   TOTAL LOANS, INVESTMENTS AND ADVANCES 25,425 23,137  2,288 
 
Other assets- 
 Cash in transit, Schedule J, Section 10    838    669    169 
 
Internal accounts- 
 working capital advances to revolving funds, 
 departments and agencies. Schedule L, 
 Section 10          727    843  - 116 
 Unemployment Insurance advances    1,734  2,255  - 521 
 Unamortized bond flotation costs      140    140 
 
 TOTAL INTERNAL ACCOUNTS     2,601  3,238  - 637 
 
Foreign assets- 
 Exchange Fund Account      3,217  4,754    - 1,537 
 Subscriptions. loans and advances- 
  International Monetary Fund     1,232  1,342  - 110 
  Other international organizations, 
   Schedule I, Section 10     1,125    860    265 
 
 TOTAL FOREIGN ASSETS       574  6,956    - 1,382 
 
Cash balances, Schedule), Section 10   3,597  3,052    545 
 
 TOTAL ASSETS      38,035 37,052    983 
 
Less: allowance for losses on realization 
 of assets, Schedule K, Section 10    - 546  - 546 
 
Fixed assets (valued at one dollar)  
 
 NET RECORDED ASSETS     37,489 36,506    983 
 
Excess of recorded liabilities over net 
 recorded assets, Schedule M, Section 10 29,586 23,296  6,290 
 
 TOTAL       67,075 59,802  7,273 



 
             Net increase 
              or 
         1976-77 1975-76 decrease (-) 
 
LIABILITIES 
 Annuity. insurance and pension accounts, 
  Schedule N, Section 10 - 
  Canada Pension Plan account    11,357  9,770  1,587 
  Less:  provincial government securities 
   in investment fund     10,851  9,362  1,489 
            506    408     98 
  Superannuation accounts    15,730 14,257  1,473 
  Less:  unamortized portion of actuarial 
   deficiencies       1,723  1,830  - 107 
         14,007 12,427  1,580 
  Government annuities      1,241  1,242    - 1 
  Other           407    307    100 
          1,648  1,549     99 
 
 TOTAL ANNUITY, INSURANCE AND PENSION 
  ACCOUNTS       16,161 14,384  1,777 
 
 Other liabilities- 
  Interest and matured debt, Schedule O, 
   Section 10        3,743  3,032    711 
   Less:  discount on Treasury bills     124    109     15 
          3,619  2,923    696 
  Accounts payable and accrued salaries   1,708  1,085    623 
  outstanding cheques, warrants and 
  money orders        1,389  1,750  - 361 
  Provincial tax collection agreements account      50   - 50 
  Deposit and trust accounts, Schedule P, 
  Section 10          414    332     82 
  Other           111    101     10 
 
 TOTAL OTHER LIABILITIES     7,241  6,241  1,000 
 
 Internal Accounts- 



  Undisbursed balances of appropriations to 
   special accounts, Schedule S, Section 10     38     94   - 56 
 
 Foreign liabilities- 
  Notes payable to- 
   International Monetary Fund      625    989  - 364 
   Other international organizations, 
    Schedule Q, Section 10       282    176    106 
  Special Drawing Rights        370    370 
  Unmatured debt payable in foreign currency    164    166    - 2 
 
 TOTAL FOREIGN LIABILITIES    1,441  1,701  - 260 
 
 Unmatured debt, Schedule R, Section 10- 
  Marketable bonds      17,888 15,623  2,265 
  Canada savings bonds     16,304 15,517    787 
  Special non-marketable bonds       72     62     10 
  Treasury bills       8,255  6,495  1,760 
 Total unmatured debt outstanding   42,519 37,697  4,822 
  Less: government's holdings of unmatured debt- 
 Marketable bonds       - 11   - 14      3 
 Canada savings bonds held on account 
  of employees        - 78   - 73    - 5 
 Special non-marketable bonds issued to 
  Canada Pension Plan investment fund   - 72   - 62   - 10 
 Total unmatured debt held by outside 
 parties       42,358 37,548  4,810 
  Less: unmatured debt payable in foreign 
   currency        - 164  - 166      2 
 
 TOTAL UNMATURED DEBT PAYABLE IN 
  CANADIAN CURRENCY     42,194 37,382  4,812 
 
 TOTAL       67,075 59,802  7,273 
 
The accompanying Notes are an integral part of this statement. 
Detailed schedules of the asset and liability accounts can be found in Section 10. 
 
T. K. SHOYAMA,          J. L. FRY, 



Deputy Minister of France.    Deputy Receiver General for Canada. 
 
Auditor General's certificate 
 The above Statement has been examined in accordance with the provisions of the Financial Administration Act. I have 
obtained all the information and explanations I have required and, subject to the comments in my report to the House of 
Commons, I certify that the Statement is in agreement with the accounts maintained by the Receiver General for Canada and 
that, in my opinion, it exhibits a correct view of the financial position of Canada as at March 3 I, 1977 in accordance with 
the accounting policies referred to in Note 1 to the Financial Statements of the Government of Canada. 
 
September 15, 1977        J.J. MACDONELL, 
          Auditor General of Canada. 
 
(This Statement and the Notes thereto are to be found in Volume 1, Section 3 
of the Public Accounts. The Schedules and pages referred to are to be 
found in volume 1, Section 10, except where otherwise indicated.) 
 
GOVERNMENT OF CANADA 
 
Summary of Budgetary Appropriations, Expenditures and Unexpended Balances by Department for the Year Ended March 31,1977 
(in millions of dollars) 
 
            Variances 
            Unexpended Balances 
       Appropri-          Carried Over- 
Department     ations     Expenditures    Lapsed  forward  expenditure 
 
Agriculture    (2)    687  630       32 (1) 25  
Communications         68   51       17 
Consumer and Corporate Affairs     89   84    5 
Energy, Mines and Resources   1,819    1,345      474 
Environment        516  485   31 
External Affairs   (5)    789  730   59 
Finance           8,301    8,300    1 
Governor General and 
 Lieutenant-Governors        3    3 
Indian Affairs and Northern 
 Development    (1)  1,016    1,003   13 (1) 
Industry, Trade and Commerce     806  771   35 
Justice          90   85    5 



Labour          33   32    1 
Manpower and Immigration        2,804    2,770   34 
National Defence     3,379    3,365   14 
National Health and Welfare  10,983   10,951   32 
National Revenue       462  447   15 
Parliament         75   73    2 
Post Office      1,154    1,103   51 
Privy Council         36   33    3 
Public Works        745  683   62 
Regional Economic Expansion     527  495   32 
Science and Technology      244  241    3 
Secretary of State   (4)  1,593    1,571   22 (1) 
Solicitor General       722  685   37 
Supply and Services       121  115    5 
Transport           1,400    1,313   87   (6) 
Treasury Board        297  193      104 
Urban Affairs        648  625   23 
Veterans Affairs       773  748   25 
 
 Total     40,179   38,930    1,224  25 
 



(1)Available for expenditure in subsequent years: Department of 
Agriculture vote 15, 1971-72 and 1972-73, $24,775,776; Department of 
Indian Affairs and Northern Development vote 30, 1971-72, $336,764; 
Department of Secretary of State vote 2b, 1968-69, $55,588. 
(2)Includes $27,668,158 carried forward from vote 15, Department of 
Agriculture 1971-72, 1972-73 appropriations. 
(3)Includes $862,397 carried forward from vote 30, Department of 
Indian Affairs and Northern Development 1971-72 appropriations. 
(4)Includes $55,588 carried forward from vote 2b, Department of 
Secretary of State 1968-69 appropriations. 
(5)Includes $32,588,756 carried forward from vote 30, Department of 
External Affairs 1975-76 appropriations. 
(6)Represents an over-expenditure of $712 in vote 97d, Department of 
Transport. 
 
The accompanying Notes are an integral part of this statement. 
 
Details of appropriations and expenditures by departments can be found 
in departmental sections of Volume II. 
 
T. K. SHOYAMA,          J. L. FRY. 
Deputy Minister of Finance.  Deputy Receiver General for Canada. 
 
Auditor General's certificate 
 
 The accounts relating to the expenditures as set forth in the 
above Statement have been examined under my direction and subject to 
the comments in my report to the House of Commons, I certify that, in 
my opinion, the Statement gives a correct summary for the year ended 
March 31, 1977 in accordance with the accounting policies referred to 
in Note 1 to the Financial Statements of the Government of Canada. 
 
September 15, 1977        J.J. MACDONELL 
 
         Auditor General of Canada 
 
(This Summary and the Notes thereto are to be found in volume I, 
Section 3 of Public Accounts) 
 
Notes to the Financial Statements of the Government of Canada 
 
Introduction 
 
 Revisions have been made in the presentation of the financial 
statements in order to implement several recommendations made in the 
Report on the Study of the Accounts of Canada which was approved by 
the Standing Committee on the Public Accounts on March 9, 1976.  These 
changes are described in the Notes to the financial statements which 
follow. 
 
1. Significant accounting policies and practices 
 
 i. Basic Concepts 
 



 The Government's accounting system is based on two concepts 
embodied in the British North America Act which provides that all 
duties and revenues, other than those reserved to the Provinces, 
"shall form One Consolidated Revenue Fund" and that the balance of the 
Fund, after certain prior charges, "shall be appropriated by the 
Parliament of Canada".  The Financial Administration Act further 
provides that "All estimates of expenditures submitted to Parliament 
shall be for the services coming in course of payment during the 
fiscal year" but modifies this requirement by permitting debts which 
are incurred during the year and paid within the following thirty days 
to be included in the accounts of the year. 
 
 ii. The Government of Canada as an accounting entity 
 
 The Government of Canada for purposes of these statements is 
defined as the aggregate of all its departments, agencies, boards, 
commissions, councils, Crown corporations, funds and other bodies, 
except the "agency" and "proprietary" corporations listed in schedules 
C and D of the Financial Administration Act, and those Crown 
corporations that are not subject to the Financial Administration Act. 
 This definition is consistent with that affirmed in the Report on the 
Study of the Accounts of Canada. 
 
 iii. The identification of financial transactions 
 
 As noted under i., all cash receipts and payments of the 
Government pass through the Consolidated Revenue Fund.  The 
identification of the Government's financial transactions therefore 
begins with the identification of all cash transactions that lead to 
changes in the balance of the Consolidated Revenue Fund.  However, in 
addition to cash transactions, there are number of non-cash 
transactions which, although not changing the balance of the 
Consolidated Revenue Fund, are reported in the Public Accounts in 
compliance with legislation and regulations. 
 
 iv. Reporting of budgetary revenue 
 
 Revenue from parties outside the Government of Canada is recorded 
when received in the Consolidated Revenue Fund and is not adjusted for 
amounts receivable. 
 
 Revenue is reported both gross and net in the Statement of 
Revenue and Expenditure in which certain receipts and revenues netted 
against expenditures under authority of Parliament are added in total 
to revenue to arrive at gross revenue.  However, interdepartmental 
transactions have not been deducted in arriving at gross revenue from 
outside parties.  When the recommendations of the Study of the 
Accounts of Canada are fully implemented such interdepartmental 
transactions will be disclosed. 
 
 Revenue is stated net of refunds and excludes amounts credited to 
asset and liability accounts in compliance with legislation and 
regulations. 
 



 v. Reporting of budgetary expenditure 
 
 Budgetary expenditure includes payments made during the year and 
within thirty days following the end of the year on account of debts 
incurred for operating expenditures, capital expenditures, grants and 
contributions. 
 
  It also includes: 
 
-Accruals of interest on the public debt; 
-Accruals of certain salaries and wages earned but not paid at the end 
of the year; 
-Interest and government contributions credited to pension accounts 
and to the Unemployment Insurance Account; 
-Write-off of losses; 
-Amortization of loan flotation costs and actuarial deficiencies of 
superannuation accounts; 
-Amounts credited to undisbursed balances of appropriations to special 
accounts; and 
-Credits to votes from other appropriations, removing funds and other 
non-budgetary accounts. 
 
 In the Statement of Revenue and Expenditure, expenditure is 
reported both gross and net.  To arrive at gross expenditure, certain 
receipts and revenues netted against expenditure under the authority 
of Parliament, are added back.  However, interdepartmental 
transactions have not been deducted to arrive at gross expenditure to 
outside parties.  When the recommendations of the Study of the 
Accounts of Canada are fully implemented, such interdepartmental 
transactions will be disclosed. 
 
 vi. Definition of assets and liabilities 
 
 In the Study of the Accounts of Canada, assets are defined as 
"the financial claims acquired by the Government of Canada on outside 
organizations and individuals as a result of events and transactions 
prior to the accounting date", and liabilities are defined as "its 
financial obligations to outside organizations and individuals as a 
result of events and transactions prior to the accounting date". 
 
 The application of these definitions to the reported assets and 
liabilities excludes certain balances identified as "Internal 
accounts" which will continue to be reported on the Statement of 
Assets and Liabilities until Parliamentary authority to delete them 
from the Accounts of Canada has been obtained. 
 
(These Notes are to be found in Volume I, Section 3 of the Public 
Accounts) 
 
 vii. Reporting of assets 
 
 For the purposes of the Public Accounts the reported assets 
consist of: 
 



-The realizable or income-earning financial claims acquired on outside 
organizations and individuals; 
-Other financial claims on outside parties that yield no income and 
may not be realizable but for which no authority for deletion has been 
obtained from Parliament; and  
-The balances in Internal accounts" for advances to working capital 
accounts, revolving funds and the unemployment Insurance Account, and 
unamortized bond flotation costs. 
 
 Assets not reported on the Statement of Assets and Liabilities 
include the following: 
 
-Accruals of revenue; 
-Inventories. 
 
 vii. Reporting of liabilities 
 
 For the purposes of the Public Accounts the reported liabilities 
consist of: 
 
-Financial obligations to outside organizations and individuals, 
including government employees, except for those noted below as not 
reported; 
-Credit balances of internal accounts included in "Undisbursed 
balances of appropriations to special accounts". 
 
 Liabilities not reported on the Statement of Assets and 
Liabilities include the following: 
 
-Accounts payable for goods and services received in the year but not 
paid within thirty days from the end of the year; 
-Accrued liabilities for certain retroactive salary and wage 
settlements and for benefits payable upon termination of employment; 
-Actuarial liabilities arising from the indexing to the cost of living 
of superannuate pensions and annuities. 
 
 ix. The valuation of assets and liabilities 
 
Assets are valued at cost except for: 
 
-Those reported at amounts advanced less amounts repaid or written off 
as authorized by Parliament; 
-Short-term assets denominated in foreign currencies, which are valued 
at year-end closing rates of exchange; and 
-Fixed assets, which are carried at the nominal value of one dollar. 
 
 Assets have not been subject to revaluation to reflect 
collectable or recoverable values.  However, a general allowance for 
losses on all classes of assets has been provided.  This allowance, 
which was created prior to 1957 by charges to budgetary expenditure, 
does not constitute a reserve related to any specific assets or 
classes of assets. 
 
 Assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies, other 



than cash and short-term liabilities, are recorded at historical 
values.  Cash and short-term liabilities are valued at year-end 
closing rates of exchange. 
 
 Other liabilities are recorded in the amounts ultimately payable 
except for pension and annuity obligations.  The government's 
obligations for superannuate pensions and annuities are evaluated on 
an actuarial basis, except for the obligations under the Canada 
Pension Plan account and the supplementary retirement benefits account 
which are not maintained on an actuarial basis. 
 
2. Changes in financial statement presentation 
 
 Significant changes have been made in the financial statements, 
in accordance with recommendations made in the Report on the Study of 
the Accounts of Canada.  These changes include the following: 
 
 i. Statement of Revenue and Expenditure 
 
 Revenue and expenditure are reported both gross and net in the 
Statement of Revenue and Expenditure in which certain receipts and 
revenues netted against expenditures under authority of Parliament are 
added back in total to revenue and expenditure to arrive at gross 
revenue and expenditure.  Only net amounts are shown for the previous 
year. 
 
 ii. Statement of Assets and Liabilities 
 
-The order in which assets and liabilities are displayed in the 
Statement of Assets and Liabilities has been changed as recommended in 
the Report on the Study of the Accounts of Canada.  The order of 
presentation in the 1975-76 Public Accounts was in accordance with 
liquidity. 
-In both the assets and the liabilities, a new classification for 
internal accounts has been introduced, as explained in Note 9. 
-Deferred charges and deferred revenue have been offset against the 
asset and liability accounts to which they apply, and the Canada 
Pension Plan investment fund has been deducted from the balance in the 
Canada Pension Plan account.  The effect of these changes was as 
follows: 
 
            (millions of dollars) 
         Balances at March 31, 1977 
 
Asset balances offset against liabilities- 
 Canada Pension Plan investment fund, to 
  Canada Pension Plan account      10,851 
 Unamortized portion of actuarial deficiencies, 
  to superannuation accounts       1,723 
 Discount on Treasury bills, to interest and 
  matured debt                124 
 Cash and securities accounts, to trust accounts      91 
 Securities accounts, to unmatured debt       161 
               12,950 



 
Liability balances offset against assets- 
 Uncollected interest capitalized (formerly 
  deferred revenue), to loans, investments 
  and advances                510 
 
Reduction in asset and liability totals    13,460 
 
(These Notes are to be found in Volume I, Section 3 of the Public 
Accounts) 
 
3. Change in accounting practices 
 
 Unamortized bond flotation costs 
 
 A change has been made in the practice of amortizing commissions 
and discounts on bonds.  All commissions and discounts on bonds issued 
in 1976-77, net of bond premiums, have been charged directly to 
budgetary expenditure.  Previously, such costs had been amortized over 
the term of the bonds.  This change is in accordance with that 
proposed in the report on the Study of the Accounts of Canada. 
 
 The effect of this change is that bond commissions and discounts 
have increased budgetary expenditure in 1976-77 by $9 million.  The 
comparable increase in 1975-76 would have been $17 million but this 
restatement has not been made to the 1975-76 accounts. 
 
 No change has been made in the practice of amortizing Treasury 
bill discounts over the term of the bills. 
 
4.Amounts not included in budgetary revenue and expenditure 
 
 i.Postal receipts used to defray postal expenditures 
 
 Gross postal receipts amounting to $103 million were used to 
defray certain postal expenditures under the authority of the Post 
Office Act, R.S., c. P-14 and are not included in either gross or net 
revenue and expenditure.  the comparative figure for 1975-76 was $85 
million. 
 
ii.Amounts credited or charged to departmental asset and liability 
accounts 
        (in millions of dollars) 
 
      1977    1976 
      Credits Charges Credits Charges 
 
Airports revolving fund   41  70  30  137 
National Defence - Surplus 
 crown assets and replacement 
 of material accounts    9   5  14    8 
External Affairs - International 
 assistance account    43     30 
transport - Railway grade 



 crossing fund     27     19 
Urban Affairs - National 
 capital fund             5 
Deposit and trust accounts  14   3  14    4 
 
 iii.Amounts credited or charged to annuity, insurance and pension 
accounts 
 
 The Unemployment Insurance Account, the canada Pension Plan 
account and the Government superannuation accounts are accounts 
maintained separately within the Accounts of Canada and accordingly 
contributions and expenditures made for these accounts are not 
reflected in budgetary revenue and expenditure. 
 
        (in millions of dollars) 
 
      1977    1976 
      Credits Charges Credits Charges 
 
Canada Pension Plan   2,461   874 2,129   622 
Unemployment Insurance 
 Account    4,222 3,631 2,940 3,508 
Superannuation accounts  1,950   476 2,060   389 
Government annuities     92    93    89    99 
Other annuities, insurance and 
 pension accounts     143    43   111    35 
 
5.Refund of previous year's expenditures -- Ministry of State for 
Urban Affairs 
 
 The Statement of Revenue and Expenditure includes an amount of 
$121 million in respect of Urban Affairs under "refunds of previous 
years' expenditures".  This item is related to the costs reimbursed to 
Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation under certain provisions of 
the National Housing Act from January 1, 1976, to March 31, 1976.  
Reimbursed to the corporation in the year ended March 31, 1976, these 
costs were charged to appropriations provided by statutory authority 
in that year.  However, in the year ended March 31, 1977, in order to 
conform with the technical details of the appropriation acts these 
same costs were charged to the annual appropriation providing 
specifically for such reimbursements and a corresponding revenue was 
recorded under the caption referred to above.  the practice which has 
been followed for a number of years in fact results in an 
overstatement of revenues of $121 million in the current year ($77 
million in 1975-76).  The Ministry's expenditures are also overstated 
by a similar amount.  Under Appropriation Act No 3, 1977, this 
practice is discontinued in 1977-78. 
 
6.Loans likely to require parliamentary appropriations for write-off 
 
 The following loans are likely to require parliamentary 
appropriation for write-off in subsequent years: 
 
       (in millions of dollars) 



 
        1977  1976 
 
Canadian Broadcasting Corporation   198  198 
National Capital commission     38   38 
Northwest Territories     105  105 
Yukon Territory       43   43 
 
         384  384 
 
7.Unrecorded surpluses or deficits of revolving funds 
 
 Some surpluses or deficits resulting from the operations of these 
funds are not included in budgetary revenue and expenditure as 
required by Treasury board regulations. 
 
 Of these surpluses, the Airports revolving fund and the Supply 
revolving fund accounted for $46 million ($65 million in 1975-76) and 
$8 million ($3 million in 1975-76) respectively.  In addition, there 
are a number of other funds which have retained surpluses or deficits 
of lesser amounts. 
 
8. Provincial tax collection agreements account 
 
 The excess of payments over credits in this account was $71 
million at March 31, 1977 and is included under "Other loans, 
investments and advances -- Provincial and territorial governments".  
The credit balance of $50 million in the account at March 31, 1076 is 
included in "Other liabilities". 
 
9. Internal accounts 
 
 Certain internal accounts previously reported as assets and 
liabilities do not meet the new definitions recommended in the Report 
on the Study of the Accounts of Canada.  However, these accounts will 
continue to be reported as "Internal accounts" on the Statement of 
Assets and Liabilities until such time as parliamentary authority is 
obtained to delete them. 
 
 "Internal accounts" reported as assets represent deferred 
expenditures chargeable to subsequent years, in accordance with 
legislation, regulations or established practice. 
 
 "Internal accounts" reported as liabilities represent spending 
authority carried forward to future years. 
 
 The balances reported as "Internal accounts" in the Statement of 
Assets and Liabilities at March 31 were as follows: 
 
          (in millions of dollars) 
            Balances at March 31 
         1977  1976 
 
ASSETS 



Working capital advances to revolving funds, 
 departments and agencies      727    843 
Unemployment Insurance advances   1,734  2,255 
Unamortized bond flotation costs     140    140 
 
         2,601  3,238 
 
liabilities 
Undisbursed balances of appropriations to 
 special accounts         38     94 
 
10. International assistance account 
 
 Appropriation Act No 1, 1977 repealed outstanding authorities to 
carry forward appropriations in the international assistance account 
and discontinued the account at March 31, 1977.  commencing in 1976-77 
, such appropriations are subject to annual lapsing and from 1977-78, 
budgetary expenditure will show amounts expended rather than amounts 
appropriated. 
 
 In 1976-77, total disbursements in the account were $148 million 
which were funded by the balance of $43 million carried forward from 
the previous year and by $105 million charged to budgetary 
expenditure. 
 
11. Unemployment Insurance Account 
 
 The accounts in respect of the Unemployment Insurance account 
which are included in the Statement of Assets and Liabilities are 
summarized in the following table: 
 
          (in millions of dollars) 
            Balances at March 31 
         1977  1976 
 
ASSETS 
Unemployment Insurance Account -- Interest- 
 bearing advances           70 
Unemployment Insurance advances 
 Non-interest-bearing advances   1,769  2,088 
 Unemployment Insurance Account     -35    167 
 
         1,734  2,255 
 
liabilities 
Outstanding warrants       118    108 
 
12. Canada Pension Plan 
 
 The accounts in respect of the canada Pension Plan which are 
recorded on the Statement of Assets and Liabilities are summarized in 
the following table: 
 
          (in millions of dollars) 



         1977  1976 
 
Canada Pension Plan account    11,357 9,770 
Unmatured debt- 
 Canada Pension Plan investment fund      72    62 
         11,429 9,832 
 
Canada Pension Plan investment fund 
 -- Securities of, or guaranteed by-- 
  Provinces       10,851 9,362 
  Government of Canada         72    62 
         10,923 9,424 
 
Net liability to the Canada Pension Plan    506   408 
 
 The liability amounts shown above do not purport to reflect any 
obligation of the Government of Canada to discharge the unfunded 
actuarial liability of the Plan.  Financial statements of the Canada 
Pension Plan Account can be found in Section 15 of Volume II. 
 
13. Unamortized portion of actuarial deficiencies of superannuation 
accounts 
 
 These accounts record the unamortized portions of the actuarial 
deficiencies in the Public Service superannuation  account, the 
Canadian Forces superannuation account, the Canadian Forces 
superannuation account, and the Royal Canadian Mounted Police 
superannuation account which have been set up as deferred charges and 
credited to superannuation accounts. 
 
 Actuarial valuation are made quinquennially, the next of which 
will b made effective December 31, 1977 for the Public Service 
superannuation account, December 31, 1975 for the Canadian Forces 
superannuation account and December 31, 1974 for the Royal Canadian 
Mounted Police superannuation account. 
 
 Any actuarial deficiency revealed will be credited to the account 
and charged to unamortized portion of actuarial deficiencies and 
amortized to budgetary expenditure in five equal annual instalments 
commencing in the fiscal year in which the report is laid before 
Parliament.  Also, the cost for benefits payable under the 
superannuation acts as a result of the authorization of salary 
increases is to be credited to the superannuation accounts and charged 
to unamortized portion of actuarial deficiencies and amortized to 
budgetary expenditure over a period of five years commencing in the 
year in which the increases are authorized. 
 
 Adjustments for actuarial deficiencies in respect of authorized 
salary increases were recorded in 1976-77 in the amount of $677 
million while amortization to budgetary expenditure was $784 million. 
 In 1975-76 adjustments were $965 million and amortization was $743 
million.  There were no quinquennial adjustments recorded in either 
year. 
 



14. Unrecorded accounts payable 
 
 Some accounts applicable to the year ended March 31, 1977 are not 
recorded in the financial statements, but were carried over to be paid 
in the following year. 
 
 Accounts totalling $46 million are disclosed in Section 11 of 
Volume 1 of the Public Accounts, "Summary of Accounts Properly 
Chargeable to 1976-77 but carried over to 1977-78".  The comparative 
amount for 1975-76 was $78 million. 
 
15. Retroactive salary and wage payments 
 
 A number of collective bargaining agreements have been signed, 
that call for retroactive payments partly applicable to 1976-77 and 
which have been or will be paid in 1977-78.  The estimate of the 
retroactive payments to be made pertaining to 1976-77 is $44 million. 
 No provision for this has been made in the 1976-77 accounts.  The 
comparative amount for 1975-76 was $48 million. 
 
16. Foreign assets and liabilities 
 
 The foreign assets and liabilities recorded under these headings 
are those which are subject to settlement in foreign currencies.  
There are other foreign assets and liabilities such as foreign 
currencies which are included with other cash balances at their 
Canadian dollar equivalent and amounts denominated in foreign 
currencies which are held in deposit and trust accounts. 
 
17. Valuation of assets and liabilities denominated in foreign 
currencies 
 
 Assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies, other 
than those of short-term nature, are recorded at historical values.  
The value of these assets and liabilities based on exchange rates in 
effect at march 31, 1977 ($1 U.S.=$1.0539 Canadian) are summarized in 
the following table. 
 
       (in millions of dollars) 
        Valuation at Over 
      Recorded March 31, 1977 (Under) 
      Value  exchange rate valuation 
 
ASSETS DENOMINATED IN FOREIGN 
CURRENCIES 
 
Loans, investments and  
 advances -- Crown corporations 
 and agencies       69     68      1 
Exchange Fund account  3,217  3,326   (109) 
Subscriptions, loans and 
 advances -- 
  International Monetary 
 Fund     1,232  1,344   (112) 



  Other international 
   organizations   5,377  5,616   (239) 
 
LIABILITIES DENOMINATED IN FOREIGN 
CURRENCIES 
 
Special Drawing Rights    370    438   ( 68) 
Unmatured debt      164    159      5 
        534    597   ( 63) 
 
 Balances in bank accounts operated in foreign currencies are 
converted to Canadian currency at the year end on the basis of closing 
market rates. 
 
18. Maturity of government Debt 
 
 The following amounts represent that portion of unmatured debt 
maturing in the next five years. 
 
      (in millions of dollars) 
          Canada 
   Treasury  Marketable  savings 
   bills  bonds   bonds Total 
 
1978........ 8,255   2,732      27 11,014 
1979........     2,100   2,692  4,792 
1980........     2,353     146  2,499 
1981........     2,464     948  3,412 
1982........     1,594     824  2,418 
   8,255  11,243   4,637 24,135 
 
 It should be noted however that all canada savings bonds are 
redeemable on demand regardless of maturity date. 
 
 Details of unmatured debt may be found in Section 10 of this 
volume. 
 
19. Gross liabilities of the Government of Canada 
 
 The Statement of Assets and Liabilities has been prepared in 
accordance with the concept that assets are financial claims acquired 
by the Government of Canada on outside parties.  The deferred 
expenditure charges, which are deducted from certain liabilities, are 
not in keeping with this concept.  To arrive at the gross liabilities 
of the Government the amounts deducted must be added back to the total 
of liabilities as shown in the following table: 
 
        (in millions of dollars) 
        Balances at 
        March 31  Net increase 
            or 
       1977  1976  decrease (-) 
 
Total liabilities per statement 67,075 59,802 7,273 



Unamortized portion of actuarial 
 deficiencies      1,723  1,830 -107 
Discount on Treasury bills     124    109   15 
Undisbursed balances of appropriations 
 to special accounts      -38    -94   56 
       68,884 61,647 7,237 
 
20. Contingent liabilities of the Government of Canada 
 
 The determinate amounts outstanding under guarantees and other 
contingent liabilities assumed by the Government, as now recorded, are 
as follows: 
 
           (in millions of dollars) 
          1977  1976 
 
Railway securities guaranteed as to 
 principal and interest        574    583 
Insured loans under the National Housing 
 Act, 1954        15,130 13,864 
Other outstanding amounts      3,109  2,677 
          18,813 17,124 
 
 Details of these contingent liabilities, together with certain 
indeterminate guarantees, are listed in Section 10. 
 
21. Events subsequent to the end of the year 
 
 The following events have occurred subsequent to the end of the 
year: 
 
i.Under amendments to the Currency and exchange Act passed June 27, 
1977, the net income of the Exchange Fund account for the year ending 
December 31, 1977 is defined as including, inter alia, the deficit 
accumulated in the account to December 31, 1976.  The deficit was $125 
million at the date. 
 
 The amendments also provide that the net income of the account for 
a year is to be paid into, or ut of the Consolidated Revenue Fund if a 
loss, by March 31 of the following year.  Thus the $125 million deficit 
in the Exchange Fund at December 31, 1976, will be reflected in the 
Public Accounts of 1977-78 and has not been provided for in 1976-77.  
The deficit of $125 million includes $82 million accumulated to 
December 31, 1975. 
 
ii.Effective April 1, 1977, the $625 million of indebtedness of the St. 
lawrence Seaway Authority, to the Government of Canada, is deemed to be 
paid to the Authority as its capital (Supplementary Estimates "D" for 
1976-77).  In the Public Accounts for 1977-78 the amount will be so 
recorded.  This change does not affect the government's ownership of 
the Authority, which remains total. 
 
iii.Cabinet approval was given on May 24, 1977 to write off loans to 
several least developed countries.  These loans will be included in the 



Supplementary Estimates for 1977-78 which will then be subject to 
Parliamentary approval.  The amount at which these loans were recorded 
at March 31, 1977 was $215 million. 
 



Exchange Fund Account 
(Established pursuant to the Currency and Exchange Act) 
 
STATEMENT OF ASSETS AND LIABILITIES AS AT DECEMBER 31, 1976 
 
           1976     1975 
ASSETS          Canadian Dollars   Canadian Dollars 
 
Cash on deposit         $      685,846   $     894,462 
 
            United States    United States 
            Dollars     Dollars 
 
Assets in United States dollars 
 Cash on deposit      $   55,292,974    $    7,244,974 
 United States Treasury bills and bonds   1,372,058,943       637,626,924 
  at cost, with accrued interest 
 United States special Treasury notes at 
  cost, with accrued interest       572,228,744     1,422,115,214 
 International Bank for Reconstruction and 
  Development bonds at cost, with 
  accrued interest              57,706,497        57,742,890 
Assets denominated in special drawing rights 
 and expressed in United States dollars 
 International Monetary Fund 
  Special drawing rights allocated to Canada    416,675,381       419,820,609 
  Special drawing rights acquired, with 
   accrued interest             144,709,363       139,271,972 
  International Monetary Fund notes, with 
   accrued interest             290,248,826       292,448,977 
  Gold           878,986,085       899,432,985 
          3,787,906,813     3,875,704,545 
 
Value of United States dollars converted to Canadian dollars 
 at the closing rate for the United States dollar in Canada 
 1976 - 1.0088; 1975 - 1.0160        3,821,240,395     3,937,715,818 
Uncompleted contracts valuation adjustment         3,821,460           649,360 
             3,825,747,701     3,939,259,640 
 



LIABILITIES 
 
Due to Consolidated Revenue Fund, in accordance with Section 16 
 of the Currency and Exchange Act 
 Earnings on investments        $  166,174,046    $  234,456,314 
 Net profit (loss) from trading operations 
 in foreign exchange           (22,717,008)         5,366,094 
  Gold               30,526,136 
  Securities               8,784,853         1,379,970 
                16,593,981         6,746,064 
 Net Profit from the net valuation adjustments on unmatched 
  sales (1975) of foreign exchange                10,966,031 
               182,768,027       252,168,409 
Advances from the Consolidated Revenue Fund     3,348,000,000     3,343,000,000 
Special drawing rights allocated to Canada by the International 
 Monetary fund             420,342,124       426,537,738 
             3,951,110,151     4,021,706,147 
 
Deficit 
 Balance-beginning of year           82,446,507       131,406,966 
 Valuation adjustments on previous year's holdings on hand at 
  the end of the year            32,482,684      (114,591,692) 
 Net valuation adjustment on special drawing rights denominated 
   assets (including gold)            9,672,564        65,631,233 
 Net loss from the net valuation adjustments on unmatched 
  purchases (1976) of foreign exchange       760,695 
 
Balance - end of year           125,362,450        82,446,507 
             3,825,747,701     3,939,259,640 
 
The accompanying notes are an integral part of the financial statement. 
 
Certified correct: 
 
The Bank of Canada 
 
R.W. LAWSON 
 
Deputy Governor 



 
EDITH M. WHYTE 
 
Chief of the International Department 
 



Exchange Fund Account 
 
NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENT 
 
1.Objectives of the Account and significant accounting policies 
 The Exchange fund Account was established pursuant to the Currency 
and Exchange Act, R.S., c. C-39, to aid in the control and protection 
of the external value of the Canadian monetary unit.  The account is in 
the name of the Minister of Finance and is administered by the Bank of 
canada as fiscal agent. 
 
 The significant accounting policies are outlined below: 
 
Financing of the Account 
 The Account is financed with advances from the Consolidated 
Revenue Fund.  These advances are presently limited by Order-in-Council 
dated June 6, 1972 to $6 million. 
 
Valuation of Assets 
 Assets in United States dollars are recorded at cost at the time 
of purchase including accrued interest where applicable.  Premiums and 
discounts on securities are amortized over their remaining term to 
maturity. 
 
 Assets denominated in Special Drawing rights (SDRs) including gold 
(1 troy ounce of gold=35 SDRs) are valued at the U.S. $/SDR rate.  
Since July 1974, this rate is calculated by the International Monetary 
Fund as a trade weighted average of the market values of sixteen major 
currencies.  On December 30, 1976, the IMF reported the value of the 
SDR at U.S. $1=SDR 0.860670. 
 
 For accounting purposes, the canadian dollar values of the 
Account's U.S. dollar assets are established at the closing market rate 
for the U.S. dollar in the Canadian market. 
 
Allocation of Special Drawing Rights 
 The Special Drawing Right was created by the International 
Monetary Fund to supplement existing international reserve assets.  
SDRs are allocated on the basis of each member's quota (sub-scription) 
in the Fund.  The liability in respect to the net cumulative allocation 
represents the obligation that Canada would incur upon the termination 
of Canada's participation in the Special Drawing Account of on the 
liquidation by the International Monetary Fund of the Special Drawing 
Account. 
 
Amounts due to the Consolidated Revenue Fund 
 The following policies are governed by the specific requirements 
of section 16 of the Currency and Exchange Act: 
 
a) Earnings on investments. 
 Earnings on investments are recorded on an accrual basis and 
include interest and the amortization of premiums and discounts. 
 
b) Net profit from trading operations in foreign exchange, gold and 



securities. 
 Net profit from trading operations in foreign exchange, gold and 
securities is transferred to the Consolidated Revenue Fund.  Net losses 
however would be charged tot he Deficit account.  Sales of foreign 
currencies during the year are matched against the most recent 
purchases during the year. 
 
c)Net profit from valuation adjustments on unmatched purchases or sales 
of foreign exchange, gold and securities. 
 Net profit from valuation adjustments on the increase or decrease 
in assets held in or expressed in united States dollars is credited to 
this account.  A net loss would be charged to the deficit account. 
 
Deficit account 
 This account includes the profit or loss arising from the changes 
in value of the SDR in terms of U.S. dollars.  It also includes net 
losses from valuation changes on unmatched purchases or sales made 
during the year, and profits or losses arising from valuation 
adjustments to the inventory of assets held at the previous year-end. 
 
2. Proposed changes to the Currency and Exchange Act 
 The Deficit account could be affected by proposed legislation now 
before Parliament.  Under the proposed legislation, the accumulated 
deficit of the Exchange Fund Account would be transferred to the 
Consolidated Revenue Fund, while changes in the valuation of the EFA's 
net assets in any subsequent year would be credited or debited to the 
Consolidated Revenue Fund over the following three years. 
 
AUDITOR GENERAL OF CANADA 
Ottawa, Ontario 
April 29, 1977 
 
THE HONOURABLE DONALD S. MACDONALD, P.C., M.P., 
MINISTER OF FINANCE, 
OTTAWA, ONTARIO 
 
Dear Mr. Macdonald, 
 
 I have examined the Exchange Fund Account and the transactions in 
connection therewith for the year ended December 31, 1976, as required 
by section 18 (2) of the Currency and Exchange Act, R.S., c. C-39. 
 
 My examination was made in accordance with generally accepted 
auditing standards, and accordingly included such tests and other 
procedures as I considered necessary in the circumstances.  The Fund's 
holdings at the close of the year have been confirmed to us by the 
Auditors of the Bank of Canada. 
 
 In my opinion, the transactions in connection with the Account 
have been in accordance with the provisions of the Currency and 
Exchange Act, the records of the Account show truly and clearly the 
state of the Account and the accompanying statement of assets and 
liabilities presents fairly the financial position to the Account at 
December 31, 1976, in accordance with the accounting policies described 



in Note 1 tot he statement applied on a basis consistent with that of 
the preceding year. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
J.J. MACDONELL 
Auditor General of Canada 
 
AUDITOR GENERAL'S REPORT TO PARLIAMENT 
 
 As required by section 18(2) of the Currency and exchange Act, 
R.S., c. C-39, I have audited the Exchange fund Account and the 
transactions in connection therewith for the year ended December 31, 
1976, and I now certify that, in my opinion, the transactions in 
connection with the Account have been in accordance with the provisions 
of the Act and that the records of the Account show truly and clearly 
the state of the Account. 
 
J.J. Macdonell 
Auditor General of Canada 



14 
 
OBSERVATIONS BY THE AUDITOR GENERAL ON THE 
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS OF THE GOVERNMENT OF CANADA 
 
14.1  Instruction.  This Part contains observations that relate 
specifically to matters affecting the presentation of the financial 
statements of the Government of Canada for the year ended March 31, 
1977, included in Part 13 and comprising the Statement of Revenue and 
Expenditure, the Statement of Assets and Liabilities and the Summary 
of Budgetary Appropriations, Expenditures and Unexpended Balances by 
Department.  These observations were included in Section 4 of Volume I 
of the Public Accounts of Canada. 
 
  Many of the observations included in this Part concern 
matters that I commented on in previous Reports to the House of 
Commons.  These matters relate tO practices which result in serious 
deficiencies in the presentation of the financial position and the 
financial operations of the Government of Canada, even though such 
practices are in accordance with existing legislation and stated 
accounting policies.  The implementation of the recommendations of the 
Study of the Accounts of Canada will correct some of these 
deficiencies.  Others that relate to the valuation of loans to other 
governments and to government controlled organizations, are at present 
being studied by the Government in accordance with recommendations of 
the Standing Committee on Public Accounts. 
 
14.2  Changes in financial statement presentation.  Note 2 to the 
financial statements describes the significant changes in the 
presentation of the Statement of Assets and Liabilities and the 
Statement of Revenue and Expenditure.  The changes reflect the 
implementation, in whole or in part, of several recommendations 
contained in the Report on the Study of the Accounts of Canada. 
 
  The Statement of Revenue and Expenditure has been changed to 
show the amount of revenue credited to gross expenditure under the 
authority of the relevant Appropriation Acts.  This change corrects 
the distortion in the reporting of revenue and expenditure commented 
on in my 1976 Report, except for the treatment of certain expenditures 
from postal revenues, as disclosed in Note 4(i) to the financial 
statements, and the overstatement of revenues and expenditures of the 
Ministry of Urban Affairs, as shown in Note 5. 
 
  Assets and liabilities have been reordered and grouped in 
the Statement of Assets and Liabilities to comply with the 
recommendations of the Study of the Accounts of Canada.  Certain 
balances which do not meet the definition of assets and liabilities 
prescribed by the Study and set out in Note 1 to the financial 
statements, are identified as Internal Accounts designated for 
deletion in future years.  Included in these Internal Accounts are 
certain advances to the Unemployment Insurance Account, working 
capital advances not representing financial claims on third parties, 
and undisbursed balances of appropriations to special accounts.  In 
previous years I commented on the accounting inconsistency of 



reporting these balances as assets and liabilities of the Government 
of Canada.  When the recommendations of the Study are fully 
implemented and these balances written off, this accounting 
inconsistency will be corrected.  Note 3 to the financial statements 
describes a change in accounting for bond discounts, premiums and 
other bond flotation costs.  Only such costs incurred in the year were 
charged to budgetary expenditure.  In 1977-78 the Government plans to 
write off the balance of unamortized bond flotation costs at March 31, 
1976, which is included in Internal Accounts.  This change in 
accounting practice implements another recommendation of the Study. 
 
  I previously indicated my support for the recommendations of 
the Study of the Accounts of Canada and am pleased to note the action 
taken in the year.  A brief summary of the status of the Treasury 
Board Secretariat's plans for the implementation of the 
recommendations of the Study is contained later in this Part. 
 
14.3  Internal Accounts to be deleted.  Pending parliamentary 
approval for write off, the financial statements report the following 
balances of Internal Accounts, as described in Note 9, as assets and 
liabilities: 
 
   Assets 
 
 Working capital advances to revolving funds, 
 departments and agencies      $   727 million 
 
 Unemployment Insurance advances      1,734 " 
 Unamortized bond flotation costs        140 " 
 
       $ 2,601 million 
 
Liabilities 
 
 Undisbursed balances of appropriations to 
    special accounts       $    38 million 
 
 
Accordingly, the reported assets and liabilities of the Government of 
Canada at March 31,1977, are overstated by $2,601 million and $38 
million respectively. 
 
  Loans, Investments and Advances to Crown Corporations and 
Agencies reported in the Statement of Assets and Liabilities includes 
$91 million for a stockpile of uranium concentrates administered by 
Uranium Canada Limited for the Department of Energy, Mines and 
Resources.  This amount should have been classified as a departmental 
working capital advance and included in Internal Accounts designated 
for deletion.  Subsequent to the closing of the 1976-77 accounts, the 
Department initiated action to correct the classification of the 
amount in the Accounts of Canada. 
 
14.4  Loans likely to require parliamentary appropriation for 
write-off.  In my opinion, the following loans do not represent assets 



of the Government of Canada.  The Government has recognized this and 
has indicated, as described below, that it intends to take action to 
delete them from the assets of the Government of Canada. 
 
Canadian Broadcasting Corporation, National Capital Commission, 
Northwest Territories and Yukon Territory.  Note 6 to the financial 
statements identifies the following outstanding loans as likely to 
require parliamentary appropriations for their write-off in subsequent 
fiscal years: 
 
 Canadian Broadcasting Corporation    $ 198 million 
 National Capital Commission        38    " 
 Northwest Territories        105    " 
 Yukon Territory          43    " 
 
          $ 384 million 
 
These loans were made before March 31, 1975, to finance capital 
expenditures.  Since then, capital expenditures have been financed by 
budgetary appropriations of Canada.  Payments of principal and 
interest on the outstanding loans have been deferred by Order in 
Council until 1979 pending the write-off and deletion from the 
Accounts of Canada of the amounts owing. 
 
Loans to least developed countries.  As described in Note 21 (iii) to 
the financial statements, loans to National Governments include 
approximately $215 million in special loan assistance to a number of 
least developed countries which will be written off in 1977-78 subject 
to obtaining the necessary parliamentary approval. 
 
14.5  Loans and advances, the carrying value of which is 
questionable.  The recorded amounts of the following loans and 
advances, represented as assets of the Government of Canada, are 
questionable in view of the following circumstances: 
 
Loans to Crown corporations.  As pointed out in my previous Reports to 
the House of Commons, a number of Crown corporations, including the 
Canadian National Railways, the National Harbours Board and The St. 
Lawrence Seaway Authority, have a history of deficits and have lacked 
sufficient revenue to repay their outstanding loans without assistance 
by way of parliamentary appropriation. 
 
 Loans to the Canadian National Railways of $1,412 million are 
included in the Statement of Assets and Liabilities.  In 1976 the 
Corporation had a profit for the first time in many years and a 
parliamentary appropriation to meet a current deficit was not 
required.  Whether the Corporation will be able to continue to fully 
repay these loans without parliamentary appropriations depends on its 
ability to generate the necessary funds in future years. Loans to 
the National Harbours Board amounted to $330 million at the year end. 
 Based on the present financial circumstances of this organization, it 
is doubtful that it will be able to fully meet the principal and 
interest obligations on these loans. 
 



 Loans to The St. Lawrence Seaway Authority totalled $625 million 
and interest in arrears amounted to $216 million at March 31, 1977.  I 
previously reported that it was extremely unlikely that the Seaway 
Authority would be able to repay its capital indebtedness.  
Appropriation Act No. 1, 1977, approved the conversion of $625 million 
of loans to equity capital of Canada as of April 1, 1977, as disclosed 
in Note 21 (ii), and Order in Council approval was obtained to cancel 
any future accrual of interest.  Authority will be sought to write off 
the $216 million of interest in arrears. 
 
Loans to developing countries.  Loans to national governments include 
$1,430 million in special loan assistance to developing countries.  
Most of these loans bear no interest and are usually repayable over 50 
years with no payments falling due in the first 10 years.  A certain 
number carry nominal interest rates of 3/4 of 1%.  Loans for such long 
periods with such low interest rates have the characteristics of 
grants and, as previously mentioned, $215 million will be written off 
in 1977-78 subject to parliamentary approval. 
 
 Subscriptions, Loans and Advances - Other International 
Organizations included in Foreign Assets includes $263 million of 
special loan assistance to international development associations.  
These loans are working capital advances, have no repayment terms and 
bear no interest.  Repayment will fall due only on termination of the 
association.  These loans also have the characteristics of grants. 
 
Loans to Atomic Energy of Canada Limited.  Included in the loans to 
Atomic Energy of Canada Limited are the following relating to 
prototype nuclear power stations: 
 
 Gentilly I, Quebec       $  88 million 
 Douglas Point, Ontario         70    " 
 
           $ 158 million 
 
During the year the Corporation obtained a parliamentary appropriation 
of $85 million to cover accrued interest on these loans owing to 
Canada to March 31, 1977.  The Corporation is also requesting revised 
terms to make the loans non-interest bearing as of April 1, 1977. 
 
 Ontario Hydro and Hydro-Quebec are committed, under contract, to 
offer to purchase the prototype nuclear power stations at Douglas 
Point and Gentilly respectively at prices economically viable to the 
utilities when the stations have been demonstrated to be a safe and 
dependable source of power.  It is not known when the sales might take 
place or whether the sales prices will provide for full recovery of 
the costs. 
 
 Inactive loans.  Accounts in this category comprise: 
 
 Loans to China 
 
  Export Credits Insurance Act    $ 49 million 
 



 Loans to Greece          7    " 
 
           $ 56 million 
 
These loans are described in the Public Accounts as being neither 
currently revenue-producing nor realizable.  In fact, there has been 
no change in the outstanding balances for over 20 years. 
 
Loans to Saint John Harbour Bridge Authority.  These loans are 
included in three categories as follows: 
 
 National Harbours Board 
 
  Saint John Harbour Bridge Authority  $ 15 million  
 
 Miscellaneous - The Department of Finance 
 
  Saint John Harbour Bridge Authority     8    " 
 
 Municipal Development and Loan Board 
 
 Advances           2    " 
 
           $ 25 million 
 
Revenues of the Saint John Harbour Bridge Authority have been 
insufficient to meet principal and interest payments on the National 
Harbours Board loan and the advances from the Municipal Development 
and Loan Board.  The miscellaneous loan from the Department of Finance 
was made to cover the shortfalls on repayments of principal and 
interest.  In these circumstances these loans cannot be regarded as 
fully collectible. 
 
Loans to be forgiven.  Loans to provincial governments include $206 
million for winter capital projects of which an estimated $8 million 
relating to associated labour costs to May 31, 1975, is to be 
forgiven. 
 
 Outstanding loans of $9 million at March 31, 1977, by the 
Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development for Indian 
housing assistance, are non-interest bearing and subject to 
conditional forgiveness. 
 
14.6  Deficits of Crown corporations for which parliamentary 
appropriations are likely to he sought.  The following instances were 
noted where Crown corporations incurred deficits for which it appears 
likely that parliamentary appropriations will be sought: 
 
Canadian Dairy Commission.  The Canadian Dairy Commission reported an 
accumulated deficit of $160 million at March 31, 1977, mainly the 
result of providing $147 million for the deficit of the Export 
Equalization Account which the Minister of Agriculture has announced 
would be taken over by the Government. 
 



Canadian National Railways.  Following the recovery of the overpayment 
of subsidies to the Canadian National Railways for 1974 and 1975, the 
Corporation's deficit for those years will be increased by $22 
million.  For many years, the operating deficits of the Corporation 
after accounting for subsidies received, have been compensated for 
through parliamentary appropriations.  Accordingly, an appropriation 
will likely be sought to pay to the Corporation the 22 million.  
Additional details on this subject may be found in paragraph 17.4. 
 
Atomic Energy of Canada Limited.  Parliamentary appropriations 
provided for $110 million of the $291 million excess of expenses over 
revenue recorded during the year, leaving a deficit of $181 million of 
which $170 million is attributable to a provision for estimated losses 
recorded by the Corporation.  On the realization of these losses, 
parliamentary appropriations may be required. 
 
14.7  Exchange Fund Account deficit.  Advances to the Exchange 
Fund Account at March 31, 1977, amounted to $3,217 million.  The 
Statement of the Account as at December 31,1976, showed an accumulated 
deficit of $125 million.  Under an amendment to the Currency and 
Exchange Act, this deficit will be charged to budgetary expenditure in 
1977-78, as disclosed in Note 21(i) to the financial statements. 
 
14.8  Allowance for losses on realization of assets.  In assessing 
the valuation of the recorded assets of the Government of Canada, the 
allowance for losses on realization of assets should be considered.  
This allowance of $546 million was established many years ago and does 
not constitute a provision for loss on the realization of any specific 
asset or class of assets.  Departments are not currently required to 
identify delinquent loans and advances for purposes of assessing the 
adequacy of the allowance. 
 
  In considering the recommendations of the Study of the 
Accounts of Canada, two areas in which the Public Accounts Committee 
concluded that further study was necessary were as follows: 
 
-the accounting of current and future loans to other governments; 
 
-the accounting of current and future loans to government-controlled 
organizations whose financing is unrealistic and who therefore may not 
be in a position to repay such loans. 
 
  We understand that the Treasury Board Secretariat is 
undertaking a special study on the "Valuation of Assets" in response 
to the foregoing and in order to implement recommendations of the 
Study of the Accounts of Canada concerning the establishment of 
provisions for losses on specific classes of assets. 
 
14.9  Valuation of Pension Accounts.  The Financial Statements of 
the Government of Canada do not reflect any deficiency resulting from 
actuarial valuation of the Canada Pension Plan Account or the 
Supplementary Retirement BenefitS Account.  Relevant details are as 
follows: 
 



Canada Pension Plan Account.  As stated in Note 12, the Financial 
Statements of the Government of Canada do not purport to reflect any 
obligation of the Government of Canada to discharge the unfunded 
actuarial liability of the Canada Pension Plan. 
 
 Benefits paid under the Plan are financed from current 
contributions and the excess of receipts over disbursements is 
invested in provincial and federal securities.  Should contributions 
be insufficient to meet benefit payments in future years, the 
deficiency would be financed by interest received or by a drawdown of 
the investments of the Plan.  Based on current actuarial projections, 
assuming the current rate of contribution is maintained, contributions 
will be insufficient to cover benefits in 1983 and the assets of the 
Plan will be exhausted by 2000.  The Canada Pension Plan Act limits 
payments from the Consolidated Revenue Fund to the amount of the 
outstanding balance in the Canada Pension Plan Account.  Further 
comments on the Canada Pension Plan may be found in paragraph 17.6. 
 
Supplementary Retirement Benefits Account.  As described in Note 13 to 
the financial statements, actuarial valuations of the superannuation 
accounts are made quinquennially.  Any resulting actuarial 
deficiencies are recorded in the accounts and amortized to budgetary 
expenditure in five equal annual instalments beginning in the year in 
which the actuarial report is laid before Parliament.  No similar 
actuarial valuation is made of the Supplementary Retirement Benefits 
Account which was established in 1970 and from which increased 
benefits resulting from indexation were to be met. 
 
 Increased superannuation benefits paid during the year due to 
indexation amounted to $131 million ($90 million in 1975-76).  In 
accordance with the legislation, $126 million ($89 million in 1975-
76), representing benefit payments to superannuates in excess of their 
share of contributions to the Account, was charged to budgetary 
expenditures.  Only $5 million ($1 million in 1975-76) was charged to 
the Supplementary Retirement Benefits Account.  The magnitude of the 
benefit payments in excess of contributions and charged to budgetary 
expenditures, indicates that there could be a material actuarial 
liability of the Government of Canada under this plan.  Since no 
actuarial valuation of the Account has been made, the actuarial 
liability is not recognized in the financial statements. 
 
14.10 Implementation of the recommendations of the Study of the 
Accounts of Canada.  In my 1976 Report, I stated that my Office would 
monitor adherence to the plans for the implementation of the 
recommendations of the Study of the Accounts of Canada outlined by the 
Treasury Board Secretariat.  The following comments present a brief 
summary of the status of the implementation of the recommendations 
based on our review and discussions with the Financial Administration 
Branch of the Treasury Board Secretariat. 
 
  In addition to the changes in the presentation format of the 
Statement of Assets and Liabilities and the Statement of Revenue and 
Expenditure commented on above, summary statements of financial 
transactions were introduced in Section 2 of Volume I of the Public 



Accounts to comply with the recommendations of the Study.  These 
summary statements are consistent with those used to report government 
financial transactions in the Budget Papers and the Canada Gazette.  
Changes in the order and grouping of balances on the Statement of 
Assets and Liabilities are intended to make that statement compatible 
with the summary statements of transactions; however, additional 
modifications will be required to make these statements fully 
consistent. 
 
  The Treasury Board Secretariat has not yet decided as to 
when it will seek parliamentary authority to delete Internal Account 
balances.  A project to establish procedures for recording all 
accounts payable is underway.  This project is intended to provide for 
the reporting of all accounts payable at March 31, 1978.  Until these 
actions are completed, the assets and liabilities of the Government of 
Canada will not be reported on a basis consistent with the definitions 
recommended by the Study.  Further, changes in appropriations for 
revolving funds and amendments to the Unemployment Insurance 
legislation will be required to treat future advances for these 
purposes as budgetary expenditures in the year in which such advances 
are made. 
 
  A further recommendation of the Study not yet implemented is 
the disclosure in the Statement of Revenue and Expenditure of the 
amount of interdepartmental transactions to be eliminated in order to 
arrive at revenue and expenditure involving third parties.  Procedures 
to appropriately identify these transactions in the Accounts have been 
initiated. 
 
  The special study on the "Valuation of Assets" being 
undertaken by the Secretariat as mentioned above, will facilitate 
implementation of the recommendation of the Study concerning the 
establishment of provisions for losses on specific classes of assets. 
 
  We are informed that, as recommended in the Study, the 
Estimates for 1977-78 include estimates for all non-budgetary loans, 
investments and advances appropriations and the Government plans to 
present a comparison of those estimated amounts with the actual 
outlays for loans, investments and advances in the 1977-78 Public 
Accounts.  No new non-lapsing appropriations are included in the 1977-
78 Estimates and existing multi-year votes and instances of net voting 
of revenues are being phased out as recommended.  However, action has 
not been taken to date to implement other significant recommendations 
of the Study concerned with the presentation of summary information in 
the Estimates.  The Secretariat does not expect such recommendations 
to be implemented prior to 1980-81. 
 
  Recommendations concerning revolving funds and cost recovery 
are included in a position paper being prepared by the Secretariat and 
a draft of a revised Treasury Board policy on this subject is expected 
to be completed early in 1978. 
 
  The Secretariat is also developing a revised policy on 
commitment accounting which will provide for the implementation of 



recommendations of the Study in this regard.  The target date for 
completing a draft of this policy is December 31, 1978. 
 
  Many of the issues related to the Study's recommendations on 
Crown corporations are addressed in the Government's Proposals 
concerning the direction, control and accountability of Crown 
corporations published in September of this year.  My comments on the 
Government's Proposals are in Part 9. 
 
  It is evident from the foregoing that the changes this year 
represent an initial step towards the full implementation of the 
recommendations of the Study.  Further substantive changes are planned 
for succeeding years.  My Office will continue to monitor the progress 
in implementing the recommendations of the Study. 
 



15 
 
COMMENTS ON THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND OPERATIONS 
OF CROWN CORPORATIONS AND OTHER ENTITIES 
 
15.1  Introduction.  My responsibilities include examining and 
reporting on the financial statements of various Crown corporations 
and other entities.  These are detailed in paragraphs 15.20 to 15.22. 
 
15.2  My examination in each case was performed in accordance with 
generally accepted auditing standards as set out by the Canadian 
Institute of Chartered Accountants.  In addition, for agency and 
proprietary Crown corporations as defined in the Financial 
Administration Act, my statutory responsibilities under that Act 
require me to report on the adequacy of the accounting records and on 
transactions that contravene governing statutes. 
 
15.3  For all agency and proprietary Crown corporations, revolving 
funds and other applicable entities, with one exception, my opinion 
was expressed on the compliance of the financial statements with 
generally accepted Canadian accounting principles.  These principles 
represent widely accepted and understood standards of accounting and 
financial statement disclosure which are used by entities for which 
accrual accounting is appropriate.  Departmental Crown corporations 
and other applicable entities follow accounting principles identical 
to or cloSely related to those of the Government of Canada and my 
reports on these entities referred to the accounting policies set out 
in the notes to the financial statements. 
 
  A number of Crown corporations and other entities have, with 
the assistance of my Office, significantly improved and standardized 
their accounting policies and financial statement disclosure.  
However, considerable scope for improvement still exists and continued 
improvement will be encouraged. 
 
  I have qualified my reports on the financial statements of 
some of the corporations and other entities because I observed 
deficiencies in accounting and financial statement disclosure, 
inconsistencies with the governing statutes or other matters which 
have an effect on the fairness of presentation of the financial 
statements.  The more significant of these qualifications are noted in 
the following paragraphs. 
 
15.4  Airports Revolving Fund - Uncertainty of realization of 
capitalized development costs.  The assets of the Airports Revolving 
Fund include the land and development costs of a proposed new airport 
at Pickering, Ontario.  Development costs amounting to $44 million 
representing expenditures for interest, planning, site preparation and 
other related items, but excluding land costs, were capitalized in the 
expectation that when the airport is built these costs will be 
recoverable from operations.  Capitalization of development costs was 
appropriate under the assumption that an airport would be built at 
Pickering in the near future.  However, because the Government has 
decided to defer the construction indefinitely, the realization of 



these costs from revenue depends on a future decision to revive the 
project. 
 
  My report to the Minister of Transport on the financial 
statements of the Airports Revolving Fund was qualified because of the 
uncertainty of recovering such capitalized development costs through 
operation of an airport at Pickering. 
 
15.5  Atomic Energy of Canada Limited - Carrying values of 
prototype nuclear power stations in excess of estimated realizable 
value.  Previous Reports (paragraph 16.7 in 1976) drew attention to 
the excessive carrying values of the Douglas Point and Gentilly I 
prototype nuclear power stations which were constructed by Atomic 
Energy of Canada Limited and are operated under agreements with 
Ontario Hydro and Hydro-Quebec respectively.  The stations were built 
primarily to provide information and demonstrate the suitability of 
the CANDU system.  Included in the carrying values are expenditures 
relating to the Company's Research, Development and Demonstration 
Program. 
 
  The Company has title to both stations and has borne the 
entire capital costs.  Ontario Hydro and Hydro-Quebec are committed by 
contract to offer to purchase the respective stations at prices that 
are economically viable to them when the stations have been 
demonstrated to be a safe and dependable source of power. 
 
  At March 31, 1977, the carrying values of these stations, 
shown as plant and property on the balance sheet of the Company, 
amounted to $69.8 million ($77.1 million in 1976) for Douglas Point 
and $87.6 million ($90.2 million in 1976) for Gentilly I.  Interest 
during construction totalling $15.8 million was written off during the 
year and charged to the deficit account.  It had previously been 
capitalized.  The Company received a parliamentary appropriation of 
$85.5 million during the year to cover interest during construction 
and additional interest accrued to March 31, 1977, on loans used to 
finance the prototype reactors. 
 
  My report to the Minister of Energy, Mines and Resources on 
the examination of the Company's accounts for the year ended March 31, 
1977, was qualified because it is not known whether sales proceeds 
will be sufficient to recover the carrying values of these prototype 
stations. 
 
15.6  Canadian Arsenals Limited - Failure to record fixed assets 
and depreciation.  Fixed assets with an original cost of $22.6 million 
used by the Company, including those purchased with funds provided 
from its annual parliamentary appropriation, are considered to be 
owned by Canada and therefore are not recorded as assets on the 
Company's balance sheet.  The Company does not pay for, and has not 
determined a fair value for, the use of these assets.  In our opinion, 
fixed assets purchased with funds provided by appropriations should be 
included as assets on the balance sheet and a corresponding amount 
should be included under parliamentary appropriations in the statement 
of deficit.  The resulting depreciation charges and any related 



interest charges would have the effect of increasing the net loss for 
the year. 
 
  In addition, certain of the fixed assets, mainly land and 
buildings, were paid for by Canada before the Company was established 
and are still owned by Canada.  Non-inclusion of a charge in the 
statement of income and expense for the use of such assets further 
understated the net loss for the year and the deficit at March 31, 
1977. 
 
  My report to the Minister of Supply and Services on the 
financial statements of the Company for the year ended March 31, 1977, 
was qualified accordingly. 
 
15.7  Canadian Arsenals Limited - Inadequate control over 
inventory.  At March 31, 1977, the Company held approximately $17 
million of inventory on behalf of other government departments.  This 
inventory was not physically counted during the year and perpetual 
inventory records were not maintained to control the quantities on 
hand.  In addition, the Company did not count one-fifth of its own 
inventory on hand at March 31, 1977.  We were unable therefore to 
satisfy ourselves that the Company's own inventory was fairly stated 
on its balance sheet, and that there were no material shortages of 
inventory held on behalf of other government departments which would 
result in additional liabilities of the Company.  My report to the 
Minister of Supply and Services on the Company's financial statements 
for the year ended March 31, 1977, was qualified accordingly. 
 
15.8  Canadian Broadcasting Corporation - Accrued interest not 
recorded.  Previous Reports (paragraph 16.10 in 1976) referred to the 
fact that the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation did not record accrued 
interest on loans from Canada amounting to $197.9 million on which 
payments of principal and interest were deferred until March 31, 1979, 
by Orders in Council.  This matter was disclosed fully in a note to 
the Corporation's financial statements.  Management anticipates that 
the interest owing will be forgiven by Canada in 1979.  However, until 
such action is taken, the interest constitutes a liability of the 
Corporation and should be accrued in its accounts as incurred. 
 
  Unrecorded interest on such loans for the fiscal year ended 
March 31, 1977, amounted to $14.1 million and the total unrecorded 
liability for accrued interest at March 31, 1977, was $42.2 million.  
My report to the Secretary of State on the financial statements of the 
Corporation was qualified accordingly. 
 
15.9  Canadian Commercial Corporation - Possible effect on 
financial position of uncertain outcome of litigation.  The 
Corporation is a defendant in a legal action instituted in 1975 
claiming damages of more than $6.8 million as a result of the 
termination of a portion of a contract.  The Corporation is contesting 
the suit but, since the ultimate outcome is uncertain and any possible 
adverse effect on the financial position of the Corporation unknown, 
my report to the Minister of Supply and Services on the Corporation's 
financial statements for the year ended March 31, 1977, was qualified 



accordingly. 
 
15.10 Defence Production Revolving Fund - Doubtful recovery of a 
loan.  In 1973, the Defence Production Revolving Fund made a loan of 
$1.7 million to a supplier which had a contract with Canadian 
Commercial Corporation.  Under the terms of the covering agreement, 
repayment of the loan depended on completion of a contract between the 
Corporation and its customer, in which the supplier provided certain 
services.  The Corporation considers that its contract was completed 
on August 4, 1976, so the Fund claimed repayment of the loan on that 
date.  The supplier contends that the contract has not yet been 
completed and the Fund has launched a legal suit to enforce payment. 
 
  The Fund's balance sheet includes the full amount of the 
loan as an asset and there is no provision for any potential loss.  
Due to the uncertainties involved, we were unable to satisfy ourselves 
that the loan as shown on the balance sheet would be collected and my 
report to the Minister of Supply and Services on the financial 
statements of the Fund for the year ended March 31, 1977, was 
qualified accordingly. 
 
15.11 Defence Production Revolving Fund - Inadequate accounting 
for public property.  The Defence Production Revolving Fund was 
established to acquire, store, maintain and transport defence supplies 
and other strategic materials for the Department of National Defence. 
 In this connection the Fund has entered into contracts with 
suppliers, several of them involving progress payments over the lives 
of the contracts. 
 
  At March 31, 1977, the Fund's balance sheet included an 
asset of $28.3 million representing progress payments to suppliers and 
inventories held by others on behalf of the Fund.  Adequate accounting 
records have not been kept for determining what portion of the total 
account balance makes up each of these components.  Inventories held 
by others were not physically counted at the year end and, because of 
the inadequacy of the records, we were unable to confirm certain 
progress payments to suppliers.  In addition, other inventories of 
$774,000 disclosed on the balance sheet were not physically counted at 
the year end. 
 
  We were unable therefore to express an opinion on the 
amounts shown as progress payments to suppliers and as inventories on 
the balance sheet of the Fund and my report to the Minister of Supply 
and Services was qualified accordingly. 
 
15.12 National Capital Commission - Capital assets recorded at 
values greater than amounts to be realized on disposal.  Previous 
Reports (paragraph 16.13 in 1976) drew attention to agreements 
committing the National Capital Commission to dispose of certain 
properties under agreements with the Provinces of Ontario and Quebec, 
the City of Ottawa, and railway companies at amounts substantially 
less than cost.  Property surveys had not been completed and the final 
determination of the cost and of the proceeds of sale had not been 
made at March 31, 1977.  As a result, the properties to be transferred 



were shown at cost and not at estimated realizable value on the 
balance sheet at March 31, 1977.  My report to the Minister of State 
for Urban Affairs on the examination of the Commission's accounts was 
qualified accordingly. 
 
15.13 National Capital Commission - Failure to depreciate fixed 
asset.  The Commission does not depreciate fixed assets that may 
deteriorate or become obsolete.  Such assets include all or portions 
of parkways, bridges and approaches, recreational facilities, property 
held for development, administration buildings, vehicles, machinery 
and equipment and office equipment and furniture.  In most cases, the 
cost of fixed assets is charged to expense entirely in the year of 
disposal or retirement, rather than during an asset's service period 
when it produces revenue or benefits the public.  My report to the 
Minister of State for Urban Affairs on the financial statements of the 
Commission for the year ended March 31, 1977, was qualified because of 
this failure to provide for depreciation. 
 
  The Commission management plans to determine which assets 
are of a depreciable nature and to establish depreciation policies. 
 
15.14 National Harbours Board - Absence of adequate documentation 
supporting estimated useful lives of fixed assets.  The National 
Harbours Board administers 15 ports and two bridges with fixed assets 
that were constructed at various dates since the early 1930s.  The 
fixed assets and accumulated depreciation of the Board amounted to 
$680 million and $169 million respectively at December 31, 1976.  
Depreciation expense was $11 million for the year then ended. 
 
  Marine and other transportation carrier technology, 
demographic factors, port construction techniques and transportation 
routes have changed dramatically during the Board's existence with a 
corresponding impact on the useful economic lives of port facilities. 
 Because the Board has not followed a policy of systematically 
reviewing the estimated useful lives of its fixed assets after their 
in-service dates, adequate documentation has not been maintained to 
support depreciation charges. 
 
  In 1976, in order to reflect current technological 
conditions, the Board applied to fixed asset additions depreciation 
rates which varied from those applied to similar fixed assets 
purchased in previous years.  Also, the Board decided to review its 
depreciation policy and rates.  This project was not started in 1976 
as originally planned because of impending new legislation on ports. 
 
  My report to the Minister of Transport on the Board's 
financial statements for the year ended December 31, 1976, was 
qualified due to an absence of adequate documentation to support 
estimates of the useful lives of fixed assets. 
 
  The Board began the review of its depreciation policy and 
rates in early 1977 and expects it to be completed during the current 
year. 
 



15.15 The St. Lawrence Seaway Authority - Inadequate provision for 
depreciation of fixed assets.  Previous Reports (paragraph 16.17 in 
1976) drew attention to the fact that The St. Lawrence Seaway 
Authority did not provide for depreciation on the major portion of its 
fixed assets.  During the year ended March 31, 1977, no depreciation 
was recorded on $729.9 million of the $746.2 million total fixed 
assets of a depreciable nature.  Estimated annual depreciation on 
fixed assets calculated by the Authority amounted to $7.3 million and 
the accumulated unrecorded depreciation is estimated to have been 
$141.4 million at March 31, 1977.  The Authority, as part of its 
refinancing plan introduced in 1977, intends to implement a revised 
depreciation policy effective April 1, 1978, and to provide for 
depreciation on all fixed assets using the straight-line method at 
rates ranging from 1% to 20% per annum based on the estimated useful 
life of each asset. 
 
  Inadequate provision for depreciation on all fixed assets 
that are susceptible to deterioration and obsolescence is not in 
accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.  My report 
to the Minister of Transport on the Authority's financial statements 
for the year ended March 31, 1977, was qualified accordingly. 
 
15.16 Supply Revolving Fund - Inadequate procedures to control 
public property.  At March 31, 1977, the value of Supply Revolving 
Fund inventory at Goose Bay, Labrador, was estimated to be $1.9 
million.  No physical count had been undertaken since July 1976 when 
the Fund assumed responsibility for the inventory and therefore we 
were unable to satisfy ourselves as to both the quantities on hand and 
their valuation at March 31, 1977.  My report to the Minister of 
Supply and Services was qualified accordingly. 
 
15.17 Supply Revolving Fund - Revenue not recorded.  The Supply 
Administration of the Department of Supply and Services negotiates and 
administers contracts for the acquisition of materiel and services on 
behalf of departments and agencies.  The revenue earned by the 
acquisition service in connection with certain large contracts is 
recognized in the Supply Revolving Fund's accounts evenly over periods 
of up to 36 months after a contract is awarded.  However, the period 
in which revenues are recognized does not necessarily correspond to 
the period in which the related costs are charged in the accounts.  
Costs, including those incurred before a contract is awarded, are 
charged to expense in the year they are incurred.  At March 31, 1977, 
deferred revenue calculated in accordance with this accounting policy 
amounted to $14.8 million and included amounts which should have been 
recognized as revenue during the year.  The Fund had not determined 
the extent of the overstatement of deferred acquisition contract fee 
revenue and the corresponding understatement of retained earnings on 
the balance sheet. 
 
  My report to the Minister of Supply and Services on the 
Fund's accounts for the year ended March 31, 1977, was qualified 
accordingly. 
 
15.18 Teleglobe Canada - Delayed financial settlements for 



external telecommunications systems.  Teleglobe Canada is the 
designated Canadian participant in the Commonwealth Telecommunications 
Organization, the responsibilities of which include the administration 
of collaborative financial arrangements.  These arrangements provide 
that the aggregate expenses incurred by all partners in the provision 
and operation of each facility within the Commonwealth system are 
apportioned to partners in proportion to the use made by the partners 
of that facility.  Settlements are effected initially between partners 
during each financial year on the basis of estimated traffic volumes 
and systems costs, with final settlements being made only after the 
close of the year on the basis of audited data submitted by each 
partner. 
 
  Some of the 26 partners to the Commonwealth agreement are 
delinquent in submitting data and at March 31, 1977, partnership 
accounts had been finalized only up to March 31, 1969.  Since final 
settlements cannot be predicted accurately, the Corporation has, for 
the years subsequent to 1969, recorded its estimates of the amounts 
recoverable from the partnership and provided for the repayment of 
provisional settlements received in excess of those amounts.  The 
Corporation has received provisional settlements amounting to $71 
million for the eight years ended March 31, 1977. 
 
  Complete information was not available as to the probable 
results of the final settlements for years subsequent to March 31, 
1969.  Because of the uncertainties and the amounts involved, any 
adjustments arising from final settlements of Commonwealth financial 
arrangements could have a material effect on the Corporation's 
financial statements.  My report to the Minister of Communications on 
the Corporation's financial statements for the year ended March 31, 
1977, was qualified accordingly. 
 
15.19 Failure to accrue employee termination benefits.  Employees 
of Schedule C and D Crown corporations, revolving funds and certain 
other government entities usually are entitled to receive payment of 
termination benefits on retirement or separation.  These benefits 
normally accrue to employees with service of more than 10 years and 
are payable in accordance with governing legislation or collective 
agreements, or both.  The benefits represent a cost of employment and 
entities which adhere to generally accepted accounting principles 
should accrue the costs in their accounts over the service periods of 
the employees concerned and report them in the annual operating 
results and accumulated surplus or deficit balances. 
 
  Although most Crown corporations, certain revolving funds 
and other applicable entities accrue employee termination benefits 
properly, others charge the costs to operations of the period in which 
payments are actually made, usually disclosing the estimated liability 
for the benefits by way of a note to the financial statements.  Where 
failures to accrue employee termination benefit liabilities had a 
material effect on the fairness of presentation of financial 
statements, my reports were qualified.  The Crown corporations, 
revolving funds and other government entities for which my reports 
were qualified in this respect and the estimated amounts of the 



unrecorded liabilities accumulated to March 31, 1977, were: 
 
          Estimated amount of 
          unrecorded liability 
  Corporation       at March 31, 1977 
 
 Canadian Broadcasting Corporation    $ 37,000,000 
 
 The St. Lawrence Seaway Authority       6,425,000 
 
 The Seaway International Bridge 
   Corporation, Ltd.         75,000 
 
  Other 
 
 Airports Revolving Fund      Not available 
 
 Government Telecommunications Agency 
   Revolving Fund        285,000 
 
 Public Service Commission Staff 
  Development and Training Revolving 
  Fund         Not available 
 
 Race Track Supervision Revolving Fund    108,000 
 Standards Council of Canada       56,000 
 Supply Revolving Fund        15,700,000 
 
15.20 Crown corporations and other entities audited by the Auditor 
General.  Volume III of the Public Accounts contains the financial 
statements, together with auditor's reports thereon, of agency and 
proprietary Crown corporations for their fiscal years ended during the 
year ended March 31, 1977.  Of these, I have examined and reported on 
the following: 
 
 Atlantic Pilotage Authority 
 Atomic Energy of Canada Limited 
 Canada Deposit Insurance Corporation 
 Canadian Arsenals Limited 
 Canadian Broadcasting Corporation 
 Canadian Commercial Corporation 
 Canadian Dairy Commission 
 Canadian Film Development Corporation 
 Canadian Livestock Feed Board 
 Canadian National (West Indies) Steamships, Limited 
 Canadian Patents and Development Limited 
 Canadian Saltish Corporation 
 Crown Assets Disposal Corporation 
 Defence Construction (1951) Limited 
 Eldorado Aviation Limited 
 Eldorado Nuclear Limited 
 Export Development Corporation 
 Farm Credit Corporation 
 Freshwater Fish Marketing Corporation 



 Great Lakes Pilotage Authority, Ltd. 
 Laurentian Pilotage Authority 
 Loto Canada Inc. 
 National Battlefields Commission 
 National Capital Commission 
 National Harbours Board 
 Northern Canada Power Commission 
 Northern Transportation Company Limited 
 Pacific Pilotage Authority 
 Royal Canadian Mint 
 St. Lawrence Seaway Authority 
 Seaway International Bridge Corporation, Ltd. 
 Teleglobe Canada 
 Uranium Canada, Limited 
 
15.21 As mentioned previously, I am required to examine and report 
separately on a number of other entities which include departmental 
Crown corporations, revolving funds, agencies, boards, special 
accounts and corporations which are not Crown corporations.  Of these, 
financial statements for fiscal years ended during the year ended 
March 31, 1977, together with my reports thereon, appear in Volume II 
of the Public Accounts under the heading of their related department, 
for the following: 
 
 AGRICULTURE 
 
Agricultural Products Board 
Agricultural Stabilization Board 
Agriculture Revolving Fund 
Canadian Grain Commission 
Race Track Supervision Revolving Fund 
 
 COMMUNICATIONS 
 
Government Telecommunications Agency Revolving Fund 
 
 EMPLOYMENT AND IMMIGRATION 
 
Government Annuities Account 
Unemployment Insurance Account 
 
 ENVIRONMENT 
 
Fisheries Prices Support Board 
 
 EXTERNAL AFFAIRS 
 
International Development Research Centre 
Passport Office Revolving Fund 
 
 FINANCE 
 
 Exchange Fund Account 
 



 INDUSTRY, TRADE AND COMMERCE 
 
  Standards Council of Canada 
 Statistics Canada Revolving Fund 
 
 NATIONAL HEALTH AND WELFARE 
 
 Canada Pension Plan Account 
 Canada Pension Plan Investment Fund 
 Medical Research Council 
 
 NATIONAL REVENUE 
 
 Customs and Excise Revolving Fund 
 
 PRIVY COUNCIL 
 
 Board of Trustees of the Queen Elizabeth II Canadian Fund 
  to Aid in Research on the Diseases of Children 
 Economic Council of Canada 
 
 SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY 
 
 Science Council of Canada 
 
 SECRETARY OF STATE 
 
 Canada Council 
 Canadian Government Photo Centre Revolving Fund 
 National Arts Centre Corporation 
 National Film Board 
 National Museums of Canada 
 Public Archives Central Microfilm Unit Revolving Fund 
 Public Service Commission Staff Development and Training 
  Revolving Fund 
 
 SOLICITOR GENERAL 
 
 Royal Canadian Mounted Police (Dependants) Pension Fund 
 
 SUPPLY AND SERVICES 
 
  The Custodian 
 Defence Production Revolving Fund 
 Expositions Revolving Fund 
 Supply Revolving Fund 
 
 TRANSPORT 
 
Airports Revolving Fund 
 
15.22 Other entities on which I report separately include 
territorial governments and organizations related thereto, 
international commissions, employee funds and corporations whose 



financial statements are consolidated with those of their parent Crown 
corporations.  These entities, which are excluded from the Public 
Accounts, are listed below: 
 
Army Benevolent Fund 
 Canadian Army Welfare Fund 
 Canadian Broadcasting Corporation Pension Board of Trustees 
 Canadian Forces Personnel Assistance Fund 
 Eldorado Pension Plan (1959) 
 Government of the Northwest Territories 
 Government of the Yukon Territory 
 Grimshaw Trucking and Distributing Ltd. 
 International Commission for the Northwest Atlantic Fisheries 
 International Fisheries Commissions Pension Society 
 King George V Silver Jubilee Cancer Fund for Canada 
 Northwest Territories Housing Corporation 
 Northwest Territories Liquor Control System 
 Post Office Guarantee Fund 
R.C.A.F. Benevolent Fund 
R.C.M.P. Benefit Trust Fund 
R.C.M.P. Fine Fund 
R.C.N. Benevolent Fund 
Roosevelt Campobello International Park Commission 
 St. Clair River Broadcasting Limited 
 Yukon Housing Corporation 
Yukon Workmen's Compensation Fund 
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OBSERVATIONS REPORTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE REQUIREMENTS 
OF SECTION 61(1)(a) to (f) OF THE FINANCIAL ADMINISTRATION ACT 
 
Section 61(1)(a) any officer or employee has wilfully or negligently omitted to collect or receive any money 
belonging to Canada 
 
16.1  Collection of insurance proceeds not followed up.  In June 1975 a shipment to Bangladesh of wood 
pulp valued at $246,000, under the Canadian International Development Agency's International Development 
Assistance Program, was damaged in transit.  As the shipment was insured by the recipient, a corporation owned 
by the Government of Bangladesh, the loss was deemed to be recoverable.  In December 1975 the Agency replaced 
the damaged shipment, although there was no written agreement with the recipient as to the disposition of any 
insurance proceeds. 
 
  The Agency did not follow up recovery of the insurance proceeds until the subject was raised by 
Audit Office staff in June 1977.  Since then, the Agency's representative in Bangladesh has contacted the importer 
to discuss possible recovery action. 
 
Section 61(1)(c) any appropriation was deeded or was applied to a purpose or in a manner not authorized by 
Parliament 
 
16.2  Working capital advance deeded.  Department of Communications Vote L6a, Appropriation Act 
No. 4, 1975, 1974-75-76, c. 74, established the maximum amount that may be advanced at any time to the 
Government Telecommunications Agency Revolving Fund at $2 million.  Our examination of the Fund's accounts 
and records disclosed that the authorized amount was exceeded in seven months of the current year.  At one time, 
the excess was $1.9 million. 
 
  On August 4, 1977, the Treasury Board approved an allotment from its Contingency Vote, subject 
to reimbursement when a Supplementary Estimate is obtained, to increase the drawing rights of the Agency 
Revolving Fund from $2 million to $4 million. 
 
16.3  Revenue improperly credited to a 1976-77 appropriation.  The wording of National Defence Vote 1 
provides authority to the Department of National Defence to spend revenue received during the year as authorized 
by the Treasury Board.  In July 1969 the Treasury Board authorized the Department to credit to its votes all 
income resulting from the provision of goods and services except for three specific items which would continue to 
be credited to revenue.  One of these exceptions is: 
 
Refunds of previous years expenditures, specifically, refunds received from contractors after audit or adjustment 
of contracts and refunds of advance payments on contracts. 
 
  In November 1975 the Department received an invoice from a foreign supplier in the amount of 
285 Swiss francs.  The cheque requisition was erroneously prepared for 285,000 Swiss francs and its Canadian 
dollar equivalent, $110,865, was remitted to the foreign supplier in January 1976.  The error was not detected by 
National Defence, but in March 1976 the supplier informed the Department of the overpayment and in June 1976 
refunded 284,715 Swiss francs, $111,090.  This amount was credited to the Department's 1976-77 appropriation 
and was used to make further expenditures.  As the refund did not relate to the provision of goods and services by 
the Department and was a refund received from a supplier after adjustment, the amount was applied in an 
unauthorized manner. 
 



  The Department revised its invoice processing procedures in March 1976 and feels confident that 
a payment error of this sort will not recur. 
 
16.4  Improper charge to a 1976-77 appropriation.  During the year ended March 31, 1977, the National 
Film Board incurred expenditures of $1,441,000 on the program "Challenge for Change/Societe Nouvelle", a 
program which is funded equally by the Board and a number of departments and agencies.  Payments from co-
sponsors in the amount of $750,000 were received by the Board with respect to the 1976-77 program, $650,000 of 
which was charged to the various 1976-77 parliamentary appropriations of the co-sponsors.  Instead of recognizing 
these contributions as income in its statement of operations for 1976-77, the Board deferred them as advances from 
customers for work to be performed in future years.  In fact, the related work was done during the year ended 
March 31, 1977.  As a result of this deferral, the full amount of the year's expenditures less $96,000 carried 
forward from the previous year, a net amount of $1,345,000, was included in the Board's net expense for the year 
which was recovered from Secretary of State Vote 70. 
 
  This accounting treatment of co-sponsor contributions resulted in a total charge of $1,995,000 by 
the Board and co-sponsors collectively against parliamentary appropriations in respect of program expenditures 
amounting to $1,441,000.  The consequence of not applying the full amount of co-sponsors contributions against 
pro ram expenditures was that the Board drew from Vote 70 an amount of $625,000 ($1,345,000 less 50% of 
$1,441,000), to which it was not entitled and which should have lapsed at March 31, 1977. 
 
16.5  Payment improperly charged to a 1976-77 appropriation.  Section 30 of the Financial 
Administration Act permits charging to the prior year's appropriation only payments made during the first 30 
days immediately following the end of a fiscal year for goods received or services rendered before the year end or 
payable by that date under a contractual arrangement. 
 
  The Department of Regional Economic Expansion charged to its 1976-77 appropriation an April 
1977 payment of $1.5 million which did not meet the requirements of Section 30.  Under the terms of a loan 
agreement with Canada, the Newfoundland and Labrador Development Corporation Limited applied on April 13, 
1977, for an advance of $1.5 million on an approved loan of $20 million.  The Department paid this advance on 
April 14, 1977.  The Department states that this amount was charged to 1976-77, since it related to commitments 
made by the Corporation prior to March 31, 1977. 
 
16.6  Unauthorized establishment of a private trust fund.  Secretary of State Vote 15a, Appropriation 
Act No. 1, 1973, 1973-74, c.3, authorized a 2,529,000 grant to a performing arts organization to enable it to expand 
existing facilities by acquiring land and constructing new facilities. 
 
  By March 31, 1973, amounts totalling $500,000 had been paid to the organization for acquiring 
land.  In order to prevent the balance of the grant from lapsing in the fiscal year 1972-73, a cheque for $2,029,000 
payable to the organization was issued on March 30, 1973.  The Department withheld release of the cheque until it 
approved the construction plans.  On May 30, 1973, the cheque was deposited with a trust company pending 
acceptance by the Department of the construction plans.  The Department retained control of the deposited funds 
but permitted the organization to make withdrawals, with departmental approval, from the interest earned. 
 
  Rising construction costs forced the organization to postpone its construction project and the 
money remained on deposit for the next three years.  The funds earned interest of $489,000 of which $270,000 was 
paid to the organization to cover fees of architects, consultants and others.  On April 14, 1976, the organization 
was advised that the funds currently on deposit with the trust company would have to be returned to the 
Government.  In May 1976 cheques totalling $2,248,000, including $219,000 for the balance of interest earned, 
were credited to the Consolidated Revenue Fund. 
 



  The Department acted improperly in requisitioning the cheque for $2,029,000 on March 30, 1973, 
and depositing this cheque with a trust company on May 30, 1973, since it had no authority to pay the grant prior 
to giving its approval of the construction plans. 
 
Section 61(1)(d) an expenditure was not authorized or was not properly vouched or certified 
 
16.7  Unauthorized and excessive advance payments under the Local 
Initiatives Program.  Manpower and Immigration Vote 10, 1976-77, provided initially for the payment of $98 
million under the Local Initiatives Program.  Criteria for the Program approved by the Treasury Board stipulated 
that the Department should enter into a contract with the sponsors of each project.  Included in terms of such 
contracts were provisions for: advance payments of the estimated costs for the start-up period and the first two 
months of operations; and such other interim advances as the Minister may approve from time to time. 
 
  Disbursements under the Local Initiatives Program are contributions subject to Treasury Board 
Circular 1971-18 which requires departments to obtain Board approval of the terms and conditions for making 
payments when contributions are to be made to a class of recipient rather than to a named recipient.  A draft 
revision to the Treasury Board Circular 1971-18 being considered at present provides that: 
 
Agreements concerning contributions may provide for advance payments or progress payments if the terms and 
conditions approved by the Treasury Board provide for such payments. 
 
As the Program criteria approved by the Treasury Board for 1976-77 and for previous years did not give authority 
for advance payments, we believe the advance payment provisions of the Department's contracts with project 
sponsors lacked adequate authority.  The Department maintains it has complied with Treasury Board policy on 
advance payments. 
 
  Supplementary Estimates C approved by Parliament in December 1976 increased the funds 
available for the Program to $196 million, subsequently reduced to $191 million.  As a result, the Department 
issued instructions to accelerate payments by increasing the amount of advances from an estimated two months' 
costs of operations to a level of 85% of project value, unless there was evidence that the financial requirements were 
significantly less than the amount to be paid.  Furthermore, these instructions stated that: 
 
The object of the exercise is to reduce the lapsing of funds to as little as possible, whilst at the same time reducing 
the risks of overpayment as much as possible. 
 
Acceleration of payments increased advances to projects in 1976-77 by approximately $27 million, bringing total 
expenditures on the Program for the year to $175 million. 
 
  In our opinion, considering the cost of money and the increased risk of making irrecoverable 
overpayments, the action taken was contrary to prudent financial management.  Treasury Board authority should 
be sought for advance payments under the Program and advances should be limited to the immediate requirements 
of project sponsors or to a reasonable percentage of the total project costs. 
 
16.8  Improper payment under an incentive agreement Between April 1974 and April 197 the 
Department of Regional Economic Expansion (DREE) paid $5.2 million to a com any under a regional 
development incentive agreement.  The final payment of $1.3 million contravened an essential condition of the 
agreement. 
 
  In 1973 DREE offered to pay an incentive based on capital expenditures and jobs created by the 
recipient company.  The offer included a condition that the company install acceptable pollution abatement 



facilities before any portion of the incentive would be paid.  Later that year this condition was relaxed to provide 
that the final payment of the incentive would be subject to certification by the Department of the Environment 
that the company had met an agreed time schedule for implementing its pollution control program.  However, in 
April 1977 DREE made the final payment without the required certification having been issued.  On May 3, 1977, 
the Department of the Environment, in reply to a letter from DREE, stated that it could not provide the 
certification since the company was delaying implementation of the pollution control program. 
 
  DREE states that, although it recognized a condition of the agreement had not been met, it was of 
the opinion that the final payment should be made since the primary purpose in making the offer had been 
attained, namely permanent job opportunities had been created in a single industry community.  All other 
conditions had been fulfilled and the company was exploring, through continuing consultations with the 
Department of the Environment and within the limits of its financial resources, all possible measures to meet 
pollution abatement requirements. 
 
16.9  Contribution overpaid by $68,000.  Secretary of State Vote 20, Appropriation Act No. 3, 1976, 
1974-75-76, c. 102, provided for a $300,000 contribution in 1976-77 to an organization engaged in the promotion, 
sale and distribution of Canadian books abroad.  The contribution was authorized by the Treasury Board on 
February 26, 1976, and was to be based on 50 per cent of the organization's sales through its book distributing 
centres abroad in the preceding fiscal year, up to a maximum of $300,000. 
 
  The audited financial statements of the book distributing centres for the year ended March 31, 
1976, reported sales of $463,000.  This limited Canada's contribution to the organization in 1976-77 to $232,000.  
Since the Department paid the full amount of $300,000 provided in the Vote, it exceeded its authority by $68,000, 
and this amount was improperly charged to Vote 20. 
 
16.10 Grants paid without proper authority.  Guidelines attached to a Treasury Board Minute dated March 9, 
1972, authorized the Secretary of State to make contributions up to a maximum of $150,000 per project to 
individuals, organizations and institutions for financing research and pilot projects concerned with the 
development of bilingualism.  Five such projects have been subsidized to the extent of $2,205,000 over periods of 
from three to five years.  One project received $299,000 in one year.  The amounts paid per project over periods of 
more than one year range from $235,000 to $744,000. 
 
  The Department interprets the Treasury Board authority to be an annual limitation of $150,000 
per project.  We do not agree with this interpretation and must therefore conclude that payments of $1,455,000 
have been made without proper authority from the Treasury Board. 
 
16.11 Unauthorized payments to provinces for prison care.  Solicitor General Vote 5, Appropriation Act No. 4, 
1973, 1973-74, c.16, authorizes the Minister, subject to the approval of the Governor in Council, to enter into an 
agreement with any province for the confinement in that province's institutions of any persons sentenced or 
committed to a federal penitentiary.  Pursuant to this authority the Solicitor General has entered into two types of 
agreements. 
 
  The first type of agreement, entered into with certain provinces, is made under the authority of 
P.C. 1973-10/2908 of October 4, 1973, and deals with the transfer of custody from provincial institutions to 
penitentiaries and vice versa of persons sentenced under the criminal law of Canada.  For persons sentenced to two 
years or more who are a responsibility of the Canadian Penitentiary Service but are transferred to a provincial 
institution, the provinces are to be paid on a per diem basis for the care of each person involved. 
 
  The second type of agreement is made under the authority of P.C. 1974-9/1699 of July 30, 1974, 
and covers the maintenance of paroled inmates whose parole has been suspended and who have been remanded into 



custody until their suspension is cancelled or their parole is revoked in which case they are required to return to a 
penitentiary.  The provinces are to be paid on a per diem basis for their custodial care. 
 
  Our examination of payments to the provinces under these agreements for the fiscal years 1975-76 
and 1976-77 disclosed that: 
 
-Under the transfer of custody agreements, the provinces were billing and were being paid from the date of 
sentencing and not from the date when the Canadian Penitentiary Service assumed responsibility for the inmate, 
which takes effect from the date that the Service is notified by the provincial institution that an inmate's appeal 
period has expired and that he can be transferred to a federal institution.  This practice has resulted in an 
estimated overpayment of $622,000. 
 
-The provinces have been paid about $41,000, also under the transfer of custody agreements, for the care of 
parolees whose terms of parole required them to stay in a provincial institution on weekends although the 
agreements make no provision for such payments. 
 
-Although the agreements covering reimbursement for the care of paroled inmates cover only the period during 
which paroles have been suspended, the provinces have been paid about $106,000 for the maintenance of parolees 
after their parole suspensions have been terminated as a result of parole cancellations or sentences for other 
crimes. 
 
  The Department has informed us that additional agreements with the provinces will be entered 
into where necessary, that existing agreements will be amended to clarify the terms and conditions under which 
payments are to be made to provinces, and that procedures will be documented and instituted to ensure that 
payments are made only as of the date the Canadian Penitentiary Service assumes responsibility for inmates in 
provincial institutions.  We have also been informed that the Department will make all possible efforts to recover 
all identified overpayments. 
 
16.12 Unauthorized payments under long-term contract.  The Department of Transport has entered into a long-
term $20 million contract for constructing and installing air traffic control equipment.  The contract terms 
provide for progress payments on the basis of completion of milestones or goals as defined in the contract.  An 
examination of payments under the contract disclosed that progress payments exceeding $600,000 were made to the 
contractor before the milestone completion dates. 
 
  Department representatives say that as the project was two years behind schedule, advance 
payments were made to assist the contractor's cash flow requirements.  They also state however that adequate 
precautions have been taken to ensure that the Department pays only for work already performed by the 
contractor. 
 
Section 61(1)(e) there has been a deficiency or loss through the fraud, default or mistake of any person 
 
16.13 Losses through the fraud, default or mistake of any person.  Section 61 (1)(e) of the Financial 
Administration Act requires the Auditor General to report annually to the House of Commons every case in which 
he has observed that there has been a deficiency or loss through the fraud, default or mistake of any person. 
 
  Section 98(3) of the Act requires every payment out of the Public Officers Guarantee Account and 
the amount of every loss suffered by Her Majesty by reason of defalcations or other fraudulent acts or omissions of 
a public officer, together with a statement of the circumstances, to be reported annually in the Public Accounts.  
In accordance with this requirement, Volume I of the 1976-77 Public Accounts details such losses in Section 11.  
Cases reported in 1976-77 may be summarized as follows: 



 
     Number Losses Recoveries Net Loss 
 
Anti-Inflation Board    2  $    331 $   193  $    138 
Consumer and Corporate 
   Affairs      1       250  -       250 
Environment      2       382     382    - 
Indian Affairs and Northern 
   Development      3    10,507     145    10,362 
Labour       1     2,214   2,214    - 
Post Office     90   316,251  89,318   226,933 
Revenue Canada - 
   Customs and Excise    2       683       -       683 
   Taxation      2       410     197       213 
Solicitor General - 
   RCMP       3       250     250    - 
Supply and Services     1     1,693  -     1,693 
Tariff Board      1       408     408    - 
 
      108  $333,379 $93,107  $240,272 
 
  Additional losses of $5,740 on nine cases reported on in previous years are also included in the 
detailed listings in Section 11. 
 
  Losses caused by default or neglect of postal employees are chargeable to the Post Office 
Guarantee Fund and losses suffered by reason of defalcations or other fraudulent acts or omissions of public 
officers in other departments are chargeable to the Public Officers Guarantee Account.  During 1976-77 the 
amounts charged to the Fund and to the Account were $38,253 and $2,084 respectively. 
 
  During our examination, we identified no further losses by reason of defalcations or other 
fraudulent acts or omissions of public officers except for cases still under investigation at March 31, 1977, and 
therefore not reported in the 1976-77 Public Accounts.  They will be reported when the investigations are 
completed. 
 
  In addition to losses involving public officers, losses are inevitable in administering the numerous 
and complex programs of the Government, some through the fraud, default or mistake of individuals outside the 
Public Service.  These, when encountered in our test examinations, are brought to the attention of the 
administering department and, if significant, commented on in our Report. 
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OTHER CASES THAT THE AUDITOR GENERAL CONSIDERS SHOULD BE BROUGHT 
TO THE NOTICE OF THE HOUSE OF COMMONS IN ACCORDANCE WITH 
SECTION 61(1) OF THE FINANCIAL ADMINISTRATION ACT 
 
17.1  Questionable practices - Introduction.  During the past 
year, deliberations in Parliament and testimony before the Public 
Accounts Committee with respect to the serious issues raised by the 
commercial practices of both Atomic Energy of Canada Limited and 
Polysar Limited have led to clarification of the standards of conduct 
which should be followed by Government organizations.  In particular, 
the policy and guidelines announced by the Government in the House of 
Commons in December 1976, and the recommendations made by the Public 
Accounts Committee in its report to the House of Commons on Polysar 
Limited dated July 7, 1977, have done much to emphasize and clarify 
the standards of business conduct expected of Government corporations, 
agencies and departments. 
 
  In the light of this, our Office has modified its audit 
procedures to reduce the possibility that such practices might go 
undetected.  Furthermore, we have expanded the scope of letters of 
representation to refer specifically to the new Government policy and 
guidelines.  Departments, agencies and corporations provide such 
letters of representation from top management to assure the Auditor 
General that he has been made aware of all significant matters that 
should be brought to his attention in connection with his audit 
examination. 
 
  Our audit examinations during the current year identified 
questionable practices by one Crown corporation, the Canadian Saltfish 
Corporation, and by one department, the Department of External 
Affairs.  In both cases, the Ministers concerned have been notified 
and the situations have been reviewed by the appropriate senior 
officials as well as, in the case of the Canadian Saltfish 
Corporation, by its Board of Directors.  Nothing came to our attention 
during the course of our examinations which indicated financial 
impropriety for personal gain by members of the Corporation or the 
Department.  The Office will continue to monitor these situations.  
Details are set out in the following two paragraphs. 
 
17.2  Questionable trade practices.  The Canadian Saltfish 
Corporation has engaged, during the current year, and in prior years, 
in questionable trade practices that have included inflation of sales 
invoices and payments of rebates in accordance with customers' 
instructions.  In some instances, cheques relating to such payments 
were prepared in the name of a payee other than the customer.  Some 
cheques also were deposited in bank accounts outside the country of 
the customer. 
 
  Our audit examination revealed that the Corporation 
artificially increased sales invoices relating to approximately $8.0 
million of the Corporation's net sales of $15.4 million for the year 
ended March 31, 1977, and related rebates amounted to approximately 



$400,000.  As required by Section 77(1) of the Financial 
Administration Act, I called attention to this matter in my report to 
the Minister of Fisheries and the Environment on the examination of 
the Corporation's accounts.  Corporate management has assured us that 
the questionable trade practices are discontinued and we have seen 
clear instructions to this effect. 
 
17.3  Questionable lease arrangements.  The Department of External 
Affairs enters into lease agreements for rentals of property for 
embassies and staff quarters throughout the world.  Normally, these 
lease agreements are straightforward.  However, departmental files 
disclose that, in certain countries, where accommodation is 
particularly difficult to obtain and where lessors are subject to 
stringent tax, foreign currency and/or lease regulations, double 
leases and other unusual leasing arrangements have been used.  The 
related payments, including lump sum cash payments, have been made 
within and outside host countries in both local and foreign 
currencies.  Departmental correspondence indicates that these 
practices, which commenced some twenty years ago, have been considered 
necessary to secure any accommodation, or accommodation at a 
reasonable cost, in these countries. 
 
  Questionable payments identified in our audit of the 
Department's records of rentals paid during 1976-77, totalled $508,000 
of which $330,000 was paid in cash and $178,000 by cheque.  The Under 
Secretary of State for External Affairs has assured us that the 
questionable leasing practices are being discontinued and we have seen 
clear instructions to this effect. 
 
17.4  Overpayment of subsidIes to a railroad.  The Canadian 
Transport Commission subsidizes eligible railway companies under the 
subsidy provisions of the Railway Act, R.S., c. R-2.  These subsidies 
cover losses for operating uneconomic branch lines and passenger-train 
services, which the railways are required to continue in the public 
interest, and loss of gross revenues from the carriage of grain and 
flour at rates prescribed by statute, which are lower than those 
determined by the Commission, for movements in Eastern Canada, in 
order to encourage the continued use of Eastern ports for the export 
of grain and flour. 
 
  Operating deficits of the Canadian National Railways, after 
taking into account subsidies received from the Commission under the 
provisions of the Railway Act, have been paid by parliamentary 
appropriations.  The fiscal year of the Company ends on December 31 
and deficits for the 1974 and 1975 years of $37.7 million and $16.4 
million were paid by appropriations (1974-75 Transport Vote 68d; 1975-
76 Transport Vote 63b).  The Company reported a profit for 1976. 
 
  In January 1977, when processing final subsidy claims by the 
Company for 1975, the Commission determined that subsidy overpayments 
totalling $22 million had been made to the Company for 1974 and 1975. 
 The $22 million was recovered before March 31, 1977, by adjusting 
advance subsidy payments to the Company for 1977.  However, the 
Company's deficit for 1974 and 1975 will increase by that amount and 



an appropriation will now have to be sought to pay to the Company the 
amount of $22 million. 
 
17.5  Serious weaknesses in the administration of the Fishing 
Vessel Insurance Plan.  The Fishing Vessel Insurance Plan that the 
Department of the Environment operates through its fisheries offices 
to provide insurance coverage for fishing vessels, has not properly 
set out its objectives or its accounting procedures in writing.  As a 
result, our audit disclosed serious weaknesses in the Plan's 
administration, including the following: 
 
 -Effective control was not maintained over the collection and 
deposit of insurance premiums. 
 
 - Policy forms were not controlled. 
 
 -Written guidelines had not been issued for the appraisal of 
vessels and the acceptance of risks. 
 
 -There was a lack of evidence that recovery action was taken, 
where appropriate. 
 
-Documentation available for the audit of claims was inadequate. 
 
-Insurance application forms were not always signed by the owner of 
the vessel. 
 
-Information on claim forms was incomplete. 
 
-Evidence was not available that appropriate action had been taken on 
the recommendations made by a consultant in 1973 with respect to the 
financial aspects of the Plan.  For instance, no action had been taken 
on his recommendations that the Plan's accounts be presented on an 
accrual basis with unearned income being properly segregated, and that 
detailed audits be made of claims being paid. 
 
  These weaknesses were brought to the attention of the 
Department, as were the following questionable insurance payments: 
 
 -A loss payment of $5,750 was made to a third party under an 
insurance policy issued on a retroactive basis 11 months after the 
apparent occurrence of the loss, and without satisfactory evidence on 
file in support of the claim.  The premium of $860 covering the vessel 
and two others was collected only after the loss was reported, 
although the vessel had been inspected at the time the coverage was 
deemed to have begun. 
 
-All vessels insured under the Plan are inspected.  However, there is 
no requirement to submit proof that any defects noted by the 
inspectors have been rectified.  In one instance where a fire loss of 
$160,000 was paid there was no information on file about the 
disposition of the defects cited in the inspector's report, including 
the facts that a fire extinguisher in one location was empty and that 
an additional extinguisher was required in another location. 



 
  The Department has informed us that action has already been 
taken with respect to many of the observations noted and that the 
remainder will be resolved in conjunction with a major review of the 
Fishing Vessel Insurance Plan now being undertaken. 
 
17.6  Canada Pension Plan - Projected deficiency.  The Canada 
Pension Plan has been operating on a current basis with benefits being 
paid from current contributions.  The excess of receipts over 
disbursements is available for loans to the provinces.  However, the 
assets in the Canada Pension Plan Account and future contributions, 
based on the present rate of contributions and scale of benefits, will 
not be sufficient to meet future pension obligations.  The 
accumulating aggregate amount of this deficiency has not been 
actuarially determined or reported. 
 
  Current actuarial projections, assuming the present 
contribution rate of 3.6% of contributory earnings and annual 
increases of 5.5% for wages and 3% for prices, indicate that in 1983 
annual benefits will exceed annual contributions.  With interest 
earnings, the Canada Pension Plan Investment Fund will continue to 
increase until 1990 but part of the annual interest revenue will be 
needed to finance pension benefits.  After 1990 the loans to the 
provinces will have to be recouped until, by the year 2000, the Fund 
will be exhausted unless increases to the contribution rates are made 
in the meantime. 
 
  The financial statements of the Canada Pension Plan Account 
and the Canada Pension Plan Investment Fund for the year ended March 
31, 1977, in accordance with the provisions of the Canada Pension 
Plan, R.S., c. C-5, show only transactions and changes in the balances 
of these accounts.  In my report to the Minister of National Health 
and Welfare on these statements, I drew attention to the fact that 
they do not recognize the unfunded liabilities of the Canada Pension 
Plan nor the adequacy of the balances to meet, on an actuarial basis, 
the future obligations of the Plan. 
 
17.7  Cost of vacant office space.  In 1976, the Department of 
Transport, which was located in Tower "C" of Place de Ville in Ottawa 
and needed additional space in the same building, took over a major 
portion of Tower "A" when it was vacated by another department.  The 
Department began relocating staff to Tower "A" in mid-1976, leaving 
large areas vacant in Tower "C" which were to be backfilled as 
alterations to meet organizational requirements were completed. 
 
  The Department of Public Works began the required 
alterations in Tower "C" but in September 1976 froze all such work 
pending Treasury Board approval.  In October the Board directed that 
no alterations proceed until a lease for the building was signed.  A 
formal lease agreement with the owner was not signed until March 1, 
1977.  The Department of Transport did not relocate into the vacant 
space until alterations were completed and as a result more than 
90,000 square feet of rented space remained unoccupied for six to 10 
months at a cost of approximately $400,000. 



 
17.8  Inadequate procedures for loans of equipment to municipal 
airports.  To assist municipalities, the Department of Transport lends 
surplus used maintenance equipment, such as snow plows and snow 
blowers, to municipally-owned or operated airports.  At the time of 
our audit, equipment costing $291,800 was on loan to 11 municipal 
airports in the Ontario Region.  These loans were made without the 
approval of the Governor in Council, contrary to Section 52 of the 
Financial Administration Act which governs the loan of public 
property.  In addition, the loans were made without specific 
agreements listing the equipment and describing the terms and 
conditions of the loans. 
 
  Departmental procedures should be established to ensure that 
the necessary executive authority is obtained before lending any 
equipment or other public property.  Such loans should be made only 
after completing a suitable formal agreement that, among other things, 
adequately describes the equipment and protects the Crown from damage 
claims by third parties arising from the lessee's use of the 
equipment. 
 
  The Department is developing a standard-form lease 
agreement, which includes insurance requirements, to cover the loan of 
equipment to municipalities.  This agreement will be used for present 
equipment on loan and for any additional loans. 
 
17.9  Payments for unused Del accommodation.  In May and June 1976 
the Canadian Habitat Secretariat was host of the United Nations 
Conference on Human Settlements.  In 1975 a number of Vancouver hotels 
were requested to hold blocks of rooms for delegates until 
approximately one month before the opening of the Conference.  Due to 
delays by foreign governments in advising of hotel requirements, it 
was necessary by early May 1976 for the Secretariat to guarantee 
payment to the hotels for holding reservations.  Also, in February 
1976, the Secretariat undertook to consider claims from a university 
if accommodation reserved for visitors to the non-governmental Habitat 
Forum remained unused. 
 
  Because a number of delegations to the Conference chose 
alternative accommodation and the Habitat Forum attracted fewer 
visitors than expected, the Secretariat received claims from both the 
hotels and the university. 
 
  Legal advice was obtained and, following negotiations, the 
Treasury Board approved payments totalling $503,000 as settlements for 
unused accommodation.  They were charged to the 1976-77 appropriation 
of the Secretariat. 
 
17.10  Weaknesses in control over Unemployment Insurance 
benefit payment.  My report to the Minister of Employment and 
Immigration on the financial statements of the Unemployment Insurance 
Account for the year ended December 31, 1976, disclosed that the 
Commission has established that it has paid benefits to claimants who 
were not entitled to such benefits and that in a significant number of 



instances it has not adhered completely to its administrative 
procedures in establishing the continuing eligibility of claimants. 
 
  Our evaluation of the Benefit and Overpayment System of the 
Commission revealed control weaknesses that could lead to the payment 
of benefits through error or fraud.  Our general review indicated that 
some of the Commission's controls are operating effectively and that 
many benefit overpayments are being regularly detected and, in most 
cases, recovered.  However, the System lacks sufficient control 
procedures to ensure adequate validation of claims for initial and 
continuing benefits.  Weaknesses in the control and balancing of data 
throughout the entire system could allow unauthorized transactions to 
be entered or cause valid transactions to be misplaced without being 
detected. 
 
  To determine the effect of these weaknesses, we conducted 
extended audit procedures in the area of benefit payments.  Based on a 
statistical sample of claimants to whom benefits were paid in 1976, 
the amount of overpayments not previously identified by the 
Commission's regular control activities is approximately $95 million. 
 These overpayments are in addition to an amount of $5 million 
representing the net loss for the year on overpayments identified by 
the Commission's control activities.  In addition, our tests disclosed 
failures to adhere to the Commission's administrative procedures for 
the follow-up of the continuing eligibility of claimants.  Some 
portion of the related payments could represent further overpayments. 
 
  The Commission considers that, because of the large number 
of claimants to be monitored and the requirement for prompt service, 
its control procedures must be applied selectively rather than 
universally and it must rely mainly on control activities which take 
place after claimants have begun to receive benefits.  Although the 
Commission has been increasing its efforts to improve adjudication by 
interviewing selected claimants at the time or very shortly after 
claims have been filed, we believe that the effectiveness of this 
interview program should be still further improved.  Moreover, 
additional preventive controls should be established to reduce the 
amount of overpayments. 
 
  The Commission is seeking ways to improve financial controls 
and to verify more effectively the initial and continuing eligibility 
of claimants.  My Office will monitor the results achieved. 



18 
 
COMMENTS ON MATTERS DEALT WITH IN PREVIOUS YEARS' REPORTS 
 
18.1  Introduction.  The Audit Office encourages prompt remedial 
action by the appropriate government departments, agencies and Crown 
corporations on detected deficiencies and irregularities.  To this end 
we maintain constant liaison with the officials concerned and monitor 
their progress in the implementation of corrective action.  Where 
action has not been taken on matters arising from our regular audits 
and disclosed in previous Reports, we report the circumstances to the 
House of Commons in this Part of the Report together with the reasons 
given by the officials concerned. 
 
  Parts 8 and 9 of this Report contain our comments on actions 
taken during the past year to implement the major recommendations of 
the Financial Management and Control Study which were included in the 
Supplement to my 1975 Report and in my 1976 Report. 
 
  Parts 10 to 12 include comments on actions taken on the 
Special Audits and Inquiries findings included in my 1976 Report. 
 
18.2  Reports of the Treasury Board Secretariat.  A Treasury Board 
document dated March 31, 1977, entitled Review of Treasury Board 
Actions on Reported Deficiencies in Financial Management and Control 
Practices, was tabled at the Public Accounts Committee meeting of 
April 26, 1977, and is included as Appendix F to this Report.  This 
document describes actions taken by the Treasury Board Secretariat on 
the 34 main recommendations of the Financial Management and Control 
Study included in my 1975 Report and contains Audit Office comments on 
these actions. 
 
  On May 24, 1977, the Secretary of the Treasury Board advised 
the Chairman of the Standing Committee on Public Accounts of actions 
reported to the Treasury Board by departments and Crown corporations 
on the matters raised in Parts 15 to 19 of my 1976 Report.  This 
letter was tabled at the Committee meeting of June 23, 1977, and is 
included as Appendix G to this Report.  These reports to the Public 
Accounts Committee from the Treasury Board Secretariat greatly assist 
the Committee and my Office in following up and monitoring action the 
Government has taken or intends to take on matters raised in my Annual 
Reports. 
 
  Action has yet to be reported on the following matters 
raised in my 1976 Report: 
 
Paragraph Number      Title 
 
 9.5    Office Accommodation - Control and 
administration of accommodation 
 
 9.6    Office Accommodation - System of accounting 
for costs of accommodation 
 



 13.8    Grants and Contributions - Canadian 
International Development Agency - Trainees' obligations 
 
 13.9    Grants and Contributions - Canadian 
International Development Agency - Field audit 
 
 13.12   Grants and Contributions - External Affairs
 - Parliamentary control over assessed contributions 
 
 16.10   Canadian Broadcasting Corporation - Accrued 
interest not recorded 
 
 16.11   Company of Young Canadians - Severance 
payments to volunteer members 
 
 16.18   Failure to accrue employee termination 
benefits 
 
 17.1    Failure to recover costs of trans-border 
highway services between Canada and the United States 
 
 18.1    Payments to agents inadequately documented 
 
 18.5    Land rental paid under long-term lease for 
property not being occupied 
 
 18.6    Low return on long-term mortgage credit to 
farmers 
 
 19.6    Income tax owing by non-residents 
 
 19.7    Insufficient penalty for late payment of 
income tax 
 
 19.8    Errors in Public Service Superannuation 
Account pension and contribution calculations 
 
18.3  Inadequate control of payments to fishermen and fish 
processors.  Paragraph 18.4 of our 1976 Report drew attention to 
inadequacies in control over payments to fishermen and processors of 
fishery products under a program instituted by the Department of the 
Environment during the year ended March 31, 1976.  The program was 
aimed at rehabilitating the groundfish industry and the 1975-76 
payments to fishermen amounted to $21.5 million and to processors 
$16.9 million.  We stated that the Department had not introduced 
centralized uniform rules and procedures to govern such payments and 
it was only later in the year that it requested internal audits of the 
regional offices which processed the claims by fishermen and 
processors.  As a consequence corrective action called for by the 
audits could not be taken by the year end and an additional $1 million 
was paid because payments were not discontinued as soon as the total 
groundfish landings eligible for assistance was reached. 
 
  Because of the numerous internal control weaknesses noted at 



these regional offices we reported that we were unable to satisfy 
ourselves that the bulk of the expenditures made under the program 
were appropriate. 
 
  Last year the Department acknowledged that weaknesses had 
existed in the program.  It stated that due to the critical conditions 
in the industry the Department had to consider the objectives of the 
program first and deal with accountability only after the initial 
pressure was relieved.  It said positive measures were taken to ensure 
that the same weaknesses would not be repeated in 1976-77 and that it 
proposed to conduct field audits of processing plants for both 1975-76 
and 1976-77. 
 
  Procedures were introduced by the Department in 1976-77 to 
correct the weaknesses noted in the previous year.  It adopted the 
practice of auditing all processors at least once every three years.  
The audits of 1975-76 claims from 39 of approximately 102 plants 
disclosed overpayments totalling $194,000.  The processors concerned 
were advised of the results and the amounts are to be recovered. 
 
18.4  Land rental paid under long-term lease for property not 
being occupied.  Paragraph 18.5 of my 1976 Report drew attention to 
the fact that the Department of the Environment had decided not to 
develop a 55-acre tract of land in Greater Vancouver for which it had 
been paying $241,400 in annual rental since 1974 under a long-term 
lease expiring in 2045.  On May 31, 1976, the land was identified as 
excess by the Department of Public Works on behalf of the Department 
of the Environment and negotiations began with the owner concerning 
acceptable alternative uses. 
 
  We also reported that: 
 
-The Department of the Environment had paid $4 million to the previous 
tenant to acquire the leasehold interest in the property and leased 
back approximately 9.5 acres at an annual rental of $1, the value of 
which at that time was estimated to be $702,000. 
 
-A new lease had been negotiated with the owner covering the period to 
2045 and providing for an annual rental of $241,400, negotiable every 
five years but never to be less than $241,400 per year.  This compared 
with the annual rental of $48,180 paid by the previous tenant, 
renegotiable every 20 years over the same period. 
 
  During the year ended March 31, 1977, the Department again 
paid the annual rental of $241,400.  Although no alternative uses for 
the property have yet been found, the Department reports that 
discussions with the owner are continuing. 
 
18.5  Payment to Manitoba improperly charged to a 1975-76 
appropriation.Paragraph 17.2 of my 1976 Report drew attention to the 
fact that the Department of the Environment had improperly charged a 
1975-76 appropriation with a payment of $463,000 to the Province of 
Manitoba under an agreement with the Province to share equally the 
costs incurred in rehabilitating and developing a wildlife sanctuary. 



 We further reported that of $1,125,000 contributed by Canada the last 
reported audited costs, to June 30, 1975, amounted to $84,000 of which 
Canada's share was $42,000. 
 
  The Department made no further payments to the Province 
under this agreement.  Audited costs to March 31, 1977, were $521,000 
of which Canada's share was $260,000.  Thus the balance of the total 
contributions by Canada which is being held by the Province without 
interest was $865,000 at March 31, 1977.  The Department states that 
implementation of the project has been affected by delays that have 
been encountered in acquiring property in Manitoba.  The Department is 
requesting the Province to submit either a progress claim or a 
commitment of imminent expenditures.  Otherwise recovery action will 
be taken. 
 
18.6  Weaknesses in the administration of the Fisheries Prices 
Support Board.  Paragraph 16.12 of our 1976 Report referred to various 
weaknesses in the administration of the Fisheries Prices Support 
Board: 
 
-Governor in Council approval, as required by the Fisheries Prices 
Support Act, R.S., c. F-23, had not been obtained for the prices at 
which fishery products costing $2.5 million had been purchased.  The 
Board indicated that it would seek this approval retroactively. 
 
-The absence of documentation supporting the establishment of prices 
had prevented us from satiSfying ourselves that the Board had complied 
with the requirement of the Act that, in prescribing prices for the 
purchase of fisheries products and in determining the level of 
deficiency payments, it endeavour to secure a fair relationship 
between the returns from fisheries and those from other occupations. 
 
-Documentation and procedures for processing claims had been 
inadequate. 
 
-The Board had not been auditing producers' records to validate their 
claims. 
 
  A follow-up of these weaknesses during our 1976-77 audit 
disclosed the following: 
 
-The Board obtained retroactive Governor in Council approval of the 
prices at which it had purchased fishery products costing $2.5 
million. 
 
-In compliance with the requirement of the Act that the Board 
endeavour to secure a fair relationship between the returns from 
fisheries and those from other occupations, the Board recently began 
comparing incomes from fisheries and those from similar occupations 
when establishing prices.  However the purchases and deficiency 
payments of 1976-77 were made prior to the Board initiating this 
comparison. 
 
 -Although the Board has proper documentation to support its 1976-



77 payments, it has not yet set forth fully the detailed procedures to 
be followed in making purchases and deficiency payments. 
 
-Audits of producers' records to validate their deficiency payment 
claims have not yet been undertaken. 
 
  The Board states that it is preparing procedures relating to 
purchases and deficiency payments and that they are expected to be 
implemented in 1977-78.  At present, it is arranging for the audit of 
producers' records in order to validate their 1976-77 deficiency 
payment claims and it intends to have similar audits performed in the 
future. 
 
18.7  Improper accounting and control procedures in the Indian 
Arts and Crafts Central Marketing Service Revolving Fund.  Indian 
Affairs and Northern Development Vote L18b, Appropriation Act No. 1, 
1972, 1972 c. 1, authorized the establishment of a revolving fund to 
finance the Indian Arts and Crafts Central Marketing Service.  My 1976 
Report (paragraph 18.7) drew attention to major deficiencies in the 
accounting procedures used for the Revolving Fund before June 30, 
1975, and to the fact that an agreement had been entered into with a 
Company to manage the Service effective July 1, 1975.  We also 
expressed the opinion that certain transactions relating to the 
Central Marketing Service were incorrectly charged to Indian Affairs 
and Northern Development Vote 5 and that the Company improperly 
retained receipts from sales of merchandise that should have been 
deposited to the credit of the Receiver General as required by the 
Financial Administration Act. 
 
  Based on our review of accounting records and procedures, we 
were unable to determine whether or not we would be able to express an 
opinion on any financial statements of the Fund for the year ended 
March 31, 1977, for the following reasons: 
 
-The Department continued to charge part of the Fund's operating costs 
to Vote 5, contrary to the requirements set out in Vote L18b that all 
operating and capital expenditures of the Central Marketing Service be 
charged to the Fund.  As a result the accumulated deficit was 
substantially understated. 
 
-The accounting records maintained by the management Company for the 
Central Marketing Service were not segregated from its own and were 
not reconciled regularly with the Revolving Fund control account.  As 
a result, we were unable to determine to what extent this mingling of 
accounts distorted the financial statements of the Fund. 
 
-No physical count of merchandise inventory was made at March 31, 
1977.  Although a count had been made at December 31, 1976, we were 
unable to satisfy ourselves as to the quantities and valuation of the 
inventory of the Revolving Fund at the year end due to the lack of 
adequate accounting controls and to inadequate security procedures. 
 
  In addition the Fund did not comply with legislative and 
regulatory requirements as follows: 



 
-The authorized limit of the Fund at any one time is $1.4 million.  At 
March 31, 1977, the amount drawn down by the Fund and not repaid was 
$1.8 million. 
 
-The management agreement with the Company provided that working 
capital for the operation of the Central Marketing Service would be 
provided solely through accountable advances.  Instead, the Company 
continued to retain public monies received from sales of merchandise 
amounting to approximately $1.4 million contrary to the management 
agreement and the Financial Administration Act. 
 
-The Company entered into contracts which were neither authorized by 
the Minister as required by Section 27 of the Financial Administration 
Act nor approved by the Treasury Board as stipulated in the Government 
Contracts Regulations. 
 
-Advances were paid to suppliers without contractual authority, 
contrary to Section 27 of the Financial Administration Act.  The 
amount of outstanding advances at March 31, 1977, was approximately 
$52,000. 
 
  The Department and the Treasury Board Secretariat are 
studying alternative methods of operating the Central Marketing 
Service. 
 
18.8  Inadequate accounting for an appropriation and Indian band 
funds.  Previous Reports (beginning with paragraph 81 in 1967, and 
most recently in Appendix E in 1976) referred to the Department of 
Indian Affairs and Northern Development policy of transferring to 
Indian bands the responsibility for managing public funds provided for 
various band programs and, in accordance with Section 69 of the Indian 
Act, R.S., c. I-6, for managing band revenue moneys.  One of the 
conditions of the transfer is that the bands furnish the Department 
with yearly audited financial statements. 
 
  In 1975-76, 555 bands were responsible for managing 
approximately $140 million.  Our review of 384 audit reports submitted 
on these funds during 1976-77 disclosed that in 141 cases an opinion 
had been denied, 102 opinions were qualified and in 10 reports no 
opinion was expressed. 
 
  Departmental officials have advised us that substantial 
improvement in band financial operations can be expected only over the 
long-term and, to that end, the number of band financial advisers has 
been increased. 
 
18.9  Post Office retail activities.  Previous Reports (paragraph 
62 in 1974) noted that the Post Office Department was engaged in a 
program of selling various non-postal items to the public.  We 
questioned whether this fell within the powers of the Postmaster 
General under the Post Office Act, R.S., c. P-14. 
 
  This matter was discussed by the Public Accounts Committee 



on April 29, 1975.  In its Fourth Report to the House dated December 
18, 1975 the Committee concluded that the Post Office had been acting 
illegally in carrying on the sale of merchandise without the necessary 
authorization by Parliament and recommended that the Post Office 
Department obtain the necessary authorization to carry on this 
activity. 
 
  Although the sale of items such as mint coin sets, stamp 
hobby kits and wrapping materials has been discontinued, the 
Philatelic Service of the Post Office continues to sell stamp mounting 
pages, first day covers and souvenir collections without the specific 
approval of Parliament.  Proposed amendments to the Post Office Act 
have not yet been introduced in Parliament to remove any ambiguity or 
doubt that may exist as to the authority of the Post Office to 
manufacture and sell philatelic and related products. 
 
  The Department has informed us that the delay in obtaining 
legislation on this matter is due mainly to its desire to present all 
proposed amendments to the Post Office Act in the same Bill.  This 
cannot be done until certain proposals related to other postal 
operations have been fully resolved. 
 
18.10  Inadequate guidelines for determining ferry deficits.  
Paragraph 18.10 of our 1976 Report drew attention to the lack of a 
formal agreement covering the terms and conditions for the operation 
of the Newfoundland coastal service, the Prince Edward Island ferry 
service and the North Sydney-Port aux Basques ferry service.  These 
services are operated for the Department of Transport by the Canadian 
National Railways (CNR).  The Department has underwritten deficits 
calculated annually by CNR but, in the absence of a formal agreement, 
has been unable to verify the deficits charged to its appropriation 
each year. 
 
  Operating deficits charged to departmental appropriations 
were $85.8 million in 1976 and $95.3 million in 1975. 
 
  The Department has advised us that agreements are being 
drawn up to establish the terms and conditions for the operation of 
the required services and that a subsidiary company of CNR will be 
formed by January 1, 1978, to operate the services. 
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ORGANIZATION AND ACTIVITIES OF THE AUDIT OFFICE 
 
Introduction 
 
19.1  Official proclamation of the Auditor General Act as of 
August 1, 1977, ranks as the most significant event affecting the 
Audit Office during the past year or for many years.  This 
clarification of the duties and responsibilities of the Auditor 
General and of his independence, now incorporated in the laws of 
Canada, is of landmark significance not only to the Audit Office, but 
to Parliament and to all Canadians.  All concerned can expect to 
benefit from the better means provided to the Auditor General for 
fulfilling his function as a servant of Parliament.  The text of the 
Act is contained in Appendix B of this Report. 
 



  While the Auditor General Act is expected to be the major 
influence in future years, the Audit Office was governed during the 
period covered in this Report by the terms of Part VII of the 
Financial Administration Act, reproduced in Appendix A of the Report. 
 Section 58 requires the Auditor General to form an opinion on the 
appropriateness of financial rules, procedures and authorities and 
whether or not there has been a complete and accurate accounting for 
public money and property.  Section 60 requires the Auditor General to 
certify the main financial statements of Canada, and Section 61(1) 
requires the reporting to the House of Commons of irregularities 
disclosed during examinations.  Section 62 requires the Auditor 
General to make specific inquiries whenever the Governor in Council or 
the Treasury Board directs.  Under this Section the Audit Office has 
been conducting a continuous examination of the Oil Import 
Compensation Program, referred to in Part 10 of this Report. 
 
  The Auditor General also expresses an opinion on: the 
accounts of 33 Crown corporations in accordance with Section 77 of the 
Financial Administration Act; 34 separate entities of the Government 
of Canada, including special accounts and revolving funds which are 
required to submit their annual financial statements to the Auditor 
General for examination; various international commissions and 
employee funds; the accounts of the Governments of the Yukon and 
Northwest Territories and affiliated organizations; and the Accounts 
of the United Nations and several of its agencies and affiliated 
organizations. 
 
Organization and Professional Activities 
 
19.2  On March 1, 1977, some further developments in the plan of 
organization of the Office became possible.  The professional audit 
staff was organized under four separate groups, each headed by an 
Executive Director, as follows: 
 
  Group      Executive Director 
 
Parliament and Central Agencies  Michael H. Rayner, C.A. 
Departmental and Corporate Audits  Raymond M. Dubois, C.A. 
Special Audits and Control Evaluations D. Larry Meyers, P. Eng., C.A. 
International Audits    Edward R. Rowe, C.A. 
 
Concurrently regional offices have been given more responsibility 
under the management of persons appointed to newly established 
regional director positions.  These changes are designed to enhance 
the ability of senior officers to discharge effectively their 
designated professional responsibilities. 
 
  The Executive Committee of the Office, comprising the 
Auditor General, the Deputy Auditor General, the two Assistant 
Auditors General and the Special Adviser to the Auditor General, has 
the overall responsibility for the direction, planning and 
administration of the Office and provides guidance and makes decisions 
regarding professional issues referred to it by other members of the 
senior management group. 



 
19.3  The Audit Office makes every effort to establish a career 
pattern for its staff similar to that in the major public accounting 
firms.  Recruitment is directed primarily towards promising university 
graduates and qualified accountants.  Training and manpower allocation 
activities assist these staff members to become professionals of high 
calibre, with the expectation that many will move on after several 
years into senior positions in the financial areas of government 
departments, agencies and Crown corporations, or elsewhere as their 
career preferences indicate. 
 
  Our internal training program, coupled with external 
continuing education opportunities, provides a comprehensive 
developmental program which spans the entire careers of our 
professional staff.  On-the-job training plays an important part in 
the education of our auditors and the Office's assignment performance 
review program is a significant element of a management information 
system which monitors the progress of our staff and helps identify 
professional development requirements. 
 
19.4  University recruits are required to enroll in professional 
training programs leading to qualification as a Chartered Accountant, 
Certified General Accountant, or Registered Industrial Accountant.  As 
a result of interviews conducted in the autumn of 1976 with students 
from campuses across Canada, 23 university graduates joined the 
Office.  Representatives of the Office are interviewing students at 
university campuses again this year. 
 
  At August 1, 1977, 179 of our full-time professional staff 
were qualified for membership in professional accounting associations. 
 In addition 100 students-in-accounts were enrolled in programs 
leading to such qualifications. 
 
  In September 1977, the Institute of Chartered Accountants of 
Ontario granted an increase in the number of students who may be 
registered for employment by the Audit Office in Ottawa from 25 to a 
number equal to three students for each professional staff member who 
is at the AU-3 level or above and is also a member of the Institute.  
Also during the last year the Ontario Society of Management 
Accountants and the Ontario Association of Certified General 
Accountants formally recognized the Audit Office's career development 
program as acceptable training for staff seeking the RIA or CGA 
designations.  This recognition and expression of confidence in the 
Office's student development program by the three major professional 
accounting bodies in Ontario will be of great assistance in 
recruitment efforts and in furthering the professional objectives of 
the Office. 
 
19.5  The Audit Office has continued the development of its 
activities in compliance with the Official Languages Resolution.  
During the year, 48 employees attended language training.  One hundred 
and eighty-six employees are now bilingual, and one group in Ottawa is 
designated a Unit-Working-in-French. 
 



19.6  The following table presents a profile of full-time staff at 
August 1, 1977, March 31, 1977, and March 31, 1976, excluding those 
recruited under the Executive Interchange Program: 
 
        August 1 March 31 March 31 
          1977   1977   1976 
 
 Senior management        19     17     15 
 Directors and managers       60     54     42 
 Supervisors and auditors      130    139    127 
 Other audit staff        98     91     95 
 Professional staff       307    301    279 
 Support and administrative staff    122    110     74 
           429    411    353 
 
 In the National Capital Region    338    316    266 
 In other parts of Canada       91     95     87 
           429    411    353 
 
19.7  The Office continues to make extensive use of professional 
resources available from the private sector, not only to supplement 
the work of the permanent staff but also to provide a variety of 
specialized knowledge and experience not required on a full-time 
basis.  Thus we are able to enrich the experience of the permanent 
staff and also achieve increasingly higher auditing standards. 
 
  The use of teams composed of both public servants and 
professionals working under the Executive Interchange Program of the 
Public Service Commission or professional service contracts has proven 
effective in recent years in the Financial Management and Control 
Study (FMCS), the Computer and Information Systems Evaluation (CAISE) 
Study, the Study of Procedures in Cost Effectiveness (S.P.I.C.E.) and 
the Audit Program Enrichment Exercise (A.P.E.X.).  In keeping with the 
Government's intention, announced in the Throne Speech of 1976, to 
encourage the use of resources from the private sector, this activity 
has been increased, consistent with the full employment of our 
permanent staff. 
 
  Although the full-time professional staff is being increased 
by employing suitably qualified high-potential candidates who present 
themselves and by encouraging our present staff to obtain recognized 
professional accounting degrees, this process is necessarily slow and 
subject to attrition, primarily due to transfers and promotions to 
other parts of the Public Service.  Therefore, by necessity and in 
accordance with Government policy, and because it has proven effective 
during recent years, the practice of using extensive assistance from 
the private sector primarily for the Government-wide special programs 
referred to above, and for special non-recurring studies and 
examinations is likely to continue during the period our staff is 
being brought up to strength in both numbers and professional 
qualifications. 
 
  Staff recruited under the Public Service Commission 
Executive Interchange Program has included partners, principals and 



managers of professional accounting and management consulting firms as 
well as specialists from industry and universities.  These 
professionals normally serve in the Office for a period of between one 
and two years. 
 
19.8  One of our recently qualified chartered accountants is 
completing a term of service with a public accounting firm under the 
Interchange Canada Program and an audit director is representing 
Canada on the Board of Auditors of the North Atlantic Treaty 
Organization. 
 
19.9  Under the international exchange agreements of the Public 
Service Commission's Interchange Canada Program, a Director of Audit 
from the Australian Auditor General's Office is completing an 18-month 
term which began on November 1, 1976.  Objectives of the exchange 
include the development of a better understanding of the objectives, 
management practices, problems, work methods and areas of interest of 
our respective Offices and the development of a spirit of co-operation 
and mutual confidence at the international level. 
 
19.10 Members of the Audit Office who retired during the year 
include: Leonard G. Sayers, C.A., Director, with over 28 years 
service; Lawrence W.  Ewers, Auditor, and Stanley R. McPhail, 
Supervisor, each with over 36 years service; Ronald C. Edney, Manager, 
Toronto Office, with over 35 years service; Joseph Dibartolo and 
Charles E. Gauthier, Supervisors, each with over 34 years service; and 
Florian J. Gravelle, Storesman, with over 32 years service.  Each has 
made a contribution to the effectiveness and spirit of the Office 
which is deeply appreciated.  On behalf of their colleagues in the 
Audit Office, I wish them health and happiness in their retirement. 
 
Assistance to the Sang Committee on Public Accounts 
 
19.11 During the last year, the Audit Office continued to give 
high priority to providing assistance as and when desired by the 
Standing Committee on Public Accounts in its review of the Annual 
Report of the Auditor General to the House of Commons.  The Office was 
represented at all meetings of the Committee by either the Auditor 
General or the Deputy Auditor General and by other senior officers as 
appropriate to the matter under review.  We assisted the Sub-committee 
on Agenda and Procedures in planning the Committee's review of my 1976 
Report.  Responding to a special request from the Committee late in 
1976, we prepared a summary of various Atomic Energy of Canada Limited 
export contracts for use by members during their consideration of that 
Company's international sales activities. 
 
  The principal subjects considered by the Public Accounts 
Committee during the last year concerned Atomic Energy of Canada 
Limited, our 1976 recommendations on the financial management and 
control practices of Crown corporations, Polysar Limited, and Bill C-
20, the Auditor General Act.  Recommendations of the Committee 
regarding questionable trade practices of Polysar Limited, were 
included in its Second Report to the House of Commons which is 
reproduced in Appendix E to this Report.  The Auditor General Act is 



included in Appendix B. 
 
Computer and Information Systems Evaluation (CAISE) Study 
 
19.12 The findings of the Computer and Information Systems 
Evaluation (CAISE) Study for 1976-77 are included in Parts 3 to 6 of 
this Report.  The 1976-77 program included: 
 
-the establishment of an inventory of computer applications in the 
Federal Government; 
 
-a review of management controls over electronic data processing (EDP) 
resources in the specific areas of systems development, the 
procurement of equipment and services, and security with respect to 
computer systems, data and services; and 
 
-an in-depth review of controls over financial information processed 
by nine computer-based systems located in seven different departments. 
 
  At this time, with the review of most major computer-based 
systems completed, it is appropriate to acknowledge with appreciation 
the important contribution of the 12 outside organizations, mainly 
firms of chartered accountants and management consultants, who made 40 
senior members of their staffs available to participate in the Study. 
 Without this support, the Study would not have been possible.  The 
Audit Office is most grateful to each firm and its representatives for 
their contribution to the Study's success. 
 
  The Audit Office is developing a permanent EDP audit 
capability integrated to the extent possible with normal audit 
operations.  EDP specialists will continue to review the Government's 
computer-based financial systems and will develop EDP audit manuals, 
implement computer-assisted audit techniques, train audit staff and 
ensure that our audit programs are commensurate with identified 
control weaknesses.  Participants in the CAISE Program will continue 
on a reduced scale to give needed support to this new development of 
an in-house computer audit capability. 
 
Financial Management and Control Study 
 
19.13 The findings of the Financial Management and Control Study 
(FMCS) for 1976-77 are included in Part 7 and Appendix D of this 
Report.  Parts 8 and 9 describe the actions taken to date by the 
Public Accounts Committee, the Treasury Board Secretariat, 
departments, agencies and Crown corporations on the FMCS observations 
and recommendations included in my 1975 and 1976 Reports. 
 
  The 1976-77 program concludes the initial round of studies 
identified in the original terms of reference and which commenced in 
May 1974.  In this final year we reviewed seven departments and 
agencies, two Crown corporations, one corporation not scheduled in the 
Financial Administration Act and the Governments of the Yukon and 
Northwest Territories, including their agencies and Crown 
corporations.  In addition, we reviewed and reported, as part of our 



regular audit work, on the financial management and control practices 
in a further eight departments and agencies. 
 
Study of Procedures in Cost Effectiveness (S.P.I.C.E.) 
 
19.14 The Office is undertaking a government-wide Study of 
Procedures in Cost Effectiveness (S.P.I.C.E.), a major project to 
assess the adequacy of management controls in the Government in terms 
of "value for money." 
 
  For a number of years the Audit Office has identified and on 
occasion included in annual Reports instances where full value was not 
received from payments made by departments, agencies or Crown 
corporations.  The Report of the Independent Review Committee on the 
Office of the Auditor General of Canada, recommended that the Auditor 
General be required to call attention to any cases where he observes 
that value has not been obtained for public expenditure.  This 
recommendation is reflected in the new Auditor General Act in Section 
7(2) which provides in part that each annual report of the Auditor 
General to the House of Commons 
 
...shall call attention to ...  any cases in which he has observed 
that... 
 
(d)money has been expended without due regard to economy or 
efficiency; or 
 
(e)satisfactory procedures have not been established to measure and 
report the effectiveness of programs, where such procedures could 
appropriately and reasonably be implemented. 
 
  Recognizing the imminence of the introduction of the Auditor 
General Act and, consequently, the pressing need to prepare my Office 
for its new responsibility, in September 1976 I initiated the Study of 
Procedures in Cost Effectiveness with the following objectives: 
 
-to compile information on the "state of the art" of management 
control systems in the public sector, in terms of economy, efficiency 
and effectiveness; 
 
-to assess and report on existing procedures for planning, measuring 
and controlling activities in Canada's public service (in the 
interests of economy, efficiency and effectiveness); and 
 
-to recommend to the Office of the Auditor General how this new 
mandate should be exercised in the future. 
 
  The Study is directed by Kenneth G. Belbeck, President of 
the management consulting firm of Stevenson Kellogg, Ltd., who has 
been associated with the Office since September 1, 1976, as Director 
General - S.P.I.C.E.  under the Executive Interchange Program of the 
Public Service Commission.  Working with him are approximately 60 
senior professionals assigned to the Study from my Office and 
recruited from leading management consulting and public accounting 



firms across Canada.  The Deputy Director General of the S.P.I.C.E.  
Program is Ronald B.  Robinson, also an executive of Stevenson 
Kellogg, Ltd.  on loan to the Office for two years under the Executive 
Interchange Program. 
 
  As the above objectives indicate, the initial approach of 
S.P.I.C.E.  was basically research oriented.  Until recently, the 
Study has been examining selected programs within certain departments 
and agencies of the Government, gathering information and knowledge, 
developing expertise and identifying the talents and resources 
required by the Audit Office for the fulfilment of its new mandate. 
 
  As provided for in the new Auditor General Act which came 
into effect on August 1, 1977, the first results of our studies based 
on the value for money concept will be communicated to the House of 
Commons in my 1978 Report.  To attain this objective, we have recently 
modified the initial research orientation of the Study and transformed 
it into an expanded operational program.  We are continuing the 
program of individual examinations in specific areas of Government 
operations to obtain audit evidence on the quality of management 
controls.  Concurrently, in-depth studies crossing the boundaries of 
departments and agencies are being initiated to explore issues of a 
government-wide nature that have emerged from our examinations to 
date. 
 
Special Audits and Inquiries 
 
19.15 During the last year, the Special Audits and Inquiries 
Branch of the Audit Office continued with its objective of conducting 
studies of a government-wide or subject nature broader in scope than 
the normal day-to-day audit activities.  Operating on a project basis, 
the Branch uses internal staff supplemented as necessary by industry 
or government specialists or by professionals of other disciplines.  
Separate terms of reference are developed for each project and 
emphasis is given to evaluating the adequacy of control systems. 
 
  My 1976 Report included observations arising from the 
following special studies made by the Special Audits and Inquiries 
Branch: 
 
-Travel and Relocation Expenses 
 
-Grants and Contributions 
 
-Oil Import Compensation Program 
 
-Receipt and Deposit of Public Money 
 
-Office Accommodation 
 
-Internal Controls in Payroll Systems 
 
-Manufacturers' Sales Tax 
 



  The study of Travel and Relocation Expenses was continued 
into 1976-77.  The study of Grants and Contributions is a multi-year 
project.  Observations arising from the continuation of these studies 
are contained in Parts 11 and 12 of this Report.  Observations on the 
other five studies mentioned above are contained in Part 10.  We also 
refer in Part 10 to a study initiated in 1976 relating to the use of 
statistical data in determining certain government expenditures. 
 
  A study of financial management and controls over contracts 
in the Federal Government was initiated during the last year.  This 
project will be completed during the current year and matters which 
should be drawn to the attention of the House of Commons will be 
included in my 1978 Report. 
 
Departmental and Corporate Audits 
 
19.16 Parts 15 to 18 of this Report include observations arising 
from regular audits of departments and Crown corporations. 
 
  Parts 13 and 14 contain, respectively, the Auditor General's 
certificates on the main financial statements of Canada and our 
observations on these statements.  The observations included in Part 
14 have been reproduced in Volume I of the Public Accounts for the 
convenience of the readers of the financial statements. 
 
  Part 15 of the Report includes comments on the financial 
statements and operations of the Crown corporations and other entities 
for which the Auditor General is required to provide separate 
professional opinions.  All such corporations and entities are listed 
in that Part. 
 
  Parts 16 and 17 contain the observations required by Section 
61(1) of the Financial Administration Act on irregularities disclosed 
during Audit Office examinations and on other matters the Auditor 
General considers should be brought to the notice of the House of 
Commons. 
 
  Finally, Part 18 comments on matters dealt with in previous 
Reports of sufficient significance to be reported to the House of 
Commons again.  These comments arise from the Office's continuous 
follow-up and monitoring of actions taken to correct deficiencies 
previously reported. 
 
International Audits 
 
19.17 The Auditor General of Canada is one of the three members of 
the Board of Auditors of the United Nations, having been re-appointed 
for a term expiring June 30, 1980.  The other members of the Board are 
the Controller General of Colombia and the Auditor General of Ghana.  
In addition, the Auditor General is the auditor of the International 
Civil Aviation Organization, a specialized agency of the United 
Nations with headquarters in Montreal, and is a member of the Panel of 
External Auditors of the United Nations and Specialized Agencies.  The 
Auditor General of Canada completed in October 1977, two-year terms as 



Chairman of both the Board of Auditors and the Panel of External 
Auditors. 
 
  In my 1976 Report, I stated that the Board of Auditors had 
approved significant organizational and procedural changes that would 
enable the members to discharge their joint and several 
responsibilities more effectively by unified and better integrated 
audit plans and programs.  Significant progress has been made in these 
reforms. 
 
  An Audit Operations Committee has been established 
comprising the three full-time Directors of External Audit from 
Canada, Colombia and Ghana.  Canada is represented in this capacity by 
Michael R. Harle, a Director General in our Office, and the Committee 
is under the chairmanship of Edward R.  Rowe, Executive Director - 
International Audits in our Office, whose services have been provided 
by Canada for a two-year period ending June 1978. 
 
  This Committee meets on a regular basis and to date has: 
 
-developed various questionnaires and audit techniques to be used for 
all assignments of the Board; 
 
-established audit standards to govern the performance of each 
assignment; 
 
-initiated both seminar and on-the-job training for the audit staffs 
of the three members in systems-based auditing; 
 
-developed co-ordinated audit plans and programs for each assignment; 
 
-achieved some integration of the staffs of the three members on major 
assignments; 
 
-revised the methods of reporting to management on the results of 
audits; 
 
-improved liaison with the various internal inspection units and 
senior financial officers; and 
 
-improved communications with other members of the Panel of External 
Auditors to assist in making the audits more effective. 
 
  Significant progress has been made in shifting the emphasis 
in audit efforts from the review of specific transactions to the 
review of systems of financial management and control.  An in-depth 
evaluation of the systems of financial management and control in the 
United Nations Headquarters and Office at Geneva, including the 
response of the administration, was received with considerable 
interest in October 1977 by the appropriate United Nations Committee 
 
  The Audit Operations Committee intends to produce a manual 
of systems-based audit procedures for the Board of Auditors once the 
procedures have been fully tested.  It is anticipated that thiS manual 



will play an important part in the development and implementation of 
generally accepted and consistently applied auditing standards to the 
United Nations and may be useful to the legislative audit authorities 
in developing nations. 
 
Professional Practices 
 
19.18 The Professional Practices Branch is responsible for 
developing and maintaining modern auditing standards and procedures 
for use in the Audit Office.  The Branch also conducts on-going 
research in accounting and auditing and provides a consultative, 
advisory service to staff. 
 
  During the year all professional staff received a draft of 
the comprehensive audit manual, referred to in last year's Report, 
which sets out the objectives and standards of the Office and a 
uniform audit approach.  Formal training courses were developed and 
held to introduce the audit manual to the members of our professional 
staff.  The final version of the manual is nearing completion. 
 
  The research facilities of the Office were expanded during 
the year by the establishment of a central library service under the 
direction of a full-time librarian.  Reading and reference material 
includes government publications, major accounting and auditing texts 
and periodicals. 
 
  All members of the Office are encouraged to seek the 
assistance of the Professional Practices Branch for consultation and 
research on accounting and auditing problems and a significant part of 
the Branch's time this year was spent in providing such assistance.  
Complex technical matters and questions that pertained to broad policy 
were also referred to the Auditor General's Independent Advisory 
Committee on Government Accounting and Auditing Standards for its 
consideration and advice. 
 
Legislative Auditors' Meeting 
 
19.19 The Canadian Legislative Auditors held their fifth annual 
meeting in Halifax on September 13 and 14, 1977.  Some 40 senior 
members of the federal and the provincial audit offices met on this 
occasion to exchange views on technical matters and other items of 
common interest.  The agenda included such topics as: financial 
reporting practices by governments; the education, training and 
accreditation of government accountants; the role of Public Accounts 
Committees; and the evaluation of economy, efficiency and 
effectiveness.  Guest speakers included the Honourable G.A. Regan, 
Premier of Nova Scotia; Dr. Harold Nason, Special Adviser to the 
Minister of Finance, Province of Nova Scotia; N. Glenn Ross, partner 
of Coopers Lybrand and Chairman of the Canadian Institute of Chartered 
Accountants Study Group on Financial Reporting Practices by 
Governments; Simon McInnes, Assistant Professor of Political Science, 
McMaster University; and K.G. Belbeck, President of Stevenson Kellogg, 
Ltd. 
 



Audit Office Expenditures 
 
19.20 The operating expenses of the Audit Office for the fiscal 
year 1976-77 amounted to $14 million, of which $9.7 million or 69% was 
for salaries and other personnel costs.  A comparative statement of 
expenditures follows: 
 
          1976-77 1975-76 
    (in thousands of dollars) 
 
Salaries         $ 8,787  $7,056 
Contribution to employee benefit plans       901     803 
Travelling, staff transfer and 
  communication expense          773     611 
Professional and special services      2,897     578 
Materials and supplies          192     125 
Office furniture and equipment        251  87 
Annual Report, advertising, etc.     73  62 
Rentals          82  47 
Repairs and maintenance       41  19 
Other          10  24 
 
           14,007   9,412 
 
Less: Cost recoveries from 
 international audits         142     134 
 
          $13,865  $9,278 
 
Recommendations of the Independent Review Committee 
 
19.21 In previous Reports I have reported on the progress toward 
implementation of the recommendations contained in the Report of the 
Independent Review Committee which was tabled in the House of Commons 
in April 1975.  In the past these recommendations have been classified 
as: those requiring legislative action; those that can be implemented 
by either the Auditor General or the Government; and those that can be 
implemented by the joint action of the Auditor General and the 
Government.  In addition, one recommendation appeared to require 
specific action by the House of Commons (Recommendation 24) and one by 
the Standing Committee on Public Accounts (Recommendation 26). 
 
  It is a pleasure to report that, with the proclamation of 
the Auditor General Act on August 1, 1977, substantially all the 
recommendations of the Committee requiring legislative action have 
been incorporated in the laws of Canada.  This legislation is, in 
itself, a fitting tribute to the work of the Committee and a worthy 
memorial to its Chairman, the late John R.M. Wilson, F.C.A.  It is the 
culmination of a period of intensive study by the Committee members 
and by many others, including Members of Parliament, government 
officials and Audit Office employees, which began shortly after I 
assumed Office in 1973. 
 
  The current status of action on each of the Committee's 47 



recommendations is shown in Appendix C to this Report. 
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FINANCIAL ADMINISTRATION ACT - PART VII 
 
AND EXTRACTS FROM PART VIII 
 
FINANCIAL ADMINISTRATION ACT 
 
R.S., C. F-10 
 
Part VII 
 
THE AUDITOR GENERAL OF CANADA 
 
Auditor General 56. (1) The Governor in Council shall by 
commission under the Great Seal appoint an officer called the Auditor 
General of Canada to hold office during good behaviour until he 
attains the age of sixty.five years, but he is removable by the 
Governor General on address of the Senate and House of Commons. 
 
Salary   (2) The Auditor General shall be paid a salary 
equal to the salary of the Chief Justice of the Federal Court of 
Canada including any additional salary authorized by section 20 of the 



Judges Act. 
 
Public Service  (3) The provisions of the Public Service 
Superannuation Superannuation Act, except those relating to 
Act   tenure of office, apply to the Auditor General. 
 
Officers, etc.  (4) Such officers and employees as are necessary 
to enable the Auditor General to perform his duties shall be appointed 
in accordance with the Public Service Employment Act. 
 
Acting Auditor  (5) The Governor in Council may appoint 
General a person temporarily to perform the duties of the Auditor 
General during a vacancy in the office of Auditor General. R. 5., c. 
116, s. 65; 1955, c. 3, s. 1; 1963, c. 41, s.2; 1966-17, c. 84, 5.3. 
 
Access to books, 57. (1) notwithstanding any Act, the Auditor 
files, etc. General is entitled to free access at all convenient 
times to all files, documents and other records relating to the 
accounts of every department, and he is also entitled to require and 
receive from members of the public service of Canada such information, 
reports and explanations as he may deem necessary for the proper 
performance of his duties. 
 
Stationing of  (2) The Auditor General may station in 
officers in other any department any person employed in his 
departments office to enable him more effectively to carry out his 
duties, and the department shall provide the necessary office 
accommodation for any officer so stationed. 
 
oath of secrecy (3) The Auditor General shall require every person 
employed in his office who is to examine the accounts of a department 
pursuant to this Act to comply with any security requirements 
applicable to, and to take any oath of secrecy required to be taken by 
persons employed in that department. 
 
Suspension  (4) The Auditor General may suspend from the 
performance of his duty any person employed in his office. R.S., c. 
118,5.88. 
 
Accounts relating 58. The Auditor General shall examine in 
to C.R.F.  such manner as he may deem necessary the accounts 
relating to the Consolidated Revenue Fund and to public property and 
shall ascertain whether in his opinion 
    (a) the accounts have been faithfully and properly 
kept; 
    (b) all public money has been fully accounted for, 
and the rules and procedures applied are sufficient to secure an 
effective check on the assessment, collection and proper allocation of 
the revenue; 
    (c) money has been expended for the purposes for 
which it was appropriated by Parliament, and the expenditures have 
been made as authorized; and 
    (d) essential records are maintained and the rules 
and procedures applied are sufficient to safeguard and control public 



property. R.S., c. 116, s. 87. 
 
Other duties 59. The Auditor General shall 
   (a) make such examination of the accounts and records 
of each registrar as he deems necessary, and such other examinations 
of a registrar's transactions as the Minister may require; and 
   (b) when and to the extent required by the Minister, 
participate in the destruction of any redeemed or cancelled securities 
or unissued reserves of securities, authorized to be destroyed under 
this Act; 
 
 
  and he may, by arrangement with the registrar, maintain 
custody and control, jointly with the registrar, of cancelled and 
unissued securities. R.S., c. 116, s. 68. 
 
Certificate 60. The Auditor General shall examine and certify in 
accordance with the outcome of his examinations the several statements 
required by section 55 to be included in the Public Accounts, and any 
other statement that the Minister may present for audit certificate. 
R.S., c. 116, s. 69. 
 
Report to House 61. (1) The Auditor General shall report 
of Commonsannually to the House of Commons the results of his 
examinations and shall call attention to every case in which he has 
observed that 
   (a) any officer or employee has wilfully or negligently 
omitted to collect or receive any money belonging to Canada, 
   (b) any public money was not duly accounted for and 
paid into the Consolidated Revenue Fund, 
   (c) any appropriation was exceeded or was applied to a 
purpose or in a manner not authorized by Parliament, 
   (d) an expenditure was not authorized or was not 
properly vouched or certified, 
   (e) there has been a deficiency or loss through the 
fraud, default or mistake of any person, or 
   (f) a special warrant authorized the payment of any 
money, 
  and to any other case that the Auditor General considers 
should be brought to the notice of the House of Commons. 
 
When report to (2) The report of the Auditor General shall be 
be tabled laid before the House of Commons by the Minister on or before 
the 31st day of December, or, if Parliament is then not in session, 
within fifteen days after the commencement of the next ensuing session 
and if the Minister does not, within the time prescribed by this 
section, present the report to the House of Commons, the Auditor 
General shall transmit the report to the Speaker for tabling in the 
House of Commons. 
 
Inquiry and 62. The Auditor General shall, whenever the 
report Governor in Council or the Treasury report Board directs, 
inquire into and report on any matter relating to the financial affairs 
of Canada or to public property and on any person or organization that 



has received financial aid from the Government of Canada or in respect 
of which financial aid from the Government of Canada is sought. 1966-
67, c. 74, s. 11. 
 
Improper  63. Whenever it appears to the Auditor General 
retention ofthat any public money has been improperly retained by 
public money any person, he shall forthwith report the circumstances of 
such cases to the President of the Treasury Board. 1966-67, c. 74, s. 
13. 
 
Inquiries  64. The Auditor General may examine any person on oath 
on any matter pertaining to any account subject to audit by him and for 
the purposes of any such examination the Auditor General may exercise 
all the powers of a commissioner under Part I of the Inquiries Act. 
R.S., c. 116, s. 74. 
 
Audit of  65. An officer of the public service of Canada 
office of nominated by the Treasury Board shall examine and 
Auditor certify to the House of Commons in accordance with the 
General outcome of his examinations the receipts and disbursements of 
the office of the Auditor General. R.S., c. 116, s. 75. 
 
Extracts from Part VIII 
 
CROWN CORPORATIONS 
 
Access to  76.  The auditor is entitled to have access at all 
books, etc.convenient times to all records, documents, books, accounts 
and vouchers of a corporation, and is entitled to require from the 
directors and officers of the corporation such information and 
explanations as he deems necessary. R.S., c. 116, s. 86. 
 
Auditor's  77. (1) The auditor shall report annually to  
report the appropriate Minister the result of his examination of the 
accounts and financial statements of a corporation, and the report 
shall state whether in his opinion 
   (a) proper books of account have been kept by the 
corporation; 
   (b) the financial statements of the corporation 
    (i)  were prepared on a basis consistent with that 
of the preceding year and are in agreement with the books of account, 
    (ii) in the case of the balance sheet, give a true 
and fair view of the state of the corporation's affairs as at the end 
of the financial year, and 
    (iii) in the case of the statement of income and 
expense, give a true and fair view of the income and expense of the 
corporation for the financial year; and (c) the transactions of the 
corporation that have come under his notice have been within the powers 
of the corporation under this Act and any other Act applicable to the 
corporation; 
  and the auditor shall call attention to any other matter 
falling within the scope of his examination that in his opinion should 
be brought to the attention of Parliament. 
 



Other reports (2) The auditor shall from time to time make to the 
corporation or to the appropriate Minister such other reports as he may 
deem necessary or as the appropriate Minister may require. 
 
Annual report (3) The annual report of the auditor shall be included 
in the annual report of the corporation. 
 
Audit  (4) Notwithstanding section 68, this section operates in lieu 
of section 132 of the Canada Corporations Act. R.S., c. 116, s. 87. 
 
Report through 78. In any case where the auditor is of the 
Minister opinion that any matter in respect of a corporation should be 
brought to the attention of the Governor in Council, the Treasury Board 
or the Minister of Finance, such report shall be made forthwith through 
the appropriate Minister. R.S., c. 116, s. 88. 



APPENDIX B 
 
AUDITOR GENERAL ACT 
 
 
25-26 ELIZABETH II 
_______ 
 
CHAPTER 34 
 
An Act respecting the office of the Auditor 
General of Canada and matters related 
or incidental thereto 
 
[Assented to 14th July, 1977] 
 
 
Her Majesty, by and with the advice and 
consent of the Senate and House of 
Commons of Canada, enacts as follows: 
 
PART I 
 
SHORT TITLE 
 
Short  l. This Part may be cited as the Auditor General 
title  Act. 
 
INTERPRETATION 
 
Definitions 2. In this Act, 
 
"Auditor  "Auditor General" means the Auditor General of General"
  Canada appointed pursuant to subsection 3(l); 
 
"Crown  "Crown corporation" has the meaning assigned to 
corporation"that expression by subsection 66(l) of the  
 Financial Administration Act; 
 
"department""department" has the meaning assigned to that term by 
section 2 of the Financial Administration Act; 
 
"registrar""registrar" means the Bank of Canada and a registrar 
appointed under Part IV of the Financial Administration Act. 
 
AUDITOR GENERAL OF CANADA 
 
Appointment 3. (l) The Governor in Council shall, by 
and tenure commission under the Great Seal, appoint a officequalified 
auditor to be the officer called the Auditor General of Canada to hold 
office during good behaviour for a term of ten years, but the Auditor 
General may be removed by the Governor in Council on address of the 
Senate and House of Commons. 
 



Idem (2) Notwithstanding subsection (l), the Auditor General ceases to 
hold office on attaining the age of sixty-five years. 
 
Re-appointment (3) Once having served as the Auditor General, a person 
is not eligible for re-appointment to that office. 
 
Vacancy  (4) In the event of the absence or incapacity of the 
Auditor General or if the office of Auditor General is vacant, the 
Governor in Council may appoint a person temporarily to perform the 
duties of Auditor General. 
 
Salary4. (l) The Auditor General shall be paid a salary equal to the 
salary of the Chief Justice of the Federal Court of Canada, including 
any additional salary authorized by section 20 of the Judges Act. 
 
Pension   (2) The provisions of the Public Service 
benefitsSuperannuation Act, other than those relating 
to tenure of office, apply to the Auditor General except that a person 
appointed as Auditor General from outside the Public Service may, by 
notice in writing given to the President of the Treasury Board not more 
than sixty days after the date of his appointment as Auditor General, 
elect to participate in the pension plan provided for in the Diplomatic 
Service (Special) Superannuation Act in which case the provisions of 
that Act, other than those relating to tenure of office, apply to him 
and the provisions of the Public Service Superannuation Act do not 
apply to him. 
 
DUTIES 
 
Examination 5. The Auditor General is the auditor of 
the accounts of Canada, including those relating to the Consolidated 
Revenue Fund and as such shall make such examinations and inquiries as 
he considers necessary to enable him to report as required by this Act. 
 
Idem   6. The Auditor General shall examine the several 
financial statements required by section 55 of the Financial 
Administration Act to be included in the Public Accounts, and any other 
statement that the Minister of Finance may present for audit and shall 
express his opinion as to whether they present fairly information in 
accordance with stated accounting policies of the federal government 
and on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year together with 
any reservations he may have. 
 
Report to  7. (1) The Auditor General shall report 
House of   annually to the House of Commons 
Commons (a) on the work of his office; and 
(b) on whether, in carrying on the work of his office, he received all 
the information and explanations he required. 
 
Idem (2)  Each report of the Auditor General under subsection (I) shall 
call attention to anything that he considers to be of significance and 
of a nature that should be brought to the attention of the House of 
Commons, including any cases in which he has observed that 
 



(a) accounts have not been faithfully and properly maintained or 
public money has not been fully accounted for or paid, where so 
required by law, into the Consolidated Revenue Fund; 
(b) essential records have not been maintained or the rules and 
procedures applied have been insufficient to safeguard and control 
public property, to secure an effective check on the assessment, 
collection and proper allocation of the revenue-and to ensure that 
expenditures have been made only as authorized; 
(c) money has been expended other than for purposes for which it was 
appropriated by Parliament; 
(d) money has been expended without due regard to economy or 
efficiency; or 
(e) satisfactory procedures have not been established to measure and 
report the effectiveness of programs, where such procedures could 
appropriately and reasonably be implemented. 
 
Submission of  (3) Each annual report by the Auditor 
report to  General to the House of Commons shall be submitted 
Speaker andto the Speaker of the House of Commons on or 
tabling in the before the 31st day of December in the year to 
House of  which the report relates and the Speaker of the 
Commons House of Commons shall lay each such report before the House 
of Commons forthwith after receipt thereof by him or, if that House is 
not then sitting, on the first day next thereafter that the House of 
Commons is sitting. 
 
Special   8. (l) The Auditor General may make a special 
reportreport to the House of Commons on any matter of pressing 
importance or urgency that, in his opinion, should not be deferred 
until the presentation of his annual report. 
 
Submission of  (2) Each special report of the Auditor 
reports to General to the House of Commons made under 
Speaker and subsection (l) or 20(2) shall be submitted to the 
tabling in theSpeaker of the House of Commons and shall be laid 
House ofbefore the House of Commons by the Speaker of the 
CommonsHouse of Commons forthwith after receipt thereof by him, or if 
that House is not then sitting, on the first day next thereafter that 
the House of Commons is sitting. 
 
Idem 9. The Auditor General shall 
(a) make such examination of the accounts and records of each 
registrar as he deems necessary, and such other examinations of a 
registrar's transactions as the Minister of Finance may require; and 
(b) when and to the extent required by the Minister of Finance, 
participate in the destruction of any redeemed or cancelled securities 
or unissued reserves of securities authorized to be destroyed under the 
Financial Administration Act; 
and he may, by arrangement with a registrar, maintain custody and 
control, jointly with that registrar, of cancelled and unissued 
securities. 
 
Improper 10. Whenever it appears to the Auditor General 
retention ofthat any public money has been improperly retained 



public moneyby any person, he shall forthwith report the circumstances 
of the case to the President of the Treasury Board. 
 
Inquiry and11. The Auditor General may, if in his opinion 
reportsuch an assignment does not interfere with his primary 
responsibilities, when-ever the Governor in Council so requests, 
inquire into and report on any matter relating to the financial affairs 
of Canada or to public property or inquire into and report on any 
person or organization that has received financial aid from the 
Government of Canada or in respect of which financial aid from the 
Government of Canada is sought. 
 
Advisory 12. The Auditor General may advise appropriate 
powersofficers and employees in the public service of Canada of matters 
discovered in his examinations and, in particular, may draw any such 
matter to the attention of officers and employees engaged in the 
conduct of the business of the Treasury Board. 
 
ACCESS TO INFORMATION 
 
Access to  13. (1) Except as provided by any other Act of 
informationParliament that expressly refers to this subsection, the 
Auditor General is entitled to free access at all convenient times to 
information that relates to the fulfilment of his responsibilities and 
he is also entitled to require and receive from members of the public 
service of Canada such information, reports and explanations as he 
deems necessary for that purpose. 
 
Stationing of (2) In order to carry out his duties more 
officers ineffectively, the Auditor General may station 
departmentsin any department any person employed in his office, and the 
department shall provide the necessary office accommodation for any 
person so stationed. 
 
Oath of secrecy (3) The Auditor General shall require every person 
employed in his office who is to examine the accounts of a department 
or of a Crown corporation pursuant to this Act to comply with any 
security requirements applicable to, and to take any oath of secrecy 
required to be taken by, persons employed in that department or Crown 
corporation. 
 
Inquiries   (4) The Auditor General may examine any person on 
oath on any matter pertaining to any account subject to audit by him 
and for the purposes of any such examination the Auditor General may 
exercise all the powers of a commissioner under Part I of the Inquiries 
Act. 
 
Reliance  14. (1) Notwithstanding subsections (2) and (3), 
on audit  in order to fulfil his responsibilities as the 
reports of auditor of the accounts of Canada, the Auditor 
Crown  General may rely on the report of the duly 
corporations appointed auditor of a Crown corporation or of   
  any subsidiary of a Crown corporation. 
 



Auditor   (2) The Auditor General may request a Crown 
General may corporation to obtain and furnish to him such 
request  information and explanations from its present or 
informationformer directors, officers, employees, agents and auditors 
or those of any of its subsidiaries as are, in his opinion, necessary 
to enable him to fulfil his responsibilities as the auditor of the 
accounts of Canada. 
 
Director of  (3) If, in the opinion of the Auditor 
the Governor General, a Crown corporation, in response to a 
in Councilrequest made under subsection (2), fails to provide any or 
sufficient information or explanations, he may so advise the Governor 
in Council, who may thereupon direct the officers of the corporation to 
furnish the Auditor General with such information and explanations and 
to give him access to those records, documents, books, accounts and 
vouchers of the corporation or any of its subsidiaries access to which 
is, in the opinion of the Auditor General, necessary for him to fulfil 
his responsibilities as the auditor of the accounts of Canada. 
 
STAFF OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL 
 
Officers, etc.15. (1) Such officers and employees as are necessary 
to enable the Auditor General to perform his duties shall be appointed 
in accordance with the Public Service Employment Act. 
 
Contract for  (2) Subject to any other Act of 
professional Parliament or regulations made thereunder, but 
serviceswithout the approval of the Treasury Board, the Auditor General 
may, within the total dollar limitations established for his office in 
Appropriation Acts, contract for professional services. 
 
Delegation  (3) The Auditor General may exercise and 
to Auditor perform, in such manner and subject to such Generalterms and 
conditions as the Public Service Commission directs, the powers, duties 
and functions of the Public Service Commission under the Public Service 
Employment Act, other than the powers, duties and functions of the 
Commission in relation to appeals under sections 21 and 31 of that Act 
and inquiries under section 32 of that Act. 
 
Suspension (4) The Auditor General may suspend from the performance of 
his duty any person employed in his office. 
 
Responsibility 16. In respect of persons employed in his 
for personnel office, the Auditor General is authorized to 
managementexercise the powers and perform the duties and functions of 
the Treasury Board under the Financial Administration Act that relate 
to personnel management including the determination of terms and 
conditions of employment and the responsibility for employer and 
employee relations, within the meaning of paragraph 
5(1)(e) and section 7 of that Act. 
 
Collective 17. Any  collective  agreement  affecting 
agreementspersons employed in the office of the Auditor General entered 
into before the coming into force of this Act remains in force and 



binds the Auditor General as employer of such persons until the expiry 
of that agreement. 
 
Classification18. Classification standards may be prepared for 
standards persons employed in the office of the Auditor General to 
conform with the classifications that the Auditor General recognizes 
for the purposes of that office. 
 
Delegation 19. The Auditor General may designate a senior member of 
his staff to sign on his behalf any opinion that he is required to give 
and any report, other than his annual report on the financial 
statements of Canada made pursuant to section 55 of the Financial 
Administration Act and his reports to the House of Commons under this 
Act and any member so signing an opinion or report shall indicate 
beneath his signature his position in the office of the Auditor General 
and the fact that he is signing on behalf of the Auditor General. 
 
ESTIMATES 
 
Estimates  20. (1) The Auditor General shall annually prepare an 
estimate of the sums that will be required to be provided by Parliament 
for the payment of the salaries, allowances and expenses of his office 
during the next ensuing fiscal year. 
 
Special   (2) The Auditor General may make a special 
reportreport to the House of Commons in the event that amounts provided 
for his office in the estimates submitted to Parliament are, in his 
opinion, inadequate to enable him to fulfil the responsibilities of his 
office. 
 
Appropriation 21. The provisions of the Financial 
allotmentsAdministration Act with respect to the division of 
appropriations into allotments do not apply in respect of 
appropriations for the office of the Auditor General. 
 
AUDIT OF THE OFFICE OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL 
 
Audit of 22. (1) A qualified auditor nominated by the 
office of the Treasury Board shall examine the receipts and 
Auditor  disbursements of the office of the Auditor General 
General and shall report annually the outcome of his examinations to 
the House of Commons. 
 
Submission of  (2) Each report referred to in subsection 
reports and (1) shall be submitted to the President of the 
tablingTreasury Board on or before the 31st day of December in the year 
to which the report relates and the President of the Treasury Board 
shall lay each such report before the House of Commons within fifteen 
days after receipt thereof by him or, if that House is not then 
sitting, on any of the first fifteen days next thereafter that the 
House of Commons is sitting. 
 
PART II 
 



CONSEQUENTIAL AND RELATED AMENDMENTS 
 
R.S., c. F-1023. Part VII of the Financial Administration Act is 
repealed. 
 
R.S., c. P-3524. (1) Part I of Schedule I to the Public Service 
Staff Relations Act is amended by deleting therefrom the words "Office 
of the Auditor General of Canada". 
 
  (2) Part II of Schedule I to the Public Service Staff 
Relations Act is amended by adding thereto the words "Office of the 
Auditor General of Canada". 
R.S., c. E-825. Section 16 of the Established Programs (Interim 
Arrangements) Act is repealed and the following substituted therefor: 
 
Powers of   "16. Nothing in this Act shall be construed 
Auditor  to restrict the powers of the Auditor General of 
GeneralCanada under the Auditor General Act." 
 
1970-71-72, 26.Section 27 of the French version of the 
c. 52Pilotage Act is repealed and the following substituted therefor: 
 
Vérificateur  "27. Le vérificateur général vérifie 
général chaque année la comptabilité et les opérations financières de 
chaque Administration et en fait rapport au Ministre." 
 
R.S., c. N-22 27.Subsection 23(5) of the Northwest Territories Act is 
repealed and the following substituted therefor: 
 
Powers of  "(5) The Auditor General has, in connection 
Auditor with his examination of the accounts of the 
GeneralTerritories, all the powers that he has under the Auditor 
General Act in connection with the examination of the accounts of 
Canada." 
 
R.S., c. Y-228. Subsection 26(5) of the Yukon Act is repealed and the 
following substituted therefor: 
 
Powers of  "(5) The Auditor General has, in connection 
Auditorwith his examination of the accounts of the 
General Territory, all the powers that he has under the Auditor General 
Act in connection with the examination of the accounts of Canada." 
 
1970-71-72, 29. Section 15 of the French version of the 
c. 48Unemployment Insurance Act.  1971 is repealed and the following 
substituted therefor: 
 
Vérification  "15. Le vérificateur général vérifie chaque année 
la comptabilité et les opérations financières de la Commission et en 
fait rapport au Ministre." 
 
Amendments to 30. Whenever, in the French version, the 
French versionexpression "auditeur général" appears in any provision of 
an Act listed in the schedule to this Act, there shall in every case, 



unless the context otherwise requires, be substituted the expression 
"vérificateur général". 
 
PART III 
 
COMMENCEMENT 
 
Coming into 31.This Act shall come into force on a 
forceday to be fixed by proclamation. 
 
(The Act came into force August 1, 1977) 



APPENDIX C 
 
ACTION TAKEN ON 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE INDEPENDENT REVIEW COMMITTEE 
 
ON THE OFFICE OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL 
 
ACTION TAKEN ON 
 
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE INDEPENDENT REVIEW COMMITTEE 
 
ON THE OFFICE OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL 
 
 
The Canadian Auditor General 
 
Recommendation 
 
1.Separate legislation should be enacted concerning the role, 
responsibilities and relationships of the Auditor General and the Audit 
Office.  The present Financial Administration Act should be amended 
accordingly. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, 1976-77, c.34, proclaimed August 1, 1977. 
 
 
Reporting to the House of Commons 
 
Recommendation 
 
2.The Summary of Appropriations, Expenditures and Unexpended Balances 
by Departments included in the Public Accounts should be expanded to 
include non-budgetary appropriations and expenditures.  In reporting on 
this statement, the Auditor General should say whether or not any 
individual appropriation has been over-expended and, if any has, he 
should identify the appropriation and the amount of the 
overexpenditure. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implementation is planned by the Financial Administration Branch of the 
Treasury Board Secretariat as part of the implementation of the 
recommendations of the Study of the Accounts of Canada. 
 
Recommendation 
 
3. (1) The Auditor General should report annually to the  
House of Commons 
 
(a) on the work of his Office and 
 



(b) whether he has received all the information and  
explanations he required 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act 
Section 7(1) 
Section 7(1 )(a) 
Section 7(1)(b) 
Recommendation 
and he should call attention to anything resulting from his examination 
that he considers should be brought to the attention of the House of 
Commons, including any cases where he has observed that 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 7(2) 
 
Recommendation 
 
(i)accounts have not been faithfully and properly kept  
or public money has not been fully accounted for; 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 7(2)(a) 
 
Recommendation 
 
(ii)essential records have not been maintained or the rules and 
procedures applied have been insufficient to safeguard and control 
public property, to secure an effective check on the assessment, 
collection and proper allocation of the revenue and to ensure that 
expenditures have been made only as authorized; or 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 7(2)(b) 
 
Recommendation 
 
(iii)money has been expended other than for purposes  
for which it was appropriated by Parliament or value for money has not 
been obtained for any expenditure or expenditures, 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 7(2)(c),(d) and (e) 
 
Recommendation 
 
provided that he should not be required to report on matters that, in 
his opinion, are not significant in the circumstances. 
 



Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 7(2) 
 
Recommendation 
 
(2)The Auditor General should examine, in such manner as he deems 
necessary, the accounts and records of the administration. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 5 
 
Recommendation 
 
4.The Auditor General should continue to use an annual report as his 
primary reporting vehicle.  This report should be issued not later than 
the end of each calendar year. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 7(1) and (3) 
 
Recommendation 
 
5. The Auditor General should have the authority to issue a special 
report to the House of Commons on any matter of pressing importance or 
urgency that, in his opinion, should not be deferred until the issue of 
his annual report. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 8 
 
Reporting on the Financial Statements of Canada 
 
Recommendation 
 
6.The Public Accounts should include among the main financial 
statements of Canada a new statement showing changes in financial 
position during the fiscal year and the causes of such changes. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
A new statement to show changes in the financial position of the 
Government of Canada is under development. 
 
Recommendation 
 
7.The three main financial statements of Canada should appear together 
in the Public Accounts along with such notes and explanations as may be 
necessary. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 



 
Implemented, with the exception noted above for Recommendation 6. 
 
Recommendation 
 
8.The Auditor General should set out concisely in his reports attached 
to financial statements appearing in the Public Accounts any 
reservations he may have and qualify his opinion accordingly. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 6 
 
Recommendation 
 
9.The Auditor General should discuss with the appropriate deputy 
minister and minister any matters in the financial statements of Canada 
that he thinks should be changed before they are signed and advise them 
of the qualifications he proposes to make in his opinion on the 
statements if such changes are not made. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implemented. 
 
Recommendation 
 
10.The Auditor General should continue to comment in his  
annual report to the House of Commons on matters included in the 
financial statements of Canada and be free to expand on the reasons for 
any qualification to his opinion that he found necessary to make. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implemented.  See Part 14 of this Report. 
 
Recommendation 
 
11.When the financial statements are presented together in  
the, Public Accounts, complete with such notes and explanations as may 
be necessary, the Auditor General should express his opinion on all 
such statements in one report. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 6 
 
Recommendation 
 
12.The Auditor General should participate in studies of accounting  
principles for government, whether initiated by the accounting 
profession or by the Government itself. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 



 
Implemented. 
 
Recommendation 
 
13.In reporting on the financial statements of Canada, the  
Auditor General should express his opinion as to whether they present 
fairly information in accordance with the stated accounting policies 
and on a basis consistent with that of the preceding year. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 6 
 
Recommendation 
 
14.The Government should consider the possibility of having  
one minister responsible for the preparation and the form and content 
of the Public Accounts. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
We have been informed that the required amendments to the Financial 
Administration Act have been prepared. 
 
 
The Audit of Crown Corporations and International Organizations 
 
Recommendation 
 
15.The Auditor General should audit the financial accounts  
of all Crown corporations whose expenditures directly affect the 
budgetary accounts of Canada. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
More appropriately included in Crown corporation legislation not yet 
enacted. 
 
Recommendation 
 
16.The audit of commercially oriented and financially self-sufficient 
Crown corporations should be conducted either by the Auditor General or 
by accounting firms, as deemed appropriate in each case. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
More appropriately included in Crown corporation legislation not yet 
enacted. 
 
Recommendation 
 
17.The Auditor General should have the right of access to  
the financial records and documents of all Crown corporations of which 



he is not the auditor, as he deems necessary to the fulfilment of his 
responsibilities as auditor of the accounts of Canada. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 14(2) and (3) 
 
Recommendation 
 
18.The board of directors of every commercially oriented  
and financially self-sufficient Crown corporation should appoint an 
audit committee. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
More appropriately included in Crown corporation legislation not yet 
enacted. 
 
Recommendation 
 
19.In appointing auditors to a commercially oriented and  
financially self-sufficient Crown corporation, account should be taken 
of the recommendation of its board of directors and audit committee. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
More appropriately included in Crown corporation legislation not yet 
enacted. 
 
Recommendation 
 
20.The Auditor General should charge professional fees for  
audit services, as would be done by accounting firms, to the 
commercially oriented and financially self-sufficient Crown 
corporations of which he is the auditor. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
By agreement between the Government and the Auditor General, not to be 
implemented. 
 
Recommendation 
 
21.The Governor in Council should nominate or approve the  
appointment of the Auditor General to the Board of Auditors of the 
United Nations and to the audit of international organizations.  Such 
an appointment should be made only after consulting with him as to 
whether it would be compatible with the performance of his national 
responsibilities. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implemented.  See paragraph 19.17 of this Report. 
 



Relationships 
 
Recommendation 
 
22.The Auditor General should not be restrained in his authority  
to advise appropriate officials of the public service of matters 
discovered in his examinations; he should in particular have the right 
to draw problems to the attention of the Treasury Board Secretariat at 
his own discretion. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 12 
 
Recommendation 
 
23.The Secretary of the Treasury Board should continue to  
provide the Standing Committee on Public Accounts with a formal 
response to matters raised in the annual report of the Auditor General. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implemented. 
 
Recommendation 
 
24.Consideration should be given to changing the Standing  
Orders of the House of Commons to provide that the annual report of the 
Auditor General tabled in the House shall be automatically referred to 
the Standing Committee on Public Accounts and that, if this Committee 
has not already been organized, it must be so within a reasonable 
period, say thirty days, after such referral. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
The House of Commons has amended its Standing Orders to provide for 
automatic and permanent referral of Reports of the Auditor General to 
the Standing Committee on Public Accounts. No amendment concerning the 
organization of the Committee has been made. 
 
Recommendation 
 
25.The Government should give consideration to the appointment,  
for each appropriation, of an accounting officer who would be 
accountable for the proper accounting and administration of 
expenditures made thereunder. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Not implemented.  Under consideration by the Royal Commission on 
Financial Management and Accountability. 
 
Recommendation 
 



26.The Auditor General should, if the Standing Committee  
on Public Accounts requests him to do so, lend staff to the Committee 
to assist it in reviewing his report and in dealing with such other 
matters as may be referred to it. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
The Standing Committee on Public Accounts has not so far requested the 
Auditor General to lend it staff. 
 
Recommendation 
 
27.The Auditor General should continue to play an active  
role in the International Organization of Supreme Audit Institutions 
and other bodies of a similar nature. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implemented. 
 
Recommendation 
 
28.The Auditor General should continue to participate in  
conferences of Canadian legislative auditors, and should take an active 
interest in the development of nationally accepted governmental 
auditing principles and standards. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implemented. 
 
Recommendation 
 
29.The Auditor General should maintain close relationships  
with the principal accounting bodies in Canada. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implemented. 
 
Staffing the Audit Office 
 
Recommendation 
 
30.Except for his reports to the House of Commons and his  
report on the financial statements of Canada, the Auditor General 
should be empowered to designate a senior member of his staff to sign 
on his behalf any report or opinion that he is required to give.  
 
Such member should indicate beneath his signature his position in the 
Office and the fact that he is signing on behalf of the Auditor 
General. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 



 
Auditor General Act, Section 19 
 
Recommendation 
 
31.The Audit Office should develop and maintain a high quality  
professional development program for its personnel. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Implemented.  See paragraphs 19.3 and 19.4 of this Report. 
 
Recommendation 
 
32.Separate classification and selection standards should  
be prepared for the professional and para-professional staff of the 
Audit Office to conform with the classifications that the Office 
recognizes for its own purposes, with broad and overlapping salary 
ranges. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 18 
 
Recommendation 
 
33.The Auditor General should have the flexibility to retain,  
on the basis he considers appropriate, whatever types of competence he 
requires to discharge his responsibilities effectively. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 15 
 
Independence 
 
Recommendation 
 
34.The appointment of the Auditor General and the appointment  
of a person temporarily to perform his duties during a vacancy in the 
office should continue to be made by the Governor in Council.  
Provision should also be made for the appointment by the Governor in 
Council of a person to perform the duties of the Auditor General in the 
event of his temporary incapacity. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 3 
 
Recommendation 
 
35.The Auditor General should continue to be appointed to  
hold office during good behaviour until he attains the age of sixty-
five years, and he should continue to be removable by the Governor 



General on address of the Senate and House of Commons. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
*Auditor General Act 
Section 3 
 
Recommendation 
 
36.The Auditor General's salary should be fixed by statute  
at a level equivalent to the mid-point of the highest range of salaries 
paid to persons in the deputy minister classification within the public 
service. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
*Auditor General Act 
Section 4(1) 
 
Recommendation 
 
37.An Auditor General appointed from outside the public service  
should be given the option of choosing to participate in the pension 
plan provided for in the Public Service Superannuation Act or in 
another plan designed for short-service appointees such as the 
Diplomatic Service (Special) Superannuation Act. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 4(2) 
 
Recommendation 
 
38.The Auditor General should have the right to make a special  
report to the House of Commons in the event that amounts provided for 
the Audit Office in the Estimates are, in his opinion, inadequate to 
enable him to fulfil his responsibilities. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
Auditor General Act, Section 20(2) 
 
Recommendation 
 
39.The Auditor General should have the authority, within  
the total dollar limitations established for the Audit Office in 
appropriation acts, to contract for professional services without the 
prior approval of the Treasury Board. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 15(2) 
 
Recommendation 
 



40.The Office of the Auditor General should be specifically  
exempted from the provisions of the Financial Administration Act with 
respect to the division of appropriations into allotments. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 13(1) 
 
Recommendation 
 
41.An officer of the public service, who is a professionally  
qualified auditor and who is not engaged in the financial 
administration of the Government, should be appointed by the Treasury 
Board as auditor of the Audit Office.  In the event that such a person 
is not available, the services of an accounting firm should be sought. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
*Auditor General Act 
Section 22(1) 
 
Recommendation 
 
42.Employees of the Audit Office should continue to be appointed  
and promoted under the Public Service Employment Act, provided that the 
Public Service Commission continues to delegate to the Auditor General 
its authority under the Act, subject to its right to monitor the use 
made of this delegated authority. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 15(1) and (3) 
 
Recommendation 
 
43.The Auditor General should be a separate employer as defined  
in the Public Service Staff Relations Act. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 16 
 
Recommendation 
 
44.Legislation establishing the Auditor General as a separate  
employer should contain transitional provisions for the continuation of 
existing collective agreements applicable to staff of the Audit Office 
until such time as the staff have taken the necessary votes and a 
bargaining agent can be certified under the Public Service Staff 
Relations Act. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 17 



 
Recommendation 
 
45.The Auditor General's right of access to information should  
be defined, not in relation to the Government's accounts, but in 
relation to the responsibilities assigned to him. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 13(1) 
 
Recommendation 
 
46.The Auditor General should continue to be empowered to  
undertake special assignments at the request of the Governor in 
Council, but should be under no obligation to perform such assignments 
if they would interfere with his primary responsibilities. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
Auditor General Act, Section 11 
 
Recommendation 
 
47.The Auditor General should present his reports to the  
House of Commons through the Minister of Finance who should be required 
to lay each report before the House within fifteen days of its receipt 
or, if Parliament is not then in session, within fifteen days after the 
start of the next session. If the Minister fails to do so, the Auditor 
General should transmit the report to the Speaker for tabling in the 
House of Commons. 
 
Incorporated in Auditor General Act or Other Action Taken 
 
*Auditor General Act 
Section 7(3) and 8(2) 
 
*The provisions of the Auditor General Act do not conform precisely to 
the recommendations made by the Independent Review Committee. 
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AGRICULTURAL STABILIZATION BOARD 
 
AGRICULTURAL PRODUCTS BOARD 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at November 1976. 
 
Boards' Comments as at June 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
DESIGNATION OF SENIOR FINANCIAL OFFICER 
 
The close association of the Boards with the Department of Agriculture 
and their reliance on direction and guidance from the Department's 
Senior Financial Officer indicate the existence of a functional 
relationship between the Boards and the Senior Financial Officer. 
 
oThe Boards should formalize their relationship with the Senior 
Financial Officer of the Department of Agriculture, with the aim of 



achieving greater participation and of establishing the framework 
necessary for providing the guidance and direction required in the 
financial function. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The Boards have accepted that the functional relationship of 
the Senior Financial Officer of the Department should be more formally 
determined. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer's duties, responsibilities and 
functional relationships should be clearly defined and communicated 
throughout the Boards.  They should be reinforced through his 
effective participation in the management decision-making process so 
he can recommend and introduce the financial guidance necessary in all 
financially-related areas. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
The duties, responsibilities and functional relationships will be 
defined and communicated to all concerned. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ROLE OF FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT AND CONTROL 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should establish the guidelines 
necessary for developing an adequate system of financial management 
and control, and should, through the Head, Administration and 
Financial Services, ensure that all personnel adhere to them. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Departmental guidelines have been prepared and will be expanded where 
necessary to meet the specific needs of the Boards. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COMMUNICATION OF FINANCIAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES 
 
oThe Boards should prepare a financial manual tailored specifically to 
their needs.  This manual should document all their financial policies 
and procedures and should be kept up to date. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Steps have already been taken to prepare financial manuals 
specifically for the Boards. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
RESPONSIBILITY FOR DAIRY SUBSIDY PAYMENTS 



 
The financial responsibilities between the Boards, the Department of 
Agriculture and the Canadian Dairy Commission for paying dairy 
subsidies have not been clearly defined resulting in inadequate 
controls over these payments. 
 
The Commission has initiated a study by the Bureau of Management 
Consulting in an attempt to resolve this problem. 
 
oOn completion of the study, the Stabilization Board should clearly 
describe and formalize, with the appropriate officials of the Canadian 
Dairy Commission and the Department of Agriculture, the roles of those 
involved in the subsidy payment process to ensure a well-established 
basis for developing and maintaining effective financial controls over 
the payments. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  A consulting study has been completed and arrangements will 
be made to achieve this recommendation. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL CONTROL OVER DAIRY SUBSIDY PAYMENTS 
 
The lack of clear definition of the responsibility for maintaining 
comprehensive systems of internal control over the dairy subsidy 
program has resulted in internal control deficiencies for which 
remedial action is needed to ensure accurate processing. 
 
oA detailed review of internal controls throughout the dairy subsidy 
payment system should be undertaken once the roles of the 
Stabilization Board and the Canadian Dairy Commission are decided.  
The payment system should be amended to remedy present deficiencies 
and institute any additional measures necessary to ensure effective 
financial control. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Arrangements will be made to achieve closer co-operation and at the 
same time strengthen internal controls as suggested. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PAYROLL 
 
oTo improve internal control, salary information processing should be 
separated from salary cheque distribution. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
This had been done. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 



 
BUDGETARY CONTROL 
 
Funds allocated to the Boards for administrative expenses have been 
substantially below anticipated expenditures, requiring transfer from 
other responsibility centres of the additional funds needed to cover 
over-expenditures. 
 
The Boards have based their budgets on the funds allocated to them, 
rather than on anticipated expenditures. 
 
oTo establish a better framework for financial accountability, the 
Department of Agriculture should be requested to allocate funds on the 
basis of anticipated administrative expenditures and to establish 
guidelines within which the Boards are expected to work based on their 
projected activity levels.  The Boards should prepare their annual 
administrative expense budgets on this basis. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed in principle.  Some adjustments have been made through Program 
Forecasts, but it is anticipated that major new administrative 
requirements will continue to be presented to the Government for 
approval as part of new stabilization authorities. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
The internal audit group is involved in review of certain subsidy 
programs, but not of such other financial administration systems as 
safeguarding assets, budgetary policies and procedures, expenditure 
controls and internal reporting systems. 
 
oThe Boards' internal audit group should prepare and implement an 
audit plan ensuring compliance with Treasury Board internal audit 
directives. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
The Boards have accepted the need to review the role of internal audit 
completely and to implement recommendations along the lines proposed 
by this study. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Boards should establish an audit committee under the chairmanship 
of the Secretary-Manager to whom the Supervisor, Internal Audit, would 
report. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed; will be implemented. 
 



OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe functional relationship between the internal audit group and the 
Director, Internal Audit of the Department of Agriculture, should be 
formalized, documented and communicated. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed; this will be done. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oUsing a systems-based audit approach in accordance with Treasury 
Board guidelines, a comprehensive work schedule should be prepared to 
ensure that all systems of financial administration are covered. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed, as above. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAudit activities carried out by the Audit Services Bureau on the 
dairy subsidy program should be followed up and co-ordinated with the 
activities of the internal audit group. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed, as above. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ANNUAL REPORTS 
 
The annual reports of the Boards, for the year ended March 31, 1976, 
included financial statements but not the Auditor General's report 
thereon. 
 
The Auditor General's report on the Agricultural Products Board's 
financial statements was qualified due to an overvaluation of 
inventory. 
 
oThe annual reports of the Boards should contain both the financial 
statements and the Auditor General's report on them. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Now being done. 
 
THE ANTI-INFLATION BOARD 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at May 1977. 
 
Board's Comments as at July 1977. 



 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COMMUNICATION OF FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITIES 
 
The reporting relationships between financial managers outside the 
Finance and Administration Branch and the Senior Financial Officer are 
not clearly understood. 
 
oOrganization charts and position descriptions of staff with financial 
responsibilities should be amended to show the functional 
relationships of those positions to that of the Senior Financial 
Officer. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Chairman should formally designate the Director General, 
Administration, Finance and Personnel as the Senior Financial Officer 
of the Anti-Inflation Board. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe functions and responsibilities of the Senior Financial Officer 
should be documented and communicated to line staff with financial 
responsibilities. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
FINANCIAL PROCEDURES MANUAL 
 
oThe financial procedures manual and the manual of internal 
administration should be amended to document procedures currently in 
place.  The manuals should also document the financial 
responsibilities of branch administrative staff and the relevant 
sections should be distributed to them. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Review will commence in September and manual will be updated as 
required. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL CONTROLS 



 
oInternal controls within the financial function should be 
strengthened by ensuring that: 
 
-receiving reports and packing slips are attached to other payment 
documents before spending and payment authority are given; 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-all invoices for purchases of goods are routed to the Financial 
Services Division for registration before being matched to other 
purchase documents; 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-a responsibility stamp is used to identify all pre-audit steps 
performed before certification for payment, and that each audit step 
is initialled by the employee who performs it; 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Implementation planned for September. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-payment documents are batched before they are processed for payment; 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  To be implemented, on a trial basis, in September. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-access to the supply of unused cheque requisitions is restricted and 
that sequential control of cheque requisitions is established; and 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Implementation planned for September. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-access to personnel files by the staff in the Pay and Benefits 
Division is restricted. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 



 
Agreed.  Implementation planned for September. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
Internal financial audit is carried out by the Audit Services Bureau 
with limited direction from the management of the Anti-Inflation 
Board. 
 
The Management Committee should assume the functions of an Audit 
Committee to ensure that internal financial audit scope and coverage 
are adequate, and that effective action continues to be taken on audit 
findings and recommendations. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
BUDGETARY CONTROL 
 
Branch managers have not been appropriately involved in all phases of 
the financial planning process. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should ensure that operating managers 
actively participate in the financial planning process, and in the 
preparation of the Main Estimates and detailed budgets. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTING 
 
oThe financial reports prepared for branch managers should be 
supplemented on a regular basis with comparisons of actual and planned 
expenditures, and analyses of major variances from planned 
expenditures. 
 
BOARD'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
 
CANADA COUNCIL 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at December 1976. 
 
Corporation's Comments as at June 1977. 



 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ORGANIZATION OF THE FINANCIAL FUNCTION 
 
Duties of the Assistant Director and Treasurer do not encompass all 
the responsibilities normally attributed to the position of Senior 
Financial Officer.  Canada Council sees his role to be that of 
treasurer focusing on accounting, custodial and secretarial functions. 
 Consequently, the Senior Financial Officer has not actively pursued 
functions relating to all the duties of a comptroller.  Moreover, he 
has limited involvement in financial matters outside of 
administration.  Responsibilities of key financial personnel have not 
been documented and formal lines of functional responsibility 
regarding the position of Senior Financial Officer have not been 
established or communicated to divisional managers and their financial 
staff. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The role of the Treasurer of Canada Council is traditionally oriented 
towards administrative services where he has been directly responsible 
for finance, personnel management, office services and other support 
services.  In the program areas his role is restricted to developing 
procedures and controlling their implementation and observance. 
 
Prior to this study, Canada Council had commissioned a complete 
documentation of every position description.  In the process, it has 
taken into account the recommendations of the Auditor General's study 
team. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe financial role and the reporting relationships of the Assistant 
Director and Treasurer should be substantially expanded, properly 
documented and communicated to employees, so that he may effectively 
execute his responsibilities as Senior Financial Officer. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The position of the Treasurer has been defined to include the 
responsibility for maintaining a secure financial management
 system throughout Canada Council. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should provide functional direction and 
guidance to all staff with financial duties to ensure that their 
financial responsibilities are conducted in a co-ordinated manner. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The job descriptions of all employees with financial duties now 
express the functional relationships which exist with the Treasurer, 



as Senior Financial Officer. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oJob descriptions should be prepared and issued for all employees with 
financial responsibilities, clearly defining their duties and their 
functional reporting relationships to the Senior Financial Officer. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Job descriptions, as stated above, are in the process of being 
approved by management and will be issued in July 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL MANUAL 
 
Although preliminary plans have been made for a financial procedures 
manual, a completion date has not been set and qualified staff has not 
been assigned on a full-time basis. 
 
oPriority should be given to completing and distributing the financial 
manual now being developed. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Canada Council has retained the services of a firm of management 
consultants whose terms of reference include assisting Canada Council 
in producing a financial procedures manual based on an electronic data 
processing system. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
STAFF TRAINING 
 
oA training program in financial administration, approved by the 
Senior Financial Officer, should be developed to meet the needs of 
financial officers and program managers. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
This firm will be associated with Canada Council in the final stages 
of developing and implementing a staff training program in the 
financial processes and procedures. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ELECTRONIC DATA PROCESSING SYSTEM 
 
The development of the EDP system is proceeding with little 
involvement by the Senior Financial Officer.  Implementation 
timetables do not indicate a completion date, or provide that he 
review the system and its controls.  Existing systems documentation is 
of a technical nature, not suitable as an aid in user orientation. 



 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAn implementation plan should be established identifying specific 
time frames for completing tasks related to introducing automated 
systems, including user orientation, staff training and identification 
of system controls. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Completion of the EDP system including the conversion of files and the 
production of the user-oriented financial procedures manual is 
scheduled for the end of October 1977.  The firm of management 
consultants referred to earlier is to satisfy the Senior Financial 
Officer of the adequacy of internal controls and financial reporting 
in the automated system. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should take active responsibility for 
the EDP system's financial reporting aspects and for ensuring the 
adequacy of its internal controls. 
 
oPriority should be given to the early completion of management and 
user documentation clearly comprehensible to non-technical employees. 
 
 
INTERNAL CONTROLS 
 
oThe system of internal control should be strengthened in all aspects 
of Canada Council operations to ensure the reliability of its 
accounting records, the safeguarding of its assets, and the integrity 
of its financial information. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The recommendations of the study team have resulted in the following 
corrective measures. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
As a priority the following actions should be taken: 
 
 Expenditures and Accounts Payable 
 
ospecimen signatures for employees with delegated signing authority 
should be obtained and distributed to the appropriate officers within 
Canada Council; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
 Now being implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 



 
ooriginal suppliers' invoices should not be forwarded to employees who 
receive goods, because of the risk that such invoices could be 
suppressed to conceal missing inventory; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
o  a responsibility stamp should be used to identify all pre-
audit steps to be performed before certification for payment.  Each 
audit check should be initialled by the employee who performs it; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
This procedure now exists. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oinvoices and other documents supporting payments should be cancelled 
when the cheques are signed; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
A perforating machine will be used to void paid invoices and other 
documents after payment. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oinvoices should be batched before being processed for payment; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
This would slow down the processing of invoices in the present manual 
operations.  When the system is automated batching will be used. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ocontrol of the cheque-signing machine should be segregated between 
two people; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Done. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
othe number of cheques issued should be reconciled monthly with 
disbursement records by a person independent of the cheque issue and 
posting functions; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 



 
A system is being developed which will permit a reconciliation of the 
number of cheques issued with disbursement records in the normal 
month-end closing procedures. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
othe responsibility for the payroll input and cheque distribution 
functions should be segregated; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Done. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
othe Chief Accountant should approve and sign the payroll register 
before distribution of cheques; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The pay list will be certified by the head or assistant head of the 
Administration Division. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Revenue and Accounts Receivable 
 
oprocedures should be established to ensure that: 
 
-all Art Bank rentals are billed; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The billing system is under review. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-all accounts receivable are recorded in the subsidiary records; and 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
All accounts receivable will in future be recorded in subsidiary 
records and an aged trial balance will be prepared periodically so 
that reminders may be sent on a scheduled basis to clients. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
 -an aged trial balance of the account is prepared monthly for 
review by management; 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oall cheques should be restrictively endorsed when received; 



 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Done. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
othe responsibilities for posting cash receipts and making bank 
deposits should be divided between two people; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Corrective measures were taken in Hay 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oentries in the cash blotter should be agreed to the books of account 
by a person independent of the cash receipt and posting functions; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Reconciling the cash blotter with the books of account on a monthly 
basis will become a routine responsibility of the Internal Auditor. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Fixed Assets 
 
othe functions of storing and shipping art works should be segregated 
or each shipment should be authorized immediately before delivery by 
an individual independent of the storing and shipping functions; and 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The control list will be compared to the shipment and signed either by 
an Art Bank liaison officer, registrar or administrator, before 
delivery. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
othe annual physical verification of art work and furniture and 
equipment should be assigned to people independent of the purchasing, 
storing and recording functions. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
For practical reasons, persons qualified to recognize a painting or a 
print by title and name of artist take the annual inventory of art 
work.  However, Canada Council will associate a person independent of 
the Art Bank staff, preferably a person selected outside the staff of 
Canada Council, starting with the next inventory.  The annual 
verification of furniture and equipment is assigned to at least three 
employees and security is thus achieved through numbers. 
 



OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
The effectiveness of the internal audit is limited by scope, auditing 
approach and direction. 
 
oThe duties of the Internal Auditor should be revised to reflect more 
precisely the audit responsibilities identified in the Treasury Board 
Guide on Financial Administration. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Canada Council's Internal Auditor resigned as of June 1, 1977 and we 
are in the process of recruiting his replacement.  Canada Council 
accepts the recommendations of the report. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
In particular, the Internal Audit section should: 
 
-adopt an auditing approach that allows it to cover all of Canada 
Council's major financial operations within a three-year cycle; 
 
-direct its efforts increasingly toward analytical auditing and 
systems evaluation; 
 
-audit all aspects of electronic data processing; 
 
-assess the financial systems and controls used throughout Canada 
Council; 
 
-indicate, as quickly as possible, weaknesses noted in the systems 
audited by submitting highlight reports or precis followed by more 
detailed reports as necessary; and 
 
-conduct follow-up audits to evaluate the action taken on the reports. 
 
oAn Audit Committee consisting of members of Council, supported by 
senior executives, should be established to ensure that adequate scope 
and coverage are considered for internal financial audit and that 
effective action is taken on audit findings and recommendations. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The Executive Committee of Canada Council will constitute itself 
periodically as an audit committee as recommended. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
BUDGETARY CONTROLS 
 
Formal written procedures do not exist for preparing plans and 
budgets. 



 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should ensure that procedures for 
preparing and reviewing Program Forecasts, Main Estimates and Budgets 
are documented and that details of the responsibilities involved in 
each process are clearly set out. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Canada Council in reviewing its financial procedures is including the 
preparation of documented procedures for the preparation and review of 
Program Forecasts. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oProcedures should be designed, documented and circulated for control 
and approval of budget transfers to eliminate the possibility of 
internal budgets being altered without appropriate authority. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The financial procedures manual under development will deal with 
controls over budget transfers. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTING 
 
Financial management reports could be made more effective. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The Council anticipates from the EDP system under implementation more 
timely and more detailed reports. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oTo make variance analysis relative to actual expenditures meaningful 
budgeted expenditures in financial reports should reflect historical 
or anticipated spending patterns. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oFinancial reports should be prepared on a timely basis, and should be 
produced monthly rather than quarterly. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Financial reports are prepared quarterly in conjunction with meetings 



of Council.  However, in the last quarter, they are produced monthly. 
 
CANADIAN GRAIN COMMISSION 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at November 1976.  
 
Commission's Comments as at April 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COMMUNICATION OF FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITIES 
 
The Financial Officer's role, responsibilities and reporting 
relationships have not been clearly documented and communicated. 
 
oThe Financial Officer's role should be documented and communicated 
throughout the organization. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.   This will be done in keeping with departmental policies and 
guidelines. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oHe should report directly to the Chief Commissioner and his principal 
responsibilities should encompass all aspects of financial management 
and control in the Commission. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The Commission's organization chart is being clarified to 
show the Financial Officer's direct reporting relationship to the 
Commissioner.  The Commission recognizes this role for the Financial 
Officer. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oFunctional reporting relationships between the Financial Officer, 
divisional directors, and administrative officers with financial 
responsibilities should be clarified, documented and communicated. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This will be communicated to staff to emphasize what was 
previously taken for granted. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL MANUAL 
 
Although the general accounting system has been partially documented, 
the Commission has no financial manual. 
 



oThe Commission should develop and issue supplements to the Department 
of Agriculture's manual to document and communicate the Commission's 
special financial policies and procedures. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Steps are being taken to fill the gaps where specifics are 
not covered by the Department's procedures. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
STAFF TRAINING 
 
Many of the deficiencies in financial management and control within 
the Commission can be attributed to a lack of training in financial 
management and the concepts of budgetary and internal control. 
 
oA formal plan should be implemented to meet the training requirements 
of all financial staff and program managers with financial 
responsibilities. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Steps are being taken to fill the financial training gap 
within the Commission. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ORGANIZATION AND STAFFING 
 
oThe Financial Officer should provide guidance on financial 
organization and participate in staffing and career development of 
staff performing financial functions. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Recognized as part of functional duties of Financial Officer 
in accordance with departmental policies. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
DELEGATION OF AUTHORITIES 
 
Although a new Delegation of Authorities has been proposed the 
Commission still Operates with a document that gives a number of 
operating and administrative staff both spending and payment 
authority. 
 
oThe proposed Delegation of Authorities should be adopted as soon as 
possible to vest payment authority in appropriate financial officers 
only. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 



New departmental Delegation of Authorities, which include the 
Commission, have now been adopted. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
REVENUES 
 
The systems of internal control over revenues are deficient in a 
number of respects: 
 
 - Systems used to Capture revenue data are not documented; 
 
-There are no controls to ensure that revenue source data initiated at 
field and divisional offices is received by the billing office in 
Winnipeg; and 
 
-Revenue collected directly by the divisions is not subject to 
adequate controls. 
 
oThe Financial Officer should strengthen the systems of internal 
control over revenue, and develop effective procedures to ensure that 
all revenue is recorded, collected and accounted for. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PAYMENTS 
 
oPre-audit procedures should be documented and communicated so 
responsibilities for this function are clearly identified. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Done. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oSource documents should bear evidence of the performance of account 
verification and pre-audit to preclude the duplication of this process 
by divisional or head office staff. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Those signing under Sections 26 and 27 will be certifying 
that audit steps have been performed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oBatch controls on invoices processed for payment should be 
established and the supporting documentation "cancelled" by affixing 
batch number and date before cheque requisitions are submitted for 



payment approval.  This would minimize the possibility of invoices 
being submitted for payment a second time or of fictitious documents 
being entered into the payment system. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Now in effect. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COMMITMENT CONTROLS 
 
The Commission lacks adequate commitment controls over operating 
expenses.  Managers and financial officers exercising financial 
authority have no adequate means of determining free balances for each 
allotment. 
 
oCommitment control policies and procedures should be established and 
documented, and controls over expenditures improved so responsibility 
centre managers and financial officers can discharge financial 
responsibilities properly. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Where deficiencies were identified, commitment control 
procedures have been improved to comply with recently revised 
departmental procedures. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PAYROLL 
 
Internal control procedures are not adequate for ensuring the accuracy 
of the Commission's payroll costs which are generated on a DSS payroll 
system from documents processed by the Personnel Branch of the 
Department of Agriculture. 
 
oA system of internal control over payroll should be developed, 
documented and implemented to ensure the propriety and integrity of 
payroll costs. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The Department is reviewing the system of financial controls 
operated by the Personnel Branch, beginning with the Area Personnel 
Officers. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CASH RECEIPTS 
 
In certain instances cash receipt records maintained by other 
divisions of the Commission are not subject to verification by the 
Finance Office. 



 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAll systems of internal control over funds received by the Commission 
should be approved by and subject to the review of the Financial 
Officer. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Procedures are being reviewed to ensure that revenue 
collection staff is familiar with Treasury Board revenue collection 
regulations and are subject to audit. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE 
 
There is a lack of effective segregation of duties in the Finance 
Office. 
 
oDuties of employees in the Finance Office should be segregated to 
strengthen internal controls over billing and accounts receivable, and 
reduce the possibility of errors, omissions or misappropriation of 
funds. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This will be reviewed to ensure the utmost segregation. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CAPITAL EQUIPMENT 
 
oTo ensure that all fixed assets are included in inventory, 
acquisitions of capital items should be reconciled at least annually 
to the related objects of expenditure in the Commission's principal 
accounting system. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oDuties of personnel concerned with fixed assets should be segregated 
to ensure an independent verification of assets on hand with the 
appropriate records. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 



INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
The programs and accounts of the Commission are not currently subject 
to internal audit. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oIndependent internal financial audits should be performed in 
accordance with the directives and guidelines set out in the Treasury 
Board Guide on Financial Administration. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This will be included within the scope of the departmental 
internal audit function. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
BUDGETARY CONTROL 
 
oThe Commission should continue efforts already under way to improve 
budgetary control and performance measurement, particularly in areas 
with a variable demand for services. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL REPORTING 
 
Two separate sets of monthly financial reports are prepared for the 
Grain Commission.  Each has limitations. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Deficiencies in the financial reports of the Department of Supply and 
Services necessitated alternative means to obtain timely and accurate 
information. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe quality, timeliness and form of financial reports should be 
refined and upgraded to eliminate the requirement for presenting 
management with financial information generated by two different 
systems. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 



oThe reporting system should be modified to accommodate payroll 
accruals so that the effects of timing differences are eliminated. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oSteps should be taken to integrate commitment information into the 
financial reporting system to assist certifying officers in 
determining unencumbered balances available and to assist payment 
officers in meeting their responsibilities. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Steps under way to implement. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oPerformance measurement systems should be developed and incorporated 
into the financial reports so deviations between planned and actual 
measures of performance can be readily analyzed and the effect of 
variations in operational activities and resource requirements can be 
assessed. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This is already under way in initial steps. 
 
oVariance analysis should be improved to provide line management with 
more meaningful information to indicate what corrective action is 
required. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
EXTERNAL REPORTING 
 
The financial statements used in the Report of the Canadian Grain 
Commission should be the same as those published in the Public 
Accounts of Canada. 
 
COMMISSION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
MINISTRY OF STATE FOR SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at April 1977. 
 



Ministry's Comments as at June 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
DESIGNATION OF SENIOR FINANCIAL OFFICER 
 
The position of Senior Financial Officer has not been formally 
designated. 
 
oThe Secretary should officially designate the Director General, 
Corporate Services Branch as the Senior Financial Officer of the 
Ministry. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Position description of the Director General, Corporate Services 
Branch, will be modified to clarify this point. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COMMUNICATION OF FINANCIAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES 
 
The need to update and upgrade the existing financial procedures 
manual is recognized.  However, no timetable has been set for 
completion and little has been accomplished. 
 
oA timetable for preparing the financial procedures manual should be 
set and every effort made to complete it promptly. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Revisions to the financial manual are now being made.  Target 
date for completion is October I, 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oPosition descriptions should be supplemented with statements 
describing duties of all staff with financial responsibilities, to 
ensure that each officer recognizes these responsibilities and to 
document the relationship of each position within the overall 
financial function. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Appropriate position descriptions will be supplemented to clarify 
these points. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
DELEGATION OF AUTHORITIES 
 
The Delegation of Authorities document was issued under the signature 
of the previous Secretary of the Ministry. 
 



o The Delegation of Authorities document should be reviewed  
and reissued under the signature of the new Secretary of the Ministry. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Action is being taken. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL CONTROL 
 
Some of the internal controls surrounding receipt of goods and invoice 
handling need strengthening. 
 
o Internal control over the purchasing and receiving functions 
should be strengthened by requiring that: 
 
- all goods be received centrally; 
 
-receiving documents be matched with other purchase documents before 
spending and payment approvals are given; and 
 
-all invoices be routed to the Financial Services Division for 
registration before being matched with receiving documents. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Procedures are being amended accordingly; will include pre-audit of 
accounts payable. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
o Rubber stamps should be designed and used on packing slips  
and invoices to indicate the verification procedures performed.  
Furthermore, invoices should be cancelled immediately after payment 
authorization to preclude the possibility of them being resubmitted 
for payment. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Action is being taken:  invoices will be stamped "PAID" before filing. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oBatch controls should be established before cheque requisitions are 
authorized to ensure that unauthorized documents cannot be inserted 
and that the requisitions cannot be altered. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Procedure is being amended; batches will be prepared before 
requisitions are signed under Section 26. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 



 
CONTRIBUTIONS 
 
o Agreements to contribute to the support of organizations  
should be amended to require reports to the Ministry regarding 
compliance with the agreements by recipients. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
The feasibility of obtaining reports is being examined. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CONTROL OVER FIXED ASSETS 
 
o A listing of all missing, surplus or obsolete equipment  
should be prepared for review by senior management and appropriate 
action taken. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  New procedures are being prepared by Administrative Services 
Division. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
o Procedures for an annual physical verification of assets  
should be prepared and included with the administrative procedures 
documentation. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Will be included in new procedures. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
o The Senior Financial Officer should ensure that adequate  
fixed asset records are produced and maintained. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Will be included in new procedures. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTING 
 
The management report should be altered to include analyses of 
significant variances. 
 
MINISTRY'S COMMENTS 
 
Variance analyses will be prepared on significant items of 
expenditure. 



 
NATIONAL LIBRARY AND PUBLIC ARCHIVES 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at September 1976.  
 
Departmental Comments as at July 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ROLE OF THE SENIOR FINANCIAL OFFICER 
 
oA Senior Financial Officer position should be established requiring 
strong financial qualifications and experience.  The principal 
responsibilities of this Officer should encompass all aspects of 
financial management and control.  He should report directly to the 
Deputy Heads of the two Departments and should be a member of the 
management committees at the highest level in each. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
The Departments do not object in principle to this concept.  In 
practice they must comply with directives from the Treasury Board 
regarding organizational structure.  The Treasury Board recently 
reviewed and approved a departmental organization realignment which 
provides for a division dedicated solely to financial administration. 
This division is headed by a Senior Full-Time Financial Officer who is 
an experienced professional accountant.  He reports to a Senior 
Financial Officer (Director of Administration and Technical Services) 
whose terms of reference clearly reflect the functions and 
responsibilities outlined in the Treasury Board Guide on Financial 
Administration.  The Senior Financial Officer reports directly to both 
Deputy Heads. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL MANUAL 
 
A financial manual is being drafted although specific plans for 
implementation have not been formulated. 
 
oThe financial manual should be implemented as soon as possible.  
Responsibility for reviewing and amending the draft financial manual 
should be assigned to the Senior Financial Officer to ensure that it 
gives adequate consideration to all aspects of internal control.  He 
should also be responsible for ensuring that its contents are 
communicated to all departmental officers, for maintaining it on an 
ongoing basis, and for seeing that it is consistently applied. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
It is agreed that a financial manual should be implemented as soon as 
possible.   The current departmental plan indicates completion of the 
manual by December 31, 1977, and it will be reviewed and approved by 
the Senior Financial Officer. 



 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
TRAINING IN FINANCIAL ADMINISTRATION 
 
A formal plan for training financial officers and program managers in 
the financial aspects of their function has yet to be developed. 
 
oA training program, approved by the Senior Financial Officer, should 
be developed to familiarize financial officers and program managers 
with the Departments' financial administration policies and 
procedures. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
A training program has been developed for financial officers.  A 
training program is also planned for all personnel within both 
Departments having responsibilities in the financial administration 
function. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
REPORTING RELATIONSHIPS 
 
oFunctional reporting relationships between the Senior Financial 
Officer and administrative officers having significant financial 
responsibilities should be clearly established, documented and 
communicated. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
A memorandum will be prepared and circulated to formalize the 
functional reporting relationships between the Senior Financial 
Officer and the administrative officers of the Departments. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PROGRAM FORECASTS 
 
Program Forecasts tend to reflect the accumulative resource 
requirements of Individual managers rather than a coordinated 
departmental Submission. 
 
oTo facilitate the preparation of Program Forecasts, senior management 
should inaugurate methods for documenting and for communicating 
objectives and priorities of programs to managers.  Methods should 
allow successive levels of management to exercise a strong challenge 
role in evaluating Program Forecast information from subordinate 
managers. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
During preparation of the 1978-79 Program Forecasts, the methodology 
and techniques previously used were changed to bring them in line with 



this observation and recommendation. 
 
Improvements will be continued in this area. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Financial personnel involved in consolidating Program Forecasts do not 
play an active part in developing and challenging financial data and 
the long-term cost implications of program initiatives. 
 
oThe role of financial personnel should include evaluating and 
challenging the financial data included in Program Forecasts as well 
as advising on the long-term cost implications of alternative ways of 
reaching program objectives. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
The planned restructuring and augmentation of resources in the 
Financial Administration Division will bring about such an evaluation 
and benefit cost analysis role. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
BUDGETS AND BUDGETARY CONTROL TECHNIQUES 
 
Budgetary control does not include effective use of annual budgetary 
control plans, variance analysis and timely forecasts. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should ensure that policies and 
procedures relating to the preparation and use of budgets are 
developed and communicated to those concerned.  This would include 
systematic variance reporting and analysis on a departmental basis as 
well as preparing financial forecasts of year end budgetary position 
at the responsibility centre level and accumulating them to the 
departmental level for use by senior management. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
This aspect of financial administration will be encompassed in the 
departmental financial administration manual currently being produced. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COSTING OF FUNCTIONS AND SERVICES 
 
Information produced by the Departments' financial system is not 
clearly related to the activities and objectives which underlie 
departmental programs. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
A departmental planning committee is being developed within the Public 
Archives and one of its initial tasks will be to review the 
departmental activities and objectives to determine whether they 



should be modified.  The National Library is conducting an 
introspective review of departmental operations, aims and objectives. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oInformation about cost of the functions and services that underlie 
programs should be produced under the direction of the Senior 
Financial Officer. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
A system which should provide information pertaining to the cost of 
functions and services will be developed subsequent to recommendations 
made based on these studies. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENT 
 
Performance measurement reports do not specifically relate data to 
functions and services and are not, as yet, being used by management 
to evaluate program achievement in relation to resource consumption. 
 
oPerformance measurement systems should be further developed and 
modified so that reported measures of operational efficiency are more 
clearly related to program objectives. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oInstruction on the use, limitations and terminology of performance 
measurement systems and reports should be provided to departmental 
officers. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oDeviations between planned and actual performance should be subject 
to systematic analysis and should be reported to senior management so 
that the effect on resource requirements of variations in levels of 
activity can be fully assessed. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 



EXPENDITURE APPROVAL 
 
There are no effective measures to ensure adherence to consistent and 
adequate procedures with respect to the certification of receipt of 
goods and services. 
 
oProcedures should be incorporated into the financial manual requiring 
that all supporting documentation for acquiring goods and services be 
retained and for identifying the steps to be taken before actual 
certification of receipt of goods and services. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Action will be taken to incorporate such procedures in the 
departmental financial manual. 
 
oA stamp should be used on documents supporting requests for payment 
so that staff can provide evidence that all required pre-audit steps 
have been performed. 
 
Documents supporting a payment are not cancelled after the payment has 
been processed. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAfter payment, supporting documents should be cancelled to prevent 
reuse. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CONTROL OF PAYROLL EXPENDITURES 
 
A senior financial officer has not been given the responsibility for 
ensuring that the financial controls in the total payroll expenditure 
system are adequate. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should ensure the adequacy of control 
over all aspects of the payroll expenditure system including 
initiation of expenditure, distribution of payroll cheques, and 
reporting of payroll expenditures. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 



 
DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY 
 
Specimen signature cards which support delegated authority under the 
Financial Administration Act are incomplete and not up to date. 
 
oTo ensure proper exercising of signing authorities, specimen 
signature cards should be kept up-to-date and reviewed at least 
annually.  They should be referred to regularly during the pre-audit 
function to verify proper exercising of signing authority. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Specimen signature cards are currently being updated, and at 
the same time, the signing authorities for both Departments are being 
reviewed before submission to the Minister for approval. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
REVENUE AND RECEIVABLES 
 
Policies covering charges for services provided to the public or other 
departments have not been documented and approvals by appropriate 
authorities are not in evidence. 
 
oPolicies and procedures on revenue charging and collecting should be 
formalized and the necessary Treasury Board approval obtained to 
charge for services.  Rates should be reviewed at least annually to 
ensure that they reflect current policies and costs. 
 
There are no appropriate control procedures for ensuring that all 
services provided are in fact billed. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Submissions to the Treasury Board are being prepared to 
obtain approval in principle to charge for services. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Procedures should be developed to ensure that all services performed 
are duly billed and that payment is promptly collected. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CASH RECEIPTS 
 
Weaknesses exist in the internal control procedures relating to 
receipt and deposit of monies. 
 



oTo improve internal control over cash receipts, all mail should be 
opened by two people at a central point, copies of cash blotters 
should be retained by the mail room and the cashier and should be duly 
signed by all parties involved in processing cash receipts. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Corrective actions are being taken. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INVENTORIES OF FIXED ASSETS 
 
Policies and procedures relating to recording and controlling of 
equipment and furniture inventories have not been fully developed and 
implemented.  Complete inventory records and adequate control 
procedures are not maintained. 
 
oInventory records of fixed assets should be completed and policies 
and procedures for inventory control should be implemented. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Arrangements are being made to assign resources to this 
project immediately.  Policies and procedures will be included in the 
departmental Materiel Management Manual currently being revised. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oTo ensure that all fixed assets have been inventoried, additions to 
inventory records should be reconciled at least annually to the 
expenditures for the corresponding period in the related objects of 
expenditure as recorded in the principal accounting system. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Policy and procedures will be included in the departmental 
Financial Administration Manual being prepared. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
TRUST ACCOUNTS 
 
For the purpose of financial reporting, suspense accounts are 
categorized as trust accounts.  Trust funds are operated independently 
of central financial controls. 
 
oA clear distinction in accounting and reporting should be made 
between trust and suspense accounts.  Receipts into and disbursements 
out of these accounts should be processed under normal financial 
controls and approvals. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 



Revisions already effected in the departmental Code of Accounts are 
expected to resolve this problem. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CENTRAL MICROFILM UNIT REVOLVING FUND 
 
A number of deficiencies exist in the financial functions of the 
Central Microfilm Revolving Fund, the most significant of which is the 
lack of appropriate cost data relating to the services provided by the 
Central Microfilm Unit. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should accelerate efforts to improve 
financial management and control in the Central Microfilm Unit.  This 
would include an effective costing system, preparation of sales and 
expense budgets, more timely financial statements, integrating budgets 
with the financial statements and reporting and analyzing variances 
between budgeted and actual results. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Significant improvements have already been effected.  A 
financial unit dedicated to serving the CMU has been organized, 
Staffed and located at the plant. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oA report of accounts receivable on an aged basis should be regularly 
prepared to stimulate routine collection of overdue accounts within 
the Revolving Fund. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  It is anticipated that this situation should improve during 
the fiscal year 1977-78. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
Although staff has been recruited for the Departments' internal audit 
function, terms of reference and reporting relationships have yet to 
be firmly established and audits have yet to be conducted. 
 
oThe internal audit function should become operational as quickly as 
possible, and terms of reference should be established to guarantee 
independence and objectivity of this function.  An audit committee 
consisting of senior management should be formed to review the scope, 
findings and follow-up of the studies carried out by the internal 
audit group. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Terms of reference, functions and reporting relationships 



have been established and documented.  Independence is provided by 
having the function reporting directly to both Deputy Ministers.  The 
first full-scale audit began in May 1977.  Audit committees, composed 
of the Senior Management Committee of the Public Archives, and the 
Executive Committee of the National Library have been established. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTING 
 
Financial reporting systems are not fully supportive of departmental 
management. 
 
oThe quality, timeliness and format of financial reports should be 
refined.  Significant financial information should be summarized to 
the extent necessary for various levels of management in the form of 
management statements.  Commitment information should be segregated 
from expenditure information but combined into one report. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  A revised commitment control system is planned for 1978-79.  
Report formats for 1977-78 have been redesigned to include both 
commitment and expenditure data. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oResponsibility centres should augment financial reports by preparing 
projections of year-end variances using standard procedures and 
techniques developed and communicated under the direction of the 
Senior Financial Officer.  Such projections should be combined to 
produce a departmental projection for use by senior management. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This concept is being included in the departmental 
administration manual. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Methods should be developed to educate management in the appropriate 
use and limitations of financial reports. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This type of training will be included in the overall 
financial training plan for line managers of the departments. 
 
NATIONAL MUSEUMS OF CANADA 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at November 1976.   
 
Corporation's Comments as at May 1977. 
 



OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS ORGANIZATION OF THE FINANCIAL 
FUNCTION 
 
SENIOR FINANCIAL OFFICER 
 
oThe Assistant Secretary-General, Planning and Administration should 
be designated as Senior Financial Officer responsible for financial 
management and control of the Corporation.  His title should be 
changed to include "Finance".  The Secretary-General should 
communicate this designation in writing, to senior personnel and to 
all who perform financial functions in the Corporation. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Secretary-General should strengthen and clarify the functional 
direction given by the Senior Financial Officer, by emphasizing his 
responsibility for the system of financial administration in the 
Corporation.  Consequently, the Senior Financial Officer must 
prescribe, on behalf of the Secretary-General, and after appropriate 
consultation with the Assistant-Directors, Administration, what shall 
be done in the area of financial policies, systems, procedures, plans 
and reports. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
STAFF TRAINING 
 
The Corporation encourages its financial staff to take recognized 
courses from professional accounting bodies, such as R.I.A. and C.G.A. 
 It has no financial training program of its own for line managers 
with financial responsibilities. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should ensure that line managers who 
perform financial functions within the Corporation are encouraged to 
attend training programs in financial management. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Training sessions are being introduced. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PERFORMANCE APPRAISALS 
 
The Director of Financial Services is active in selecting and 
appointing the financial staff at the various museums but he does not 



participate in appraising their performance although they are 
functionally responsible to him. 
 
oThe functional direction the Director of Financial Services gives to 
the museums' Financial Advisors should be strengthened by requiring 
that he contribute directly to performance appraisals of all financial 
officers. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PROCEDURES MANUAL 
 
The Corporation has circulated a "draft" Procedures Manual.  The 
manual is incomplete and has not been officially issued.  The lack of 
a manual and of regular business meetings has resulted in poor 
communication within the financial function. 
 
oThe Procedures Manual should be written on a Corporation-wide basis, 
except where individual museums have unique considerations that would 
preclude their compliance with the general procedures.  In such cases, 
procedures prepared by the museum affected should be incorporated in 
the Corporation's manual after approval by the Senior Financial 
Officer. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The manual is being compiled with this intent. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
oThe Secretary-General should ensure that the manual is issued under 
his directive, that it is complete in every respect and that the 
procedures it contains are followed. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The Senior Financial Officer should establish proper communications 
within the financial function by reinstating regular business meetings 
to discuss common problems and to agree on solutions. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Meetings have taken place since the audit and this practice will 
continue. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 



 
DELEGATION OF AUTHORITY 
 
The Delegation of Authority document is not subject to periodic 
reviews to ensure it remains current. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should make certain of periodic reviews 
to ensure that the Delegation of Authority document remains responsive 
to the current needs of the Corporation. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PURCHASE ACCOUNT 
 
The corporation receives a non lapsing allotment for the cost incurred 
in procuring artifacts for the national collection.   Guidelines have 
not been promulgated regarding costs to be charged to this account. 
 
oThe Corporation should incorporate, in its Procedures Manual, 
specific policies or guidelines as to the nature of expenditures that 
may be charged to the Purchase Account as part of the purchase cost of 
an object as intended by the Act. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The Procedures Manual will include this recommendation. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
SPECIAL ACCOUNT 
 
The Corporation also receives a non lapsing allotment for costs 
incurred in publishing books, pamphlets, etc.  In determining the unit 
costs of publications, in general only printing and typesetting costs 
are considered.  Subsequently, proper pricing decisions have been 
difficult to make. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should establish procedures for 
accumulating all costs related to publications and making the 
information available to management to facilitate proper pricing 
decisions. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
BOUTIQUES 
 



Each museum houses a boutique selling souvenirs and publications.  
None prepare a financial statement itemizing operating costs, profits 
or loss, etc. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should implement the preparation and 
review of monthly financial management reports for boutique 
operations, including information on operating costs, to give 
management more information about operating results and to facilitate 
sound management decisions. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Our monthly management report now includes this recommendation. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should ensure the strengthening of 
controls over the accounts receivable function.  Such controls would 
include the preparation of a monthly aged trial balance reconciled to 
the control account, monthly statements to customers and proper 
segregation of duties. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Implementation already under way. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ARTIFACTS 
 
The Financial Services Division has no functional responsibility for 
artifacts, which include all the objects of the national collection. 
 
Controls over artifacts are poor and there are few physical 
inventories. 
 
oThe Corporation should develop and implement standard policies and 
procedures to ensure proper control of the artifacts including a 
physical inventory that gives consideration to the nature and value of 
each item.  The Senior Financial Officer should exercise functional 
responsibility for these controls. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FIXED ASSETS 
 
In most cases, no procedures exist for controlling fixed assets. 
 



Where procedures do exist, financial officers are not involved in 
their development, review and evaluation. 
 
The Corporation should establish and enforce financial policies 
relating to the control of fixed assets, taking into account their 
nature and monetary value. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should exercise functional 
responsibility over the control of fixed assets.  Controls should 
include reconciling annual additions to the fixed asset control 
account and the corresponding objects of expenditure.  The fixed asset 
control account should also be adjusted for properly authorized 
disposals or deletions during the year.  Such policies should also 
ensure periodic physical counts agreed to the related fixed asset 
control account. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Policy regarding this will be included in the Administrative Service 
Manual now being compiled. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INVENTORIES 
 
Inventories consist of publications for the various museums.   Senior 
management does not receive information adequate for assessing current 
and future publication requirements. 
 
oManagement should produce and distribute to all museums regular sales 
analyses and statistics on publications.  These statements could be 
used to determine profitability of the various inventory items and 
could be instrumental in planning future publications and in 
purchasing items for resale. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Corporation should establish and monitor standard policies on 
inventory turnover ratios to be used in determining quantities for 
publications and other resale inventories. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 



 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
The Corporation should establish an Audit Committee.  This Committee 
should determine the scope of audits and areas to be reviewed, and 
then monitor corrective action resulting from the audit findings. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The Audit Committee has now been appointed, comprising three members 
of the Board of Trustees. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PROJECT MANAGEMENT 
 
(This recommendation applies to the Museum of Science and Technology). 
 Projects such as restoration of artifacts are proposed and approved 
before obtaining cost estimates and feasibility reports. 
 
oThe Corporation should establish planning and review procedures 
before making decisions on significant projects.  Such procedures 
should require involving the finance and general technology functions 
in preparing detailed cost estimates, and reporting on the technical 
data and the feasibility of the alternatives for the project. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Considerable progress has been achieved in this area and we will 
continue to implement the full intent of this recommendation. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PROJECT EVALUATION 
 
Detailed project descriptions seldom accompany annual budgets 
prepared.  by responsibility centre managers.  Additional 
descriptions, if required, are given orally during the budget review. 
 
oThe National Museums of Canada should establish a policy that all 
project descriptions submitted with a project budget include 
objectives, cost, time to complete, expected accomplishment or 
results, etc. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The Senior Financial Officer should ensure that projects are submitted 
for periodic review, challenge and assessment at the various 



development stages. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Projects are now being reviewed by the Directors of the Museums. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
EVALUATION OF CONTINUING PROGRAMS 
 
Major portions of the National Museums of Canada continuing programs 
are included in the "A" budget element of the Program Forecast, and 
therefore are not automatically subject to a regular review and 
challenge. 
 
oThe National Museums of Canada should develop a plan for reviewing 
and challenging all continuing programs on a regular basis.  Reviews 
should be conducted by the various divisions and museums with 
appropriate support from the Senior Financial Officer. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
See above. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
BUDGETARY CONTROLS 
 
In many instances, the "budgeted" amounts included in the 
Corporation's monthly financial statements are one-twelfth of the 
annual budgeted amount. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should implement procedures for 
allocating all budgeted expenditures according to the expected 
spending pattern. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Time phasing of expenditures is now an accepted practice by our 
responsibility centre managers. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTING 
 
Monthly financial statements are prepared at four separate levels 
within the Corporation.   Poor format, lack of timely information and 
lack of understanding have contributed to this duplication of effort. 
 
oIn reviewing deficiencies in the reporting system, the Senior 
Financial Officer should continue his efforts to provide adequate 
financial statements.  In so doing, he should solicit and review needs 
of users and seek to develop a format responsive to them. 
 



CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oFormal training sessions to explain the various financial reporting 
systems should be given to all responsibility centre managers so they 
will be better able to interpret the information included in the 
financial reports. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
 
NATIONAL RESEARCH COUNCIL OF CANADA 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at February 1977. 
 
Council's Comments as at June 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
THE SENIOR FINANCIAL OFFICER 
 
The Vice-President (Laboratories) has the responsibility for financial 
administration and control at the Council.   Since this is in addition 
to his other diverse responsibilities, including the management of a 
large research program, time available to focus on a number of 
financial matters is limited. 
 
oThe Council should establish a position of Senior Financial Officer 
reporting directly to the President.  This officer should be 
competent, experienced and professionally qualified and should be 
responsible for all aspects of financial management and control.  He 
should provide functional direction in financial matters to all 
divisions of the Council. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
The position of Senior Financial Advisor was established in 1966, and 
has provided capable assistance to the Vice-President (Laboratories). 
 Nevertheless, a careful review will be made with a view to placing 
greater emphasis on the financial administration and control function. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COMMUNICATION of FINANCIAL REQUIREMENTS 
 
oThe Council should accelerate the development of an effective 
financial manual under the direction of the Senior Financial Officer 
and issue it under authority of the President.  Communication of 
financial requirements should be improved by establishing regular 



review meetings between financial staff and administrative personnel 
performing financial functions. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The need for a comprehensive financial manual has been 
recognized for some time, and steps will now be taken to produce such 
a manual incorporating the new financial control system under 
development. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
TRAINING AND DEVELOPMENT 
 
The absence of a formal training program for financial staff 
jeopardizes the effectiveness and continuity of financial services. 
 
oThe Council should implement a formal training plan for all financial 
staff and for line managers performing financial duties. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
FINANCIAL DUTIES, RESPONSIBILITIES AND PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS 
 
oThe Council Should develop an appropriate statement of duties for all 
financial staff and for other staff performing financial duties.  
These statements should form the basis for reviewing performance 
evaluations regularly and should be functionally approved by the 
Senior Financial Officer. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CODE OF ACCOUNTS 
 
The account coding structure at the Council identifies responsibility 
centres, projects, and minor classifications rather than specific 
units to which both budgetary and expenditure responsibility can be 
assigned, and responsibility centre managers held accountable. 
 
oA coding structure should be established that recognizes the 
organizational units to which budgetary responsibility can be 
assigned.  Preferably, this document should be incorporated in the 
financial manual. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 



OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
DELEGATION OF AUTHORITIES 
 
The signing authorities of the Council are not entirely consistent 
with those suggested in the Treasury Board Guide on Financial 
Administration, and include the provision for employees to sign `as 
agents' in the absence of their superiors. 
 
oThe delegation of financial authorities should be reviewed with 
provision to: 
 
-ensure that exercise of Section 26 authority pursuant to the 
Financial Administration Act is delegated to positions consistent with 
those suggested in the Treasury Board Guide on Financial 
Administration; 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
-rescind the authority of subordinates to sign 'as agents' for 
superiors; and 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Except for the provision of agents which permits centralized 
administrative handling of contracting documents, etc. for which 
approval in writing has already been given by the officer with 
budgeting authority. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-place dollar limits on all positions exercising payment authority. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCOUNT VERIFICATION 
 
oThe Financial Services Branch should provide functional control over 
the account verification and payments procedure by: 
 
-ensuring that officers exercising financial authority clearly 
understand its significance; 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Implementation already under way. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 



 
- ensuring that the responsibilities and procedures for review and 
approval are clearly stated and documented in the Standard Operating 
Policies and Procedures manual; 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-directing the application of a verification `stamp' to each
 invoice; and 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- monitoring and, if required, reporting to division heads the 
extent to which the requirements are complied with. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Steps already taken. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COMMITMENT CONTROL 
 
oThe Council should thoroughly review with divisions changes in the 
commitment control system to ensure that it meets their information 
and control needs and that features such as batch and cut-off controls 
between divisions and headquarters are established. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Basic system requirements introduced April I, 1977 are 
subject to enhancement to meet specific and differing requirements of 
Divisions. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PAYROLL 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should establish financial controls 
stipulating that: 
 
- persons responsible for approving payroll input data do not 
receive or distribute payroll cheques; and 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 



Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-payroll changes are to be reconciled monthly and reviewed and signed 
by a senior financial officer. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAll weekly leave and attendance reports should be approved by the 
employee's supervisor. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
TRAVEL 
 
Although travel requests require a director's approval, this policy is 
not always enforced and actual claims are not always approved by the 
claimant's superior. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should ensure that travel requirements 
are approved in accordance with Council policies and all travel claims 
should be approved by the claimant's immediate superior or someone at 
a higher level. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
JOURNAL VOUCHERS 
 
The absence of approval procedures and supporting documentation for 
journal vouchers provides an opportunity for manipulating the accounts 
and increases the possibility that underlying reasons for errors or 
deficiencies in the system will go undetected or unchallenged. 
 
oJournal vouchers should be properly documented and approved.  
Approval limits for journal vouchers should be established and set out 
in the delegation of authorities document. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Procedures are being modified to meet this recommendation. 
 



OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
EXPENDABLE RESEARCH EQUIPMENT 
 
The Council lacks well-defined criteria for applying the 
classification "expendable research equipment". 
 
oThe use of the classification "expendable research equipment" should 
be closely controlled by: 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
- establishing and communicating specific criteria for items to be 
charged to this expenditure classification; and 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Changes in the use of this classification already under way, 
and will be completed by 1978-79. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- subjecting purchase proposals to the same type of management 
review as capital acquisitions. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
REVENUE - PUBLICATIONS 
 
Billings 
 
oFinancial management and control over publications should be 
strengthened by: 
 
- providing adequate explanation and approval on customer orders 
for photocopying that are marked "no charge" or "cancelled"; 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
- reviewing and updating on a regular basis the "free-issue" list 
for all the Council publications; 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 



-segregating the responsibilities for shipping and invoicing 
publications;and 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The implementation of this recommendation will be handled in 
conjunction with the development of a new computerized system. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- establishing and implementing a prepayment policy for 
subscriptions. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Costing 
 
The Council publishes 11 scientific journals.  However, not all costs 
are reported for each journal and revenues are not recorded by 
journal. 
 
oThe Council should establish systems for routinely reporting costs 
and revenue of each of its research journals to management as a basis 
for informed selling price and subsidy decisions. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Steps to have revenue reported by journal have already been 
taken and are effective April 1, 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
REVENUE - SERVICES 
 
Progress Billings 
 
oThe Council should rigorously monitor and enforce its policy 
regarding progress billing, to ensure prompt billing on completion of 
sections of major projects.  In customer contracts or quotations, 
provision should be made for progress billings. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Standard Rates 
 
Since the standard billing rates for professionals have not been 



revised since 1975, they do not reflect the increased costs to the 
Council.  Where there are variations from standard hourly rates, there 
is no explanation or approval. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Protracted negotiations and arbitration in 1976 delayed final approval 
to May 1977; and new rates have now been approved effective June 1, 
1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Council should adjust its schedule of standard labour rates for 
services on an annual basis, and at the time of each major labour 
settlement. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Where there are special rates or reductions in billings, these should 
be supported by adequate explanations, and should be approved by the 
director on the requests for invoicing. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
WORK-IN-PROCESS 
 
oFinancial Services Branch should establish numerical control over all 
work-in-process from the time of authorization to final billings, to 
ensure billing for all services performed. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CASH 
 
oThe procedures for receiving and recording funds at the Council 
should be revised to correct internal control deficiencies.  The 
procedures should be documented in the Standard Operating Policies and 
Procedures Manual and should provide for a proper segregation of 
duties and independent reconciliation of receipts to amounts reported 
in the principal accounting system. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 



 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE 
 
oThe existence of large outstanding receivable balances at the Council 
results in potentially significant carrying costs and distorts the 
matching of costs and revenues.  The same section initiates and 
approves credit notes for customers. 
 
oTo minimize the cost of carrying large accounts receivable, the 
Council should establish and enforce credit policies and procedures, 
including charging interest on overdue, non-government accounts. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
All credit entries should be reviewed and approved by financial 
officers independent of those responsible for maintaining and 
controlling accounts receivable records. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
DIVISIONAL SUPPLY OFFICES 
 
The Financial Services Branch reviews neither systems and procedures 
for procurement nor methods of recording and safeguarding inventories 
of divisions.  This has led to internal control deficiencies in the 
divisional supply offices. 
 
oThe Senior Financial Officer should provide functional direction over 
divisional supply systems to ensure: 
 
- a segregation of duties between those ordering and receiving 
goods and those approving invoices; and 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- that the procedures for recording and controlling inventories are 
consistent with the Treasury Board Guide on Financial Administration. 
 



COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
EQUIPMENT - LOANS 
 
The authority under which the Council may loan equipment is not clear. 
 The authority for, and the records of, any equipment on loan are 
spread throughout the divisions of the Council. 
 
oThe authority to make loans of equipment to non-government entities 
should be confirmed before making any more.  Loans should be recorded 
centrally under functional control of the Council Financial Services 
Branch. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
EQUIPMENT - DISPOSAL 
 
Since one individual controls all surplus equipment records, there is 
no assurance that all redundant assets have been properly accounted 
for until sold or otherwise disposed of. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
oThe management and control of surplus assets should be improved by 
ensuring that records are co-ordinated and reconciled by someone 
independent of the interim custodians -- preferably a central 
financial unit. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
SPECIAL FUND 
 
The Council maintains a Special Fund representing the unused portion 
of revenues earned during the year, using it for working capital 
purposes.  The authority for its establishment and its use is not 
clear. 
 
oThe Council should state the intent and application of the Special 
Fund and obtain appropriate authority for its use. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 



PREPARATION OF PROGRAM FORECAST AND MAIN ESTIMATES 
 
With no budget manual and only limited guidelines, budgeting methods 
of the divisions vary widely and there are virtually no records of 
decisions.  Financial Services is largely confined to a co-ordinating 
and collating role. 
 
oFormal procedures and guidelines should be prepared and issued for 
Program Forecast and Main Estimates submissions, including a 
requirement for records of decisions taken. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe role of Financial Services in providing functional direction and 
guidance, detailed analysis and challenge should be developed. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
BUDGET INPUT TO FINANCIAL REPORTING SYSTEM 
 
In allocating its budget, the Council allocates a large amount to the 
category "Balance of Budget" rather than to the regular reporting 
objects. 
 
oThe use of the category "Balance of Budget" should be discontinued 
and all anticipated expenditures should be allocated to the standard 
objects, to give sound financial control through variance analysis and 
to provide a basis for future financial planning. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CAPITAL BUDGETS 
 
There has been little functional guidance or direction by Financial 
Services in preparing capital budgets. 
 
oThe Council should develop proper procedures for sound multi-year 
capital budgeting and ensure that proper direction and challenge are 
provided by Financial Services. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 



Agreed.  Procedures to develop a multi-year capital plan are being 
implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACTIVITY COSTING 
 
The Council costing and coding system does not provide for allocating 
expenditures by activity, only by responsibility or cost centre. 
 
oThe Council should review and revise its costing and coding system to 
provide for reporting expenditures by activities. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Procedures to develop a multi-year capital plan are being 
implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
The Council has no internal audit function, although the large degree 
of decentralization and autonomy granted to divisions, together with 
the significant resources managed, has created a situation in which 
senior management must rely heavily on systems of internal control. 
 
oThe Council should establish an internal audit unit to carry out 
financial audits with emphasis on reviewing the effectiveness of 
financial controls in the Council's system of financial 
administration.  This unit should report to an audit committee 
composed of senior Council executives. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Council is arranging for internal audit through a contract 
with DSS. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
WORK ORDER REPORTING 
 
The content and form of the reports on work order costs preclude 
meaningful analysis, since budgeted costs are not broken down into 
their labour and material components to allow comparison with actual 
costs. 
 
oThe Council work order reports should be structured to facilitate 
comparisons to budget and cost control for labour and material. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 



OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
EXTERNAL REPORTS 
 
The Council Annual Report does not include financial disclosure of 
major capital projects, significant long term commitments and other 
material items. 
 
The timing of the Annual Report precludes the preparation of audited 
financial statements for inclusion in the report. 
 
oFinancial disclosure in the Council Annual Report of significant long 
term financial commitments, major capital project costs and other 
material items should be improved together with clear descriptions in 
the notes. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
If the Council publishes a set of unaudited financial statements as 
part of its Annual Report, it should indicate that they are not 
audited. 
 
COUNCIL'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This recommendation has been applied to financial statements 
in this year's President's Annual Report. 
 
 
NORTHERN TRANSPORTATION COMPANY LIMITED AND ITS WHOLLY-OWNED 
SUBSIDIARY GRIMSHAW TRUCKING AND DISTRIBUTING LTD. 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at April 1977. 
 
Company's Comments as at June 1977. 
 
 The importance Company management attaches to effective operation 
of the financial management and control system is evidenced by the 
substantial improvements it made in the system since a Company-
requested management consultant's report on the financial affairs of 
the Company was received in 1975. 
 
 Many of the weaknesses identified in our report result from a 
lack of systems documentation and of evidence that vital control 
procedures are being performed.  Thus management does not have the 
necessary assurance that these vital controls exist and are operating 
continually and effectively.  Consequently, there is scope for further 
improving the financial management and control system to enhance the 
effectiveness of control and to assure management that procedures are 
implemented and adhered to. 
 



OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL RESULTS OF OPERATIONS 
 
During the last two years the Company has prepared considerable 
financial analysis in an effort to identify the causes of financial 
losses and to determine courses of action that would produce 
profitable operations. 
 
oThe Company should continue to analyze all sources of revenue and all 
types of costs and the results of actions taken to achieve 
profitability. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This analysis and other efforts will continue to be made to 
improve operating results and to maintain a dialogue with various 
Government departments, agencies and regulatory bodies as required to 
communicate matters adversely affecting performance but which are 
beyond direct control of the Company. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
SENIOR FINANCIAL OFFICER 
 
oThe responsibilities of the Senior Financial Officer of Grimshaw 
Trucking and Distributing Ltd. should be clearly defined and 
documented and should include a strong functional reporting 
relationship to the Senior Financial Officer of the parent Company. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
The responsibilities of the Senior Financial Officer of Grimshaw and 
the functional relationship with the Senior Financial Officer of the 
parent Company have been formalized. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COMMUNICATION OF FINANCIAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES 
 
In recognition of the need for better communication of financial 
policies and procedures, an Accounting Procedures Manual and an 
Organization and Job Description Manual were issued in 1976. 
 
oThe Company should continue to improve the communication of financial 
policies and procedures with particular emphasis on: 
 
- documentation of overviews of the complete financial and 
accounting system including internal controls and procedures in the 
computer operations, and completion and extension of the manual to 
cover the payroll system, thereby including all aspects of the 
financial management and control system; and 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 



 
Agreed.  Computerization of the payroll system has been completed and 
documentation of the complete Financial Accounting and Control System 
is nearing completion. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- review by the Controller and approval by the Vice-President, 
Finance, of all sections of operating manuals containing financial 
policies or with financial implications, and evidence of formal 
approval by the President of these various financial and related 
operating manuals. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Policies establishing the recommended review and approval functions 
have been implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
DELEGATION OF FINANCIAL SIGNING AUTHORITY 
 
To ensure that the level to which signing authority is delegated by 
managers provides adequate control over expenditures, and to enable 
these authorities to be enforced: 
 
- all such delegations and amendments of signing authority should 
be reviewed by the Controller and Vice-President, Finance, and be 
approved by the President; and 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Delegation of signing authority is now approved by the President. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- the listing of specimen signatures should be amended to include 
the limits of authority delegated for each position, both in terms of 
dollar value and operational areas of responsibility. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Limits of authority have been established for each position. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCOUNT VERIFICATION 
 
oProcedures concerning the verification of suppliers' invoices before 
payment should be reviewed and amended by requiring: 
 
- formal evidence of receipt for all purchases of goods; 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 



 
Agreed.  System development is in progress to assure control over this 
area. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- an audit stamp to provide evidence that individual account 
verifications have been completed; and 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
The audit stamp has been amended. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- a review by the Controller's Department of the supporting 
documentation to the suppliers' invoice, the purchase order and 
receiving report. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
The necessary review procedures have been established. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
MONTHLY ACCOUNT RECONCILIATIONS 
 
oThe assignment of responsibilities for preparing monthly account 
reconciliations should be reviewed and amended to provide to the 
extent possible independence between the person completing the 
reconciliation and the person maintaining the detailed accounting 
records. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Where practicable, responsibility for detailed account maintenance and 
reconciliation have been segregated. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAll monthly reconciliations should be completed, reviewed, and 
approved promptly, and should be signed and dated to evidence these 
procedures.  Completion of these reconciliations should be reported 
monthly to the Vice-President, Finance. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
All reconciliations are now signed and dated and a status reporting 
procedure established. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE 
 



oCredit granting procedures should be reviewed and documented and new 
credit approval limits should be established to provide improved 
internal control. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Credit investigation sources and criteria have been formalized.   
Credit approval limits were established before start of the current 
shipping season. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INVENTORY 
 
At December 31, 1976, the cost of inventory held by the Company at 
various locations was approximately $1,500,000, consisting of $200,000 
in fuel and $1,300,000 in general stores. 
 
oDetailed procedures should be developed and implemented to ensure: 
 
- independent observation of all stocktaking and documentation of 
independent test counts and results; 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
At all locations where significant values of inventory are maintained, 
independent observation of stocktaking will be made and fully 
documented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-all discrepancies between physical count and perpetual records are 
reported to the appropriate officials, enabling prompt investigation 
and determination of the causes as well as appropriate authorization 
for adjustments; and 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Count discrepancies are now reported to the Controller with adjustment 
approvals appropriately documented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-effective authorization of stores issues by responsibility centre 
managers. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. A system of authorization will be established. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
EMERGENCY PURCHASE PROCEDURES 
 



oA system should be developed to ensure that there is evidence of 
proper approval of all emergency purchases. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
A system has been established and documented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCURACY OF SHIPPING RECEIPTS 
 
oProcedures regarding the preparation, checking and processing of on-
line and off-line shipping receipts should be reviewed and amended to 
ensure evidence that the required procedures are performed on all 
transactions and that there are no unauthorized changes in documents 
and computer file data. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Procedures have been amended to assure appropriate documentation and 
maintenance of system integrity. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PAYROLL 
 
oIn developing policies and procedures for the new computerized 
payroll system, revisions should be made to the manual entry and 
output elements of the system to provide for: 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
The development of the new payroll system including manual control 
procedures has been completed and incorporates the recommendations set 
out in this section. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- proper authorization of all input documents; 
 
- checking of arithmetical calculations; 
 
- division of duties at the field level to the extent possible; and 
 
- signing or initialling of documents as evidence that vital 
control functions are performed including test checking of computer-
generated information against source documents. 
 
INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
oTo ensure adherence to Company accounting policies and procedures and 
to assess objectively the adequacy of existing procedures, an internal 
audit function should be implemented to cover all significant areas of 
the financial management system. 



 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Considering the seasonal nature and remoteness of the Company's 
operations, the practical benefits to be derived from the 
establishment of a separate and unique internal audit function will be 
given further consideration.  Field audit procedures however have been 
formalized within various departments. 
 
 
AUDIT COMMITTEE 
 
oAn Audit Committee consisting of members of the Board of Directors 
and senior management should be established. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
The formation of an Audit Committee will be recommended to the Board 
of Directors to facilitate their review of audit reports and 
recommendations. 
 
Grimshaw Trucking and Distributing Ltd. 
(Wholly-owned Subsidiary) 
 
COMMUNICATION OF FINANCIAL POLICY AND PROCEDURES 
 
oJob descriptions should be prepared to include all responsibilities, 
duties and qualifications that management considers appropriate for 
each financial position. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Job descriptions and an accounting procedures manual are 
presently being completed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Company should prepare a financial manual including a description 
of the procedures and financial controls for all aspects of the 
financial management system, as well as the responsibilities, 
policies, procedures and authorities of financial staff and 
operational staff with financial responsibilities. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
As above. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCOUNTS Receivable ADJUSTMENTS 
 
oTo prevent unauthorized adjustments to customer account balances, 
procedures should be developed, documented and implemented to ensure 
that adjustments to accounts receivable sub-ledger accounts are 



formally approved before being accepted for processing. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
The approval of all adjustments is now evidenced on the adjustment 
document. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
MAINTENANCE WORK ORDERS 
 
oTo ensure the inclusion of all maintenance transactions in the 
records of the Company, work orders should be pre-numbered and 
accounted for. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Work orders are now pre-numbered and controlled. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PRO-BILL AUDITS 
 
oIn order to ensure that all documents have been subjected to audit 
and have been approved, all pro-bills should bear physical evidence of 
such approvals before being accepted for processing. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
The recommended approval is now evidenced on the pro-bills. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Controller should have functional control over the pro-bill audit 
function to monitor the performance of this important control feature 
effectively. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
A functional relationship has been established and formal audit 
reports are submitted daily to the Controller. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
UTILIZATION OF FIXED ASSETS 
 
At the time of our study, the use of line-haul tractors was being 
monitored.  However, there were no reports on trailer use. 
 
oA formal reporting process on use of all trailers should be developed 
to monitor and control the level of investment in equipment and 
provide a basis for equipment replacement decisions. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 



 
Formal trailer use reports are now prepared monthly. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
EXPENDITURES 
 
oProcedures for the determination, approval and documentation of 
financial signing authority should be amended to ensure: 
 
- the delegation of signing authority is reviewed by the Controller 
and approved by the Vice-President at least annually; and 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Delegation of signing authority is now approved by the Vice-President. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- preparation of specimen signature cards that include the limits 
of authority delegated to each individual. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Limits of authority and specimen signature cards have been established 
for each position. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oSpecific procedures performed by accounting personnel on financial 
documents should be identified and evidenced on the documents. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Identification of verification procedures is now evidenced on accounts 
payable documents. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
BUDGETARY CONTROL 
 
Commitment to budgeted costs by operating managers is not apparent due 
to a lack of understanding of the budgeting process, unexplained 
changes in submitted budgets, a lack of a formal requirement to report 
and explain variances and a lack of detailed information regarding 
certain costs such as maintenance and claims which are allocated to 
cost centres. 
 
oThe procedures for preparing operating budgets and subsequent 
comparison with actual results should be reviewed and amended to 
increase the level of understanding, accountability and commitment of 
operating managers to their budgets.  Specifically: 
 
- detailed budget instructions should be issued to all employees 



involved in budget preparation to ensure that operating budgets are 
prepared on a consistent basis; and 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Guidelines drawn along the lines of those presently used for NTCL will 
be instituted. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
- a formal variance analysis and reporting process should be 
implemented requiring operating managers to account to senior 
management for all significant variations between budgeted and actual 
results.  Such analyses should be integrated with operating 
statistics, prior year's results, budget information and narrative 
explanations where considered necessary. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
A variance reporting system has been introduced. 
 
FINANCIAL ANALYSIS 
 
oTo maximize the financial results of operations, formal financial 
analyses of operating methods and proposed major capital expenditures 
should be provided to senior management to ensure that it is aware of 
the financial implications of corporate decisions and to provide a 
basis for future decisions. 
 
COMPANY'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Analysis will be formalized as recommended. 



 
TELEGLOBE CANADA 
 
Observations and Recommendations as at October 1976.  
 
Corporation's Comments as at April 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Following an organizational review performed in 1972, Teleglobe Canada 
has substantially improved its financial management and control 
systems, particularly with regard to financial planning and analysis, 
and international agreements.  Further development and refinement of 
its financial activities are necessary to achieve the quality and 
effectiveness in financial management and control required by the 
complex nature of the Corporation's operations. 
 
 
ORGANIZATION OF FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT 
 
There is a need to communicate the current role and responsibilities 
of Finance throughout the organization. 
 
oThe official statement of the current responsibilities and mandate of 
the Vice-President, Finance, should be up-dated and circulated. 
 
Programs have not been developed to ensure that financial and other 
corporate managers receive training appropriate for their financial 
management responsibilities. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The mandate of the major functions is presently being up-
dated and a final revision will be issued shortly. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Vice-President, Finance, in collaboration with the Director of 
Personnel, should develop a financial administration training plan 
suited to the needs of financial officers and corporate managers. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This is a recognized need, and appropriate formal training 
programs are being developed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Communication and co-ordination in the Corporation's financial 
functions are not fully effective, and there is also a lack of 
consistency. 
 
oThe Corporation should produce a comprehensive set of financial 
manuals documenting and communicating all aspects of financial 



management and control for the information of staff throughout the 
Corporation. 
 
Many deficiencies have been identified in application of the 
Corporation's electronic data processing. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The Corporation has undertaken to consolidate existing 
procedures and draft others that are required to produce comprehensive 
sets of financial manuals. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe program for reviewing and improving the EDP function should be 
intensified so existing deficiencies in the EDP standards, systems, 
controls and documentation can be corrected as quickly as possible. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This is indeed recognized and the review of all EDP 
standards, systems, and controls and documentation is being pursued 
vigorously to ensure overall co-ordination and control. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL CONTROL 
 
The extent and nature of weaknesses in internal control the study 
identified indicate that the systems are not functioning adequately.  
Specific recommendations to improve internal control are listed under 
the headings:  Revenue and Expenditure, Assets and Liabilities and 
Internal Audit. 
 
oThe Corporation should review its internal controls systematically 
and correct deficiencies so it can be assured that they are working 
effectively. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This recommendation is being implemented in parallel with the 
overall review of accounting systems undertaken by management. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
REVENUE AND EXPENDITURE 
 
REVENUE 
 
The Corporation does not verify the completeness and accuracy of 
reports received from domestic and international telecommunications 
associates on which its revenues are partly based. 
 
OThe Corporation should keep under continual review the feasibility of 



acquiring equipment to monitor the volume of telephone traffic and to 
provide data for calculating and verifying revenue. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  To date it has not been economically feasible to acquire and 
use this type of equipment.  However, the introduction of 
international subscriber dialing and the installation of the 
Corporation's new exchanges in Montreal, Toronto and Vancouver will 
make it possible for Teleglobe to verify the total volume of incoming 
and outgoing traffic. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Corporation should ensure that designated senior officials of 
domestic telephone companies certify the completeness and accuracy of 
reports on outward telephone traffic, and that the opportunity exists 
for periodic reviews of the domestic telephone companies' systems and 
records involved in the compilation of these traffic figures. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Designated senior officials of domestic phone companies now 
certify the reports on outward telephone traffic and the opportunity 
exists for these periodic reviews. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAccounting Services should compare the statements from foreign 
administrations on Telex and TWX volumes with the internal report 
produced through Teleglobe's own technical facilities and should 
investigate reasons for any substantial differences. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  To permit a detailed verification against statements issued 
by foreign administrations, the Corporation is seeking to develop an 
arrangement for bilateral exchange of accounting data. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAccounting Services should ensure that all revenues for outgoing 
telephone traffic are recorded and billed to foreign administrations 
by reconciling the data in such statements with the data in the 
reports from domestic companies.  Adequate documentation should be 
maintained as evidence that this reconciliation has been carried out. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This adjustment to the Corporation's accounting system will 
be introduced at the earliest possible date. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 



oThe Corporation should have under effective numeric control all 
leased Circuit authorizations and should establish control totals for 
billings to enable Accounting Services to ensure that all leased 
circuits are accounted for and complete billings made. 
 
Controls to ensure that full settlement is made for retroactive 
adjustment of rates need to be strengthened. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  A new accounting system for leased circuits will be 
introduced on April 1, 1977. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oTo ensure that the subsequent adjustments apply to all affected 
transactions, Accounting Services should maintain a control register 
of transactions where a temporary rate is used in settlements with 
foreign administrations, or where a "no rate" is used. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Has been implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
EXPENDITURE 
 
CHEQUE ISSUE 
 
Controls over cheque issue are not fully satisfactory. 
 
oTo strengthen internal control over expenditures, blank cheques 
should be under control of an individual not involved in the accounts 
payable function. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  New controls to ensure security of cheques are now in effect. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oTo guard against preparation of improper cheques, signed cheques and 
supporting documents should be distributed by personnel not involved 
in cheque preparation or in providing supporting documentation to the 
accounts payable system. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  New procedures to correct this are now in effect. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
PAYROLL 



 
The Corporation's computerized and manual payroll systems are 
inflexible, inefficient and lack adequate systems documentation and 
internal controls. 
 
oThe Corporation should develop or contract for a new payroll system 
fully capable of meeting its payroll system needs, including 
appropriate segregation of duties, accounting and computer 
documentation, controls and procedures. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The Corporation is currently examining various options to 
replace the existing payroll system. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oUntil the new payroll system is operational, the Corporation should 
undertake a thorough evaluation of all existing accounting and 
computer controls over payroll.  Procedures should be implemented to 
ensure the integrity of existing systems and the segregation of 
duties, with compensating controls for deficiencies. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This recommendation is being implemented so as to ensure the 
integrity of existing systems. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
COSTING 
 
The Corporation has begun a project to separate costs and to identify 
profit contribution by Service and stream. 
 
oThe work already underlay within Finance to develop cost accounting 
by services and subsequently by streams should continue.  The 
Corporation should, subject to cost benefit analysis, prepare an 
overall plan for developing the costing system and integrating it with 
the Corporation's accounting system so as to provide cost information 
for effective corporate planning and control. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The Corporation is already proceeding with the implementation 
of this recommendation. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ASSETS AND LIABILITIES 
 
CAPITAL ASSETS 
 
Policies and procedures are not complete with respect to accounting 



for and control of capital assets. 
 
oComprehensive policies, procedures and practices governing the 
accounting classification of capital expenditures and the control of 
capital assets should be prepared and should be applied with 
consistency. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The Corporation has undertaken to develop policies and 
procedures with respect to accounting for and control of capital 
assets. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Corporation should prepare and approve appropriate policies and 
procedures for the inventorying of capital assets and should make 
cyclical test checks to verify the existence, location and condition 
of these assets, and the accuracy and completeness of inventory 
records. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
As above. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Corporation should adopt a single input system to record changes 
in capital assets in the general ledger and in subsidiary ledgers.  
Write-offs and transfers to the individual asset accounts in the 
subsidiary ledger should be posted monthly to avoid extensive year-end 
work. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
As above. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
CASH 
 
Procedures for handling cash receipts and bank reconciliations are not 
adhered to consistently. 
 
oThe Corporation should ensure adherence to written procedures for 
opening mail and handling receipts to control payments to the 
Corporation effectively. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Corrective action taken. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 



oInstructions covering monthly bank reconciliations should be followed 
consistently to ensure that they are completed properly. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
As above. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE 
 
Management is not regularly informed of the status of outstanding 
receivables and payables with foreign administrations. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The method of accounting for and settling traffic receivables and 
payables is governed by international forums such as the International 
Telecommunications Union.  These regulations prescribe the periods of 
time allowed administrations for settlements and these may extend to 
several months. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oAccounting Services should develop a system of regularly reporting to 
management upon the status of receivables and payables with foreign 
administrations.  Items requiring management action should be 
highlighted. 
 
Credit and collection policies for direct customers are not 
appropriately authorized. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  As of January 1, 1977 the Corporation modified its accounting 
procedures so as to make readily available this information. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oFor direct customers, the Corporation should adopt, with appropriate 
authorizations, procedures for authorizing credit, including the 
setting of credit limits, collection of customer accounts and the 
write-off of uncollectible accounts. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This will be implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
INTERNAL AUDIT 
 
oTo improve the quality and effectiveness of internal audit, the 
Internal Audit Division should: 



 
-adopt an auditing approach that allows it to cover all the 
Corporation's major financial operations within a three-year cycle; 
 
-direct its efforts increasingly toward analytical auditing and 
systems evaluation; 
 
-audit all aspects of the electronic processing of data; 
 
-assess the systems used by Financial Services and the financial 
systems and controls used throughout the Corporation; 
 
-indicate, as quickly as possible, weaknesses noted in the systems 
audited by submitting highlight reports or precis followed by more 
detailed reports as necessary; and 
 
-conduct follow-up audits to evaluate the action taken on the reports. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The Corporation has undertaken to review the manner in which 
the mandate of the Internal Audit Division could be carried out more 
effectively. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
An Audit Committee comprising senior management officials should be 
formed to ensure the independence and objectivity of the internal 
audit function, a clear understanding of its mandate and scope, and 
action on its recommendations. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  As above. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
FINANCIAL PLANNING AND BUDGETARY CONTROL 
 
A number of inherent strengths were observed in the preparation and 
evaluation of budgetary and forecast information.  However, 
Corporation-wide medium and long-term plans basic for financial 
forecasting are not yet fully developed. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The Corporation recognizes the need to develop further its Corporation 
wide medium and long-term plans basic for financial forecasting. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Corporation should ensure that all technical, operating, 
marketing and other plans include and display all appropriate 
revenues, costs and capital investments related to alternative 



strategies. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  Recommendations implemented. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe five-year financial forecast should reflect approved technical, 
operating and marketing strategies and be fully integrated with the 
Corporation-wide medium and long term plans as they are approved. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The advisability of this recommendation is recognized and 
will be implemented in the 1977-78 fiscal year. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oThe Corporation should formally recognize Finance's role and 
responsibilities for reviewing and advising on the systems and 
methodology used by departments responsible for preparing annual 
capital and operating budgets and forecasts. 
 
Financial objectives have not been clearly established and 
communicated. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
oCorporate financial objectives should be developed and clearly 
communicated for planning, budgeting and resource allocation, and for 
measuring corporate achievement. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  The establishment of financial objectives is recognized as 
necessary and will be refined in the course of 1977-78. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The Corporation has yet to review and evaluate the performance of 
capital projects. 
 
oThe post-audit function to review objectives of capital projects and 
to compare them with actual performance, which was planned as part of 
the approved Capital Appropriation Process, should be implemented as 
quickly as possible. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 



Agreed.  The recently introduced Budget Control and Reporting System 
incorporates a total financial report on significant capital projects 
at periodic intervals as well as a post-audit at the conclusion of 
each project. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Most new programs are reviewed and financial implications identified. 
 Existing activities should be similarly reviewed. 
 
oThe Finance Department should systematically undertake financial 
studies of existing activities, services and facilities as well as of 
new programs, so that the Corporation can be continually assured of 
the financial viability of all of its major operations. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed.  This is a continuing process. 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTING 
 
INTERNAL REPORTING 
 
Detailed monthly financial statements are distributed to managers but 
are not used effectively because of timing and format problems. 
 
oThe timeliness and format of the monthly budgetary control reports 
should be refined to make them more useful and informative.  In 
particular: 
 
-significant information should be summarized to meet the needs of 
various levels of management; 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
The Corporation recognizes the need to make internal reporting more 
effective.  Steps are being taken to review the monthly financial 
statements and budgetary control reports first introduced in 1974 with 
a view to increasing their usefulness. 
 
OBSERVATIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
-emphasis should be placed items in the monthly budgetary reports that 
are under the direct control of managers.  Key data should be 
highlighted and significant changes reported on an exception basis; 
and 
 
-the monthly budgetary control reports should be extended to include 
useful workload and other key statistics in addition to financial 
data. 
 
REPORTING TO BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 
oThe Corporation should ensure that the Board of Directors is aware of 



the total estimated costs of a project when approving individual 
contracts related to that project, and that it is informed of the 
final cost of the project when completed. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Agreed. 
 
EXTERNAL FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
 
The Corporation has made extensive improvements in its external 
financial statement presentation over the last two years.   Further 
financial disclosure would enhance the information available to 
statement readers. 
 
oThe Corporation should continue action already underlay to ensure 
that its external financial statements meet all relevant and current 
generally accepted reporting standards. 
 
CORPORATION'S COMMENTS 
 
Additional improvements will be introduced as at March 31, 1977. 
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REPORT OF THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC ACCOUNTS 
TO THE HOUSE OF COMMONS, JULY 7, 1977 
 
REPORT TO THE HOUSE 
 
Thursday, July 7, 1977 
 
 The Standing Committee on Public Accounts has the honour to 
present its 
 
SECOND REPORT 
 
(The Polysar Report)* 
 
 1. In accordance with its order of Reference of Tuesday. 
November 30, 1976, your Committee has considered the subject-matter of 
the letter from the Auditor General of Canada to the Prime Minister of 
Canada, dated March 22, 1973, tabled November 26, 1976. 
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*-Polymer Corporation Limited of Sarnia became Polysar Limited  
in March 1973. In all references to the Corporation in this report, 
your Committee has used the name "Polysar" for reasons of brevity and 
clarity. 
 
I - ORDER OF REFERENCE 
 
HOUSE OF COMMONS 
 
Tuesday, November 30, 1976 
 
 Ordered,-That the subject-matter of the letter from the Auditor 
General of Canada to the Prime Minister of Canada, dated March 22, 
1973, and tabled November 26, 1976, be referred to the Standing 
Committee on Public Accounts. 
ATTEST: 
 



ALISTAIR FRASER 
 
The Clerk of the House of Commons 
 
II-LETTER FROM THE AUDITOR GENERAL OF 
CANADA TO THE PRIME MINISTER 
 
 2. The letter referred to in the order of Reference is as 
follows: 
 
Ottawa, Ontario 
K1A 0G6 
 
March 22, 1973 
 
The Right Honourable Pierre Elliott Trudeau, Prime Minister of Canada, 
Ottawa. 
 
My Dear Prime Minister, 
 
 I recently signed and transmitted the financial statements of 
Polymer Corporation Limited and its subsidiaries for the year ended 
December 31, 1972 to the Honourable Jean-Pierre Goyer, Minister of 
Supply and Services, and also to Mr. H. A. Hampson, Chairman of the 
Board of Canada Development Corporation, since this company purchased 
the outstanding shares of this Crown corporation last July. 
 
 The purpose of this letter is to advise you that my examination 
of Polymer's accounts this year disclosed existence of a serious 
contingent liability of indeterminable proportions arising out of 
certain transactions of its Swiss subsidiary, Polysar International 
S.A. Briefly, this arises from the subsidiary's practice of invoicing 
certain European customers, by agreement, at inflated prices, with the 
difference being remitted to the customers or their representatives in 
cash in Switzerland or placed in numbered Swiss bank accounts as 
directed. As a result of this practice, the customer is in a position 
to reduce his tax liabilities in his own country and avoid his 
country's foreign exchange control regulations, where these exist. 
Full particulars of the practices surrounding these rebates, payment 
of which aggregated approximately Sw.fr. 7,000,000 ($1,900,000) during 
1972, can be obtained from Polymer Corporation Limited. 
 
 The extent to which Polymer and its subsidiary may be 
contingently liable for aiding and abetting such transactions largely 
depends, of course, on whether the customers concerned are apprehended 
by their respective national authorities. The officials of Polymer and 
Polysar believe there is little danger of this because the practices 
followed are not uncommon, in fact they are fairly prevalent today in 
the operations of multinational corporations in many parts of the 
world. Nevertheless I consider it my duty to draw your attention to 
this contingent liability because these corporations are handling 
public moneys and are owned by the Government of Canada. While it may 
indeed be possible to defend any claims made against Polymer and 
Polysar from a corporate standpoint, the fact remains that the 
publicity attendant on the charges which could be made against a 



Canadian Crown corporation and/or Canada Development Corporation could 
have serious and undesirable consequences. The reason why, as the 
auditor of Polymer, I have not insisted on disclosure of the existence 
of this contingent liability is that to have done so would in my view 
have been contrary to the best interests of Polymer as a multinational 
corporation trading in world markets in a highly competitive field. 
However, I would be remiss in my duty if I did not draw the 
seriousness of this situation to your attention. 
 
 I have sent a copy of this letter to Mr. Ian C. Rush, President 
of Polymer Corporation Limited, and to Mr. H. A. Hampson, Chairman of 
the Board of Canada Development Corporation, in accordance with my 
undertaking to them. 
 
 Yours sincerely, 
 
 
Signed: Maxwell Henderson 
 
III-WITNESSES 
 
 3. Your Committee heard evidence from the following witnesses 
whose -operation is acknowledged: 
 
Mr. D.C.H. Stanley, Vice-President, Wood Gundy Limited, and  
Director, Polysar Limited. 
 
The Honourable J.B. Aylesworth, Former Judge of the Ontario  
Court of Appeals. 
The Honourable C.M. Drury, P.C., M.P. 
 
Mr. A.M. Henderson, Former Auditor General of Canada. From Polysar 
Limited: 
 
Mr. I.C. Rush, President and Chief Executive officer; Mr. W.J. Dyke, 
Secretary and Chief Legal officer; 
 
Mr. R.S. Dudley, Group Vice-President, Rubber and Latex,  
formerly President, Polysar International S.A.; 
 
Mr. G. Bracewell, Vice-President, Corporate Projects; Mr. M. 
Erlindson, Treasurer; 
 
Mr. J.R. Willson, Assistant Treasurer. 
 
From Polysar Europa. S.A.: 
 
Mr. N.B. Roberts, Marketing Manager, formerly General Manager,  
Polysar International S.A. 
From the Law Branch, House of Commons: 
 
 
Mr. J.P.J. Maingot, Parliamentary Counsel and Law Clerk. 
 
From the Auditor General's Office: 



 
Mr. J.J. Macdonell, Auditor General of Canada; 
 
Mr. H.E. Hayes, Director General, Audit operations; 
 
Mr. J.R. Douglas, Former Assistant Auditor General; 
 
Mr. W.A. Bradshaw, Assistant Auditor General; Mr. N.G. Ross, Special 
Adviser. 
 
From the Canada Development Corporation: 
 
Mr. H.A. Hampson, President, and Director, Polysar Limited. 
 
From the Treasury Board: 
 
Mr. S. Mensforth, Deputy Secretary, Financial Administration  
Branch. 
 
From Peat. Marwick, Mitchell & Co. (Canada): Mr. G.H. Cowperthwaite,  
Senior Partner; 
 
Mr. K.B. Kirkwood, Administrative Partner. 
 
From Peat. Marwick. Mitchell & Co. (Europe): Mr. H.N. Matthews,  
Partner. 
 
IV-SUMMARY OF CONCLUSIONS 
 
 4. Your Committee concludes that most persons having any 
connection with or knowledge of these rebate practices should be 
criticized: 
 
(a) The management of Polysar International S.A. (PISA), for 
engaging, on behalf of a Canadian Crown corporation, with Canadian 
funds, in improper business practices which obviously were designed to 
assist in the contravention of the laws of the country of the 
customer. 
 
(b) The management of the Polysar Group in Canada and Europe, who 
must have known of the purpose of these transactions, if not their 
details, and who should not have countenanced their continuation until 
November  1976. 
 
(c) The Boards of Directors of PISA, Polysar (Europa), and Polysar 
(Canada), and the Audit Committee of Polysar (Canada) who did nothing 
to stop these practices when they knew, or should have known about 
them. 
 
(d) The private firm of auditors who were joint auditors prior to 
1973 and sole auditors since that time, for not fully bringing the 
practices to the attention of the sole shareholder (the Canadian 
Government) or the annual meetings of the companies concerned, and not 
utilizing the special legislation available to them so that Parliament 
would learn of these practices. Since 1973 the sole auditors should at 



least have continued to draw the attention of successive audit 
committees to these practices. 
 
(e) The former Auditor General, for not disclosing these practices to 
Parliament, or ensuring that his successor's attention was drawn to 
them for inclusion in the Auditor General's 1973 Report. 
 
  The former President of the Treasury Board, for not 
adequately investigating these practices and not reporting back to the 
Prime Minister in 1973 when requested to do so by him. 
 
 5. Your Committee notes with concern that, although rectifying 
procedures have been belatedly instituted, no person in this whole 
chain of negligence has been disciplined to date; no staff has been 
discharged or even reprimanded: management and senior management have 
been promoted or their responsibilities increased; no changes, because 
of these events, have taken place in either the composition or 
procedures of the hoards of directors or audit committee; and the same 
firm of auditors is still retained. 
 
 6. Your Committee has called witnesses which it deemed 
appropriate and it received all the documentation of which it had 
knowledge. In the event that there is any subsequent development in 
this matter, Parliament may wish to give a further reference to your 
Committee. 
 
V-SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONs 
 
 7. Your Committee recommends that: 
 
(a) The Government monitor compliance with its guidelines on 
commercial practices of Crown corporations, impose penalties for non-
compliance, and disclose the results to Parliament. 
 
(b) The Government issue guidelines on the operation of foreign 
subsidiaries of Crown corporations to ensure that their practices and 
records come under parliamentary scrutiny. 
 
(c) The responsible ministers be adequately represented on boards of 
directors and audit committees of Crown corporations. 
 
(d) The hoard of directors of each Crown corporation form an audit 
committee of directors at least a majority of whom are not otherwise 
connected with the Crown corporation; that such committees meet with 
the auditors of the corporation at least annually; and that the 
Auditor General have the right to attend or be represented at all such 
meetings. 
 
(e) Each Crown corporation establish standards of conduct and practice 
and ensure compliance throughout the corporate group. 
 
(f) Auditors of Crown corporations adopt consistent standards of audit 
reporting to ministers and to Parliament. 
 
(g) Auditors of Crown corporations furnish the Auditor General with 



copies of their reports and audited financial statements, provide him 
with other information he deems necessary, and consult with him on a 
regular basis. 
 
(h) The Auditor General have access to corporate records and the right 
to conduct investigations. 
 
(i) The Auditor General develop a manual for the consistent reporting 
by auditors of Crown corporations. 
 
(j) The Auditor General include in his Annual Report a summary of all 
matters reported under Section 77 (1) of the Financial Administration 
Act. 
 
(k) The Government issue guidelines respecting the objectives of 
foreign operations of Crown corporations. 
 
(l) The Government ensure that the right of access to information is 
afforded to Parliament and the Government by those Crown corporations 
that operate in foreign countries in order to protect the interests of 
the ultimate shareholders, the Canadian taxpayers, and to permit 
public and parliamentary scrutiny of their corporate interests. 
 
VI-CHRONOLOGY OF EVENTS 
 
8. On March 22, 1973, the former Auditor General, Mr. A. 
M. Henderson, wrote to the Prime Minister about a serious contingent 
liability arising out of certain transactions of Polysar International 
S.A. (PISA), which had come to his attention in the course of the 
audit of the accounts of Polysar Limited (Polysar) and its 
subsidiaries for the year ended December 31, 1972. This letter was 
written following an audit committee meeting of the board of directors 
of Polysar on February 21, 1973 and after several discussions on these 
transactions between Mr. Henderson and Peat, Marwick, Mitchell & Co. 
(PMM & Co.), joint auditors of Polysar, and members of the board of 
directors and senior management of Polysar and its Swiss subsidiary, 
PISA. 
 
 9. As described in the letter of Mr. Henderson, the transactions 
related to PISA's practice of billing certain European customers, by 
agreement, at inflated prices with the difference in the form of 
rebates or marketing allowances, which aggregated approximately $1.9 
million in 1972 alone, being remitted to customers or their 
representatives in cash in Switzerland or deposited in numbered Swiss 
bank accounts as directed by the customers. As a result of this 
practice, he stated that customers were in the position to reduce 
their tax liability in their own country and to avoid their country's 
foreign exchange control regulations. 
 
 10. Testimony indicated that the practices in question had 
existed in PISA prior to 1972, but it was only in that year, that PMM 
& Co. expressed serious concern in the course of their audit of the 
PISA accounts. The findings of the auditors were fully discussed at 
meetings in Fribourg, Switzerland in December 1972, involving Messrs. 
Bracewell and Erlindson of Polysar, Messrs. Verbruggen and Bradford of 



PISA, and Messrs. Kirkwood and Matthews of PMM & Co. It was decided 
that senior management should be requested to furnish the auditors 
with a formal letter - a Letter of Representation confirming 
management's awareness of these practices, that they were not illegal, 
and that there was no contingent liability. 
 
 11. On February 1, 1973, Mr. Matthews of PMM & Co., Zurich, sent 
a memorandum to Mr. J. D. Collins, professional practices partner of 
PMM & Co. in Paris with a copy to Mr. Kirkwood in Toronto giving a 
full explanation of the practices in question and indicating some 
possible undesirable consequences including prosecutions. It was a 
copy of this memorandum that first alerted Mr. Henderson to the 
situation. 
 
 12. On February 9, 1973, Mr. Kirkwood wrote to Mr. Matthews to 
confirm the final form of the "Representation Letter" and to obtain a 
written legal opinion from Dr. Homburger, the company's legal counsel 
in Zurich, as to PISA's position with regard to Swiss law. Dr. 
Homburger was and is a director of the company and a partner of the 
Chicago-based international law firm of Baker and McKenzie. The legal 
opinion was sent to Polysar's head office in Sarnia on February 14, 
1973. The "Representation Letter" was signed on February 21, 1973, by 
PISA officials, Messrs. Roberts, Bradford, and Mahler, and a copy was 
sent to Mr. R. S. Dudley, Group Vice-President of Polysar. 
 
 13. On February 13, 1973, Mr. G. H. Cowperthwaite, the senior 
Canadian partner of PMM & Co., Toronto, telephoned Mr. Henderson to 
discuss the question of the marketing allowances. Mr. Henderson 
testified that the conversation indicated that under certain 
conditions serious contingent liabilities could arise if PISA were 
found to have infringed on the exchange control or taxing statutes of 
countries in which the customers were domiciled. Mr. Henderson 
therefore concluded that this required special consideration by the 
joint auditors. 
 
 14. On February 21, 1973, the joint auditors met in Toronto to 
again discuss the questionable practices. Mr. Henderson repeated his 
concern. Subsequent to this meeting Mr. Cowperthwaite telephoned Mr. 
I. C. Rush, President of Polysar, and Mr. H. A. Hampson, Chairman of 
Canada Development Corporation (CDC), the parent company of Polysar, 
to inform them that this matter would be raised by the joint auditors 
at the audit committee meeting of Polysar that evening. 
 
 15. On the evening of February 21, 1973, the formal meeting of 
the audit committee of Polysar was held in Toronto and was attended by 
Messrs. Hampson, McGregor, Rush and Todgham, Directors of Polysar; 
Messrs. Cowperthwaite and Kirkwood of Peat, Marwick, Mitchell & Co.; 
Mr. Henderson, the former Auditor General; and Mr. Dyke of Polysar. 
The evidence indicated serious contradictions as to the emphasis and 
detail relating to the rebate practices. Management's testimony stated 
that the emphasis of the discussion at the meeting was on the legal 
implications of the contingent liability but both Mr. Henderson and 
Mr. Cowperthwaite stated that the details of the rebate practices and 
questions related to them were fully explained. Mr. Henderson advised 
the audit committee that he was considering communicating directly 



with the Prime Minister about the questionable practices which in his 
opinion should be investigated without delay. 
 
 16. On February 22, 1973, the audit committee reported on the 
rebate practices to the board of directors of Polysar which met in 
Toronto. 
 
 17. On March 1, 1973, the Chicago office of Baker & McKenzie 
issued a legal opinion which stated that they were not aware of any 
instance in which a foreign government has questioned situations 
analogous to the rebate practices followed by PISA. 
 
 18. On March 7, 1973, the consolidated accounts of Polysar and 
its subsidiaries for the year ended December 31, 1972, were signed and 
were accompanied by the unqualified report of the joint auditors. 
 
 19. On March 22, 1973, Mr. Henderson wrote to the Prime Minister 
and sent copies of his letter to Messrs. Hampson, Rush and 
Cowperthwaite. This took place on the day prior to Mr. Henderson's 
official retirement. 
 
 20. On March 26, 1973, the Prime Minister's office acknowledged 
receipt of Mr. Henderson's letter. On March 27, 1973, the Prime 
Minister wrote to the Honourable C. M. Drury, President of the 
Treasury Board, requesting him to take immediate action. 
 
 21. On March 29, 1973, Mr. C. M. Drury telephoned Mr. Morrison, 
Executive Vice-President of CDC, who undertook to have Mr. Hampson 
justify in writing the future policy of Polysar in this regard. A few 
days later, Mr. Hampson telephoned Mr. Drury and it was concluded 
between them that the issue had been settled. 
 
 22. On March 29, 1973, at the shareholders' meeting of Polysar 
Limited, PMM & Co. was appointed sole auditor of the company. The 
Auditor General was thus relieved of his responsibilities as joint 
auditor on the grounds that Polysar had ceased to be a Crown 
corporation. 
 
 23. On June 1, 1973, the annual general meeting and two board 
meetings of PISA were held in Fribourg. Mr. Matthews of PMM & Co. 
attended these meetings but made no reference at any of them to either 
the questionable rebate practices of PISA or the "Representation 
Letter". 
 
 24. On October 25, 1973, Mr. Henderson, now retired, informed Mr. 
Rush that he had received the financial statements of certain 
subsidiaries of Polysar for the year ended December 31, 1972, from the 
Office of the Auditor General. He advised Mr. Rush that he was 
unwilling to sign these accounts because he had not received a 
response to his letter to the Prime Minister. He also related this 
unwillingness to the fact that the Auditor General had not been re-
appointed as joint auditor of Polysar. 
 
 25. On November 8, 1973, Mr. Rush replied that PISA continued to 
observe the instructions given by certain customers relative to the 



disposition of funds payable to them, since this remained a common 
competitive practice in Switzerland. With respect to the other matter, 
Mr. Rush stated that the shareholders' decision not to re-appoint the 
Auditor General as joint auditor was consistent with Polysar's new 
ownership status. 
 
 26. At the end of November 1976, Mr. Henderson's letter to the 
Prime Minister was published in some Canadian newspapers. Mr. Rush and 
certain of his executives met on November 28, 1976, to consider what 
steps should be taken. It was decided to review these practices within 
PISA and on November 30, 1976, Mr. Critchley and Mr. Dudley, two Vice-
Presidents of Polysar, along with Mr. Buchanan of PMM & Co., Toronto, 
met with the management of PISA in Fribourg to conduct a preliminary 
inquiry. 
 
 27. On December 3, 1976, Mr. Critchley presented a preliminary 
verbal report to the Polysar board of directors who then established a 
special Committee of Inquiry, comprising the Honourable John B. 
Aylesworth, former judge of the Ontario Court of Appeals, and Mr. 
David C. H. Stanley, a director of Polysar Limited. 
 
 28. On December 11, 1976, the Committee of Inquiry commenced its 
investigation which took place in Switzerland and Canada. 
 
 29. On January 31, 1977, the Committee presented its report to 
the board of directors of Polysar in which they found that: (1) the 
great bulk of PISA's business was conducted in a manner which, in the 
authors' view, could not provide any ground whatever for either legal 
or moral criticism; (2) there was nothing to indicate any actual or 
attempted bribery on the part of any employee involved in negotiations 
with or sales to customers in a highly competitive market; and (3) 
objectionable or questionable practices existed during the period from 
January 1970 to the end of September 1976 in respect of sales to 13 
customers and 14 distributors at one time or another. The report 
suggested that these practices may have made possible the violating of 
foreign tax exchange control regulations, the evading of taxes, and 
the defrauding of minority shareholders. These practices involved 
rebates or similar payments to such customers and distributors 
equivalent to some $4.8 million, peaking in the highest single year at 
slightly in excess of $1.6 million. 
 
 30. In concluding their report, Messrs. Aylesworth and Stanley: 
(1) recommended the discontinuation of such questionable practices; 
(2) recommended that PISA be provided with a top ranking financial 
officer to prescribe corporate policy in invoicing and payment 
practices; (3) recommended that the ultimate sales authority in PISA 
be clearly defined and that proper business standards be adopted 
throughout the corporation; and (4) asked why no action had been taken 
in respect of the questionable transactions up to the time of their 
investigation. They found it difficult to understand why Polysar's 
continuing auditors, PMM & Co., had failed to raise the matter of the 
questionable transactions at least once more at the time of their 
subsequent annual audits. 
 
 31. On January 31, 1977, the board of directors of Polysar agreed 



to accept all the recommendations of the Aylesworth Stanley report and 
to implement them immediately. 
 
 32. On February 7, 1977, the Polysar board adopted "standards of 
Business Conduct" which were issued to 95 senior personnel of the 
Polysar group throughout the world. The questionable rebate practices 
were discontinued on February 15, 1977. 
 
 33. On March 1, 1977, the Standing Committee on Public Accounts 
held its first meeting to enquire into this matter and twenty-eight 
meetings have been held since that date. 
 
VII-ASSESSMENT OF EVENTS AND CONCLUSIONS 
 
 34. The subject-matter of our terms of reference indicated that 
your Committee should initially seek to answer the following 
questions: 
 
1. Was there in fact a contingent liability and, if so, what were the 
nature and circumstances surrounding it? 
 
2. What was the extent of the knowledge of senior management of 
Polysar respecting these practices and what subsequent action was 
taken? 
 
3. Should a Crown corporation consciously engage in practices which 
could aid and abet its customers to (a) evade taxes. (b) violate 
foreign exchange regulations, and (c) defraud minority shareholders? 
 
4. Were the actions of the boards of directors of Polysar and PISA and 
the audit committee appropriate after the questionable practices were 
raised by the joint auditors? 
 
5. Did the Government react adequately when notified of these 
practices? 
 
6. Did the auditors adequately discharge their responsibilities under 
the Financial Administration Act (FAA) and their continuing 
responsibilities in the light of generally accepted audit reporting 
standards? 
 
Was there a Contingent Liability? 
 
 35. A contingent liability is a potential obligation which may 
arise from past or present circumstances. There was extensive concern 
during the course of the audits of Polysar and PISA relating to the 
questionable practices followed by the Corporation in arranging 
rebates to special customers involving in some cases the practice of 
inflating invoice prices. This concern originated during the PMM & Co. 
audit in Europe and remained a serious concern right up to and 
including the Polysar audit committee meeting of February 21, 1973. 
 
 36. The concern relating to the contingent liability was 
alleviated when certain legal opinions were received which suggested 
that no such liability existed. As well, a legal opinion was received 



by Polysar which stated that these transactions did not violate any 
provisions of Swiss law. The legal opinions together with the special 
"Representation Letter" satisfied PMM & Co. that no contingent 
liability existed. However, your Committee noted that the 
"Representation Letter" had attached to it a summary of the details of 
the transactions indicating the name and address of the customer, the 
total amount paid, and the name and address of the payee. 
 
 37. Mr. Henderson was not satisfied. He concluded that while no 
legal liability might exist, the publicity attendant on the 
transactions being publicly disclosed could have serious and 
undesirable consequences. 
 
 38. Your Committee feels that the question of whether or not 
there was or is a contingent liability is not the key issue: this was 
merely a vehicle which was used to bring these practices to the 
attention of management. The procedures and practices themselves and 
their continuance are, in your Committee's view, the main matter to 
which Mr. Henderson was addressing himself in his letter to the Prime 
Minister. This appeared to be the interpretation of the Prime Minister 
when he referred to the "obvious possibilities for embarrassment" in 
his letter to Mr. Drury.Did Senior Management of Polysar know of the 
Questionable Practices? 
 
 39. The questionable practices of PISA referred to in Mr. 
Henderson's letter had existed for some time before 1972. It is clear 
from the testimony of witnesses before your Committee that the 
management of Polysar were aware of the practices initiated by the 
employees of PISA, but had done nothing either to stop them or to 
satisfy themselves that it was proper for PISA to facilitate these 
types of transactions. The management of Polysar deny that they were 
aware of the details of the transactions. In the opinion of your 
Committee, this testimony does not exonerate them since they should 
have and could have made themselves fully familiar with such details. 
 
 40. Although Mr. Henderson's letter described both the practices 
and their effects, the management of Polysar did not investigate or 
stop them until after Mr. Henderson's letter became public in November 
1976. 
 
 41. Your Committee concludes that management should have acted on 
the warnings of the auditors. The fact that the questionable practices 
were continued for several years indicates that management accepted 
them. 
 
Should a Crown Corporation engage in such Practices? 
 
 42. The purpose of a Crown corporation presumably is to free its 
operations from the strictures of a government's departmental 
operations, and, if it is a commercial operation, to permit it the 
flexibility of operating in a competitive market. One reason given for 
these questionable transactions of PISA was that these were normal 
business practices of the day. Your Committee strongly feels that a 
Crown corporation being an emanation of the Crown is a vehicle for 
public policy; and that whether or not the competition engages in 



questionable practices is irrelevant: no such practices should be 
utilized by any Crown corporation. 
 
 
Were the Subsequent Actions by the Directors of Polysar appropriate? 
 
 43. The position expressed by company directors, appearing before 
your Committee, was that neither joint auditor sufficiently impressed 
them with the importance of the issue; and that it was the contingent 
liability, not the practices themselves, that they thought was being 
questioned. 
 
 44. Your Committee has concluded that some blame for this lack of 
awareness on the part of the directors must be attributed to PMM & 
Co., since members of the Polysar audit committee were advised by them 
that these practices were normal in Switzerland, even though they 
admitted that they would not be condoned in Canada. Although these 
practices continued until the end of 1976, the auditors failed to 
raise the issue again before the audit committee. 
 
 45. The testimony of some directors indicated that they perceived 
Polysar's mandate from the then shareholder (the Government as 
represented by the responsible Minister), to be no different from that 
of a company in the private sector. The fact that, until recently, the 
Government had not set forth the standards of business practices it 
expected of Crown corporations operating abroad, no doubt supported 
this perception. 
 
 46. Nevertheless, despite these contributing circumstances, the 
directors, taking into account their freedom to direct the affairs of 
the company. must accept responsibility for the initiation and 
continuation of these practices. The "Standards of Business Conduct" 
eventually established by them should have been issued to company 
personnel on the inception of international operations. The failure to 
investigate the practices questioned by the auditors and to give such 
guidance earlier was a dereliction of their responsibilities. 
 
Did the Government react adequately? 
 
 47. Your Committee is concerned about the nature of the 
Government's response to Mr. Henderson's letter which fully disclosed 
the questionable nature of the practices. The Prime Minister asked the 
then President of the Treasury Board (Mr. Drury) to investigate the 
matter and report back to him. In the opinion of your Committee, Mr. 
Drury's investigation was inadequate and he testified that he did not 
report back to the Prime Minister. Furthermore, there was no reply to 
Mr. Henderson's letter. 
 
 48. The guidelines on business practices reported by the 
President of the Treasury Board to the House of Commons on December 1 
6, 1976, are commendable, and the Government should take appropriate 
action to ensure compliance with them. 
 
Did the Auditors discharge their Responsibilities adequately? 
 



 49. Section 77 (1) of the Financial Administration Act requires 
the auditor of a Crown corporation to: 
 
"...call attention to any other matter falling within the scope of his 
examination that in his opinion should be brought to the attention of 
Parliament." 
 
Although this section has not been used recently, the actions of both 
joint auditors must be judged by the fact that they did not use this 
means of reporting. If this matter had been reported under Section 77 
(l), it is probable that the practices would have been stopped shortly 
thereafter in the same manner as when the Aylesworth-Stanley report 
was made public. 
 
 50. PMM & Co. did not appear to recognize any differences between 
their reporting responsibilities under Section 77 (1) and those 
normally required of shareholders' auditors in the private sector, 
except for noting that the matter would be less sensitive in future 
years when Polysar was not a Crown corporation. PMM & Co. has 
consistently taken the position that, by raising the matter with 
management, by obtaining a special "Representation Letter", and by 
bringing the matter to the attention of the audit committee of the 
board of directors, their responsibilities were fully discharged. Your 
Committee does not agree with this position. 
 
 51. Some witnesses criticized Mr. Henderson for signing an 
unqualified audit report while at the same time reporting on the 
"serious contingent liability" to the Prime Minister. Your Committee 
has already indicated that the contingent liability was not the key 
issue. Auditors have two separate reporting responsibilities under 
Section 77 (1) of the aforementioned Act-first, in respect of their 
opinion on financial statements and second, on other matters that in 
their opinion should be brought to the attention of Parliament. 
Accordingly, your Committee sees no inconsistency in Mr. Henderson's 
decision to sign an unqualified audit report, but believes that the 
questionable practices should have been reported to Parliament rather 
than to the Prime Minister alone. 
 
 52. Mr. Henderson explained his decision not to report this 
matter to Parliament by stating that he felt it would be contrary to 
the best interests of Polysar. Your Committee disagrees with Mr. 
Henderson's decision since it believes that Parliament's right to be 
informed of such matters should be paramount. 
 
 53. At the shareholders' meeting on March 29, 1973, the Auditor 
General was removed as a joint auditor of Polysar. Witnesses stated 
that this was because the company ceased to be a Crown corporation 
once it was acquired by the Canada Development Corporation, and that 
it would be incongruous to have the Auditor General auditor of a 
subsidiary when he was not auditor of the parent company. Your 
Committee questions the propriety, if not the legality, of the removal 
of the Auditor General so summarily, especially when the statute 
authorizing his initial appointment (The Department of Munitions and 
Supply Act) had not been amended and Schedule D of the Financial 
Administration Act showed, and still shows, Polysar to be a Crown 



corporation. Your Committee notes that an attempt in the 1973 
Estimates to change the status of Polysar was rejected by the Speaker 
of the House of Commons as being improper. 
 
 54. It is important to remember that by March 23, 1973, Mr. 
Henderson was retiring as Auditor General. These matters were 
obviously of prime concern to him in that office. Apparently little 
effort was made to bring the circumstances and his concerns to the 
attention of his successor. 
 
VIII-RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
 55. Many additional measures are required to ensure that 
appropriate standards of commercial practices are followed by Crown 
corporations and other corporations or agencies owned or controlled by 
the Government, and to ensure that there is full and appropriate 
reporting by the auditors of such corporations to the responsible 
ministers, to the Auditor General, and to Parliament. 
 
Standards of Commercial Practices 
 
 56. Your Committee welcomes the Government's new policy 
guidelines concerning the commercial practices of Crown corporations 
and recommends that the Government take the action necessary to 
monitor and ensure compliance. Your Committee believes there should be 
some penalty for non-compliance with the guidelines and some form of 
public or parliamentary disclosure of the results of the monitoring. 
Initially this might be accomplished by an annual declaration made by 
board members and officers of each Crown corporation or subsidiary, 
but as a long term goal, reliance on the agencies themselves to 
indicate whether or not they are complying with government policy is 
not acceptable. 
 
 57. Your Committee recommends that the Government issue policy 
guidelines governing the operation of foreign subsidiaries of Crown 
corporations to ensure that the records and practices of such 
subsidiaries will be available for parliamentary scrutiny. Non-
compliance by subsidiaries of Crown corporations should be treated in 
the same way as the noncompliance of Crown corporations themselves. 
 
 58. Your Committee recommends that: 
 
1. The responsible ministers be adequately represented on boards of 
directors of Crown corporations; 
 
2. The board of directors of each Crown corporation should form an 
audit committee of directors at least a majority of whom are not 
otherwise connected with the Crown corporation; 
 
3. Audit committees should include a representative of the responsible 
minister; 
 
4. Audit committees should meet with the auditors of the corporations 
at least on an annual basis; and 
 



5. The Auditor General, whether or not he is the auditor, should have 
notice of all audit committee meetings and have the right to attend or 
be represented at all such meetings. 
 
 59. Your Committee recommends that the boards of directors of all 
Crown corporations establish comprehensive standards of commercial 
conduct and practice, in accordance with the stated government policy 
guidelines, and adequate procedures be established to ensure 
compliance with such standards throughout the operations of their 
respective corporate groups. 
 
 60. The foregoing recommendations of your Committee are intended 
to apply not only to Crown corporations but also to any corporation or 
agency or sizeable operation owned or effectively controlled by the 
Government. 
 
Standards of Audit Reporting 
 
 61. Your Committee recommends that consistent and appropriate 
standards of audit reporting to the responsible minister and to 
Parliament be adopted by all auditors of Crown corporations. The 
existing reporting standards are out-dated and inadequate and too 
closely oriented with the commercial and private sector. Audit 
reporting standards to be utilized in government should be restated in 
governmental terms rather than in business terms because of the nature 
of government operations. Such minimum standards should reflect the 
provisions contained in Section 77 (1) of the Financial Administration 
Act and should be incorporated in the Government's new policy 
guidelines concerning the commercial practices of Crown corporations. 
 
 62. Your Committee recommends that where the Auditor General is 
not the auditor of a Crown corporation, the auditors should be 
required to review their audit findings at least annually with the 
Auditor General and provide him with copies of their reports and 
recommendations to management together with a copy of the audited 
financial statements. Your Committee believes that the Auditor General 
should have access to the auditors' working papers, including letters 
of representation and should be empowered to obtain such additional 
information as he deems necessary. 
 
 63. Your Committee further recommends that the Auditor General 
should have unrestricted access to the records of those Crown 
corporations where he is not the auditor, and have the right to 
conduct such investigations as he deems necessary to discharge his 
responsibilities to Parliament as auditor of the Accounts of Canada. 
 
 64. It should be emphasized to auditors of Crown corporations 
that their responsibilities include more effective audit reporting and 
better utilization of the statutory provisions in sections 77 and 78 
of the Financial Administration Act. Your Committee recommends that 
all auditors consult on a regular basis with the Auditor General to 
ensure a proper understanding of government policy and guidelines with 
respect to Crown corporations. Your Committee also recommends that the 
Auditor General develop a manual for the consistent reporting by the 
auditors on the application of these guidelines. 



 
 65. Your Committee recommends that the Auditor General include in 
his Annual Report to the House of Commons a summary of all matters to 
be drawn to the attention of Parliament, reported under Section 77 (1) 
of the Financial Administration Act, by all auditors of Crown 
corporations together with all matters arising from his investigations 
which in his opinion should be reported. 
 
 66. Your Committee believes, however, that it should remain the 
responsibility of the auditors of Crown corporations to report, under 
the provisions of Sections 77 and 78 of the Financial Administration 
Act, irrespective of the reporting by the Auditor General in his 
Annual Report to the House of Commons. 
 
Other Recommendations 
 
 67. Your Committee recommends that the Government issue 
guidelines identifying the objectives of foreign subsidiaries of Crown 
corporations. Questioning revealed that some inter-company practices 
of the Polysar group may have been designed to reduce Canadian 
corporation taxes. Your Committee believes that the Government 
guidelines should among other things refer specifically to inter-
company pricing policies; the extent to which foreign tax liabilities 
should be incurred at the expense of Canadian taxes; the requirement 
for periodic reporting of these matters to the Government; and the 
requirement for Government approval of any new Crown corporation 
foreign subsidiary. 
 
 68. Your Committee recommends that undistributed profits and 
assets held by individual subsidiaries abroad be clearly identified in 
the annual report of the parent Crown corporation. 
 
 69. Your Committee is deeply concerned over the apparent 
inability of the officers of Polysar to provide information with 
respect to your Committee's enquiries into the operations of PISA 
because the laws of a foreign country restrict public disclosure of 
the business transactions of that subsidiary. Your Committee 
recommends that where Crown corporations have foreign operations, the 
Government and Parliament should ensure that both have the right of 
access to information about its operations in those foreign countries 
in order to protect the interests of the ultimate shareholders, the 
Canadian taxpayers. To this end, it may be necessary for Canada to 
negotiate, at treaty level, with the foreign countries concerned, or 
as an immediate alternative, to prevent any Crown corporation from 
establishing or maintaining subsidiaries in foreign jurisdictions 
which prevent public and parliamentary scrutiny of those subsidiaries, 
their business records, and their corporate practices. 
 
 70. The Government has stated its intention to introduce new 
legislation with respect to Crown corporations. Your Committee 
recommends that the Government consider the advisability of clearly 
defining in legislation the following: (a) all agencies of the Crown 
including those corporations substantially owned or effectively 
controlled by the Crown; (b) the responsibilities of these agencies; 
(c) the criteria for the appointment of auditors of these agencies; 



and (d) the duties of these auditors. 
 
 71. A copy of the relevant Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence 
(Issues Nos. 19,20,21,22,23,24,25,26,27,28,29, 38 and 39) is tabled. 
 
 Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
     ALLAN LAWRENCE 
 
     Chairman 



APPENDIX G 
 
REPORT OF THE TREASURY BOARD SECRETARIAT 
TO THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC 
ACCOUNTS, MAY 24, 1977 
 
REPORT OF THE TREASURY BOARD SECRETARIAT 
TO THE STANDING COMMITTEE ON PUBLIC ACCOUNTS, MAY 24, 1977 
 
     May 24, 1977 
 
     Our File:  9122-9-4 
 
Mr. Allan Lawrence, M.P., 
Chairman of the Standing Committee 
    on Public Accounts, 
House of Commons, 
Ottawa, Ontario. 
K1A 0A6. 
 
Dear Mr. Lawrence: 
 
  The purpose of this letter is to advise you of the actions 
reported to Treasury Board by departments and Crown corporations on 
some of the matters raised in the 1976 Report of the Auditor General. 
 This is to facilitate the work of your Committee in its review of 
that report. 
 
  I am pleased to advise that actions have been instigated to 
resolve matters raised in 82 of the paragraphs in parts 6 through 19 
of the report.  The appendix explains the nature of the problems and 
briefly outlines the departmental actions.  In this tabulation we have 
included paragraphs where the action instigated by the department is 
not necessarily complete but where it should be possible for the 
Auditor General during the fiscal year 1977-78 to confirm that the 
problems have been resolved. 
 
  There are 15 paragraphs where it will not be possible at 
this time to determine whether the action which has been initiated 
will resolve the problems or where the action required is not readily 
discernible.  We will continue our work with the objective of taking 
remedial action where necessary. 
 
  In parts 2 through 5 of the 1976 Report, the Auditor General 
makes a number of recommendations concerning financial management and 
control on a government-wide basis.  I have not dealt with these 
recommendations in this letter since they have been discussed by the 
Minister and myself in appearances before the Public Accounts 
Committee. 
 
  The remaining paragraphs in the report are introductory or 
general comments where no action appears to be required. 
 
  We have forwarded a copy of this letter with the Appendix to 



the Auditor General and have requested his confirmation that the 
matters dealt with in his report have been summarized adequately in 
the Appendix.  He has so confirmed. 
 
  I trust that this information will be useful to you and your 
Committee in reviewing the 1976 Report of the Auditor General. 
 
     Yours sincerely, 
 
 
 
     Maurice LeClair. 
 
 
Attach. 
 
 
1976 REPORT OF THE AUDITOR GENERAL 
PARAGRAPHS WHERE CORRECTIVE ACTION HAS BEEN INSTIGATED 
 
Paragraph Number and Problem 
 
7.2Energy Supply Allocation Board 
 
Special freight compensation for cargoes lightened in the Caribbean en 
route to Canada. 
The Auditor General is of the opinion that additional compensation of 
$5 million was paid contrary to regulations. 
 
8.2Treasury Board - 
 
Adequacy of internal control. 
The Auditor General notes that departmental practices do not comply 
with regulations respecting the receipt and deposit of public money 
and do not adequately control cash received. 
 
8.3Treasury Board - 
 
Deposit of receipts. 
Delays in depositing receipts causes significant loss of interest 
earnings. 
 
8.4Treasury Board - 
 
Deposit procedures. 
Receipts are not deposited by the most direct route resulting in a 
loss of interest earnings. 
 
8.5Treasury Board - 
 
Receiver General bank accounts. 
The Auditor General notes that there are weaknesses in the operation 
of transfer accounts and deposit facilities. 
 



8.6Treasury Board - 
 
Transfer of funds. 
The flow of cash receipts to the Bank of Canada is delayed by the use 
of transfer accounts and poor departmental practices. 
 
8.7Treasury Board - 
 
Bank-remitted receipts. 
Delays occur in the transfer of receipts by chartered banks to the 
Bank of Canada. 
 
8.8Treasury Board - 
 
Foreign currency. 
Clearing procedures result in delays in crediting the account of the 
Receiver General. 
 
9.2Treasury Board - 
 
Relevance and adequacy of directives and guidelines. 
The Auditor General notes that accommodation directives and guidelines 
may not provide adequate control over the utilization of space. 
 
9.3Treasury Board - 
 
Adherence to directives and guidelines. 
The Auditor General notes that Treasury Board does not monitor 
adherence to accommodation directives and that departments do not have 
adequate procedures and records to monitor adherence. 
 
10.1Treasury Board - 
 
Travel and Relocation Expenses. 
The Auditor General notes that departments inconsistently apply, or 
substantially ignore, regulations and directives and make little 
effort to ensure the efficient use of travel funds. 
 
10.2Treasury Board - 
 
Authorization to travel. 
The Auditor General notes that no advance written authorization is 
required for travel. 
 
10.3Treasury Board - 
 
Pre-audit of claims. 
The Auditor General notes a lack of consistency in the extent of pre-
audit between and within departments. 
 
10.4Treasury Board - 
 
Central Travel Service. 
The Auditor General notes that the Central Travel Service is not 



always used and that departments do not have an adequate system to 
verify C.T.S. billings. 
 
10.5Treasury Board - 
 
Travel by Air. 
The Auditor General notes that travel claims were not filed to support 
all expenditures and justification for all costs was not always 
provided. 
 
10.6Treasury Board - 
 
Mileage rates for privately-owned vehicles. 
The Auditor General notes that there is seldom authorization for use 
of privately owned vehicles; that justification for use is not 
adequately documented and that expenses are excessive. 
 
10.7Treasury Board - 
 
Use of privately-owned vehicles on government business. 
The Auditor General notes instances where mileage for privately-owned 
vehicles exceeded Treasury Board limits. 
 
10.8Treasury Board - 
 
Travel by rented vehicles. 
The Auditor General notes that vehicles were rented without 
authorization and when it was not economical. 
 
10.9Treasury Board - 
 
Travel by taxi. 
The Auditor General notes that control over the use of taxis was 
generally poor. 
 
10.10Treasury Board - 
 
Accommodation. 
The Auditor General notes that hotel accommodation was paid at higher 
than agreed rates without proper explanation. 
 
10.11Treasury Board - 
 
Meals and Incidentals. 
The Auditor General notes the need for a composite allowance for major 
cities outside Canada and the U.S. and also notes instances of 
payments in Canada and the U.S. in excess of allowances without proper 
explanation. 
 
10.12Treasury Board - 
 
Extended temporary duty. 
The Auditor General notes that the requirements of the travel 
directive pertaining to employees in travel status for more than two 



months are not being consistently followed. 
 
10.13Treasury Board - 
 
Relocation expense. 
The Auditor General notes that the Relocation directive appears not to 
be understood and that documentation of expenses is incomplete. 
 
10.14Treasury Board - 
 
Travel funds. 
The Auditor General notes that travel advances are not being accounted 
for in accordance with Treasury Board requirements. 
 
10.15Treasury Board - 
 
Hospitality. 
The Auditor General notes that hospitality expenditures exceeded the 
maximums and were sometimes recorded as travel expenditures. 
 
10.16Treasury Board - 
 
Departmental charge cards. 
The Auditor General notes that the issue of charge cards should be 
restricted to those persons who travel on short notice or where CTS or 
cheque issue facilities are not available. 
 
11.1 - 
 11.2Treasury Board - 
 
Internal controls in payroll systems. 
The Auditor General notes a number of deficiencies in payroll systems 
and refers to a comprehensive study which is in process. 
 
12.1 - 
 12.5Revenue Canada - Customs and Excise. 
 
Manufacturers' Sales Tax. 
The Auditor General makes a number of recommendations to improve the 
administration of the Manufacturers' Sales Tax. 
 
13.3Canadian International Development Agency - 
 
International Assistance Account. 
The Auditor General notes that because certain expenditures are 
charged to this account the amount shown against specific allotments 
do not represent the total expended. 
 
13.4Canadian International Development Agency - 
 
International Food Aid Program. 
The Auditor General notes that a lack of co-ordination in operations 
combined with shipping problems has resulted in distribution of below 
standard food. 



 
13.5Canadian International Development Agency - 
 
The Auditor General notes that: 
-some General Memoranda of Understanding do not indicate limits of 
duration or resources; 
-some contributions awarded by letter are not countersigned by the 
beneficiary. 
-certain countries do not honour commitments for financial 
participation resulting in CIDA incurring additional expenditures. 
 
13.6Canadian international Development Agency - 
 
Regulations, rules and conditions. 
The Auditor General notes that: 
-Trainees' income tax is paid although not properly authorized; 
-All authorities applicable to contributions are not consolidated into 
one document. 
-Total compensation to experts sometimes exceed the $25,000 limit 
without TB approval. 
 
13.7Canadian International Development Agency - 
 
The Auditor General notes that: 
-Firms which supervise construction projects for CIDA exercise 
substantial contracting authority; 
-Amounts of advance payments are not always properly approved. 
 
13.10Canadian International Development Agency - 
 
The Auditor General points out a number of weaknesses in the financial 
control of expenditures. 
 
13.13 - 
 13.14External Affairs - 
 
Disclosure in the Estimates and Public Accounts 
The Auditor General notes that newly approved contributions are not 
disclosed in the Estimates or Public Accounts. 
 
13.15External Affairs - 
 
Estimates and budget control. 
The Auditor General notes that transfers were made between allotments 
without proper authority. 
 
13.16External Affairs 
 
Internal financial controls. 
The Auditor General points out a number of deficiencies in control 
over grants and contributions. 
 
13.18Industry, Trade and Commerce - 
 



Evaluating, processing and approving requests for assistance. 
The Auditor General notes that certain improvements could be made in 
the procedures for approving submissions for assistance. 
 
13.19Industry, Trade and Commerce - 
 
Agreements. 
The Auditor General notes that certain contribution agreements were 
not properly signed or did not identify the officers who signed. 
 
13.20Industry, Trade and Commerce - 
 
Monitoring of projects and audit of recipient claims. 
The Auditor General notes a lack of documentation relevant to the 
monitoring of projects and the lack of a standard audit report. 
 
13.21Industry, Trade and Commerce - 
 
Internal financial controls. 
The Auditor General notes certain deficiencies in internal financial 
control over payments of grants and contributions. 
 
13.23Regional Economic Expansion - 
 
Interim financing 
The Auditor General notes that terms of agreements were not always 
adhered to and interim financing payments were not always recorded as 
advances. 
 
13.24Regional Economic Expansion - 
 
Audit of Contributions 
The Auditor General notes certain deficiencies in the scope of audit 
of contributions. 
 
13.25Regional Economic Expansion - 
 
Internal controls. 
The Auditor General notes a number of internal control weaknesses. 
 
15.1 - 
 15.8Presentation of the Financial Statements of the Government of 
Canada. 
The Auditor General questions the valuation and disclosure of certain 
assets and liabilities. 
 
16.6Agricultural Products Board - 
 
Inventory valued in excess of estimated realizable value. 
The Auditor General notes that an inventory of produce was valued at 
cost which exceeded the estimated realizable value. 
 
16.7Atomic Energy of Canada Limited - 
 



Carrying values of prototype nuclear power stations in excess of 
estimated realizable value. 
The Auditor General notes that two nuclear power stations are carried 
in the accounts at cost which may exceed the aggregate of 
parliamentary appropriations and the proceeds from the eventual sale 
of the plants. 
 
16.8Atomic Energy of Canada Limited - 
 
Failure to accrue interest on loans from Canada. 
The Auditor General notes that the Corporation failed to accrue 
interest on loans from Canada relating to the financing of two nuclear 
power stations. 
 
16.9Atomic Energy of Canada Limited - 
 
Failure to provide for loss relating to Argentine contract. 
The Auditor General notes that the Corporation did not make provision 
in its accounts for the estimated loss on a contract. 
 
16.12Environment Canada - 
Fisheries Prices Support Board - 
 
Weaknesses in administration. 
The Auditor General notes that 
a)he was not able to verify the appropriateness of deficiency 
payments; 
b)purchases were made in excess of the authorized level; 
c)sufficient evidence was lacking to determine that a Fisheries Prices 
Support Act requirement was complied with in the determination of the 
levels of payments. 
 
16.13National Capital Commission - 
 
Capital assets recorded at values greater than amounts to be realized 
on disposal. 
The Auditor General notes that certain properties to be disposed of at 
values substantially less than cost were carried in the accounts at 
cost rather than at estimated realizable value. 
 
16.14National Capital Commission - 
 
Failure to repay loans from Canada. 
The Auditor General notes that a loan used to purchase land was not 
repaid upon the sale of this land in accordance with the terms of the 
loan agreement. 
 
16.15Transport Canada - Pilotage Authorities - 
 
The Auditor General notes that the Authorities have not recorded a 
liability for past service pension contributions for former contract 
pilots who have elected to become employees. 
 
16.16Royal Canadian Mint - 



 
Understatement of net income. 
The Auditor General notes that a gain on the sale of land was not 
recorded as income and thus not paid over to the Receiver General. 
 
16.17The St. Lawrence Seaway Authority - 
 
Inadequate provision for depreciation of fixed assets. 
The Auditor General qualified his report on the financial statements 
because the Authority failed to provide adequately for depreciation on 
its capital assets. 
 
17.2Environment Canada - 
 
Payment to Manitoba improperly charged to 1975-76 appropriation. 
An advance contribution of $463,000 was made by the Department for the 
year 1976/77 but charged to a 1975/76 appropriation contrary to 
Section 30 of the Financial Administration Act. 
 
Furthermore, audited statements of provincial expenditures have been 
received relating to only $41,800 of Canada's contributions of 
$1,125,000. 
 
17.3Environment Canada - 
 
Contract payment improperly charged to 1975-76 appropriation. 
A contractor submitted a $35,000 billing dated March 31, 1976 although 
the contract was dated April 21, 1976 to services to be rendered up to 
February, 1977.  The payment was charged to a 1975-76 appropriation. 
 
17.4External Affairs - 
 
Acquisition of properties in Hong Kong improperly charged to 1975-76 
appropriation. 
A deposit of $801,000 charged to the 1976-76 appropriation was made on 
properties for which title had not passed to the Department prior to 
April 30, 1976. 
 
17.5Urban Affairs - 
 
Expenditure in excess of an appropriation. 
Expenditures charged to a Vote with authorized expenditures and 
contributions of $5,026,000 amounted to $5,227,600. 
 
17.6Public Service Commission - 
 (a) 
Working capital advances exceeded. 
The Public Service Commission Staff Development and Training Revolving 
Fund limit was exceeded in each of the first 11 months of the year. 
 
17.6Post Office - 
 (b) 
Working capital advances exceeded. 
The working capital advance account of $1.5 million was exceeded each 



month. 
 
17.6National Film Board - 
 (c) 
Working Capital advances exceeded. 
Advances to the Canadian Government Photo Centre revolving fund 
exceeded the authorized limit of $450,000 in the months of April, July 
and August, 1975. 
 
17.7Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) - 
 
Nugatory payment arising from the termination of a transportation 
contract. 
The Canadian Commercial Corporation at CIDA's request awarded a 
contract for $92,000 to ship emergency food supplies to Haiti.  Prior 
to the arranged shipping date, CIDA arranged for the immediate 
delivery of the food.  The original contract was cancelled and 
following legal advice a $35,000 claim by the carrier was paid without 
Governor-in-Council Approval. 
 
17.9National Revenue - 
 
Exchange loss due to mistake on cheque requisition. 
The Auditor General notes that an error on a cheque requisition for 
foreign funds resulted in a loss of $13,000 due to a decline in the 
exchange rate. 
 
18.2Canadian International Development Agency - 
 
Purchase and modification of a fishing vessel unfit for navigation. 
As part of a project of technical assistance to the Republic of 
Columbia, $828,000 was spent on the purchase and modification of a 
shipping vessel after which it did not even meet the tests of sea-
worthiness. 
 
18.3Canadian International Development Agency - 
 
Deterioration of emergency food shipment. 
Shipping difficulties resulted in deterioration of an emergency food 
shipment to Haiti valued at $63,900. 
 
18.4Environment Canada - 
 
Inadequate control of payments to fishermen and fish processors. 
The Auditor General notes that a special Departmental rehabilitation 
program for the ground fish industry had numerous internal control 
weaknesses and that payments exceeded the quantity limits established 
on certain species by approximately $1 million. 
 
18.7Department of Indian Affairs and Northern Development - 
 
Improper accounting and control procedures in the Indian Arts and 
Crafts Central Marketing Service Revolving Fund. 
The Auditor General notes the following with respect to the operations 



of the Fund. 
1)weaknesses in accounting and internal control procedures; 
2)improper retention of public money; 
3)Improper charges to Votes. 
 
18.8Public Service Commission - 
 
Deficit carried forward in excess of authorized amount. 
The Auditor General notes that a revolving fund deficit of $747,000 
was carried forward at March 31, 1976 when the authorized maximum 
carry over is $150,000. 
 
18.9Solicitor General - 
 
Excessive payments for residential services. 
The Auditor General notes that an error in contracts prepared by the 
Department resulted in overpayments of $61,000. 
 
18.10Transport Canada - 
 
Inadequate guidelines for determining ferry deficits. 
The Auditor General notes the increasing deficits in the operation of 
the Newfoundland-PEI ferry service.  The absence of an agreement 
covering the terms and conditions for the operation of the services 
results in the Department of Transport being unable to verify the 
ferry deficits charged to its appropriations each year. 
 
 
Corrective Action Taken and/or Being Taken to Resolve the Problem 
 
7.2The Board has decided to revise all import compensation claims for 
cargoes lightened in Caribbean en route to Canada in which tanker 
bunker compensation was paid.  These revisions will result in the 
recovery from future compensation payments of an aggregate amount 
which is currently estimated at $3.4 million. 
 
8.2These practices will be the subject of evaluation by the Treasury 
Board. 
 
8.3Existing policy will be expanded and departmental practices will be 
monitored by the Treasury Board. 
 
8.4Treasury Board will monitor departmental practices. 
 
8.5Supply and Services has computerized the control of these accounts 
and improved the procedures. 
 
8.6Departments are being persuaded to use telex facilities and 
transfers are being monitored.  Treasury Board will review the 
procedures. 
 
8.7These procedures will be reviewed by the Treasury Board. 
 
8.8Treasury Board will review current procedures with the Receiver 



General. 
 
9.2Improved directives and guidelines are being developed. 
 
9.3Treasury Board will monitor adherence and will ensure that 
departments monitor compliance. 
 
10.1Treasury Board has requested the departments involved to undertake 
an in-depth follow-up and to provide a detailed response to the 
findings of the Auditor General and will monitor departmental actions. 
 A revised Travel Directive has been issued which will significantly 
improve control over travel and relocation expenses. 
 
10.2The revised directive requires pre-authorization. 
 
10.3Information requirements for pre-audit are included in the revised 
directive. 
 
10.4Treasury Board will require the use of C.T.S. and the 
establishment of adequate systems. 
 
10.5Adequate documentation for expenditures is required by the revised 
directive. 
 
10.6Existing requirements in these areas will be enforced. 
 
10.7New Treasury Board policy specifies no mileage limits but requires 
departments to justify the use of privately-owned vehicles on a 
cost/beneficial basis. 
 
10.8Authorization for vehicle rentals will be required. 
 
10.9Instructions were issued in January, 1976 which are still in force 
and which have resulted in significant improvement. 
 
10.10Departments will be required to report such cases to Central 
Travel Service. 
 
10.11A composite allowance is under consideration and proper receipts 
and justification will be required for expenses in excess of the 
allowance. 
 
10.12The travel directive has been clarified to ensure that 
departments arrange for less costly accommodation. 
 
10.13Departments will be required to obtain and maintain adequate 
expenditure documentation. 
 
10.14Treasury Board will ensure that departments adhere to the 
requirements. 
 
10.15Treasury Board will ensure departmental compliance. 
 
10.16Departments are to review the issue of charge cards and their use 



is to be restricted. 
 
11.1 - 
 11.2The Pay Study Task Force Report has been issued and Treasury 
Board will monitor its implementation. 
 
12.1 - 
 12.5Improvements in all areas are progressively being implemented. 
 
13.3It is intended to abolish this account which will result in 
correct presentation of total expenditure. 
 
13.4A complete study of procedures was carried out and implementation 
of recommendations is in process. 
 
13.5Individual agreements made under the memoranda indicate 
limitations and all long outstanding memoranda of understanding are 
being reviewed and will be revised as necessary.  Such letters will be 
sent in duplicate and organizations will be required to countersign. 
 
13.6-Improved supervision has been introduced to ensure adherence to 
the regulations; 
-Consolidation of authorities is under review. 
 
13.7-Financial and legal controls have been reviewed and improvements 
are being implemented. 
-Advances payments will be approved in future. 
 
13.10Steps have been taken to eliminate the weaknesses described. 
 
13.13 - 
 13.14The department is agreeable to reporting new contributions in 
the Public Accounts. 
 
13.15Corrective action has been taken to correct this situation. 
 
13.16Action has been taken to correct the deficiencies. 
 
13.18Steps have been taken to improve the procedures and the 
documentation. 
 
13.19Procedures will be changed in accordance with the Auditor 
General's recommendations. 
 
13.20procedures will be reviewed and documented and a standard audit 
report will be evaluated. 
 
13.21Action is underway and partially completed to correct these 
deficiencies. 
 
13.23A directive requiring adherence has been issued and advance 
payments will be disclosed as a footnote in the Public Accounts. 
 
13.24Through the use of better techniques and the provision of more 



resources, audit coverage will be increased. 
 
13.25All weaknesses have been corrected. 
 
15.1 - 
 15.8Action is underway to implement the recommendations of the Study 
of Accounts which will correct these issues. 
 
16.6This loss was recorded in the 1976/77 accounts.  in the future 
such estimated losses will be included in the accounts. 
 
16.7The Corporation is currently reassessing the capitalized value of 
these assets and in addition Treasury Board and the Department of 
Finance will be consulted in the determination of a carrying value 
that is realistic. 
 
16.8Funds were provided in 1976/77 Supplementary Estimates to delete 
the unpaid interest and the loans will be made non-interest bearing. 
 
16.9The Corporation will reflect in their 1976/77 accounts a provision 
for the estimated loss on the contract. 
 
16.12The Department has: 
 
a)documented and standardized internal control procedures; 
b)obtained authorization for the excess purchases; 
c)established procedures for the documentation of the payment 
calculations. 
 
16.13It is anticipated that the valuation work required to record 
these assets at realizable value will be completed by April 1, 1978. 
 
16.14The Commission has taken steps to ensure that future Orders-in-
Council specify the necessary authority. 
 
16.15The Treasury Board Secretariat has confirmed that the Pilotage 
Authorities are responsible for these contributions and as a result of 
this the Authorities have recognized the liabilities in their 
accounts. 
 
16.16The gain has been recorded as net income for the year ended 
December 31, 1976. 
 
16.17As part of the revision of the Authority's financial structure 
being examined by the Government, a revised depreciation policy will 
likely be developed. 
 
17.2In future, advance payments will be charged to the appropriations 
in accordance with the Financial Administration Act.  An adjustment 
has been made to charge the payment to the 1976/77 appropriation. 
 
The province will submit the audited statements required. 
 
17.3In future, documentary evidence will be required prior to any 



payments being made to ensure they are charged to the proper year.  An 
adjustment has been made to charge the payment to the 1976/77 
appropriation. 
 
17.4The Department has taken action to ensure that the instructions 
for property acquisition at the end of the year are adhered to.  An 
adjustment has been made to charge the payment to the 1976/77 
appropriation. 
 
17.5The overexpenditure was a Canadian Habitat Secretariat 
responsibility.  The Secretariat was terminated on August 31, 1976 and 
the Department will ensure adequate budgetary control of the 1976/77 
portion of operating costs in accordance with Parliamentary 
appropriations. 
 
17.6(a)Approval was given through Supplementary Estimates in 1976/77 
to increase the authorized limit of the Fund. 
 
(b)A submission to Treasury Board to increase capitalization of the 
account to $3 million has been approved. 
 
(c)Corrective action was taken in response to a similar observation in 
the Auditor General's 1975 Report resulting in correction of the 
problem by September, 1975. 
 
17.7The Canadian International Development Agency will endeavour to 
prevent a similar situation from occurring in the future and will 
obtain Order-in-Council approval of the payment. 
 
17.9The Department has implemented additional controls which will 
greatly reduce the possibility of a recurrence. 
 
18.2Later tests have upset the results of the earlier tests and now it 
will be possible to use the vessel as originally intended as a multi 
mode fishing training vessel, subject to acceptance by the Colombian 
Government. 
 
18.3A claim for the loss has been made against the shipper. 
 
18.4The Department has taken action to strengthen the internal control 
of the program.  The Department notes that although quantity limits 
were exceeded on certain individual species, the dollar limits of the 
total program were not exceeded. 
 
18.71)The Department obtained the services of a Company to operate the 
Central Marketing Service; 
2)Treasury Board approval for incorporation of the Central Marketing 
Service will be sought. 
3)Approval to liquidate the fund will be sought through 1977/78 
supplementary Estimates. 
 
18.8Authority has been obtained to recoup the accumulated deficit to 
March 31, 1976 through final Supplementary Estimates in 1976/77. 
 



18.9The contracts prepared for the fiscal year 1976/77 have been 
corrected. 
 
18.10Establishment of a new subsidiary company to operate the ferry 
services is being considered.  The steps already taken have resulted 
in a levelling off of deficits.  Progress on an agreement covering 
operations is being made. 
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